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QUALITY PRACTICES OF VERY SMALL AND SMALL FIRMS:
A STUDY OF EMPOWERMENT, TEAMWORK AND TRAINING

Ron Cook, Rider University

Radha Chaganti, Rider University

Cengizz Haksever, Rider University

ABSTRACT

This study compared the quality practices of very small and small
firms in the human resources area.

Hypotheses relating to

empowerment, work teams, and training were developed and tested.
An analysis revealed that there was a significant difference in
empowerment practices between the two groups of firms, but no
significant differences in team utilization or employee training.
Profitability correlations divulged that team usage and certain
aspects of employee training could improve profitability.
depending on the size of the firm.

INTRODUCTION

Delivering quality to customers has long been recognized as being
paramount to a company's well-being because it results in more
new customers, more business with existing customers, fewer lost
customers, etc. (Albrecht & Zemke, 1985).
obviously established quality practices.

Many large firms have
What is less clear is

the current practices of small companies, particularly the very
small firms, a population that has not received a great deal of
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research attention.

How do these firms approach quality, how do

they train their people to handle customer complaints or
problems, etc.?

Questions like these are particularly relevant

since work teams, employee empowerment and involvement, and
employee training have been noted as critical factors to the
delivery of quality service (Lewis, 1989).

However, it is

unknown whether there are size-based differences in the use of
quality practices in the very small and small firms, and whether
these practices contribute to firm performance.

This paper seeks to explore these questions.

Specifically, it

attempts to identify, the quality practices of very small and
small firms in the human resources area, and explore linkages of
these practices to firm performance.

BACKGROUND

As the quality movement is not new, researchers have focused on
quality implementation in all types of industries and all sizes
of firms, often with mixed results (Ahire & Golhar, 1996).

In

fact, many quality improvement disappointments have been
attributed to the failure to recognize the value of
organizational context, e.g., firm size, etc. (Cole, 1993, Ahire
& Golhar, 1996).

However some of quality practices, like employee involvement and
empowerment, should be easier to implement in a small firm, given
the relative flexibility and informality of these companies
(Manoochehri, 1988; Sonfield, 1984).

Indeed, small firms should

only suffer a disadvantage, when compared to larger firms, when
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it comes to resource-intensive quality practices, e.g., training
programs (Haksever, Cook, & Chaganti, 1997).

However, that

assumes the availability of knowledgeable and committed
management, which is essential for successfully implementing TQM
(Ahire & Golhar, 1996).

This commitment is often difficult to obtain, as small firms can
lack managerial expertise which prevents them from focusing on
the need for employee involvement and training (Ahire & Golhar,
1996).

This overall lack of professional management expertise

for smaller firms can reduce the level of commitment of
management to quality practices.

Given the aforementioned

circumstances coupled with a relative scarcity of resources for
very small and small firms--hereafter called VS&SFs--one might
expect that quality improvement practices would be lacking in
VS&SFs.

Before we continue, however, we first need to clarify what we
mean by the term "very small/small firm" as there is not a common
definition (Cook & Barry, 1995).
we used number of employees.

Of the different definitions,

VSFs have 20 or fewer employees and

SFs have 21-99 employees (Haksever, et aL, 1997).

Our interest

was to compare the quality practices of VS&SFs along the
commonly-accepted quality constructs of employee empowerment,
training, and teamwork (Ahire & Golhar, 1996; Oliver, 1988,
Stamatis, 1996).

We posit that the differences in the characteristics of the
VS&SFs would result in advantages and disadvantages with respect
to quality.

For example, consider the resources difference
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between a 90 employee firm and a five employee firm.

How might

these resource differences alter the quality practices of these
firms, if at all?

Specifically, we were interested if firm size

(and associated resource availability at the VS&SF level
influenced a firm's quallty practices, and if these practices
influenced firm performance.

In the subsequent sections, we

discuss the hypotheses, methodology and findings.

HYPOTHESES GENERATION

Empowerment--The quality literature supports an empowered
workforce as being very important to quality, particularly where
employees take initiative, solve problems, resolve complaints,
offer improvements, etc. (Haksever, 1996; Cusimano. 1993; Merron,
1994).

While in theory empowerment can unlock the employee's

potential, in reality some employees can be uncomfortable with
too much freedom and would rather operate within specific
parameters (Cusimano, 1993).
viewed from two perspectives.

Therefore, empowerment can be
The first is where empowerment

enables people to do their work, make decisions within some
prescribed limits, and operate with little supervision.

Although

sometimes referred to as partial empowerment, we will call this
level of empowerment "employee involvement".

The second

perspective describes situations (like self-managed work teams)
where the employees determine not only how to do something, but
what needs to be done (Merron, 1994).

This requires a greater

commitment on the pan of management and the employees, and is
what we mean when we use term "employee empowerment".

We would expect employee involvement to be equally prevalent in
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both VS&SFs.

The informality and flexibility found in the VS&SFs

would be balanced by the need for the owner/manager to be in
control.

Even the reduction in informality that occurs when

firms grow would likely be offset by the owner/manager becoming
more disengaged from operations, which puts some distance between
her/himself and the customer, and increase the need for employee
autonomy in handling problems.

We postulate that employee empowerment would likely be different
between VS&SFs in that it involves the owner/manager giving up a
measure of control as to the nature of the work environment.
Haksever and colleagues (1997) suggest that a small firm would
more likely be in a position to allow employees to Initiate
improvements in their work environments than a very small firm.
Finally, given that involvement and empowerment offers the
opportunity for a more productive and satisfied workforce
(Oliver, 1988, Davenport; 1993), empowered companies would be
more profitable than non-empowered firms.

Therefore, we offer

the following hypotheses:

H1a:

Employee involvement is likely to be similar between very

small firms and small firms.

H1b:

Employee empowerment in very small firms is likely to be

lower than in small firms.

H1c:

Employee involvement and empowerment will be positively

related to profitability in VS&SFs.

Work teams--The use of teams to improve quality is common in
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continuous improvement processes.

For the purposes of our study,

we defined a team as a group of employees designated by
management to work together towards a specific purpose, either
for a limited time or on an ongoing basis.

In our survey, we

included only the firms with a minimum of five employees in order
to provide the opportunity for teams to exist in all companies.
Given the nature of VS&SFs, we were interested in how often teams
were utilized, how they were rewarded, whether the owner/manager
viewed them as effective, and if team usage impacted
profitability.

Since small firms (compared to very small firms)

would in general employ a larger workforce, we posited that team
usage would be greater in those firms.

Team effectiveness is a function of team objectives/expectations.
norms, organizational philosophy, and measurement/rewards
(Stamatis, 1996, Hoevernever, 1993).

Further, rewarding teams

based on their performance improves the likelihood that teams are
more effective (Curley, 1994).

Although VS&SFs are not likely to

make big investments in their workforces (Zeithaml, Parasuraman,
& Berry, 1990; Berry, 1995), very small firms would generally
have less structure than small firms and, therefore, less
established reward systems.

This, in turn, increases the

likelihood of very small firms not rewarding team performance.
Further, very small firms generally have fewer resources than
small firms and, therefore, less capacity to invest in these
teams.

Finally, we posited that regardless of whether the firms

are very small or small in size, the cooperative/ collaborative
work environment induced by use of work teams would enhance
firms' profitability.
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H2a:

Use of employee teams in very small firms would be lower

than in small firms.

H2b:

Rewards in very small firms are less likely to be tied to

team performance than in small firms.

H2c:

Teams in very small firms are likely to be less effective

than in small firms.

H2d:

Use of teams would be positively related to

profitability in VS&SFs.

Employee Training--A key component of a quality program is having
a knowledgeable workforce.

Training regarding the tasks to be

performed and clarifications about outcome expectations is an
important element in creating this workforce.

Using empowerment

and teams implicitly recognizes that employees have to be trained
(Haksever, 1996;

Ahire & Golhar, 1996; Berry, 1995).

Very small

and small firms have a disadvantage (compared to larger firms)
because the level of resources necessary to provide this training
restricts many VS&SFs to what can be offered in-house
(Sironopolis, 1997).

Accordingly, since small firms tend to have

more resources than very small firms, we would expect to see a
greater commitment to training in small firms.

Next, given the resource differences, we would also expect that
small firms would provide different types of training (e.g.,
using outside materials/experts, etc.) than the very small firms.
Finally, we were interested if the benefits of higher levels of
employee training more than offset its cost.

If so, we would
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expect that VS&SFs with a more knowledgeable workforce would be
more profitable than a less-trained workforce.

H3a:

Employee training in very small firms is likely to be lower

than in small firms.

H3b:

The types of training offered in very small

firms would differ from the types offered in small firms.

H3c:

Employee training will be positively related to

profitability in very small and small firms.

METHOD

Questionnaire development--During a review of the literature,
human resource-related quality practices that are common to small
businesses were identified as training, teamwork, and
empowerment.

Owner/managers of six VS&SFs were interviewed to

better understand how they viewed quality and how they responded
to their customers.

We then developed a questionnaire to assess

the current quality assurance practices of VS&SFs.

The

questionnaire was pretested and sent to a random sample of 1000
VS&SFs.

Database development--We focused on VS&SFs that had at least five
employees to ensure that a firm might have the opportunity to
utilize teams, and that the customer contact person might be
someone other than an owner/manager.

We developed our database

of VS&SFs through the random selection of 1000 firms from an
industrial directory in the Delaware Valley.
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Response rates and non-response bias--We randomly selected an
additional 200 firms and sent them a pretest to measure response
rates.

We then randomly selected non respondents and conducted

phone interviews.

No significant differences were found between

the respondents' and non-respondents' answers.

However, from the phone calls, we determined that approximately
19 percent of the firms in our database were not usable as they
were branch offices of much larger firms or had moved/failed.
This reduced our effective sample size to 810 firms.

We received

130 usable questionnaires (16 percent response rate).

FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

The mean size of the VSFs in the sample, measured in full-time
equivalent employees was ten employees.
was 50 employees.

The mean size of the Sfs

Overall, these were established companies as

the mean age of the SF was 46 years versus 30 years for the VSF.
Over 70 percent of the total companies in both groups were
profitable, and interestingly, their profitability (as measured
by reported return on sales) did not significantly differ between
the VSF&SFs (p<.21).

Comparisons of Human Resource-Related Quality Practices

Table 1 presents the results of comparison between the very small
and small firms on the use of the selected human resource-related
quality practices.
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Table 1
================================================================================
Variable

VSFs

n=77

SFs

n=53

Mean

S.D.

Mean

S.D.

Diff.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Involve

0.64

0.49

0.82

0.39

4.27*

Empower

0.95

0.20

0.83

0.33

6.18*

Team use

3.53

2.21

3.37

2.05

0.41

Team eff.

5.35

1.27

4.97

1.20

1.42

Rewards

3.89

2.25

3.37

2.15

1.22

All train.

9.80

4.61

10.56

4.73

0.90

Heavy train.

7.87

4.06

8.54

4.03

0.92

Formal tr.

1.61

1.86

2.25

2.05

1.84+

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------+= p< .10, *= p<.05, **= p<.01
===================================================================================

Empowerment hypotheses--Our first objective was to identify a
work environment that did not require permission in order to
correct a problem and where the employees would be involved
(partial empowerment).

We postulated that there would be no

difference in employee involvement between VS&SFs.

Using a Chi-

square test, the involvement level was compared across the size
groups.

We found that employee involvement was significantly

higher in small firms than in very small firms, thereby rejecting
our hypothesis.

Our second objective was to identify an

empowered work environment, one where employees have the freedom
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to enact changes beyond simply solving customers' or other
problems.

With the need for control paramount in VSFs, we

anticipated that VSFs would be less likely to allow these changes
than SFs.

Using a Chi-square test, we found that size does

influence empowerment but not in the way that we hypothesized.
It was the VSF employees who had significantly greater freedom to
improve their work environment than did SF employees.

One reason for this higher level of employee involvement among
the small firms compared to the very small firms could be that,
in the interest of expeditious completion of tasks like customer
service, small firms found it necessary to delegate
responsibilities to individual personnel rather than require
referral to supervisors.

Conversely, since the owner/supervisor

is likely to be always on site.
problems to him/her.

VSF employees may normally route

An interesting contrast between the very

small and small firms was that while employee involvement was
lower in the very small relative to the small firms, employees
were more likely to be empowered in the very small firms.

One

explanation could be that the limited size of workforce meant
that employees in very small firms were not only quite familiar
with diverse tasks, but also had close contact with the owner/top
manager.

This many engender a high degree of trust and,

therefore, freedom for workers to modify work conditions and to
take actions on their own initiative as situations warranted.

We then considered (regardless of firm size) whether employee
involvement and empowerment made a difference in profitability.
Specifically, we grouped the entire sample into firms with high
versus low involvement/empowerment using the median value as the
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cutoff point.

After selecting VS&SFs which were profitable

during the previous year, we used the Chi-square test to examine
whether profitability (in percent return on sales) differed based
on presence of employee involvement/empowerment.

The Chi-square

was non-significant (p=.965), thereby causing us to reject H1c.

Team hypotheses--Respondents rated the frequency of team usage.
if teams were rewarded based on team performance, and the
effectiveness of the teams on a seven point scale.

Hypothesis

H2a postulates that VSFs use teams less frequently than SFs.

As

seen in Table 1, a comparison of the t-test computed means of
their reported team usage showed no significant differences
between VS&SFs.

Respondents were asked if the firm rewarded employees based on
team performance.

Hypothesis H2b postulates that small firms'

reward structure would reward team performance more than the very
small firms' structure.

Using a t-test to compare the means,

there was no significant difference in rewards based on team
performance between VS&SFs.
similar.

Results for team effectiveness were

Therefore, firm size did not affect teams utilization.

We then compared profitability based on team usage.

After

dividing the total sample of 130 firms into the two groups of
high and low users of teams (using a median-based split), a ttest was run to compare profitability means.

There was no

significant difference in firm profitability based on team usage
(p =.337).

Training hypotheses--Respondents were asked if they used one or
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more of the four methods to train their employees on the job. use
of audio/video tapes, apprenticeship with an experienced
employee, and formal training programs.

As mentioned, training

is an investment in the workforce and we were interested if firms
which provided substantial training had better profitably.

Given

this investment, and the resources needed to offer out-of-house
training, we were also interested in the overall training types
and levels utilized by VS&SFs.

Hypothesis H3a postulates that very small firms provide less
training overall than small firms.

We developed two measures to

determine high and low levels of overall training.

We first

summarized each firm's scores on training and then classified
firms as high if their aggregate score was above the median for
the 130 firms, and as low if their score was below this median.
The second measure eliminated the "on the job" category, as this
category was designed to identify circumstances of minimal
training, where employees were basically left on their own to
learn the tasks.

Using the aggregate scores for the other three

techniques, we computed the median for the 130 firms and
classified firms as moderate and heavy users of training if their
total score was above the median. and as low users if the score
was below the median.

A Chi-square test indicated that there was

no significant difference in training techniques between VS&SFs
when considering all four techniques (p=.306) or by excluding on
the job training (p=.429).

Therefore, the hypothesis was

rejected.

Hypothesis H3b postulated that there would be differences in the
types of training offered to very small firm employees when
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compared to small firm employees.

We believed that the resource-

intensive nature of out-of-house training would preclude this
from being a viable alternative for the very small firm.

We

compared VS&SFs individually with respect to the four types of
training.

As reported in Table 1, only the significant training

difference between the two sizes of firms was with formal
training, with small firms providing more formal training.
Therefore,

H3b was partially supported as the most resource-

intensive training was where differences were found.

Hypothesis H3c postulated that regardless of size, firms with a
higher trained workforce would be more profitable.

We grouped

all firms into high versus low training levels based on the
median for firms' total scores across all four categories of
training.

Using a t-test to compare the means, there were no

significant differences between profitability of the high versus
low users of training (p=.742).

Therefore, this hypothesis was

rejected.

Profitability Correlations

To further examine the impact of these human resource-related
quality practices on profitability of the firms within each size
group, we ran bivariate correlations for firm profitability
separately with each individual practice for the very small and
small firms.

Table 2:

Table 2 presents the results.

Correlations of Quality Practices with Profitability
as Percent Return on Sales

================================================================================
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Variable

VSFs

SFs

All

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------Involve

-.18

.19

-.09

Empow.

-.13

.19

-.01

Team use

.04

.44**

.17

Effective

.10

.15

.11

Rewards

.09

.15

.10

All train.

.15

.31*

.19*

Heavy tr.

.14

.29*

.17+

Formal tr.

.24*

.23

.22**

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------+= p< .10, *= p<.05, **= p< .01
================================================================================

The results showed some interesting differences.

Usage of teams

was most helpful to the profitability of small firms, as was the
use of training in general.

However, training did not prove to

be automatically more helpful.

In act, use of formal training.

which was considered the most resource-intensive form of training
did not have a significant influence on small firms' profits.

In

contrast. for the very small firms, only use of formal training
was associated with profitability.

Therefore, very small and small firms benefitted from different
types of HR-related quality practices.

Usage of teams had a

positive impact on the small firms' profit outcomes, which would
imply that in firms employing 50 workers on average, it helped to
formally designate work teams and assign tasks.

However,
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previous results showed that team usage was not significantly
different between VS&SFs.

This suggests that small firms should

be educated regarding the benefits of work teams and encouraged
to use them more extensively.

While use of training was not significantly different between
VS&SFs, it did contribute to profitability much more
significantly among the small firms.

Therefore, small firms have

much to gain when they offer training to their employees.

It is

also noteworthy that very small firms' profitability was higher
when their employees received formal training.

Overall, the fact that profitability of the very small and small
firms was not significantly different indicates that each group
of firms was good at adopting quality human resource practices
that were appropriate to their conditions and needs.

They

achieved similar results in profitability through the use of
slightly different practices.

CONCLUSIONS

This study sought to identify patterns among very small and small
firms in the use of selected human resource-related quality
practices.

Analysis of data showed that in general, the overall

patterns were not significantly different between the two
categories of firms.
still found.

However, some interesting differences were

Employee involvement was lower among the VSFs

relative to the SFs, yet the level of employee empowerment was
significantly higher among the VSFs.

Further, formal training

was used by the small firms to a greater extent than their very
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small counterparts.

Finally, profitability (as measured by

return on sales) did not significantly vary between those VS&SFs
which utilized HR-related quality practices at a higher level
vis-a-vis the VS&SFs which utilized them at a lower level.

While it is possible that the VS&SFs are able to adopt
appropriate levels of HR-related quality practices, and hence
attain comparable levels of profitability, it is also likely that
overall improvements in quality practices are possible since
firms were tested against each other and not against an absolute
standard of quality practices.

Again, there may be industry-wise

differences in the extent to which these practices can be
implemented.

Finally, profitability may not be the only measure of
effectiveness of quality practices like empowerment, training,
and teams.

Rather, service quality (Zeithaml, et al., 1990;

Berry, 1995) may be a more pertinent criterion.

Thus, further

research is needed to establish the degree to which quality
practices determine firm success, and we offer the following
suggestions:

*

Develop an overall quality practices index using other common

quality practices and compare differences across firm size, age,
industry type, etc.
*

Compare quality differences among firms relative to levels in

competitors.

Link quality practices with other outcome measures such as sales
growth and customer satisfaction.
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Transforming Field Case Reports into Client Improvement:
A Model and Action Agenda

Michael D. Ames, Ph. D.
California state University, Fullerton

Abstract

How often have you been disappointed with a SBI Client's followup on field case report recommendations?
common challenge.

Lack of follow-up is a

Not just for student teams.

consultants run into it.

Many professional

So do employees acting as change

agents.

This paper explores how to deal with the follow-up challenge.
first summarizes reasons why clients do not follow up.

It

Next, it

proposes an eight-part model to help consultants transform
recommendations into client improvement.

Finally, the paper

incorporates the model into a Consultant's Action Agenda.

You

can use this agenda to help your student consultants turn their
field case report recommendations into client improvements.

Introduction

How often have you been disappointed with a SBI Client's followup on field case report recommendations?

Your student team does

a good job and makes sound recommendations.

At the exit

interview, the owner acknowledges the value of the proposed
improvements and praises the students' work.

Everyone is happy.

However, six months after the students are gone, the owner's
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small business has made little progress.

Lack of follow-up is a common challenge.
teams.

Not just for student

Many professional consultants run into it.

So do

employees acting as change agents.

This paper explores how to

deal with the follow-up challenge.

It first summarizes reasons

why clients do not follow up.

Next, it proposes an eight-part

model to help SBI student consultants transform recommendations
into client improvement in an organized way.

Finally, the paper

incorporates the model into a Consultant's Action Agenda.

You

can use this agenda to help your students turn their field case
report recommendations into client improvements.

Student and

client alike will benefit from learning how to approach business
improvement in an organized way.

Why Clients Do Not Follow-Up

We propose that Learning is a decision made in the brain.

In our

view, a General Rule of Learning applies to client follow-up on a
consultant's recommendations.

[_____, (1980); Bruckman and Iman;

Fournies; Maurer, Van Voorhis] The General Rule of Learning is
that learning is a value-added calculation.

The learner's

justification for the effort and risk of learning something new
lies in anticipated satisfaction.

The learner will learn new

ways if the learner perceives the new ways as "improvement" i.e.
(1)

It adds value vis-a-vis the learner's needs.

More value

than the learner could add on his/her own by following present
learning, or by adopting other competitive new learning.
(2)

It costs the learner the minimum stake.

required by present or competitive learning.

Less than
It minimizes all
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costs that do not contribute directly to added value.

When faced with lack of follow-up, one might argue that the
client is ignorant, unorganized, lacking in courage, or just
plain crazy.
true.

However, in our experience, one thing is probably

The client has followed the General Rule of Learning and

perceives the follow-up is not worth it.
not change.

The General Rule Will

The only way to get a different result is to get the

client to change his/her perception of value-added data and
formulae.

When the student consultant "hits the wall," he or she

must back track and rethink how to demonstrate value.

Further, we think the student consultant must make a convincing
demonstration.

[Barry; Fournies; Maurer; Pierce] Right or wrong,

it appears to us that value added calculations are stable.

You

can anticipate that the owner will not normally stop doing "what
works" to experiment with what might work.

In the rush of daily

deadlines, the business owner avoids committing to anything else
but doing the day's work.

He or she does not pause to observe

the performance of the business and ponder how to improve it.

In

other words, the owner does not organize his/her workday to give
improvement a high priority.

Without the owner's commitment, the

job of improvement will not be done.

As we see it, the student consultant's job is to build the case
for needed improvements.

This requires planning and hands-on

effort throughout the consulting engagement.

We agree with

Bruckman and Iman who point out that:

"The consulting project normally entails the consultants

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi009.txt

5/7/2004

Page 4 of 18

submitting data previously unknown to the client for his or her
inspection.

Key members of the client's system are often too

ego-involved in the activities of the business to analyze
organization problems objectively.

The consultants can rarely

expect instant acceptance of their ideas, so they must develop
strategies for fair assessment of their proposals, as reasonable
and workable plans.

In part, resolving this problem involves

laying the ground work for commitment, understanding and support
early in the project... Consultants must also develop plans for
presenting and marketing their proposals...

The energy generated by effective consulting often vaporizes in
the absence of follow-up plans or when implementation of
solutions begin to threaten the client.

In planning consulting

projects, time should be budgeted for follow-up procedures.

The

consulting team should also support the client during the initial
stages of implementation."

[Bruckman and Iman, pp. 45- 46]

To sum up, we think SBI Clients do not follow up on your
student's consulting recommendations because they choose not to.
They do not perceive the follow-up is worth it.

Improvements do

not automatically follow when student consultants and their
professors determine recommendations are significant.
must determine significance and commit to improvement.

The owner
An

important part of a successful student consulting process is
hands-on teaching by the student consultants that includes
coaching during the initial stages of implementation.

Helping Clients Improve--An Eight Part Model
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What does it take to improve a small business in an organized
way?

[Ames (1994); Barry; Pierce; Wesner] We suggest employing a

balanced, eight-part model.

The parts required are diagnosis,

preparation, presentation, modeling, coaching, installation, and
evaluation.

An eighth part supports the others:

data

management.

Appropriate tracking and reporting of data allow

improvement initiatives to be based on facts rather than on
intuition.

Figure 1 presents our model (omitted).

Too many student consultants focus on diagnosis and presentation,
assuming it is the owner's responsibility to implement.

Usually

we believe this is insufficient to assure effective follow-up by
small business owners.

To induce improvements, the student

consultant must lead the engagement, collaborating with the
owner, making balanced use of all eight parts of the model.
Ideally, the student consultant's example will achieve two
objectives:

(1) convince the business owner that improvements

are necessary, and (2) help the business owner learn how to apply
the eight-part model to future challenges.

The first part of the model is diagnosis.
on this topic.

[For example:

Much has been written

Ames (1990); Ames (1994); Blake

and Mouton; Bruckman and Iman; Fuchs; Holtz; Stryker] The student
consultant needs to understand what the business is supposed to
do, and how it is supposed to work.
this business?
decides?

What is a quality output for

How can one define a quality output?

Who

Next, the student consultant needs to collect data on

the way the business is working.
people cope?

What goes wrong and how do

Do employees know how to tell if quality is down?

What can they do about it?

Do their orders permit them to take
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corrective action?

Next, given the owner's limited time and

other resources, the student consultant must prioritize
improvement recommendations.

Which options have the greatest

potential to improve the business?

Once recommendations are clear, the student consultant must get
the owner to commit resources.

A prerequisite for owner

commitment is student consultant preparation.

The student

consultant must prepare for successful installation of key
recommendations.

The student consultant must prepare an action

agenda covering the remaining elements of the eight-part model.
Owner commitment begins with awareness.

Once the action agenda

is ready, the student consultant presents the owner with both the
recommendations and the action agenda.

Commitment comes into focus with training.

The student

consultant must model the improvements to the owner.
builds with practice.

The student consultant must coach the

owner as the owner practices the new techniques.
off with installation.
become routine.
evaluation.

Commitment

Commitment pays

The improvements gain momentum as the new

The benefits of commitment culminate with

Every installation provides the opportunity to learn

how to further improve targeted operations and the improvement
process itself.

Data management--tracking and reporting

progress--helps the student consultant keep the installation on
target and captures ideas for additional improvements.

We suggest the reader use our eight-part improvement model
iteratively, rather than viewing the parts as major phases of a
semester-long project.

Experience seems to show that many small
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iterations or overlapping "work cycles" are necessary to
accomplish big changes.

[Bruckman and Iman; Pierce; Van Voorhis,

Wesner] We see three reasons for this.

First, the owner needs

time to absorb and accept new data contrary to accepted
practices.

Involving the client in early decisions,

and regular feedback activities, avoids overwhelming the client
with threatening data at the end of the semester.

Flexibility is a second reason for preferring many small,
overlapping work cycles.

The student consultant can adjust the

action agenda to fit the client's reactions to early work.
Empathy and adaptability by the student consultant help turn
client resistance into commitment.

Finally, a third reason many small iterations are necessary to
accomplish big changes is that the owner will need practice.

The

owner must become skilled enough with new approaches to feel
comfortable with his/her probability of success.

Otherwise, the

owner will revert to the "tried and true" at the first crisis.

To summarize this section, we directly relate to An SBI client's
follow-up on field case report recommendations to how good the
owner is at improving his/her small business in an organized way.
The better the owner understands the eight-part improvement
model, and the more practiced the owner is at balanced use of the
model, the more likely the owner can implement sound
recommendations.

In this regard, we recommend the student

consultant walk the client through several small improvement work
cycles during the school term.

This will help assure that the

owner will have the skills to follow-up on recommendations that
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take longer to install.

Diagnosis Without "Treatment" is Probably Useless

Unfortunately, many SBI clients are not very good at organized
improvement.

Overlooking this fact, the typical student

consulting team spends most of its time diagnosing client "ills."
They spend the rest of the time writing their final report and
preparing power point slides for the exit-interview presentation.
The client is left to "treat" itself In other words, most student
consulting teams do an acceptable job at diagnosis and report
presentation.

However, they assume too much about the owner's

desire and ability to follow up.

SBI student consultants need to

spend more time on modeling, coaching, installation, evaluation
and data management.

They need to revise the time cycle of the

engagement to balance diagnosis with treatment.

Beyond Diagnosis to Treatment--An Action Agenda

How does one move beyond diagnosis to treatment?
offers a practical example.

An air-conditioning contractor was

having problems with logistics.
exceed initial estimates.

This section

Final job costs always seemed to

For one-day jobs, costs soared when

the right people and parts did not get to the right job site at
the right time.
hard.

For multi day jobs, keeping costs down was still

The owner could not determine if the job was within budget

until long after the job was complete.

The owner called in an

SBI student team.

The SBI student team interviewed several successful contractors,
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researched accounting software, and recommended a popular package
that includes job costing and inventory modules.

The accounting

package also includes an easy-to-use, customizable report
feature.

The owner purchased the package and the students set up

the owner's business on the computer.

The students then asked

the owner to read the manual and make his staff use the software.
The owner balked, claiming he and his people did not have enough
time to convert from a manual system that "works pretty well."

Fortunately, the students "hit the wall" at mid-semester and had
time to step back and develop an installation plan.
approached the SBI director for help.

They

The director introduced

them to the eight-part improvement model.

He also gave them a

generic Consultant's Action Agenda, covering necessary steps
after diagnosis [Table 1].

Using the Consultant's Action Agenda

as a model, the students quickly devised their own action agenda
for the owner and key employees.
offering hands-on training.

They went back to the owner

The owner accepted.

Within four

weeks, the new accounting system was in daily use.

Conclusion

Lack of SBI client follow-up is a common challenge.

Analyzing

why, we see that follow-up is a hands-on improvement process.
Many SBI clients are not very good at organized improvement.

One

implication is that a poorly prepared client will gain little
value from competent diagnosis alone.

Another implication is

that a professional exit-interview presentation will be
insufficient to assure that a client, inexperienced at organized
improvement, will follow up on sound recommendations.
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We conclude that, to improve SBI client follow-up, student
consultants must develop an action agenda.

They must guide the

client through initial iterations of the improvement process.
Doing this will help the client develop the commitment and skills
necessary to tackle follow-up issues.

If the clients associates

learn how to improve their small business in an organized way,
they will be more likely to follow up on sound recommendations.
Also, they will be ready for future challenges.

This paper gives the reader an eight-part model to help student
consultants transform their recommendations into client
improvement.
Action Agenda.

It incorporates the model into a Consultant's
This agenda will help your students turn their

field case report recommendations into client improvements.
Student and client alike will benefit from learning how to
approach business improvement in an organized way.

Table 1
Consultant's Action Agenda
==============================================================================
CONSULTANT'S ACTION AGENDA

HOW TO PREPARE
I.

Review Your Findings--go over each recommendation for

improvement and prepare written activity assignments.

Ask

yourself,
What does the recommendation involve?
What activities need doing to complete the recommendation successfully?
Why is this recommendation important to the enterprise?
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How will the enterprise win? (Be prepared to explain your
answers to the owner)
What is in this for those who must install the recommendation?
("associates")
How will each associate win? (Be prepared to point out these
benefits)
How does the new activity fit in with present activities
assigned to each associate?

What are the priorities for

completion?
For each associate,
What is a quality result?
How will we measure quality?
How will data be collected?
What rewards will the owner give if associates successfully
install the recommendation?
The owner should take what corrective action if installation
problems occur?

II.

Consider the Person.

For each Associate. ask yourself.

What are his/her goals and needs?
How can you best communicate with this person?
What training does this person need to do the new activity right?

III.

Develop a Training Plan.

Fit the person into your timetable.

Ask yourself,
Who needs training?
When will the training be done?

IV.

Prepare a Training Breakdown.

List important steps and key

points you want to cover.
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V.

Have Everything Ready.

Line up the equipment, tools and

material you will need.
Will the person be writing a report?

Obtain examples of previous

reports.
Does the person need to know how to use a software program?
Arrange to have a computer handy which is properly set up for the
task.
Will the person be doing something without precedent?

Have the

schedule for progress reporting and final results with you.

VI.

Select the Location to Make the Assignment.

Minimize

distractions and maximize job relevance.
Is the new activity physical?

Then meet at the workplace.

Is the new activity a conceptual or creative task?

Then meet in

an area where the client displays past successes and/or awards
won by others.

VII.

Select the Time to Make the Assignment.

Minimize

distractions and avoid busy periods.

VIII.

Pull Together the Information That You Will Need.

What information do you have that the associate should have to do
the job right?

Information includes tips on how to get up to

date data and names of people the associate should collaborate with.

HOW TO TRAIN

I.

Prepare the Associate.
Put him/her at ease.
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Overview what is involved in the new activity.
Find out what he or she already knows about it.
his/her interest in the new activity.
activity is important.

Stimulate

Explain why the new

How will the enterprise win and how the

associate will win personally?
Let your confidence and determination show.

Make sure the

associate understands that you really believe that he or she can
do the new activity.
Make sure you have the associate's full attention.

II.

Present the Activity.

Give the associate a copy of the written job assignment.
Go over the new activity: what needs to be done, the priorities,
how the new activity fits in with existing tasks in the flow, who
the associate should collaborate with, the tools to use,
information available, success criterion, and report back
requirements.
Tell, show, and illustrate the activity sequence--no more than
the associate can master in any one session.

Stress key points.

Be clear, thorough and patient.
Listen to the associate's comments and make changes on the
written job assignment as necessary.

Seek Consensus.

Continue

until you both agree it is a good assignment.

III.

Model the Activity.

When possible show the associate how to successfully complete a
job assignment.

Walk them through it.

IV. Coach.
Have the associate tell you about the job assignment and show you
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how they will do it.
Have the associate explain key points.
If possible, test working knowledge by having the associate do
the activity.

Correct errors.

Repeat steps I through III as necessary.

It may take several

times.
Continue until you know he or she understands.

V.

Install.
A.

Review progress with the owner.

Ask the owner to:

Transfer Authority
Give the associate the necessary authority to do the new
activity.

Give the associate appropriate latitude concerning how to reach
success criterion.

Empower the associate to suggest improvements

for the step.

B.

Transfer Accountability.
Put the associate on his/her own.
For activities within his or her control, let the associate know
that he or she will be accountable for both the quality of
results and quality of execution.

Stress that quality is top

priority.

Also, make the associate accountable for assessing the overall
quality of results and quality of execution.

Make it clear the

associate's job, besides the activity itself, is to help the
owner help him/her do his/her best.

The owner expects him/her to

exhibit self-initiation in evaluation of progress and to suggest
ways to continuously improve the activity being worked on.
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C.

Arrange for Training.
If the associate needs further training, agree with the owner on
what the training will be and when it will take place.

The

employee does not really have authority and accountability until
fully trained.

Even if the associate does not appear to need training, always
have the owner designate to whom the associate should go for
needed help.

D.

Announce the Assignment.
Once training is complete, have the owner let everyone know that
the associate has both full authority, and the owner's full
support, to do the new activity on their own.

Introduce the people involved to each other.

Make sure everyone

understands that the associate is the one to deal with concerning
this new activity assignment, not you.

E.

Put It on Record.

The written job assignment is the permanent

record of the new activity assignment.
Go over the written assignment with the associate to recap the
assignment and insure agreement.

Make sure to include a list of who should receive progress
reports and the dates recipients will need progress reports.
Verify this list with the associate.

If you assign one person multiple tasks with the same due date,
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specify the order of priority and note this on the written
assignment.

Make sure both the owner and the associate have legible copies of
the written assignment.

VI.
A.

Evaluation
Review
Follow-up on schedule.

Have the owner collect progress reports

and/or visit the work site to see progress.

Make sure someone

follows up and collects late progress reports.
Read progress reports immediately.

Have the owner set aside time to

read reports upon receipt.

B.

Command Action.

This step involves giving feedback to the associate.

Correct errors.
Reteach if necessary.
Give praise.
Reward good performance.
Do not assume unsatisfactory performance is the associate's fault.
Does the person know performance is unsatisfactory?

Does the

person know what is supposed to be done and when?
Are there obstacles beyond the person's control?
Does the person receive negative consequences when they do the
activity right?
Does the person receive positive consequences for nonperformance?
Could the person do the job if he or she wanted to?

The owner's answers to these questions will determine whether the
owner must fix the "system," retrain the associate, or get
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someone else to do the new activity.
=================================================================================
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FIRST THREE MEETINGS:

QUESTIONS TO ASK CLIENT

Michael S. Broida, SBIDA Director, Miami University (Ohio)

Katherine Kowalski, Financial Analyst, Berger Company, Cleveland
Assistant SBI Director, Miami University

Introduction

At Miami University as well as many other SBI schools, the first
two to four meetings with the client are used primarily as
report/relationship building tools and to gather critical
information that will supplement the other research done by the
SBI team.

Other research includes analysis of financial

statements, competitor analysis, a wide range of marketing
research, interviews with customer and employees, and discussion
with organizations such as associations which represent the
client's interests.

However, the face to face interview with the

client is a key, the key, took to begin a consulting engagement.

In these first "three" meetings, our students are instructed to
give no advice, but to extract information from the client by
either getting the client started and listening hard, or to
prompt the client with questions on topics that will build our
information base, Each student is given this list to use.
all questions should be asked at any one meeting.

Not

Additional

questions can be developed from the student's imagination or from
other sources.

Irrelevant questions are deleted.

At the end of

the question period, which lasts about three meetings, we then
instruct our SBI team to develop the "Letter of Engagement" and
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begin research aimed at their role as consultant, confidant, and
counselor to the client.

The questions shown here are NOT developed by the authors, but
have been compiled from numerous sources and edited to a somewhat
common style.

In the past, we have handed several different

lists to our students for them to extrude questions to ask their
client.

This tool cuts redundancy and streamlines our student's

effort.

The list of compiled questions follows.

Questions to Ask Client

During the first four weeks, interview the client at least three
times.

The following are areas and questions you should be

asking your client.

1.

History of the company

When started, by who, what products/ services offered at the
beginning, what changes in products/services, and direction since
the beginning.

How did client choose name of the company?

2.

Client information

Experience of client

Business areas where the client has strength and experience

Business areas where the client has LITTLE strength and
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experience

Client's work experience in any other managerial/supervisory
capacity

**Objectives of client (long and short run)

Client's background with the company

Client's education level and direction

Client's physical stamina

Client's willingness to accept risk

Client's willingness to work long hours/week

##Client's physical and/or mental handicaps

##Client's personal and business credit rating

##Soundness of client's personal finances
What functions does client do?

Spouse do?

What licenses and permits does the client require?

Why is the client NOT reaching some of his goals?

Why IS the client reaching some of this goals?
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Key personnel and/or auxiliary persons

Name of each employee and description of their function

Which employees contribute "ideas" to the business?

Which employees are the most valuable?

Why?

What types of workers does client wish he had?

Are workers adequately paid relative to their efforts?

Who is the client's accountant?

Who is client's lawyer?

Does he send quarterly reports?

What is the last "job" they did for

client?

Define the role of client's spouse, partner(s), etc.

Does client ever seek business advice?

Who does he seek out when he wants advice?

Does client seek

advice regularly?

Does client maintain personnel records?

4.

What products and services does the client offer?

What functions need to be performed in the business?
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What equipment does client need in the business?

What time of day does most (least) selling occur?

What is the seasonality of the business?

5.

Who are the competitors?

Which One(s) are most effective (least effective?)

Identify the market leader.

Why?

Reason they are the market leader?

What differentiates the client's product or services from the
competitors?

6.

Who are the customers?

Why do they "shop" here?

What is the reason for this location for the business?

How many potential customers are there in client's trade area?

How much does each potential customer spend/year on these
products?

Describe or profile a "typical" customer.

Describe what the

client considers a most unusual customer.

Who are the customers of the future.
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Who does the client find new customers?

How well does the client retain customers?

How often do customers return per year (repeat business)?

Has client talked with former customers whom no longer trade with
him?

8.

Present status of the company

Sales volume

Working capital level

H.R. issues

Cash flow

Profitability

Discuss possible reasons for present situation to exist.

Why is the business a corporation, partnership, or sole
proprietor?

What is level and composition of client's inventory relative to
his business needs?
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9.

Marketing and advertising

Does client compete with price, quality, service, or other?

How does client price service (or products)?

How does client advertise?
advertising is?

How effective does client feel this

What kind of advertising do major competitors

use?

How much advertising do major competitors expend per year?

What market research has been done by client or his employees in
the last 12 months?

10.

Investigate changes in status of the company

In last 12 months

In last 5 years

11.

Business Plan

Does client have a business plan?

How extensive is it?

Does client follow his plan?

How often does he update/revise it?
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Does it cover future concerns?

What is client's mission (business purpose)?

Does client have any of the following plans:

Marketing,

Financial, Time Management, Budget, Production, "People"?

Does client have a STRATEGY to get from where they are now to
where they want to be in the future?

Does the client set quantitative goals?

*Is there in place any process to MEASURE the direction and
magnitude of the attainment of goals or effectiveness of
strategies?

12.

What geographical area does client serve?

Within what

"circle" does client find 80% of his customers?

13.

Business records

How does client handle payroll records, tax reports, and payments
for supplies and services?

What is client's opinion of his record keeping system?

What are

weaknesses of financial records (in client's opinion).

Are there financial statements including income statement and
balance sheet?

Does client use them?

Does he know how to use
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them?

14.

Does client and accountant discuss the financial position?

Financial considerations

##Has client ever declared bankruptcy or been foreclosed upon?

**How much equity has the client invested in the business?
Does the client (business) have a positive new worth?

How much income does the client remove from the business each
year?

Does the client understand what is and how to use an income
statement and a balance sheet?

Does the client understand cash flow?

Has he ever prepared a cash flow statement?

What is the client's markup on goods?

How is it calculated?

Does client have a strong handle on cost of goods (COG) sold?

How is client planning on raising needed capital?

15.

Suppliers

Who are the client's suppliers?

Do they give client trade credit?
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What are the terms?

How did client select his suppliers?

Who are other suppliers client is not doing business with?

How does client supplier's prices, quality and service compare
with others he knows about?

(How) is client's product different from those of his
competitors?

16.

Risk protection

Does client have insurance protecting from:

Fire damage
Theft and robbery, vandalism
Accident liability
Damage to vehicles
Flood or water damage
Business interruption
Suite by employee (harassment, discrimination, etc.)
Death of principle (client, or other owners)

## = extra sensitive questions
** = very important questions

In addition to the client interview, use part of your time in the
first four weeks to investigate the SICs of client, identify and
correspond with trade associations, find statistical data
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relative to the client and his industry, develop a demographic
profile of customers, identify socioeconomic characteristics of
market area; interview competitors, employees, and customers
(with client permission).

Build a background of information.

Pay close attention to industry information.
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Building and Maintaining a Local Web Site for Small Business
Institute Counselors and Clients

Ronald S. Rubin, University of Central Florida

Introduction

Building and maintaining a quality Web site for an SBI program
entails much more than simply throwing up some documents encoded
in HyperText Markup Language (HTML).

The effort must be

organized, those responsible must be identified, policies and
procedures must be developed, and resources must be identified
and allocated to support the effort.

Small Business Institute

programs that pay attention to these issues will reap the
benefits of a well developed and maintained information system
that becomes the infrastructure for a wide variety of SBI
counseling activities.

It is not my intent to imply that the methods described here are
the only way, or even necessarily the best way to set up a Web
site.

The ideas discussed are offered as a way of sharing my

experiences in designing a Web site and as possible points of
departure for others considering a similar venture.

Hopefully

readers will pick up some ideas, avoid some common pitfalls, and
develop enthusiasm for the idea of designing a similar site.

What follows is the method I am using successfully now.

I also

believe it is a system that requires fairly minimal updating
effort.
Why a Local SBI Web Site?

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi028.txt

5/7/2004

Page 2 of 10

The idea of a local SBI Web site appealed to me personally for
three reasons in particular.

First, the Internet is like a huge

collection of libraries scattered around the world.

A vital

piece of information a student counselor or client desperately
needs could be sitting in some obscure corner of the Net.
Somebody, presumably an expert, has already done the work of
locating great resources, so all the student or client has to do
is look them up.

Second, conversion programs are making it

easier to turn course materials into Web-based documents that can
be easily read and accessed on the Internet.

And third, the

growth of the Web has gotten to where it is now generally
available to SBI students and their clients.

While there have been several "all-encompassing" data bases
available for some time, for example, the Small Business
Advancement National Center, having a distinct local site for an
SBI program has several advantages.

Most notably, a local SBI

site makes it a place were SBI counselors and clients know they
can go for a "variety" of related educational resources which may
have been missed by the all-encompassing sites.

Moreover, your

local site fosters a community of educators interested in the
same academic area.

Your local Web site, for instance, can

become a springboard of ideas for other faculty considering how
they might expand their program listings.

Site Design Issues:

How to Do It

Housing Your Site

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi028.txt

5/7/2004

Page 3 of 10

The first step from your point of view is to determine where you
can put your Web site.

I say "site" because nearly any use of

the Web to serve information will involve more than one Web
document and most will take several at a minimum.

But the first

question that must be answered is who will host your work?

Does

your academic department or administrative unit already have a
Web server?

If so, that is the logical place to put your pages.

If not, you may need to be more imaginative.

On some campuses,

primarily smaller ones, there may be one central Web server to
which all departments are expected to submit their documents.
This central server is often administered by a central computing
department.

In any case, if your department or unit does not

have a Web server, then the next most logical place to check is
with campus computing.

If you do not have access to a server on campus all is not lost.
There are numerous low-cost possibilities.

Most personal

Internet access accounts include a few megabytes of server space,
which can house a simple site.

For example, EarthLink has a

$19.95-a-month Total Access plan which provides 2MB of space
along with unlimited dial-up access to the Internet.

If you are

a member of America Online or CompuServe, each offers Web space
too.

There are even some advertising supported services that

will host your site for free, most notably GeoCities
(http://www.geocities.com).

Once you have found a place to put

your files, now you need to make them.

Laying the Foundation

As with any other project, start with some extensive research.
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Browse the Web sites for business resources that you want to
include on your site.

Once you select material you want to put

on your site you need to address if you are allowed to publish it
at all.

Do you have the authority to put the information on a

departmental or campus Web server?
is:

The rule of thumb that I use

Whether it is copyrighted or not, I always site the source

and give credit to the authors.

Before I start the actual

design, I prepare the contents.

Assembling this raw material

takes time.

I spend a day writing short, concise text that

describes the resources available and credits the source.
When planning the site I decided up front to develop an interface
where users could view main topics before searching detailed
locations of information.
site.

This reduces search time at the Web

To accomplish this, I developed a three-tiered taxonomy

(see Figure 1). The first tier provides for a Table of Contents
for the categories of information (see Figure 2).

The second

tier has a descriptive title or a synopsis of material in the
chosen category (see Figure 3).

This is usually the only area

that requires updating as new material is added to the site.
This is a key feature of the site.

It provides enough

information to let readers decide if they want to link to the
original information.
information.

The final tier contains the actual

I considered downloading these materials directly

to my home site to eliminate the risk that files might be removed
from the original location, that original sites might have slow
response time, or that the site might shut down.

But leaving the

materials at the originating site, and just putting a pointer to
them, helped ensure that a reader was looking at the most recent
version of the material and links referenced by those documents.
I will continue evaluating this decision.
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Construction Begins:

Web Authoring Without Anguish

Luckily, marking up documents in HTML is not rocket science.
have a wealth of choices of authoring software.

You

If you never

created a Web page before, the easiest way to start is with the
HTML tools found in your Web browser or word processor.

The

newer versions of browsers from Netscape and Microsoft come with
simple HTML editors build in.

They offer templates and wizards

that build simple pages for you.

One of the easiest choices from the standpoint of familiarity may
be to use word processing software such as Microsoft Word, Corel
WordPerfect, and Lotus Word Pro.

Those with older versions of

Microsoft Word can download a free add-in called Internet
Assistant from Microsoft Web site
(http://www.microsoft.com/msword/internet/is/) that provides much
of the same functionality as its newer version of the word
processor.

This authoring environment allows you to work with

familiar word processing tools while taking care of the HTML
translation when you save it as an HTML document.

A document's

formatting does not always translate properly to HTML code.

If

the translation does not go as well as you would like you may
need to fix the raw source file, but in most cases it will be
acceptable.

As your Web-site ambitions grow, you will probably want to
develop at least a basic knowledge of HTML formatting tags, and
you may want to create your own pages using software designed for
Web authoring.

One way to learn what HTML tags look like and how
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they work, examine the code of any page on the Web by pulling down
your browser's View menu and selecting Page Source.

I compose my

pages directly into HTML by typing my text and the HTML tags to
format it using MS Notepad text editor, and then save the
document as a text file with a htm suffix.

Table 1 (omitted) is

a copy of my HTML code that you may want to use as a template for
a basic SBI Web site.

For more advanced Web authorship needs

there is a plethora or software from which to choose (for
example, see
http://www.stars.com/Vlib/Authoring/HTML_Editors.html.

Once you have your Web document ready to go, you will want to
preview your work.

You can preview it in your Web browser by

selecting File and choosing Open Page or Open File.

If you are

satisfied with the way your document looks on the Web you still
then need to upload the document to the server.

How you should

do this will depend on the procedures you are given by the
administrator of your Web server.

After you have Web pages up

and available to your class and clients, you will probably feel a
sense of accomplishment that may last until you realize that now
you must keep them up-to-date and accurate.

Methodology for Updating the Site

Having devised an overall layout, I needed to work out a method
for maintaining the tiers.

My objective was to keep the layers

distinct, and make the updating as simple as possible.

I decided

to update the site by maintaining two sets of files--one on my
Pentium computer (referred to as a "mirror," in networking
terminology) and one at the Web site on the university's server.
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Both have identical directory structures, although one is UNIXbased and the other is Microsoft OS.

When I want to add or change material, I change the files on my
Pentium computer and then only upload the altered files to the
server.

By also keeping an earlier version on the "home" Pentium

site I can easily revert back to the old file if the latest
changes prove to have errors.

Using my Pentium as a mirror keeps the Web server "clean" of
archive copies, and provides a complete backup copy of the site
should anything happen to the originals.

Keeping older copies on

the Web computer can be dangerous, because persons searching the
Web may end up being lead to an older file and not realize that a
newer version exists.

This occurs because most Web search

engines, when searching Web sites, don't distinguish files by
date last updated.

As for actual editing, with my Pentium as a base of operations I
can use Microsoft Word or Notepad for updating and can make the
changes without a Web connection.

For files requiring changes that are straightforward and
repetitive, I just call up Notepad.

Then it is simple to cut and

paste the new material and then save it using the Save command.

Additional Strategies and Thoughts

A few strategic decisions seemed to have helped ensure the value
of the site.

The site was able to "hit the ground running"
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because I was able to seed it with a large number of useful
material.

Secondly, the original site had only a listing of each

category, which had gotten to large and was too far ranging to be
useful as a single grouping.

Development the three-tier system,

with the first tier being the Table of Contents, has helped
individuals navigate the site more effectively.

The biggest drawback to my system is that it is difficult for
anyone else to help update the site since I have the complete
"mirror" on my Pentium.

I could turn over one section to someone

else, and just give him or her the mirror files for that section.
or I could make my access to the server files available (although
this presents some security concerns).

Summary--Making Sure You're Doing it Right

There are several aspects of making sure you are doing the right
thing when you publish on the Web.
your Web documents.
appropriate ways?

First is simply the coding of

Did you use the correct tags and in the
This is fairly easy to determine by using your

authoring instrument in the Web mode.

If there is a problem it

will show up as an incorrect looking page.

You can then go back

into the authoring mode to make the appropriate changes.

You can

also use an HTML validator, such as the Doctor HTML validation
service at (http://www2.imagiware.com/RxHTML).

By submitting

your web address, URL, you will get a free report telling you
which annoying little HTML tag you missed, plus an estimated
download time.

Or, to avoid coding problems you can use my page

template and use your site reference URL's and type your own text
where appropriate.

This will avoid gross tagging errors.
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Beyond the coding of your documents, you should provide a way for
the users of your site to tell you whether you are doing it right
or not, is it useful to them.

One of the easiest ways to do this

is to add your e-mail address at the bottom of all your documents
so that users of your pages can send you feedback via e-mail.

If

you are more energetic, you can ask your students and clients if
your site is meeting their needs, either informally or by formal
survey.

The key to a successful Web site is to never lose sight of your
purpose and the people for whom you are doing it.
their needs to mind you can't be that wrong.

If you keep

I hope some of the

suggestions presented here will help you in developing and
maintaining a successful Web site for your SBI programs.

Figure 1
Three-Tier Site Design
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------==============
|| A_______ ||

Tier 1

|| B_______ ||

Table of Contents

|| C_______ ||
||

||

||

||

==============

============

==============

=============

|| 1__A__ ||

|| ___B____ ||

|| ___C___ ||

|| ------ ||

|| -------- ||

|| ------- ||

Synopsis of Material in

|| 2_____ ||

|| ________ ||

|| _______ ||

the Chosen Category

Tier 2
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|| ------ ||

|| -------- ||

|| ------- ||

|| 3_____ ||

|| ________ ||

|| _______ ||

============

==============

=============

============

==============

=============

|| 1_____ ||

|| 2_______ ||

|| 3______ ||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

||

============

==============

Tier 3
Actual Information

=============

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Florida Small Business Development Center Network:
Professional Development & Certification Program

Kathie K. Holland, CMC
Lloyd W. Fernald, Jr., D.B.A.

INTRODUCTION

Florida's Professional Development & Certification Program, under
the direction of the Florida Small Business Development Center
Network, was created in 1992 by involving the Small Business
Development Center Business Analysts (counselors) in setting the
standards that govern them.

The involvement of these highly

educated, intelligent, caring people allowed the establishment of
a very effective program in a record amount of time, at a very
low cost, and with a minimum of resentment and resistance to
change.

How this was accomplished is the subject of this paper.

DISCUSSION

Advisory Board.

The first step in establishing Florida's Professional Development
and Certification Program was the appointment of an Advisory
Board, which consisted of four experts in the field of training
and development.

These experts included a professor of

management who had considerable expertise in training and
development, a bank vice president in charge of training and
development, an independent consultant who provided training and
development services (who was also president of the local chapter
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of the American Society for Training and Development), and a
member of the Society of Association Executives, who had completed
three professional certifications.

These individuals provided

guidance during the implementation of the needs assessment
process, as well as the vision of the final format of the
program.

Program Administrator.

The duties and responsibilities of the Program Administrator were
developed as a part time effort.

The primary reason was that the

implementation of the program was to be accomplished in a
decentralized fashion, that is, at the local level (although it
could easily have been or could become a full time job.)

In

addition, the budget for the program was not sufficient to fund a
full-time effort.

The selected Program Administrator was employed as a SBDC
Business Analyst in Orlando, Florida, from 1985 through 1996.

In

addition, she possessed a bachelor's degree in management as well
as a MBA.

Needs Assessment.

A needs assessment followed involving all the individuals who
were affected by the program.
step of all.

It was perhaps the most important

This is where high quality performance standards

were set and resistance to the program minimized.

Three methods were used to determine performance criteria for the

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi034.txt

5/7/2004

Page 3 of 13

program.

Each method relied on participative decision making by

involving all Business Analysts and Regional Center Directors.
They were (1) questionnaires, (2) interviews, and (3) small group
discussions.

Each will be briefly discussed.

The first method was the use of a questionnaire.

A questionnaire

was administered to all Florida SBDC regional Center Directors
and Business Analysts.

The results of the questionnaire

identified twelve training topics in which a new Business Analyst
should become competent.

These twelve topics became the modules

in the Professional Development Manual.

The second method was the use of interviews.

Interviews were

conducted with all regional Center Directors and approximately
50% of the Business Analysts.

These interviews identified

obstacles and opportunities that could be expected as the program
was developed.

The interviews also provided an opportunity for

the Directors and Business Analysts to ask questions and express
their concerns.

Finally, the third needs assessment method used was small group
discussions.

Each regional Center was visited by the Program

Administrator in order to conduct small group discussions.

Group

decision making techniques were utilized to overcome resistance
as the Center Directors and Business Analysts were guided in
establishing competency standards.

This was accomplished by

writing performance objectives, determining training methods, and
providing evaluation techniques for each training topic.

The Needs Assessment required approximately six months to
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complete because it was conducted as a part-time effort.

At the

conclusion, a Needs Assessment Final Report was sent to all
Center Directors and Business Analysts, who were solicited for
comments and feedback.

A Professional Development Manual was

then developed, which required another six months to write, edit
and print.

A recently concluded needs assessment, similar to that conducted
for the Florida SBDC Network, was conducted for the Illinois
Small Business Development Association.

The assessment was

concluded in just over four months.

Program Structure.

Based on the needs assessment results and advice from the
Advisory Board it was determined that Florida's program should be
decentralized for the following reasons:

1.

Cost constraints.

Only $15,000 could be allocated to develop

and deliver the program.

Funds were not available to send new

Business Analysts away from their Centers for training as the
geographical distance between Centers is considerable and travel
expenses prohibitive.

2.

Differing population demographics.
culturally diverse population.

Florida has a very

Clients in Pensacola and Miami

have different needs.

3.

Need for immediate training.

New Business Analysts must be

productive in assisting clients as soon as possible after hire.
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To implement a decentralized program, each regional Center
Director appointed a senior Business Analyst (2 years or more
experience) as a Professional Development Coordinator.

The

Coordinators were then trained in adult learning methodology,
training and development theory, and structured on-the-job
training requirements.

They also assisted in editing the

Professional Development Manual as it was written; their
participation was critical in as much as they helped to both
define and refine their training responsibilities.

The quality standards that evaluate a Business Analyst's
performance were determined during the Needs Assessment.

They

were included in the Professional Development Manual and
monitored by Florida's Certification Board.

During the Needs

Assessment, regional Center Directors and Business Analysts made
it very clear that this should not be an easy program to
complete; it should be challenging yet attainable.

The

Certification Board insures that these standards are maintained.

Training Methods and Materials.

The primary training method selected to provide a decentralized
training program was one of formal, structured on-the-job
training.

Structured on-the-job training is planned instruction,

delivered at the regional SBDCs to help Business Analysts perform
their jobs efficiently and effectively.

Careful planning insured that the program was based on a needs
analysis of the job requirements, the learner's needs, and the
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SBDC's needs.

It is formal because the Professional Development

Coordinator introduces the new Business Analyst systematically to
what s/he needs to know to work at or above performance
standards.

The formal, structured on-the-job training also reduces the
unproductive period of 'breaking in' new Business Analysts while
increasing individual productivity.

Business Analysts learn how

to do their jobs while actually doing their jobs.
learn what level of quality is expected of them.

They also
Training is

custom-tailored to each new Business Analyst's individual needs.
Structured on-the-job training also was selected as it is
extremely cost efficient.

Because the Business Analysts perform

while learning there are no registration fees, travel expenses or
time away from the Center's clients.

To provide the program's formal structure, the Professional
Development Manual was written to provide basic training.
According to the American Society for Training & Development,
training manuals reduce training time, improve the error rate
from 50% to 90%, and provide a 50% to 60% increase in
productivity.

The Professional Development Manual is divided into twelve
modules--one for each training topic.

Each module includes the

training performance objective, list of training activities,
required evaluation methods, and reading materials.

Training

activities include co-counseling, role play, case studies,
interactive software, presentations, quizzes, videos,
participative activities, evaluation of business and marketing
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plans, and community organization visits.

The Professional Development Manual is available in two volumes:
the Business Analysts Volume which contains reading materials and
some of the training tasks, and the Professional Development
Coordinator's Volume which, in addition to the same materials,
also contains all of the training and evaluation tools such as
quizzes, case studies, role play exercises, etc.

The Manual has recently been revised (August, 1997).

The second

edition also contains twelve training modules, including:

*

Code of Professional Conduct

*

Interpersonal Skills

*

Presenting Workshops

*

Cross-Selling SBDC Specialty Programs and Services

*

Government Regulations and Requirements

*

Marketing

*

Financial Statement Analysis

*

Sources & Requirements for Financing

*

Business Plans

*

How to Start a Business

*

Human Resources Management

*

Purchasing a Franchise

The Manuals are provided in large three-ring binders which allow
the Business Analysts to include additional materials, thus
becoming a central location for all resource materials needed to
counsel their clients.

The binder also eases the task of

updating one module without having to reprint the entire Manual.
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In addition, the Manual was written utilizing a computer to allow
for easy updates.

While the majority of the materials contained in the Manuals are
original, there are two articles that were reprinted from the
Small Business Forum.

The Code of Professional Conduct module is

adapted from the Code of Ethics of the Institute of Management
Consultants.

Permission to use these materials was acquired in

advance.

Each of the twelve (12) training modules has a separate
performance objective which describes the state of skill and/or
knowledge to be achieved at the completion of training.

A good

performance objective will define what is necessary, communicate
to the Business Analyst what is expected of him or her, and
determine the training techniques and evaluaion methods to be
used.

The following example is the perfomance objective for module 8,
Financial Statement Analysis:

The Business Analyst will analyze the financial condition of a
client's business, determine break-even, debt to equity ratio,
industry comparison, and capital required.

The Business Analyst

will then clearly communicate the financial analysis information
and stress to the client how to use this information when making
management decisions.

Each module also lists the (secondary) required training tasks.
During the Needs Assessment, the training tasks were selected to
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best fit each of the training topics.

Under the guidance of The

Professional Development Coordinator, module 8, Financial
Statement Analysis requires the new Business Analyst to:

1.

Read Module 8 in its entirety,

2.

Attend appropriate SBDC seminar(s) as designated by the
Coordinator,

3.

Co-counsel clients and participate in a debriefing after the
appointments,

4.

Observe a demonstration of any financial analysis software
available in the Center, and

5.

Satisfactorily complete all seven lessons of the Financial
Competence interactive computer based training program.

Each module also contains a list of evaluation methods which are
based on the training activities.

In the event that the Business

Analyst does not successfully complete a training activity, the
Coordinator will have the Business Analyst repeat the activity
until satisfactory learning has been demonstrated.

The

evaluation methods for module 8, Financial Statement Analysis
include:

1.

Correctly identify the break-even point, debt to equity
ratio, comparison to industry standards, and capital required for
financing using actual client information,
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2.

Demonstrate during co-counseling the ability to render an
opinion of the financial condition of a client's company using
the information gained from the statements,

3.

Correctly answer questions in Case Study 2,

4.

List and describe any financial analysis software available
at the Center,

5.

Successfully complete the Financial Competence training
software, and

6.

Receive favorable reports from 80% or more of the clients
returning Appointment Evaluation Postcards.

The Florida Professional Development Manual has been provided to
34 other SBDC programs and to several economic development
organizations in foreign countries.

Certification.

The designation of Certified Business Analyst (CBA) is earned
upon completion of 100 Certification Credits.

The categories and

number of credits are based on other certification programs and
information derived during the needs assessment.

Certification

Credits are awarded for education and previous applicable
experience.

Certification Board.
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Florida's Certification Board is primarily a policy-making
entity.

The Board provides the objectivity that a single

individual cannot project to prevent inbreeding of ideas, avoid
internal politics, and increase the respectability of the program
and of the CBA designation to the public.

The current Board consists of eight members.

They include the

Florida SBDC State Director, two regional Center Directors, a
Professional Development Coordinator, a university professor with
expertise in training and development, a private sector training
and development consultant, the owner of a small public relations
firm, and the president of a small bank that is heavily invested
in small business lending.

The Board refined the certification requirements, then authorized
the Program Administrator to approve applicants who clearly met
these requirements.

Any applications that contain some variation

of the requirements are submitted to the Board for consideration
at the quarterly meetings.

Re-certification.

A second Needs Assessment was conducted to obtain the
participation of Certified Business Analysts to determine both
the need and criteria for re-certification.

The Certification

Board then refined and approved the re-certification criteria
necessary for CBAs to maintain their certification.

Re-

certification requires 45 re-certification credits for continuing
education within a three year period.
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To provide opportunities to earn re-certification credits, the
Program Administrator was given the responsibility of producing
the annual FSBDC Professional Development Conference.

Full

attendance at the Conference over three consecutive years
provides sufficient credits for re-certification.

Three days of

professional development training are offered on technical,
behavioral and operational topics.

In 1996 and 1997, this

Conference was opened to SBDC Directors and Business Analysts
from other states.

Overall Program Evaluation.

It is extremely important to measure the performance of the
entire Professional Development and Certification Program.

With

the realities of budget reductions, the funds spent on creating
and maintaining a program must be justified by increases in the
quality of Business Analysts' performance.

In accordance with training and development methodology, the
Florida program is evaluated at three levels:

Level 1:

Reaction and satisfaction with the training is measured
by the CBA Survey which is mailed to each new CBA upon completion
of training.

Level 2:

The responses have been overwhelmingly positive.

Learning or achievement is measured by the successful
completion of the training tasks in each module.

Level 3:

Behavior as reported from clients through the
Appointment Evaluation Postcards.
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SMALL BUSINESS AND ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION:
A WIN/WIN STRATEGY

Abbas Nadim, University of New Haven

Abstract:

Small business and EPA have been, for many years, engaged in a
zero-sum, win/lose struggle regarding compliance to, and
enforcement of, regulations.

This paper develops a strategy

matrix and argues that a win/win approach will ease the burden of
compliance on small businesses and enforcement on EPA.

Introduction:

Small businesses and EPA do not always agree on the degree of
enforcement of the law and compliance to EPA's rules and
regulations.

Such relationship is a part of an ongoing tension

regarding production & disposal of toxic waste in the United
States and its effect on public health.

"Of the 6 billion tons

of toxic waste produced each year, only 300 million tons (5% of
the total) is managed according to rules established by the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA)--the nation's
official law for managing hazardous waste from cradle to rave.
Thus 95% of toxic waste is still handled outside the restrictions
of the nation's toxic waste laws." (HWN, 1992, pl).

These wastes

are separate and in addition to the effect of other toxic hazards
and air pollutants, damaging our skies.

"In 1980 congress passed

CERCLA (Public Law 96-510), commonly known as Superfund, which
required EPA to locate all contaminated sites, establish

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi040.txt

5/7/2004

Page 2 of 11

priorities for cleaning them up, then clean them.

Many people

assumed that, because congress passed a law to control this
problem, it must be under control.

They would be disappointed."

(HWN, 1992, p 1)

While it is firmly established that hazardous waste and air
pollutants endanger the public, the role of the small business in
this great public debate is neither clear, nor sufficiently
addressed.

What is clear is that neglect may create waste hazard

whose impact exceeds the value of the entire small business.

"A few years ago, a small farm family discovered their leaking
fuel storage tank would cost over $300,000 to be remedied after
it had contaminated the ground water.

Remediation costs exceeded

the farm's value." (EPA, 1995, 2.4, p2)

In addition to these tangible costs, there are intangible cost of
image and publicity that may have a more enduring effect and hurt
a small business longer and more seriously than a physical cost.

Federal government through EPA, has embarked on an educational
and enforcement plan to force or persuade small business to
comply with the 1990 Clean Air Act.

These include Controlling

Ground Level Ozone, Preventing Accidental Release of Hazardous
Chemicals, Protecting the Upper Ozone Layer, Fleet Vehicle
Control and Private Service Garage (EPA, 1993, pl-6)

The cost of such compliance, specially after the fact, has become
so prohibitive that most small businesses have decided to fight,
be exempted from many of the provisions, or find alternative
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solutions.

Congress, on the other hand, has passed a tough law,

which is even tougher to enforce, and provided help and
assistance for small businesses.

Small businesses can now get

help from EPA Small Business Ombudsman, State Small Business
Assistance Programs, Business Association, and EPA Technical
Support Centers. (EPA, 1993, p3).

In 1996 Congress passed the Small Business Regulatory Enforcement
Fairness Act (SBREFA) which is designed to provide new and more
effective avenues for small businesses to participate in and have
greater access to the Federal rule making processes.

However, most small business owners are still under the
impression that they are being unfairly treated to costly
compliance.

They contend that most of the environmental

protection laws are insensitive to the cost of compliance and the
impact on small businesses' survivability.

However, evidence

indicate that these small businesses are clearly a co-producer of
solid waste and air pollutants.

"An EPA study says we should

expect an increase in midnight dumping.

The study says small

generators of hazardous waste--principally automotive maintenance
shops and dry cleaners are being forced out of business trying to
comply with "small generator" hazardous waste disposal rules.
Rather than go out of business, they'll probable choose "midnight
dumping", the study suggests." (HWN, 1987,p 1)

Need for a new strategy:

The tension between the two seemingly contradictory tendencies of
enforcement and compliance covers the landscape of regulatory
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agencies and small businesses.

This tension, in its on going form, revolves around a zero-sum,
win/lose interaction.

A high enforcement activity by EPA carries

a high cost to a small business and possibly its demise.

A low

compliance contributes to pollution, health hazards and more
rigorous enforcement by the regulatory agencies.

Consistent with

most zero-sum games, this scenario, played repeatedly, will most
probable degenerate into a lose/lose situation.

In this

scenario, high cost of forceful enforcement coupled with low
compliance damage small businesses, exacerbate the bureaucracy
and destroy the environment.

A search for a more acceptable behavior, one that is helpful to
small businesses, produces a strategic response matrix along the
two dimensions of Enforcement and Compliance.

By identifying

different levels of enforcement and compliance the matrix
suggests strategies for addressing the solid waste and air
pollution problems at the small business level.

(An extensive

discussion of the use of strategic model for small business
appears in Sonfield and Lussier, 1997.)

This two-variable matrix, with two levels of behavior along each
dimension produces four distinctive sets of strategic behaviors:

Low enforcement, Low compliance
Low enforcement, High compliance
High enforcement, Low compliance
High enforcement, High compliance
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C(l), E(l),

Adopting this strategy leads to low compliance and low
enforcement, which are both a consequence of lax enforcement and
indifference of small businesses to environmental protection.

In

this situation, cost, profit and pure business consideration
overshadow concern for environment or social responsibilities of
small business.

In this scenario, small businesses continue to generate hazardous
waste and air pollutants.

While at the same time they lobby the

congress to harness EPA enforcement and give them relief from
many of the laws and resulting regulations.

"The Department of Justice is settling with small businesses to
protect them from third-party litigation, and there is bipartisan
support on Capitol Hill to write small companies out of
Superfund's liability altogether.

The Small Business Regulatory

Enforcement Fairness Act gives small companies the right to sue
when agencies fail to consider the impact of their rules on small
business.

It also instructs EPA and OSHA to consult with small

businesses before proposing new regulations. (CEM, 1997) This act
also requires agencies to assess the economic impact of major new
regulations on a small business (CHM, 1997).

Note that the

emphasis is not on restriction of waste generation or air
pollutant and their health or environmental impact.

The emphasis

is on restriction of enforcement and protection of small
businesses.

In this scenario, there is little enforcement

activities and minimum compliance.

This combination will have
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adverse impact on the environment and long-term negative
consequence on small businesses./

C(h), E(l) and C(l), E(h)

Low enforcement/high compliance is a win/lose situation, a zerosum, that may not necessarily be beneficial to a small business
or to the environment.

While there may be high compliance due to

fear of regulatory age agencies or eventually being caught, it
may at best, be highly selective.

The question become a matter

of selecting which category of waste and pollutant to reduce, how
much and for how long.

In this scenario, the compliance does not

necessarily mean a lower waste production.

A downward pressure

and trend for reduce enforcement, coupled with reluctance to
comply, will eventually degenerate into a low, low, lose/lose
situation.

High enforcement and low compliance is also a win/lose, zero sum
situation.

It become a costly activity for regulatory and

enforcement agencies with little long-term consequence.

While

the level of compliance, due to strict enforcement, may go up in
the short-run, it will quickly degenerate to its initial
condition.

History of enforcement is rich with evidence of long-

term low compliance in the face of enforcement.

On the other

hand, strict, continuous high enforcement will have negative
consequence for the regulatory agencies and small business
profitability.

This scenario may generate so much negative

publicity and congressional pressure on the regulatory
enforcement activities that it will degenerate into a low
enforcement, low compliance in the long-run.

Tax payers, voting
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public and for that reason the elected officials do not favor a
high-handed, vicious, autocratic regulatory agency.

The

resulting back-lash will create defiance that will be harmful to
the environment and counter productive to small businesses.

C(h), E(h)

The high compliance, high enforcement scenario is a strategy that
requires a radical transformation of how we perceive
environmental protection and enforcement of regulation.

This

scenario is not an algebraic sum of high compliance of C(h) E(l)
and high enforcement of C(l),E(h)

The first one was based on

fear and second one was based on an autocratic, high-handed and
costly bureaucratic operation.

Simultaneous high compliance and high enforcement are the
consequence of voluntary interaction between small businesses and
regulatory agencies.

For the small business it requires becoming

educated on waste generation reduction and prevention, acceptance
of social responsibility for a cleaner environment, changes in
their method of operation and a cooperative, mutual reliance
attitude.

Regulatory and enforcement agencies must change their roles to a
partner in education, consultation, collective rule setting and
reward for voluntary compliance. The respective roles of small
business and government must change from adversaries to partners.
A self-policing, self-reliance, high compliance based training,
education and ethical consideration is far less costlier than a
government imposed compliance with threat of heavy fines and
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punishment.

In this scenario high compliance is achieved through education,
training and cooperation with small businesses.

Along this idea,

EPA had embarked on an education plan to make small businesses as
Environmental Leaders.

It informs them on how to get assistance,

how to prevent pollution and how to comply.

This is a win/win

behavior that is difference than a zero-sum attitude where EPA
role is to inspect, catch and heavily fine the non-complies.

EPA

is also leading a national effort on pollution prevention and
clean technology for small businesses.

"The Clean Technology use

by Small Business theme increases coordination in the EPA-led
national pollution prevention program by assisting small U.S.
businesses to achieve their regulatory compliance and
competitiveness objectives through the use of pollution
prevention" (ETI, 1994, 1-6) This is truly a win/win scenario!

This new attitude will create additional winners among those who
will develop new products and new technologies with lower
negative environmental impact.

It will also create new business

opportunities for a safer and more responsible handling and
disposal of generated waste, leading to new technology and new
equipment.

Conclusion:

Each cell of the proposed matrix demonstrates a distinctive
strategy that a small business can pursue.

Each of these

strategies has consequences that must be considered by the small
business owners.

The win/win strategy will be the only viable,
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long-term strategy for small businesses and regulatory agencies
relationship.

In the case of hazard waste and pollutant, such a

strategy benefits the small businesses, redefines the role of the
government from a hated enforcer to a partner and leaves a
cleaner and safer environment for future generations.

I can

argue that such an obvious solution does not require a cumbersome
route of a strategy matrix.

However, small businesses have, and

will continue to pursue win/lose strategies articulated in the
matrix.

What I have attempted to demonstrate are the

consequences of pursuing each of these strategies.
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THE POWER OF PURPOSE:
STRATEGIC IMPLICATIONS OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE NICHE
STRATEGIES FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Armand Gilinsky, Ph.D.
Sonoma State University

ABSTRACT

What are the strategic implications of claiming to be a "socially
responsible" small business?

Founders' values, attitudes and

beliefs have previously been shown to have an impact on the
values of an organization.

In an exploratory study, content

analyses are performed on the missions and objectives of five
case studies of small natural food and beverages businesses in
Northern California.

Preliminary findings indicate that these

small firms have five strategies in common:

1) the mission

statement, 2) human resource policies, 3) sustainable development
of raw materials, 4) high quality niche positioning, and 5)
propensity to join networks of like-minded organizations.

INTRODUCTION

Small businesses are important because they represent nearly 98%
of the population of all businesses in the United States, they
are responsible for the creation of jobs, and they can play a
role in the commercialization of innovative products and services
and new technology.

Yet little is known about the role of the

socially responsible small business.

Bygrave's (1996) search of

3750 case studies produced by Darden and Harvard Business School
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yielded only three cases about small businesses that met social
responsibility criteria.

The purpose of this research is to

examine the strategic implications of claiming to be a "socially
responsible" small business.

Is there power in having a purpose?

Can a socially purposeful small business survive and grow?

Can

such a business attain and maintain legitimate acceptance in the
marketplace?

Similar to the recent and much-heralded American business booms
in Silicon Valley (California), Austin (Texas) and Research
Triangle Park (North Carolina), the region north of San
Francisco's Golden Gate Bridge is experiencing a mini-boom in the
creation and development of quality-oriented, niche market small
businesses.

This area once looked to agriculture and wine

production to foster economic growth, but recently, there has
been a gradual diversification of that economy to include a blend
of manufacturing and service businesses in such industrial
sectors as certified organic foods, specialty beverages, computer
software, telecommunications, ecologically sound home care
products, and natural clothing.

These firms create high value-

added products and services that are alternative to existing
commercial offerings, use 'clean' manufacturing processes, are
located in a region which has attracted and retained many
talented people due to its high quality of life, and are led by
entrepreneurs who are committed to following socially responsible
business practices.

The firms identified for the initial group

of case studies appear to have at least one important aspect in
common:

missions and objectives that speak to the need to

promoting social good, i.e., attempting to capitalize on a
growing public awareness of the need for businesses that are
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fiscally as well as socially responsible (Nichols, 1994):

*

placing environmental and moral needs and job satisfaction at
or near the top of their missions

*

creating high value-added products and services using "clean"
manufacturing and "energy-efficient" processes

*

employing people who create products that they themselves love

*

encouraging employees to do community work on office time

*

maintaining a commitment to follow socially responsible
business practices as they begin their expansion outside the
region and around the globe.

Five small businesses with annual revenues under $30 million and
having 100 or fewer employees agreed to participate in an
exploratory study.

These companies have been in business from

seven to 23 years:

*

Company A (packaged vegetarian foods)

*

Company B (branded certified organic foods)

*

Company C (micro brewer of "real ale")

*

Company D (certified organic coffees & teas)

*

Company E (herbal teas & alternative medicines)

RELEVANT RESEARCH ORIENTATIONS

Case methodology.

Case studies provide a "holistic" means of diagnosing leadership
and organizational practices.

Purposeful sampling can unearth

the similarities and differences among various business concepts,
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missions and objectives used to formulate strategy (Creswell,
1998: 62).

A case study provides real-life answers to the

quantifiable as well as the less tangible indicators of a firm's
progress, forcing leaders of firms--as well as students and other
practitioners of strategy--to examine these indicators and assess
and defend their strategic responses (George, 1992: 141).

Concept and mission.

The articulation of mission, objectives, and strategies is known
to be common practice in strategic management (David, 1987).
Without a unifying guiding vision of the business, every
employee--managers included--will provide their own rationale for
every decision they make, and it is unlikely that these
rationales will coincide, or equally unlikely that the collective
decisions will produce consistent results or move the business in
a consistent direction.

A mission statement, as defined by

Drucker (1974), is a declaration of an organization's reason for
being.

Typically, a mission statement evolves from the

intentions and beliefs of the founders that their organization
can offer some product or service, to some customers, in some
geographical area, using some type of technology, at a profitable
price.

As a business grows, a mission generally becomes

formalized in writing and revised to reflect the current state of
affairs by the successive managers of the business.

According to

David (1987), a mission statement provides direction for
formulating, implementing and evaluating the strategic activities
of a business.

Another purpose of a mission is to establish an

"emotional bond" between an organization and its employees,
thereby creating a collective purpose and buy-in on ways to
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achieve that purpose, so that strategies that have been
formulated may be implemented (Campbell and Yeung, 1991).

Social

responsibility can be a guiding principle behind a company's
business mission (Carroll and Hoy, 1984).

Objectives.

While a mission statement is more commonly associated with the
nature and scope of the business in the present, objectives set
specific management targets for the future (Tucker et. al.,
1987).

While an overriding goal of the small business owner is

to create a stable, profitable, growing business, the objectives
of the socially responsible business often include (Clarkson,
1995; Quinn & Jones, 1995; Shrivastava, 1995):

*

benchmarks to be used in the development of annual and longrange business plans

*

measurable, meaningful, challenging but attainable priorities
for sourcing and distributing

*

effective responses to changing circumstances, often beyond
management's control

*

criteria for fair and effective employee and management
performance evaluations

*

"soft" objectives, e.g. quality improvement, customer
satisfaction, quality of workplace life, quality of mentoring
relationships between leader and followers, ability of leader to
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deal with health and stress management, and so forth.

The following propositions emerge from this discussion (see also
Figure 1 omitted):

Proposition 1:

The socially responsible values will be evident

and pervasive in the values that are embedded in the culture of
the organization.

Proposition 2:

The passionate commitment of the entrepreneur to

socially responsible beliefs will be explicitly reflected in the
venture's mission statement.

Proposition 3:

The socially responsible venture is

more likely to enter a mature market than a high
growth market.

Proposition 4:

The socially responsible venture is more likely

to pursue a narrow market focus than a broad market focus.

METHOD

Consistent with Larsson's (1993) methodology, the case study
development and use process is divided into two phases:

1)

interviews with small business founders and executives between
1994 and 1997 to develop company case studies, and 2) content
analysis of the case studies in order to ascertain support for
the propositions regarding socially responsible behaviors and
practices.

The information gathered for the case studies is then

verified by press clippings, secondary data searches, and other
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published data.

The case studies illustrate whether or not there

was anything unusual about the strategic issues encountered by
the sample businesses during their start-up and growth phases.
The subsequent cross-case content analyses focus on whether or
not common strategic themes emerge from the group of firms
(Creswell, 1998: 63).

The cases become rich content for MBA

classes on Entrepreneurship in which the entrepreneur can see the
benefits and limits of his/her strategies.

In the words of one

entrepreneur, such dialogues are "focus groups on strategy."

FINDINGS

Whereas Greening and Gray (1994) found limited support for the
proposition that size is positively related to social issues
management structural development, the sample case studies tend
to refute the commonly held view that a firm could only become
socially responsible and profitable once it had achieved
sufficient resources and scale.

One possible explanation for

this preliminary finding is these firms' propensity to put people
before profits and still remain viable (see Table 1), as measured
by length of time in business.

Limited support for all four

propositions regarding socially responsible strategic behaviors
is observed.

These preliminary findings echo Stevenson and Gumpert's (1982)
definition of entrepreneurship as, "The pursuit of opportunity
regardless of resources currently controlled." Entrepreneurship
texts are filled with a variation of the entrepreneurial mandate:
"Find a need and fill it."

In contrast, the socially responsible

entrepreneurs are perhaps more committed to the philosophy of
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social responsibility than to pursuing and exploiting a business
opportunity (see Figure 2 omitted).

These entrepreneurs believe in the "life is for service" mandate
of the '60s.

They seek balance and harmony in their lives:

they

are not only committed to their work, but also place a high
priority on continual personal learning and growth, and
activities designed to enhance learning and community service
opportunities for constituents (Raelin, 1987).

For many of these

entrepreneurs, business is viewed as only one part of a
successful, complete life.

Other areas include:

physical

activity, family, spirituality, service to the community, and
building and maintaining social contacts.

One has to schedule

and make time in their lives to do those other things.

The importance of intra-firm, networking should also be noted.
In the literature on small firm evolution, it has been suggested
that networks can help small firms achieve a critical mass in
everything from intellectual and management talent to
administrative support services (Carroll, 1984; Van de Ven, 1984;
Manning, 1989; Specht, 1993; Human & Provan, 1997).

Just as

large companies attempt to become more nimble via TQM and reengineering, small firms that have social responsibility as their
stated mission or purpose have begun to acknowledge the
importance of sharing best practices.

Organizational networks

such as the Social Venture Network (with over 400 members), the
American Small Business Alliance (100 members) and the Businesses
for Social Responsibility (800 members) are relatively new
examples of associations of ventures which explicitly focus on
attracting firms that proclaim to practice social responsibility.
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CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS

Case studies document and explore the ability of the socially
responsible small business to thrive and grow.

Both external

business forces and internal organizational resources and
capabilities must be considered in developing a strategy (Porter,
1985; Barney, 1991).

The small firm in this exploratory study is

increasingly vulnerable to the hypercompetition in the domestic
economy and the birth of new, "mega-industries" in the global
economy.

The dilemma for socially responsible entrepreneurs in

face of such rapid change is that, even as they gain more
autonomy for themselves and their organizations, they fear losing
more control over the diffuse organizations and cultures they've
created as well as dilution of their original purpose.

These

issues may lead to difficult strategic choices.

Research is currently underway to enlarge the exploratory sample
to obtain more statistically meaningful as well as longitudinal
results.

Many of these firms may be acquired or enter into

strategic alliances to protect or enhance their own critical mass
of technological, production, marketing, and financial resources.
The entry of larger competitors into high growth niches could
make it particularly difficult for these smaller players to
thrive.

In addition to the challenge of maintaining control, the

socially responsible small business may face increasing
difficulty in defending its niche or escaping from the traps
posed by a niche that may bar it from participating in the mass
or global marketplace.
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Table 1--Socially Responsible Small Business
Case profile matrix
===============================================================================
Company

Start date/ Owenership/
Case date

Mission

Social aims

Management

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Company A

1975/ Private/Family+

"Fill need for

"We don't want to be

1996

healthier lifestyle

anything but a

1995 Sales

through convenience

natural foods

$26.8MM

vegetarian foods"

company"

1989/ Private/Family

"Become largest

"Create business

1995

branded certified

without restrictions

1995 Sales

organic food

or agendas, educate

$9.2MM

company in the

suppliers about

world"

orgainc farming, heal

Emp.:

120

Company B

Emp.:

16

the planet"

Company C

1982/ Private*/Prof.

"Become the leader

"Promote love & pride

1997

in the microbrewing

in products, give back

industry"

community, improve

1995 Sales
$3.6MM
Emp.:

efficiency &
80

environment-friendly
ownership

Company D

1970/ Private*/Family

"Roast, blend and

"Every pound of coffee

1997

market high quality

produced comes from a

1995 Sales

coffee; Not Just a

farm/plnatation that

$3.6MM

Cup...But a Just Cup" cares about its workers
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Emp.:

35

Company E

& the earth"

1974/ Private/Family

"Become America's

"Educate customers,

1994

medicinal herb

promote ethiical

company

practices, provide

1995 Sales
$12.0MM
Emp.:

paid leave to employees
60

to support charitable
community orgs."

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------company

Objectives

Strategies

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Company A

Company B

Promote healthful

Increase brand

eating & involvement in

awareness in mass market,

community, remain

invest in state-of-the-art

privately-owned, increase R&D

equipment & product diversification

Make company brand name

Use conventional quality & packaging

synomonous with certified

techinques, create brand equity,

organic produce

diversify into high value-added
segments

Company C

Motivate employess, hire

Serve regional markets, build new

experienced managers, build

state-of-the-art capacity, use

brand equtiy, employee

information technology

ownership

Company D

Use proceeds to benefit

Market to socially conscious, high

community causes, promote

disposable income consumers, attract

welfare of employees &

capital
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coffee farmers

Comapny E

Establish company as #1 in

Diversity via product development &

whatever it does, expand

sourcing, focus on mass market,

capacity, increase exports

increase customer satisfaction

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------+

Hired a professional management team in 1995.

*

Conducted a Direct Public Offering of minority stake in 1996 and is
listed on the Pacific Stock Exchange.

================================================================================
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THE ENTREPRENEURIAL STRATEGY MATRIX
AND VENTURE PERFORMANCE:

AN EMPIRICAL ANALYSIS

Robert N. Lussier, Springfield College
Matthew C. Sonfield, Hofstra University
J. Douglas Frazer, Millersville University
Frederick D. Greene, Manhattan College
Joel Corman, Suffolk University

ABSTRACT

Sonfield and Lussier's (1997) "Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix"
suggest, for different situational combinations of venture
innovation and risk, strategies more likely to lead to higher
levels of performance.

This paper reports on an empirical

research study to test the relationship of this matrix model to
venture performance.

Results are analyzed and conclusions dealing

with model testing and with small businessperson self-assessment
are presented.

INTRODUCTION

A variety of models have been proposed for the use of managers
and entrepreneurs in the development of strategy.

Better known

models include the Boston Consulting Group Matrix (Hedley, 1977),
Michael Porter's "Generic Competitive Strategies" model (Porter,
1980), Miles and Snow's (1978) "Adaptive Strategy Typology,"
Lumpkin and Dess' "Entrepreneurial Orientation Construct" (1996),
and Sonfield and Lussier's "Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix"
(1997).
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Each of these models is intended to relate various independent
variables of organizational situation and strategy to
organizational performance.

Furthermore, both Miles and Snow's

(Hambrick, 1983; Zahra & Pearce, 1990) and Porter's (Miller,
1988) models have been empirically tested for validity in this
relationship.

This paper expands the literature by empirically testing Sonfield
and Lussier's "Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix" This model (the
"ESM") was developed for the use of entrepreneurs and their
advisors in determining the appropriate strategies for new and
ongoing ventures.

As a situational matrix model it requires the

entrepreneur to identify the levels of innovation and risk for
the venture, and the model then suggests strategies for that
situation most likely to lead to positive venture performance.

Using a two-variable matrix with two possible measures for each
variable, the venture situation can then be placed in one of four
cells:

--high innovation/low risk (I-r),
--high innovation/high risk (I-R),
--low innovation/high risk (i-R), or
--low innovation/low risk (i-r).

Once the cell is identified, the model indicates and suggests
possible strategies for the venture.

The use of one or some

combination of these indicated strategies should lead to positive
performance.

See Figures 1 and 2.

This paper reports on a
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testing of this function of the ESM:

Do ventures which use the

recommended strategies have higher levels of performance than
those ventures which do not?

THEORETICAL CONTEXT

The model was developed in the context of, and in response to,
the literature on entrepreneurial performance.

In summary,

accepted entrepreneurial theory indicates five independent
variables that have most frequently been related to the dependent
variable of entrepreneurial performance:

1. Autonomy (Hart, 1992; Kanter, 1983; Peters & Waterman, 1982)

2. Innovativeness (Karagozoglu & Brown 1988; Miller, 1988; Zahra
& Covin, 1993)

3. Risk Taking, (Baird & Thomas, 1985; Brockhaus, 1980;
Venkatraman, 1989)

4. Proactiveness (Lieberman & Montgomery, 1988; Miller & Camp,
1985; Chen & Hambrick, 1995)

5. Competitive Aggressiveness (Cooper, Willard & Woo, 1986;
McMillan, 1982; Porter, 1985)

Most models developed in the context of this literature involve
several or all of these five variables and are thus quite
complex.

According to Sonfield and Lussier, the "Entrepreneurial

Strategy Matrix" model was developed to provide the entrepreneur
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with a less complex and more usable model.

By using only two

independent variables, which are easy for a business practitioner
to understand and rate, the model is designed to be of value and
usable for entrepreneurs in their development and refinement of
strategies for their ventures.

The desirability and value of

such ease of use is supported in the literature relating to these
types of models (Baird & Thomas, 1985; Downs & Mohn, 1976).

RESEARCH OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESES

As briefly discussed above, the objective of this research is to
determine whether the model leads to effective venture
performance.

Does the model indicate effective strategies for

each of the four possible venture situations?

Formally, three

hypotheses can be stated:

H1:

Firms that use the strategies for their ventures suggested

by the ESM have higher levels of performance than firms; that do
not use the strategies suggested by the ESM."

Thus, HI directly

tests the basic premise and purpose of the ESM.

H2:

Firms with high innovation ventures have higher levels of

performance than firms with low innovation ventures."

In

presenting the ESM Sonfield and Lussier (1997) suggest that
venture situations involving high innovation should have higher
levels of performance than venture situations with low levels of
innovation, and thus are preferable situations in which to be.
H2tests this proposition.

H3:

"Firms with high innovation and low risk ventures have higher
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levels of performance than firms with other type ventures."

H3

tests the further proposition of Sonfield and Lussier that the
most preferable venture situation is one of high innovation and
low risk; i.e. if all other variables are held constant, then
higher rather than lower innovation should more likely lead to
high venture performance, as should lower rather than higher risk

METHODS

Design and Sample

The primary methodology was to test the ESM using survey
research.

A national random sample of 2500 small businesses was

prepared by a mailing list company.

The sample was stratified to

ensure adequate representation in the nine industry groups used
by Dun & Bradstreet (1996) and then was cut to 900.

The 900

questionnaires were mailed to the owner/manager names supplied by
the mailing list company.

Self-reporting methodologies (often

using mail questionnaires and/or telephone interviews) have been
used to test the Miles and Snow Typology (Hambrick. 1983; Zahra &
Pearce, 1990) and the Porter model (Miller, 1988), and were thus
considered appropriate for this study.

Measures of Venture Strategies and Matrix Cell

Strategies.

Participants were asked to identify all listed strategies used
and then to identify the strategy group that best described their
overall business strategy.

The listed strategies were taken from
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the ESM model.

The strategy groups of the matrix were used as

four levels of the first independent variable:

venture strategy.

Participants were also asked if they used any strategies not
listed in the ESM.

Matrix Cell.

Participants were asked to identify the cell that described their
levels of innovation and risk.

The questionnaire definitions of

innovation and risk were taken from the ESM model.

The cells of

the matrix were used as four levels of the second independent
variable:

venture situation.

Performance

Performance is most commonly measured in financial terms.
However, the nature of firm performance is recognized as
multidimensional (Birley, 1987; Hambrick 1983; Kirchhoff, 1977;
Miller, 1988; Quinn & Cameron, 1983; Zahra, 1993).

Thus, entrepreneurial activity can be evaluated by a combination
of quantitative and qualitative criteria, and may lead to
positive performance by some measures and at the same time
negative performance by other measures.

Also, the ESM suggests

that ventures in high innovations cells will have higher
financial performance than ventures in low innovation cells.

Miller (1988) and Zahra and Pearce (1990) suggest incorporating
objective and subjective measures to theoretical studies.

Hence

performance in this study was measured as the dependent variable
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in two ways:

by self-reported, presumably objective, profit to

sales percentage and by subjective self-reported level of
satisfaction with performance, in which overall satisfaction was
defined as being some combination of financial and nonfinancial
performance.

Analysis

All three hypotheses were tested using multiple analysis of
variance (MANOVA) because there were two measures of performance.
The dependent variables performance (financial and satisfaction)
remained the same for all three test.

However, the independent

variable changed for each test Hypothesis 1 was tested by
comparing data of those who use and no not use the appropriate
strategy for the cell, as the independent variable.

To test

Hypothesis 2, the data in the two high innovation cells and the
two low innovation cells were combined as the independent
variable.

For Hypothesis 3, the independent variable was the

four cells.

RESULTS

Out of 900 surveys mailed, 88 came back non-deliverable and 68
were completed.

Follow-up telephone interviews with non-

respondents produced an additional 33 questionnaires, resulting
in a total of 101 useable questionnaires.

Two were not used due

to missing data, thus, the response rate was about 13%.

Non-response Bias
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To test for non-response bias, it is customary to use late
respondents as surrogates for non-respondents (Nwachukwv, Vitell,
Gilbert, & Barnes, 1997).

However, like Lussier (1995), this

study went a step further and used a telephone follow-up with
non-respondents.

The 68 original mail respondents answers were

compared to the 33 telephone non-mail respondents, or
approximately one-third of the sample were original nonrespondents.
the .05 level.

None on the answers were significantly different at
Thus, non-response bias should not be

problematic.

Descriptive Statistics

There were 75 males and 26 females.

The average business existed

for 16 years, employed 25 people, and is owned by a person with
more than two years of college.

Responses came from 33 states

and all eight industries were represented.

Ten percent of the

respondents offer a product, 37% a service, and 54% offer both.

Seventy-eight percent did not add any strategies to the list of
strategies in Figure 2 vs. 22% who added other strategies.

Close

to half of the respondents use strategy group i/R (See Figure 2
bottom right cell).

By far the most commonly used strategy is to

work to create a competitive advantage over competitors (90% of
the entrepreneurs said they use this strategy.)

Respondents classified themselves into the ESM's cells as
follows:

High Innovation/Low Risk:

22
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High Innovation/High Risk:
Low Innovation/Low Risk:
Low Innovation/High Risk:

14
48
17

Only 33% matched the cell and strategy.

Hypotheses Testing

Statistical testing did not provide support for any of the three
hypotheses.

MANOVA results are presented in Table 1.

Table 1 MANOVA Results
===========================================================================
Multivariate Tests (Wilks)

F

P-value

--------------------------------------------------------------------------H1:

.215

.807

H2:

.322

.756

H3:

.179

.654

--------------------------------------------------------------------------Univariate F-Tests

F

P-value

--------------------------------------------------------------------------H1:

H2:

H3:

Satisfaction

.000

.998

Percentage

.437

.511

Satisfaction

.036

.921

Percentage

.437

.652

Satisfaction

.115

.872

Percentage

.437

.477

===========================================================================
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DISCUSSION

While the collected data do not allow support of the three
hypotheses, neither do the data disprove the relationship between
the Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix and venture performance.
Rather, this research study leads to two primary conclusions.

First, the nature of the response data underlines the inherent
predicament of small business owner/manager self-assessment:
inability to be fully objective.

an

70% of the small business

respondents saw their businesses as being in a low-risk
situation.

Yet most advisors to small business would consider

such a percentage as far too high and highly unrealistic.

Small

business is by definition generally risky (Cooper & Bruno, 1977;
Rachman, 1996).

Thus, because the testing of even a simple model such as the ESM
requires valid self-assessment so that the entrepreneur can place
his or her venture into the correct cell and can furthermore
self-report venture performance, the ability to empirically test
such models must be guardedly considered.

In previous research

efforts, Mi1ler (1988) and Hambrick (1983) reached similar
conclusions, finding that self-reported data from mail and/or
telephone surveys carry a risk of legitimacy, and that only a
very large number of measures of performance are likely to result
in the validity of collected data.

And even with large research

budgets and data bases, these research efforts resulted in weak
or mixed support for the Porter and Miles & Snow models.
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Still, the Porter and Miles & Snow models are highly respected
and accepted by academicians and practitioners.

Thus, the lack

of strongly supportive empirical research studies does not weaken
the importance and value of these two strategic models.

Rather,

it underscores the difficulty in testing such models.

This leads to the second conclusion presented by this current
research study.

In spite of the limited findings of this test of

the Sonfield and Lussier (1997) Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix,
the model deserves further study.

The research effort reported

here should be expanded so that the hypotheses can be better
tested.

But this research experience, and that of previous

researchers, clearly indicates that future research methodologies
must provide assistance and guidance to the respondents in their
self-assessments, and must generate a larger return rate.
Personal, face-to-face interview methodologies would best
accomplish this; a less costly alternative would require welltrained telephone interviewers to conduct the interviews, with
several follow-up efforts for all unsuccessful telephone calls.

Future research efforts of this nature are encouraged and
anticipated.
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AN EMPIRICAL TEST OF THE
ENTREPRENEURIAL STRATEGY MATRIX

James E. Puetz, Rockhurst College

Richard E Hunt, Rockhurst College

Abstract

This study will empirically test the contingency model of
entrepreneurial operation developed by Sonfield & Lussier (1997).
This conceptual model would be helpful to small businesses
starting up in competitive markets.

The Sonfield & Lussier

(1997) study makes sound premises and provides insightful
examples of the model's application.

The focus of the model upon

financial risk and product innovation makes it of particular
value to the small business owner (Puetz, Hunt, & Adams, 1997).
The model should, however, be tested empirically in the small
business setting before its use is widely encouraged by educators
to that business community.

Innovation/Risk Matrix

Innovation is defined by Sonfield & Lussier (1997) as a new and
different product or product mix.

Large companies are not as

dependent upon such product innovation as a source of marketing
advantage as are small firms (Calatone, di Benedetto, &
Bhoovaraghavan, 1994).

The small business operates under

disadvantages such as low financial and personnel resources,
little customer awareness and acceptance, and limited economies
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of scale.

The small firm may find product innovation a major

source of competitive advantage throughout the life cycle of its
products.

Zahra & Covin (1993) develop the impact of innovation

level upon entrepreneurial business performance.

In light of the

above challenges for a small business, becomes even more
important.

In this study, a single financial value was used as a proxy for
the more complex risk factor developed by Sonfield & Lussler
(1997).

This analysis used the dollar amount committed at the

start of the business to classify the respondents into the high
risk or the low risk cells.

The larger the financial risk; the

more resources a firm controls and the more costly failure
becomes.

This study provides empirical support for the

assumptions of the entrepreneurial strategy matrix of Sonfield &
Lussier (1997).

The analysis of risk and innovation in a four

cell matrix may allow the small business owner to quickly apply
such a model's insights.

Risk/Innovation Factor

A written questionnaire was sent to a sample of small business
owners.

The sample frame was derived from lists provided by the

state governments of Missouri and Kansas.
mailed to 1,750 business addresses.

The questionnaire was

The cover letter asked that

the owner or chief executive complete the survey personally.

A

total of 328 responses had data complete enough for
classification into the matrix.

Respondents were asked if their

initial product line was best described as a well-established
product or service, a significant variation of an established
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product, a recently developed product, or a totally new product.
Two hundred and seventy three respondents (76.9%) indicated a
traditional or "well-established" product.
indicated one of the other possibilities.

Eighty-two (23.1%)
The last three

categories were combined into a single category, "innovative."

The risk level was drawn from response data for the initial
infusion of capital was reported in thousands of dollars adjusted
for inflation.

A cutoff of $20,000 for the inflation adjusted

responses was chosen so that the expected cell frequencies for
the contingency analysis met the assumptions for Chi-square (Xsquared) analysis.

The risk/innovation factor was derived from the innovation
variable and the inflation adjusted risk variable.

There were

157 responses (48%) in the low innovation/low risk cell which was
designated Cell 0.

There were 59 responses (18%) in the high

innovation/low risk cell which was designated Cell 1. There were
88 responses (27%) in the low innovation/high risk cell which was
designated Cell 2.

There were 24 responses (7%) in the high

innovation/high risk cell which was designated Cell 3.

This factor was used in the crosstabulation analyses.

The X-

squared statistic was used to test for a significant difference
in the observed responses from those expected if there were no
association between the risk/innovation factor and a specific
test variable.

If a X-squared level of .05 or less was observed, this

study assumed that a significant difference existed between the
factor and the test variable.

Supplemental X-squared tests were

also made for each variable with the risk factor and the
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innovation factor separately.

Six Background Variables

1. Respondents were asked to indicate the number of years of
ownership or managerial experience prior to starting the current
business.

The respondents were classified as having low

experience if they indicated less then five years and were
classified as having high experience if they responded as having
five or more years experience.

The respondents in Cell 0 (low

innovation/low risk) had a lower than expected level of
experience managing a previous business.

Cell 1 (high innovation

low risk) respondents had about the expected level of experience.
Cell 2 (lo/hi) and Cell 3 (hi/hi) respondents had a higher than
expected level of experience.

These results suggest that the

owners who were more experienced at the start of the business
tended to have a higher level of risk exposure.

The difference

in product innovation was not significant.

2. A respondent was classified as having prior marketing
education, if the respondent indicated any one of five the
experience categories.

The categories were:

family background

in marketing, parents operated a business, attended marketing
workshops or seminars, took college marketing courses, and
majored in marketing.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low

risk) had a lower than expected level of exposure to marketing
education.

Cell 1 (hi/lo) respondents had about the expected

level of exposure.

Cell 2 (lo/hi) and Cell 3 (hi/hi) respondents

had a higher than expected level of exposure.

These results

suggest that the owners who were more exposed to marketing
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education at the start of the business tended to have a higher
level of risk exposure.

The difference in product innovation

level did not significantly contribute to classification of the
respondents for this variable.

Exposure to the theory and

practice of marketing should predispose a person to launch
innovative products or take on higher risk.

3. Respondents were asked to indicate the number of years of
prior experience in marketing or sales.

They were classified as

having low experience if they responded ten years or less
experience and were classified as having high experience if they
responded as having more than ten years experience.

Respondents

in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) had a lower than expected
level of marketing or sales experience.

Respondents in Cell 1

(hi/lo), Cell 2 (lo/hi), and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each had a higher
than expected level of marketing or sales experience.

These

results suggest that the owners who had more marketing or sales
experience at the start of the business tended to have a higher
level of both innovation and risk exposure.

4. Respondents were asked to indicate the number of years of
prior experience in the relevant industry prior to starting the
current business.

They were classified as having low experience

if they responded ten years or less experience and were
classified as having high experience if they responded as having
more than ten years experience.

The cutoff provided balanced

cell size with few responses just above ten years.

Respondents

in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) and Cell 1 (hi/lo) had a
lower than expected level of experience in the industry in which
their current business competed.

Respondents in Cell 2 (lo/hi)
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and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each had a higher than expected level of
industry experience.

These results suggest that the owners who

had more relevant industry experience at the start of the
business tended to have a higher level of both innovation and
risk exposure.

Knowledge of the industry in which the new

product is to be introduced would be a factor to consider in a
study of marketing strategy.

5. Respondents were asked to indicate the number of years of the
current business had been in operation.

Their business was

classified as having low duration if they responded four years or
less and was classified as having high duration if they responded
as more than four years duration.

The cutoff is often used as a

point at which a new firm can be considered to be at least a
survivor.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) had

higher than expected years in the current business.

Cell 1

(hi/lo) respondents had lower than expected years in the current
business.

Respondents in Cell 2 (lo/hi) and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each

had about the expected years in business.

These results suggest

that the owners who had fewer years in the current business
tended to have a higher level of innovation.

The difference in

financial risk did not significantly contribute to classification
of the respondents for this variable.

This variable provided

insight into the durability of the business and the distance into
the past of the start-up decisions.

6. Respondents were asked to their age at the start of the
business.

The respondents were classified as having a lower age

if they indicated thirty-five years or less and were classified
as having a higher age if they responded as being older than
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thirty-five years.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low

risk) and Cell 1 (hi/lo) had a lower than expected age when they
started their current business.

Respondents in Cell 2 (lo/hi)

and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each had a higher than expected age.

These

results suggest that the owners who were older when they started
their business tended to have a higher level of risk exposure.
The difference in product innovation level did not significantly
contribute to classification of the respondents for this
variable.

The owner's age is an important indicator of business

and life experiences which might reflect on the new business's
approach to risk-taking.

Strategic Marketing Actions

1. Respondents were asked to indicate whether they had prepared a
business plan prior to the start of the business.

The

respondents who answered "yes" were classified as having prepared
a plan.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) and Cell

1 (hi/lo) had a lower than expected tendency to prepare a
business plan prior to the start of their current business.
Respondents in Cell 2 (lo/hi) and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each had a
higher than expected tendency to prepare a business plan prior to
the start of their current business.

These results suggest that

the owners who prepared a business plan tended to have a higher
level of both innovation and financial risk exposure.
is a critical issue for small businesses.

Marketing

Attention to the

details of a business plan should better prepare the owner for
the business startup phase.

2. The second variable was constructed from two questions in the
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survey.

The respondents were separately asked how often they

sought information from customers and how often they monitored
the activities of their competitors.

In both cases the customer

and competitor information was to be a basis for making business
decisions.

The values from the two questions were combined to

get an overall measure of environmental monitoring.

Respondents

in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) and Cell 1 (hi/lo) had a
lower than expected tendency to monitor their business
environment.

Respondents in Cell 2 (lo/hi) and Cell 3 (hi/hi)

each had a higher than expected tendency to monitor their
business environment.

These results suggest that owners who were

high monitors of their business environment had a higher level of
financial risk.

The difference in product innovation level did

not significantly contribute.

Hunt and Adams (1996) found that

during the first year of operation new businesses that were
operated by owners who were high monitors of their business
environment significantly outperformed businesses operated by low
monitors.

3. The owner was given six selections to check if appropriate:
hire marketing or sales specialists at the start; hire marketing
or sales specialists prior to the end of the first year; hire a
marketing consultant; hire a consultant for areas other than
marketing; or utilize programs sponsored by the Small Business
Administration to provide marketing assistance.

A "yes" response

to any of the six choices classified the respondent as having
sought assistance.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low

risk) made lower than expected use of outside marketing services
in the first year of operation.

Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo)

and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each made higher than expected use of outside
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services.

Cell 2 (lo/hi) respondents made about the expected use

of outside services.

These results suggest that the owners who

made more use of outside marketing services tended to have a
higher level of innovation.

The difference in financial risk did

not significantly contribute to the.

The owner with a well-

established product may have less reason to seek outside help.

4. The respondents who had a marketing budget greater than five
per cent of sales were classified as having a high marketing
budget.

Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) respondents had a lower

than expected initial marketing budget.

Respondents in Cell 1

(hi/lo) had about the expected marketing budget.

Cell 2 (lo/hi)

and Cell 3 (hi/hi) each had a higher than expected marketing
budget.

These results suggest that the owners who had higher

marketing budgets as a per cent of sales tended to have higher
levels of both innovation and financial risk 5. The respondents
who have five per cent or more of the staff in marketing or sales
today were classified as having a high level of marketing staff.
Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) respondents in (low/low) had a
lower than expected level of marketing staff.

Respondents in

Cell 1 (hi/lo) and Cell 2 (lo/hi) each had a higher than expected
level of marketing staff.

Cell 3 (hi/hi) respondents had about

the expected marketing staff.

These results suggest that the

owners who have a higher than expected level of marketing staff
tended to have a higher level of financial risk.

The difference

in product innovation level did not significantly contribute.
Seeking marketing advice, budgeting for marketing activities, and
developing marketing staff suggest a commitment to market
development.

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi054.txt

5/7/2004

Page 10 of 15

6. The respondents were asked if they had made major changes to
the original product mix since the business started.

Those who

responded that they had made changes were compared to those who
had not.

Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) had about the expected

level of product change.

Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo) and Cell

3 (hi/hi) each had a lower than expected level of major change to
the original mix.

Cell 2 (lo/hi) respondents had a higher than

expected level of major change.

These results suggest that the

owners who had a lower than expected level of major change to
their product mix tended to have a higher level of product
innovation.

The difference in financial risk level did not

significantly contribute.

7. The respondents were asked if they had discontinued the
original product mix since the business started.

Those who

responded that they had were compared to those who had not.
Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) and Cell 2
(lo/hi) each discontinued the original product at a lower than
expected level.

Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo) and Cell 3 (hi/hi)

each discontinued the original product at a higher than expected
level.

These results suggest that the owners who discontinued

the original product at a lower than expected level tended to
exhibit a lower level of product innovation.

The difference in

financial risk level did not significantly contribute to the
classification.

When combined with variable 6, those respondents

with a low level of product innovation preferred to make changes
to the existing product rather than to drop it.

Those

respondents who started with more innovative products preferred
to drop a product rather than to make major modifications to it.
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8. The respondents were asked if they had added a distinctly
different product to their mix since the business started.

Those

who responded that they had were compared to those who had not.
Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) and Cell 2
(lo/hi) each added new product at a lower than expected level.
Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo) added new product at about the
expected level.

Cell 3 (hi/hi), however, added new product at a

higher than expected level.

These results suggest that the

owners who added new product at a higher than expected level
tended to have a higher level of innovation in the original
product line than those that did not.

The difference in

financial risk level did not significantly contribute.

Combined

with variables 6 and 7, owners with innovative products preferred
to drop the original product and add a distinctly new product.
Owners with well established products preferred to make
modifications to the existing product rather than drop it and add
a new one.

9. The respondents were asked if they had targeted their products
locally.

Those who responded that they had never targeted

locally or no longer targeted locally were compared to those who
had at some time targeted locally.

Respondents in Cell 0 (low

innovation/low risk) and Cell 2 (lo/hi) each tended to have never
or no longer targeted locally at a lower than expected level.
Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo) and Cell 3 (hi/hi), however, each
tended to have never or no longer targeted locally at a higher
than expected level.

These results suggest that the owners who

had originally introduced well-established products tended to
target those products locally at a higher than expected level.
Owners who had introduced innovative products tended to never
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have or to no longer target those products locally.

The

difference in financial risk level did not significantly
contribute.

10. The respondents were asked if they had targeted their
products nationally.

Those who responded that they had never

targeted nationally or no longer targeted nationally were
compared to those who had at some time targeted nationally.
Respondents in Cell 0 (low innovation/low risk) tended to have
never or no longer targeted nationally at a higher than expected
level, Respondents in Cell 1 (hi/lo), Cell 2 (lo/hi), and Cell 3
(hi/hi), however, each tended to have never or no longer targeted
nationally at a lower than expected level.

These results suggest

that the owners who had originally introduced well-established
products tended to target those products nationally at a lower
than expected level.

Those owners who had introduced innovative

products tended to introduce those products nationally at a
higher than expected level.

The difference in financial risk

level did not significantly contribute.

Combined with variable

9, owners with innovative products preferred to target on a
national level, while those with well-established products
preferred to target at the local level.

This is consistent with

the earlier differences in strategic predisposition of owners
with innovative products.

Conclusion

Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix gives shape to the sixteen
variables in this study.

The background of the small business

owners were shown to be associated with the innovation and
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financial risk history of their firms.

Owners who introduced

high innovation products had more experience in marketing, sales,
and their industry.

Small business owners who started with high

financial risk had more managerial experience as well as more
experience in marketing, sales, and their industry.

The strategy variables form an action profile for small business
planning.

Owners who introduced high innovation products and had

high financial risk prepared business plans; monitored the market
regularly; used outside marketing services; and invested in
marketing staff and resources.

Owners with high innovation

products regardless of risk also preferred to drop problem
products and add new products.
the national level.

Such owners tended to operate on

Owners with well-established products

preferred to change their original products rather than to drop
them and tended to operate on the local level.

In this study, each cell of the Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix
is populated with small business owners who have survived under
their respective business conditions.

Each cell has profiles and

strategies that work successfully for the members in that cell.
The matrix can help owners to understand their preferences and
strategic position within the market.

This study's analysis was limited to a nominal level statistic in
this exploratory phase of the research.

Future development of

the study will use ordinal and interval level statistical tools
as appropriate for each variable.

The only measure of success

available in the data was limited to the years that the owners
had survived when they responded to the survey and was not used
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in the analysis.

Future survey work will include such a measure.

Risk is quite complex, since financial exposure also provides
working resources.

Future data acquisition will attempt to

reflect this complexity.

Finally, this study focused on the test

of the Entrepreneurial Strategy Matrix and not upon the use of
the model, explicitly or implicitly, by the small business
community.

This study has shown the rigor and value of a model

such as that developed by Sonfield & Lussier.
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IS ENTREPRENEURIAL DRIVE A PREDICTOR OF
VENTURE PERFORMANCE?
AN EXPLORATORY INVESTIGATION

Michael D. Ensley, University of North Carolina, Charlotte

James W. Carland and JoAnn C. Carland, Western Carolina University

ABSTRACT

This paper empirically examines entrepreneurial drive as a
predictor of new venture performance using a sample containing
two distinctive groups of entrepreneurs:

207 owner/managers of

typical small businesses; and, 134 chief executive officers of
Inc. 500 firms.

The results show that entrepreneurial drive, as

measured by the Carland Entrepreneurship Index, does influence
firm performance, as measured by sales volume.

INTRODUCTION

In his ground breaking work, Sandberg (1986) was unable to
empirically link entrepreneurial characteristics to new venture
performance.

Despite that failure, he was unwilling to delete

the entrepreneur from his model of new venture performance.

He

observed that most research had examined venture performance in
terms of entrepreneurial characteristics.

Further, he noted that

venture capitalists tend to value entrepreneurial characteristics
as the most important criteria.

Sandberg intuitively felt that

entrepreneurial characteristics must play a role in new venture
performance, however, like most entrepreneurship researchers, he
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was frustrated by the absence of valid measurement scales, a
problem noted by Herron (1992).

A new area of research which has emerged since Sandberg's work
involves entrepreneurial drive as a personality characteristic.
This literature has as yet not been linked to venture
performance, however, an instrument has appeared, the Carland
Entrepreneurship Index, which seems to display the construct
validity which Herron (1992) notes has been missing in
entrepreneurship research.

We propose to explore empirically the

linkages between new venture performance and entrepreneurial
drive and to examine the appropriateness of the Carland
Entrepreneurship Index as a measure of entrepreneurial drive.

MODELS OF NEW VENTURE PERFORMANCE

Several models of entrepreneurial firm performance exist
(Biggadike, 1976; Von Hippel, 1977; Sandberg, 1986).

Most

studies have attempted to link certain variables, such as
business level strategy and industry structure, to new venture
performance (Romanelli, 1987; McDougall, 1987; Stuart & Abetti,
1987).

While there are many studies which have emulated the

linear model of new venture performance espoused by Sandberg
(1986), there have been differing results.

As discussed above,

Sandberg (1986) finds that industry structure and business
strategy are important to new venture performance but he is
unable empirically to link the characteristics of the
entrepreneur to new venture performance.

In his study, Sandberg

(1986) conceptualized the "E" in the new venture performance
model at the individual level and measured the characteristics of
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the individual.

McDougall (1987) and McDougall, Robinson and

DeNisi's (1992) new venture performance model explains a great
deal of the variance in new venture performance but does not
include dimensions attributed directly to the entrepreneur.
McDougall et al. (1992) argue that industry structure is
important as well as the fit or interaction of strategy and
environment to new venture performance.

Other researchers also

support the proposition that new venture success is dependent on
business strategy and industry structure (Cooper, Willard & Woo,
1986; Miller & Camp, 1985; Biggadike, 1976) as opposed to the
characteristics of the entrepreneur.

Herron (1992) argues that

many of the findings can be traced to methodological phenomena
and that the lack of a necessary set of validated scales for
construct measurement of entrepreneurial characteristics greatly
hampers research.

ENTREPRENEURIAL DRIVE

A relatively new, yet promising perspective of the
entrepreneurial psyche involves cognitive or managerial style
(i.e., Hoy & Boulton, 1983; Brodzinski, Scherer & Wiebe, 1990;
Dugan, Feeser & Plaschka, 1990; Carland, Carland & Stewart,
1996).

Carland, Carland and Hoy (1992) posited a perspective of

entrepreneurship which treats the phenomenon as an individual
drive.

They developed an instrument which measures the strength

of that drive, the Carland Entrepreneurship Index, validated that
instrument, and demonstrated that entrepreneurial drive is
normally distributed (Carland, Carland & Hoy, 1992).

They

hypothesize that the differences in entrepreneurial drive explain
the differences in observed entrepreneurial behavior.
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Carland and Stewart (1996) describe the entrepreneurial psyche as
a gestalt of multiple personality factors including the need for
achievement, the propensity for risk taking, the preference for
innovation, and cognitive style.

They demonstrated that the

various factors are normally distributed and that the varying
strengths of the traits in an individual entrepreneur combine to
affect that individual's behavior through a gestalt of drives
which produces differences in entrepreneurial behavior (Carland,
Carland & Stewart, 1996).

THE LINK BETWEEN PERFORMANCE AND ENTREPRENEURIAL DRIVE

Lining strategies to performance has long been the objective of
strategic management researchers.

Child (1972) argues that

managers have choices about strategy and that those strategies
affect firm performance.

Rumelt (1986) believes that grouping

firms with similar strategies enable researchers to see
performance differences between certain groups of firms and
therefore between certain strategies.

Miller and Friesen (1982)

compare the strategic characteristics of innovative and growing
emergent firms with conservative, non-entrepreneurial firms.
They view strategy as varying from a conservative to an
entrepreneurial orientation.

Miller and Friesen (1982) conclude

that entrepreneurial strategies are correlated with higher levels
of firm growth as did Covin (1991).

Therefore, it seems

intuitive that firms which pursue policies of growth would be
higher on performance measures and also higher in entrepreneurial
drive.

THE ANALYSIS

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi061.txt

5/7/2004

Page 5 of 16

The purpose of this study is to develop further both the
conceptual and empirical understanding of the "E" or entrepreneur
in Sandberg's (1986) new venture performance model by examining
the entrepreneur in relationship to entrepreneurial drive and
venture performance.

We propose to test the relationship between

entrepreneurial drive as measured by the Carland Entrepreneurship
Index and venture performance as measured by sales volume.

To

that end, we have established the following hypothesis:

There is no difference in the strength of the entrepreneurial
drive between entrepreneurs in firms displaying high
performance versus entrepreneurs in firms displaying low
performance.

To test the hypothesis, we administered an instrument which
measures entrepreneurial drive to two groups of entrepreneurs.
One group of entrepreneurs managed high performance firms and the
second group of entrepreneurs managed low performance firms.

For

differentiation purposes, we will call the first group, small
business owners, and the second group, Inc. 500 owners.

The

first group consists of owner/managers of small businesses.
Graduate students in the authors' classes were asked to approach
small business owners and ask them to complete a survey.
Students returned 225 surveys, of which 207 were usable.

The

final sample of firms are all individually owned and operated
small businesses according to the U.S.
Administration definition.

Small Business

All of the respondents are owners,

partners, or major share holders and principal managers of the
businesses.

The respondents came from more than 20 different
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states, but were concentrated in the southeastern United States.
The group represents a convenience sample, however, it is
sufficiently large (N=207) as to eliminate most criticism since
the central limit theorem holds that larger samples have a level
of confidence which approaches that of a random sample (Mason,
1982).

Further, the methodology of approach minimized non-

response bias.

The second group consists of owner/managers drawn

from the Inc. 500 listing.

The authors mailed a survey to all of

the chief executive officers of the 500 firms appearing in the
December, 1996, issue of Inc. magazine (Conlin, Connor, Davilas,
Cheng, Jackubiak & Murphy, 1996).

The survey produced 136

respondents, 134 of which were usable, for a response rate of
27.2%.

All of the respondents were chief executive officers of

one of the Inc. 500 firms.

The sales of the firms in the two

groups are displayed in Table 1 and show that the small business
owners operated in firms with dramatically lower levels of
performance, as measured by sales, than the Inc. 500 owners.

Table 1:

Demographics of the Sample

=============================================================================
Small Business

Inc. 500

Owners

Owners

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Sales:
100,000 or less

37.2%

--

100,000-500,000

18.8%

--

500,000-1,000,000

17.9%

--

1,000,000-5,000,000
5,000,000-10,000,000

8.9%

23.9%

12.1%

29.9%
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10,000,000-20,000,000

1.9%

26.9%

20,000,000-50,000,000

--

12.7%

50,000,000-100,000,000

--

2.9%

1000,000,000 or more

--

3.7%

===============================================================================

The instrument chosen to measure entrepreneurial drive is the
Carland Entrepreneurship Index (CEI).

The CEI contains 33

dichotomous questions, requires less than 10 minutes to complete,
can be scored by untrained administrators, and results in a
numeric score which can be interpreted as a representation of the
strength of one's entrepreneurial drive.

Carland, Carland and

Hoy (1992) demonstrated the reliability and validity of the
instrument.

The test-retest correlation for the Entrepreneurship

Index was .80 with a split-half, odd-even reliability of .73.
The KuderRichardson test for validity, equivalent to the Cronbach
alpha in dichotomous instruments, produced a score of .73.

Table 2:

Descriptive Statistics for the Sample

===============================================================================
Small Business

Inc. 500

Owners

Owners

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------CEI Mean Score

20.3

23.1

Minimum

6.0

13.0

Maximum

32.0

30.0

Variance

28.4

16.0

5.3

4.0

20.0

24.0

Standard Deviation
Median
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================================================================================

To demonstrate that the instrument does, in fact, measure
entrepreneurial drive, Carland, Carland, and Hoy (1992) showed it
to be highly correlated with established entrepreneurial
characteristics, including the need for achievement, preference
for innovative behavior, and propensity for risk taking.
Finally, the authors showed that the instrument was correlated
with cognitive styles, as measured by the Myers Briggs Type
Indicator, which have been associated with entrepreneurial
behavior.

To test the hypothesis, we conducted a regression analysis with
sales as the dependent variable and scores on the Carland
Entrepreneurship Index as the independent variable.

The results,

displayed in Table 3, demonstrated with a high degree of
probability that variation in sales of the firm is influenced by
the strength of the entrepreneurial drive of the managing
entrepreneur.

The function does not explain a high level of

variation as the R-squared is only eight percent, however the
literature has clearly demonstrated that other factors influence
firm performance.

Sandberg (1986) showed that industry structure

and strategy affected new venture performance; McDougall,
Robinson and DeNisi (1992) added the origin of the venture and
the interaction between industry structure and strategy to the
function; and Ensley (1997) added the behaviors, actions and
state of the entrepreneurial team to the function.

Consequently,

we would not expect a high coefficient of correlation given the
simple model tested in this research.
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Table 3:

Regression Analysis

===============================================================================
Dependent Variable:

Sales n=334

R (squared)=.083

Adjusted R (squared)=.080

Standard Error of Estimate: 1.979

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Variable

Coef

Std

Std

Error

Coef

Tolerance

T

p

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------Constant

1.134

0.476

0.000

CEI Score

0.118

0.022

0.288

.100E+01

2.382

.018

5.480

<.000

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Analysis of Variance
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------Source

Sum of

Df

Squares

Mean

F

p

Square

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Regression

117.592

Residual

1299.836

1
332

117.592
3.915

30.03

<.000

5

================================================================================

We conducted an analysis of variance on the Carland
Entrepreneurship Index score between the two groups of
entrepreneurs in the sample to test whether the two groups
displayed a significant difference in entrepreneurial drive.

The

results, displayed in Table 4, show a highly significant
difference between the two groups of entrepreneurs in terms of
entrepreneurial drive as measured by the Carland Entrepreneurship
Index.

Given the very different nature of the two groups, we
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would expect to find such a difference if, in fact, the CEI does
differentiate between entrepreneurs.

Table 4:

Analysis of Variance

====================================================================================
CEI Score Compared Across Respondent Groups
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------Source

Sum of Squares

DF

Mean

F

p

Square
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------Group

640.387

Error

7993.244

1

640.387

339

27.159

<.000

23.579

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Independent T-Test on CEI Score by Respondent Group
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Group

N

Mean

SD

T

p

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------Small Business Owners

207

20.3

5.3

Inc. 500 Owners

134

23.1

4.0

-5.533

<.000

====================================================================================

CONCLUSION

We conclude that the hypothesis:

There is no difference in the strength of the entrepreneurial
drive between entrepreneurs in firms displaying high
performance versus entrepreneurs in firms displaying low
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performance.

must be rejected in favor of the alternative hypothesis:

Entrepreneurs in firms displaying high performance exhibit a
higher level of entrepreneurial drive than do entrepreneurs in
firms displaying low performance.

There has been little work involving a valid measure of
entrepreneurial characteristics (Herron, 1992).

Consequently,

our attempt to put the entrepreneur back into the new venture
performance model using the CEI must be regarded as an early
effort.

Nevertheless, the results of this study clearly

demonstrate the potential for successful merging of the
entrepreneurial drive literature and the new venture performance
literature.

In addition, the results of this research

demonstrate that the Carland Entrepreneurship Index can
differentiate between groups of entrepreneurs.

In short, the

index appears to have predictive validity.

The merging of the entrepreneurial drive literature and the new
venture performance literature has great promise for explaining
the role of the entrepreneur in firm performance.

Future

research is required to confirm these findings, and that research
should consider broader explanatory factors with regard to firm
performance.

In addition, there is a great need for

incorporating valid measures of industry structure and strategy
in the model.

If we can confirm the results of this study with

future research, and if we can broaden the factors involved in
the new venture performance function, we can make progress toward
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understanding the role of the entrepreneur in interaction with
the other factors which so clearly influence firm performance.
Such work would further both the conceptual and empirical
understanding of the entrepreneur and of venture performance.
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SUCCESSFUL SBI STUDENT PROJECTS:
THE PROOF IS IN THE PRESENTATION

Dennis Elben, University of North Dakota

Phil Harmeson, University of North Dakota

ABSTRACT

The focus of most literature related to SBI programs has centered
on the business client, faculty involvement, leveraging of SBA
(Small Business Administration) resources especially during the
funded years and occasionally the student learner.

Traditional

SBI programs focus on the business client as the essential
customer.

Often overlooked has been our "forgotten client" the

student consultant who is participating in a course as part of
overall educational learning experience.

Starting over a decade

ago one Midwestern SBI (Small Business Institute) program
initiated the use of videotape at midterm and final presentations
in an effort to improve student presentation and communication
skills.

This paper shares part two data regarding student reactions,
experiences and recommendations related to the video component of
their SBI experience.

Part one information was presented at the

1996 National SBIDA Conference in Orlando, Florida.

The data

reflects a decade of student comments, representing 21 class
sections, 244 consulting projects and 423 students participants
in the SBI program.
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Students completed a post project open ended questionnaire
related to their video learned experience.

In sum the reaction to

the use of videotape as a learning tool was extremely
complimentary.

While initial student reactions were negative and

surprisingly a few had never been videotaped, the overall
reactions were extremely positive.

The vast majority indicated

that the use of their personal video as a self improvement tool
significantly overpowered their initial reactions.

Almost all SBI

students supported the continued use of videotape as an
"additional SBI program benefit."

INTRODUCTION

The SBI program has been available at our university since 1974
in a multitude of departments and in a variety of formats
(Anderson, Elbert, Floyd, 1984).

In 1989 several individual

departmental courses were eliminated and the course was retitled
Marketing 430:

Small Business Projects as part of accreditation

curriculum self-review.

The title encourages both graduate and

undergraduate students from various disciplines within business
to take the course.
semester.

The course traditionally was offered each

Occasionally nonbusiness graduate students

(Communications, Industrial Technology, Engineering) with the
appropriate business core courses also participate.

For over twenty years, the program has had strong ties with SCORE
(Service Corps of Retired Executives), SBDC (Small Business
Development Center) and the University CIBD (Center for Innovation
and Business Development).
well as the SBA

Representatives from these programs as

(U.S. Small Business Administration), university
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faculty, and project clients typically participated in the final
formal project presentations.

For the twenty plus years that the program was funded by the SBA,
the district director required all student client meetings and
final project presentations be given at a "neutral" business site.
The separation from the university was to insure that the SBI
clients would not be intimidated by the campus, have easier
parking, and allow for easier student and client project
participation.

A multitude of business locations were used including the Chamber
of Commerce, SBDC offices, power company training rooms, bank
conference rooms and financial organization meeting rooms.

After

using various sites, the program for the past 14 semesters has
utilized the formal, professional meeting room of a major regional
financial center.

Both students and clients have always been very

impressed with the location.

For the students the professional

setting seems to enhance their consulting effort adding credence to
their work.

OBJECTIVES

Back in the mid eighties in an attempt to help the students improve
their presentation skills, the local SCORE advisory panel suggested
videotaping mid-term and final presentations.

It was suggested

that mid-term presentations be held on campus without client
participation.

Videotaping at midterm would allow the student

consultants to become comfortable with the interaction and
questioning techniques etc.

The mid-term videos could then be used
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for multiple reviews and allow the student to develop a
professional final presentation.

Videotapes developed during the final presentation, provided
students with an historical record, gave them a permanent video for
their portfolio.

The videos also provide rural clients, unable to

attend the final presentation, with a record of the discussion and
questioning. The video record for the rural client was typically
seen as one of the most valuable components of the final report.
The availability of "success story" videos for later SBI teams
helped provide outstanding teaching tapes.

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Success in the business world and success in the Small Business
Institute require many of the same.

While technology changes so

very quickly, it is easily forgotten that education is a slowmoving process (Ehrmann, 1995).

Few people including teachers

today pay much attention to but mention "electronic classroom" and
you have a plethora of interest, apprehension and definitions
(Plater, 1995).

Educational technology properly refers to a

particular approach to achieving the ends of education whereas,
instructional technology refers to the use of technological
processes specifically for teaching and learning.

(Ely, 1995).

Whichever definition utilized, from broad to narrow, most academics
and practitioners alike would agree that one of the foremost
classroom skill areas which needs to be developed for the business
world are communication skills (Gaedeke and Tootelian, 1989).
Despite the emphasis on information and technology, when it comes
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to career success "...ineffective communication skills more than
any other reason" (Freston, Lease, 1987), account for most
managers, leaders, supervisors, and administrators failure.

School does not work as it used to, world wide societies face the
dilemma that their educational systems are designed to meet the
needs of the past not the coming information society
Rajasingham, 1995).

(Tiffin and

While, many approaches have been utilized to

review leadership options, styles and opportunities, few have
focused on learning options.

Within the small business curriculum

strategies to include application of Situational Leadership (R) for
the SBI student (Johnson, 1996) to more general overview studies
which reflect that key executives differ from other managers in
that they "communicate more effectively, both verbally and in
writing" (Kleiman, 1995).

When considering the nature of change

related to varying pursuits of the electronic classroom (Plater,
1995) one must consider the four broad categories of 1) when,
where, and how people learn, 2) what and why they learn, 3) the
evolving role of faculty, and 4) the future of the institution
itself.

Yet even technology focused resources concentrate on skills

books, or web sites with skills applications (Creswell, 1997),
despite the fact that a search of the Web provides almost 60,000
hits under "presentation delivery."

On a narrower scale, most of the SBI related student centered
research has tended to emphasize the components of course delivery
(Watts, Jackson 1994), SBI program issues related to students
(Fontenot, Franklin, Hoffman, 1994) entrepreneurial attitudes
(Halten, Ruhland, 1994), and counseling techniques (Anderson,
Elbert, 1987).
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In recent years, due to the change of funding support, student
issues have centered on programmatic and often survival strategy
issues.

State of the SBI program (Brennan, Hutchens, Begley, 1994)

and integration of outside resources like SCORE to enhance the
student experience (Alpi, Decker, 1993) have become higher priority
issues than in the past.

There appears to be little recently published work related to "side
benefits" generated by specific SBI programs, program formats, or
procedures.

While educational technology today tends to center on

the computer, the definition really includes the practical uses of
various kinds of equipment and devices which can aid teaching and
learning (Snelbecker, 1981).

The purpose of this paper is to share

further anecdotal comment data gathered over a decade during the
post SBI presentation briefings conducted as part of one Midwestern
program.

The initial presentation of findings at the 1996 SBIDA

conference (Elbert & Harmeson, 1997) and the encouragement of
reviewers prompted this phase two effort.

This paper further details

and reviews student reactions, initial apprehensions and ultimate
learning benefits from the use of videotaping their mid-term and
final SBI presentations.

METHODOLOGY

All SBI student participants are involved in multiple written and
oral communication activities throughout the semester.

The final

oral presentation of their findings to the client is the last major
component of their SBI experience.

We have found that a debrief

after the formal presentation provides an excellent opportunity to
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bring their projects to closure. The debrief for the past decade
has included the following:

*

Videotape Feedback Information

*

Written/Oral After Action Reports

*

Completion of Expense Forms

*

Final SBI Project Checklist Review

*

Lessons Learned-Small Group Discussion
Individual/Team Review

A "Videotape Feedback Information" form has provided the students
with an opportunity to share thoughts, feelings, and reactions
regarding this requirement of our program.

Over the past decade

(21 class sections, 244 projects, 423 student enrollees) the openended, six questionnaire has been utilized to compile feedback each
semester specifically regarding the use of videotape and their
personal reaction.

Each semester the comment data are compiled and reviewed by the SBI
Director as part of the on-going program self evaluation and
review.

Over the past decade over 100 pages of anecdotal comment

data have been compiled.
Presentations:

The paper entitled, "Student Videotape

A Decade in Review" (Elbert & Harmeson) presented

a preliminary review of the data Q1-3.
information related to videotape Qs 4-6.

This paper details
The questions utilized as
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part of the videotape review are as follows:

1.

What was your individual reaction when the announcement was
made that SBI presentations would be videotaped?

2.

What was your individual reaction to the camera at the final
presentation?

3.

Did the video emphasis help you, as an SBI team, develop a
better presentation?

After Reviewing your video:

4.

Would you make changes in your presentation?

If yes, what

types of changes would you make?

5.

Was the video a worthwhile addition to the SBI project?
Would you recommend that videotapes be made of future classes?
Why or why not?

6.

Other comments:

Each semester the comments are reviewed, compiled, and then
integrated into an ever increasing comment database.

The comment

database continues to become ever more voluminous and
interesting.

Over 100 pages of single spaced anecdotal

information that have been compiled to date.

The forms can be

submitted anonymously, however, many students include their name.
The comments are honest, "no holds barred," very true to form,
often quite personal and humorous.
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VIDEOTAPE REACTIONS

The overall reaction to Q4.

After Reviewing Video--Changes to

Presentation has been generally positive, over the years.

Most

SBI students realize that the video is being produced as a self
improvement tool and would like to have the chance to "do it
right" if given another chance.

*

Typical comments are as follows:

I would make sure my overheads are properly placed on the
screen. Also make sure I use more hand gestures instead of
placing in pockets.

*

Try to liven up a bit (too monotone)

It helped you make yourself aware of the little idiosyncrasies
that annoy people when you speak--and it make you aware of how
important a sharp polished presentation is to get your point
across.

*

Yes, less "shuffling," "uhms," "ahs," more practice, work on
smoother flow

*

Simply practice more, it seems one can never practice enough,
don't organize while still talking

*

The changes I would make include talk more directly to (client
name), talk a little louder, learn how to say gynecologist!

*

I would implement an eye catcher, to grab everyone attention.
Use humor or something else to add to our presentation.

It

sounded like we were really nervous, which we definitely were.
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*

No I don't think I would change anything.

I didn't act

differently with the video camera than I would have without it.

The reaction to Q5.

Video a worthwhile addition to SBI.

Recommend Continuance have also been most positive.

Comments

center primarily on the "It's a great tool" keep it up type of
theme.

*

Sample comments include the following:

Yes--this is the first time I have watched myself give a
presentation.

*

I learned what looked good and what looked bad.

Video was a worthwhile addition.

I would strongly recommend

that videotapes be made of future classes because it was the
first time I way myself give a presentation and it made me
realize the impact my presentation did or did not have.

*

For myself it was not worthwhile.
time.

*

I was "there" the first

However it should still be used.

Definitely worthwhile and should be used again in the future.
It gives the students a means of self evaluation.

It's nice to

see yourself at work.

*

I think it helps you analyze your weaknesses and strengths.
By actually seeing what you have done, it acts as more of a
reeinforcer.

*

I would recommend videotaping for all presentations.

It gives

the student a great opportunity to improve different aspects each
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time.

*

The tape helped but should maybe be used at the beginning of
the year.

*

Continue with videotape.

I think it is a very helpful tool for analyzing your own
presentation for the midterm.
presentation.

Good preparation for the final

I think you should keep taping midterms so people

can work on their weak areas before the final.

*

Yes, I think that even though the camera makes some people
nervous, it will help them give a better presentation.

*

Yes, I guess if we are forced to watch it, it will help, but
it is a painful experience to watch yourself.

The last question, Q6.
positive responses.

Other--received fewer but primarily

Selected sample comments are as follows

*

Keep using the videotaping!

*

I feel the First Financial Center was very appropriate for
presenting our final paper.

The business-like atmosphere made me

feel important, like I was a real business person, all done with
college and in the real world. away from the UND campus.

*

I liked the location for the SBI presentations.

It made me

feel "professional" I enjoyed presenting in a conference room.

*

I wish I would have presented at the level I am capable of!
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*

I didn't seek the point of taping the final and having us
review it.

*

I

By that time It's too late to change what you did.

know I gave you a hard time about videotaping the

presentation, but most of it is in good fun!

*

Take a break! You are working too hard

*

Need to be taped closer so that the presenters are easier to
see.

*

It was hard to see facial expressions and visual aids.

Videotaping of all presentations in graduate programs is
highly recommended.

*

Concerning the operation of the video camera during
presentations, the red light should be cover up.

It would be

nice if a member of a third presenting team could run the camera
during presentations.

Of course this would make the camera more

noticeable but this fear would be conquered by also taping the
midterm as well as the final presentation.

*

A class on how to give a business presentation would be a
great addition to class requirements.

I've seen a lot of bad

presentations and I know I've given a few.

IMPLICATIONS

Students comments compiled and analyzed for the past decade
appear verify an appreciation of the videotape component of our
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SBI course.

While their initial in-class reactions are somewhat

negative (perhaps for the benefit of their peers) the after
course written comments reveal a solidly positive appreciation of
the additional component to the SBI course.

The building block

effort of the course for the written component combined with the
mid-term and final oral presentation are continuously cited as a
positive educational experiences.

The videotape component appears to be an element which unites the
SBI teams in their efforts to do an effective job for their
clients.

Students have traditionally seen the SBI experience as

positive.

However, word of mouth also conveys a "work load

message" therefore, the class size is usually rather small.

If

course enrollment size and number of teams were to exceed the 2025 range the videotape component would undoubtedly have to be
modified or even dropped.

Due to the logistics of videotaping,

and review of multiple presentations the effort requires
instructor dedication, discipline and commitment.

What does this mean for the SBI program?

While the videotape

requirement is merely a small element in the course format
falling within the instructional technology component versus the
electronic classroom the requirement appears to have a solid
educational impact.

The role of the SBI instructor as "coach,

facilitator" is to continue to insure that the students are not
the forgotten client in the SBI process.

Videotaping has given

our program a means to provide an additional benefit to our SBI
students, an "educational benefit" which they seem to truly
appreciate.
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At a time of larger sections, consolidation, and overworked
schedules it has been easy for many colleagues who have utilized
videotape in the past to drop it from their teaching format
because of the time, coordination and logistics involved.

The

SBI enrollments have remained fairly small and manageable as a
result it is easy to see videotape component of our SBI program
as both manageable and important.

While the program itself has

been often tenuous, we look forward to utilizing videotape
feedback with our students well into the foreseeable future.

EPILOGUE

Our organization is in the process of developing an
Entrepreneurship/Small Business program.

The College of Business

and the Center for Innovation will become one entity during FY
97-98.

As a result, the future for the SBI program looks

significantly brighter today than it has in the past few years.

The "little red light"--initially caused much discussion.

For

the past two semesters we have covered the bulb, usually with
tape or in one instance chewing gum.

Students have traditionally

seen the SBI experience as positive.

Creativity and flexibility

are requirements for all SBI instructors!
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THE IMPACT OF SMALL BUSINESS COURSES ON COMPETENCIES

John Wallace, Ph.D., Marshall University

Abstract

Although thousands of students have taken the SBI [TM] consulting
course over the past quarter century, too little is known about
its educational impact.

This study compares the self-reported

assessments of students in two types of courses:
and small business planning courses.

SBI (TM) courses

Fifty-seven students in two

sections each of the two types of courses took part in the study.
The data consisted of observations and reports on how the term
projects they carried out affected the students' proficiencies on
21 competencies grouped into five clusters.

We found that both

types of courses, appropriately organized, can significantly
increase student's competencies.

Introduction

Most SBI (TM) Directors not only hold that courses SBI [TM] are
an effective educational methodology, but also they have
repeatedly affirmed that they would use it even after the Small
Business Administration ceased to support it.

Our belief in the

superiority of the methodology is a powerful tenet holding SBIDA
together, yet empirical evidence for our faith is weak.

Among the reasons for this weakness are our decades-long
relationship with SBA, the reluctance of most colleges of
business to study educational impacts, and the tenuous links
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between SBI Directors and the leaders in educational research.
Since education was peripheral to the SBA's mandate, SBIDA
members were encouraged to look elsewhere to justify grant
funding.

Thus, we studied such variables as client satisfaction,

job creation, and business start-ups (e.g., Jackson, Vozikis,
Babakus, 1992; Kiesner, 1987; Tallent & Schneider, 1980; Weaver &
Soloman, 1985; Weinstein, Nicholls, & Seaton, 1992).

Seldom were

we encouraged to demonstrate the impact of the SBI [TM]
experience on educational outcomes.

In stark contrast, many other stakeholders continually exhorted
business schools to increase their relevance (e.g., HBR, 1991;
Buckley et. al., 1989; Eberhardt, et. al., 1996; Henry, 1995;
Livingston, 1973; Porter & McKibben, 1988; Thompson & Smith,
1992).

This placed SBI [TM] Directors in an ironic position.

On

the one hand, many firms displayed increasing interest in the
outcomes of the educational methods of business schools, while on
the other hand, SBI [TM] directors, using an educational
methodology at least as good as that of medical schools, were not
encouraged to perfect it.

Many SBI [TM] directors who studied educational outcomes usually,
limited their study to students' perceptions of the value of the
experience.

Elbert and Anderson (1986), for example, reported on

how 25 SBI [TM] team leaders rated their SBI experience.

These

leaders rated improved leadership/organization highest (96%),
followed by real world/non-text experience (88%).

No other

skill, including team work, communication, and self-confidence
was rated as having improved by more than one-third.

Dietert,

Halatin, & Scow (1994) surveyed 74 former SBI [TM] students who
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said that the course had a high value to their careers,
particularly because of the skills they practiced in the course.
Skill improvements they ranked highest were "learning to work
with a team" and "developing good work habits."

Schindler and Stockstill (1995) studied the self-assessed skills
and attitudes of Wittenberg graduates for the past twenty years
to find out how these graduates felt about the impact of academic
experiences on their skills and attitudes.

They found that at

least 86 percent of the respondents credited the SBI [TM] course
with enhancing or expanding six skills.

Methodology

This paper reports on part of a larger study.

We analyzed the

self-reported competency changes of 57 students drawn from four
sections of two different courses.

The objective was to

determine whether different course designs accounted for
differences in how students' competencies change.

The self-

reports are essays that students compose at the end of the
courses as their final exercise.

The Competencies

Competency is "an area of knowledge or skill which is critical to
the production of key outputs."

An output is, "... a product,

service, or information which must be produced by someone in a
role for use by people in other roles, such as end users or
clients."

We operationalize each competency in terms of

behavioral anchors, (brief scenarios exemplifying how a
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competency is exhibited in relevant situations).

Each competency

has five levels of proficiency, and each level has several
"behaviorally anchored" scenarios.

The five competency clusters in this study were developed and
modified over a period of about five years from several sources.
An initial source was the ASTD) (American Society of Training and
Development) Models of Excellence project (Galahan, 1982).

It is

one of the most fully operationalized competency models available
because it not only defines each of 34 competencies, but also
provides "behaviorally anchored scenarios" and role definitions
to guide practitioners in their use.

However, the ASTID model is

limited to the Training and Development field, and is thus not
only too specialized, but also too advanced for college-level
students.

Another source is the Wilson Learning Systems' Success

Skills 2000 project which provides a video-based assessment
package for graduating seniors.

While it focuses on appropriate

levels of proficiency, it omits important competency clusters
with such as computer skills and writing skills.

Other sources

include the AACSB (1984, 1987) outcomes project, Biglow's (1991)
book on research growing out of the AACSB project, Boyatzis's
(1982, 1989) research on the competencies of mangers, as well as
the work of Schroder (1989).

In order to limit the scope of the project, this study omits
several groups of competencies that interest employers and are
often included in similar studies.

Some researchers (e.g.,

Weible, 1995) divide competencies into three clusters:
technical/professional, business, and interpersonal.
Technical/professional competencies are usually associated with a
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profession such as MIS, accounting, marketing, engineering, etc.
For example, MIS technical/professional competencies include
skill in particular computer languages, the ability to design
data bases, and to build computer networks.

The business

competencies are those generally associated with the AACSB's
"common body of knowledge."

University curricula often seem

based on the assumption that employers see technical skills as
more important than business or interpersonal skills.
is not always so.

But this

MIS researchers, for example, find that

employers are not so much looking for graduates who know computer
languages and systems analysis techniques, but are more
interested in new hires who can communicate well with clients and
team members, and who can work in teams to accomplish
organizational goals.

These are the types of competencies we are

studying in this project.

No courses omit technical and business competencies.

Such

competencies form the "content" or "what" of the courses.

The

"learning process"--using consulting teams and the development of
realistic business plans--are "how?" the students learn the
business and technical professional skills.

The treatments and the hypotheses

Although the business planning (BP) courses are similar to the
SBI courses, we expected them to impact different clusters of
competencies.

This was because the students in the BP courses

work individually to produce plans for new ventures, while the
SBI (TM) students work in teams on consulting assignments with
owners of existing businesses.
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We hypothesized that the SBI (TM) course would have a bigger
impact on interpersonal effectiveness than would the BP course.
SBI (TM) students not only do team projects with actual business
clients and thus would have more opportunity to exercise these
skills, but also they attend lectures and do exercises on team
building, project management, and conflict resolution in order to
enhance their interpersonal skills.

We also hypothesized that both courses would equally impact the
other four competency clusters.

For example, students in both

courses must solve applied problems.

We suspected, however, that

the team approach of the SBI (TM) course might permit undermotivated students to get by with less problem-solving effort by
deferring, to their more motivated team mates.
accountability cluster, we expected a "wash":

In the
that the BP

students would have to take more initiative than would the SBI
(TM) students, but that the latter would use more project
management skills, and that both would respond similarly to
pressure.

In the communication cluster, we felt that the

generally tougher problems faced by the SBI (TM) students might
stretch their data collection and industry research skills more
than those of the BP students.

We also expected that having to

present both oral and written reports to actual business clients
would improve the communications skills of the SBI (TM) students
more than the BP students.

Finally, we expected that both

groups would improve their computer skills by similar amounts.

Measuring changes in competencies
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In the first week of the courses, the students assess themselves
on each competency and write a short essay "to a prospective
employer" describing their strengths and weaknesses.

Their

essays must include "behaviorally-anchored" critical incidents to
justify the proficiency scores they award themselves.

In the

fifth week, when the students are fully immersed in their
projects, they receive "competency" matrices" and are asked to
begin keeping journal entries of the "critical incidents" that
occur during their term projects.

The matrices not only define

competencies and proficiency levels, but also describe
"behaviorally anchored" situations in which particular
competencies are exhibited.

At the end of the courses, students

write final "competency papers" where they again assess
themselves and describe critical incidents that befell them,
aided by their journals.

The essays complete a "learning cycle"

where students reflect on changes in their skills, and, we hope,
incorporate improved proficiencies more fully into their
repertoires.

A typical scenario is:

Judgement (low proficiency):

"When

starting a consulting assignment, I had enthusiastic, but
unrealistic expectations of what I could do.

My team mates,

however, eventually convinced me to narrow the scope of the
assignment so that it could be completed with the allotted time."

During the courses we measure and reinforce competency
development in several ways, particularly with checklists and the
final competency paper.

We grade all drafts and presentations

using checklists grouped in terms of the competency clusters.
Individual student scores on each item are entered into a
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spreadsheet.

Graphs indicating each class's progress are fed

back to the students, and discussions are held concerning how to
do better on difficult competencies on coming assignments.

Data collection

The data in Table 1 were collected from 57 undergraduate students
in four course sections in 1996-97.

Two sections of the BP

course (27 students) and two sections of the SBI [TM[ course (30
students) were included.

The numbers represent proficiency

levels on a scale of 1 (poor or inappropriate) to 5 (high
proficiency).

Care was taken to minimize both observer bias and

respondent bias.

We usually used the numbers that the students

gave themselves in their self-assessment exercises.
contained phrases like:

Their essays

"I gave myself a 4 on...because...."

They used behaviorally anchored statements from their term
project experiences as discussed above.

The coders sometimes

modified the score when we felt the student was being overly
modest or boastful, based on our own observations, peer-ratings
from their team members, and, for some competencies, objective
assessments.

For example, all students were rated several times

in class on their public speaking and written communication
skills.

For the public speaking ratings, we used indicators from

a required public speaking course.

Two investigators coded each

student's work and discussed any discrepancies.

The five-point scale was designed for external validity.

The low

point on the scale is anchored with common sense examples of
inappropriate behavior.

To anchor the high point we asked

personnel managers in the region to classify the examples in the
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competency matrices in terms of the behaviors they expect from
entry level managerial employees.

Several employers in our

region use similar scales in their application forms for
management-trainee positions.

Findings

As indicated in Table 1, at the beginning of the courses the
typical BP student was slightly less proficient than the typical
SBI (TM) student (1. 85 vs. 2.41).

This is due partly to the

fact that the BP course is for juniors and the SBI (TM) course is
for seniors.

However, more than 30 percent of the students in

both courses are "non-traditional" undergraduates more than 25
years old.

The SBI (TM) course appears to be slightly more

"powerful" in improving students' proficiencies because at the
beginning of the courses, the SBI (TM) students were about 0.56
points ahead, and at the end, they were 0.73 points ahead,
compared to the typical BP student, a 0.17 point gain.

Outcomes of BP courses

The BP students exhibited significant improvement at the 95
percent confidence level in 19 of the 21 competencies.

The

largest increases occurred in data collection (1.56), industry
research (1.22), and applied problem solving (1.11, 1.11, and
1.00).

The improvements in data collection and industry analysis skills
may not necessarily be credited to the type of project (i.e.,
start-up business plan vs. consulting report).

Instead, they may
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be more a function of the instructors' standards and the
students' experience.

Students with the biggest improvements in

these skills were those whose past term projects were based
solely on library research.

They had never before done primary,

empirical research, and they typically reported that having to
interview managers, potential customers, competitors, and
suppliers stretched them a lot.

The more mature students,

especially those familiar with the sectors where they were doing
their projects, reported less improvement in these skills.

The

instructors' standards were reflected in the cautionary tales
they told about past students whose business plans represented
only their dreams.

A typical cautionary tale concerned a student

whose business plan for a software development firm was to be
located at 33 Wacker Avenue in Chicago, whose chief competitor
would be Arthur Andersen & Company, and who had never written a
computer program.

The fact that the instructors demanded primary

research, an experience unfamiliar to many students, may have
contributed most to the gains in data collection and industry
analysis skills.

Furthermore, instructors who insist that term projects contain
primary data are not only more likely to assist students in
building these important skills, but also to assist them in
simulating the actual processes that successful entrepreneurs go
through.

The next most improved cluster was in applied problem solving:
problem analysis, judgement, and creativity.

These skills appear

to have been enhanced most during the iterative process of
redesigning the business plan.

The students reported have gained
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much from repeated critiques of their intermediate drafts.

Outcomes of SBI (TM) courses

The students in the SBI (TM) courses improved in all 21
competencies at the 95 percent or higher significance levels.
Statistically significant increases in competencies occurred in
the computer skill cluster, especially the use of the Internet
(2.22); the accountability cluster, especially in "performance
under pressure"; and the interpersonal effectiveness cluster,
especially in team work (1.56).

The strong showing for computer skills, especially in using the
Internet, is likely to be only temporary.

Many projects in this

period were for clients seeking to expand their export business,
and the Internet is a tool that students can use on such exportoriented projects and impress their clients.

However, as

instructors in other courses make increasing use of the Internet
in the future, this strong showing is likely to taper off.

In contrast, the accountability cluster is likely to continue its
strong showing for the SBI (TM) course.

Typical SBI (TM)

students are trying to prove to four constituencies that they can
be counted on:

themselves, their team mates, their clients, and

their instructor.

"Opting out" is not an option for SBI (TM)

students whose team mates can fire "free riders".

Comparing the two courses

As mentioned above, it would appear superficially that SBI (TM)
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courses are more powerful than BP courses.

The evidence for this

is that the SBI (TM) students were about 0.56 points more
proficient at the beginning than were the BP students, while at
the end, they were 0.73 points more proficient.

This, admittedly is not a big difference.

However, much of this

gain was in computer skills (0.72 compared to 0.50 for
interpersonal skills), and the biggest gain in computer skills
was in the use of the Internet (1.33 versus 0.78 for word
processing).

This could largely be because many of the cases

tackled in this period involved international trade and the use
of the National Trade Data Base.

Thus, more research is needed

before we can say which course is the more powerful.

Neither course was superior on all competencies.

The BP course

appears better in applied problem solving (a 0.33) and
communication skills (a 0.13), while the SBI (TM) course seems
better at interpersonal effectiveness (0.50), accountability
(0.33), and computer skills (0.72).

At this time, we can only

speculate about whether these advantages will hold for larger
samples, and why these differences might occur.

Why would BP students become better problem solvers than SBI (TM)
students?

When asked about this effect, students who have had

both courses suggest that they improve their problem-solving
better on their own than in teams.
afflicts some SBI (TM) teams.

"Group-think" undoubtedly

Students suggest that "mentally

lazy" or unprepared students in the SBI (TM) courses let their
team mates "figure out the hard stuff."

Discussions with other

SBI (TM) directors uncovered many examples of "paralyzed teams,"
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where no team member possessed sufficient experience and selfconfidence in solving new problems.

So, instead of employing

their own limited repertoire of problem-solving techniques, they
spend their scarce meeting time complaining about an instructor
who has not told them the solution to memorize.

However, it is premature to speculate on the development of
critical thinking skills without better data.

Computer skills

and oral and written communication skills are more subject to
objective measurement than are critical thinking skills.

Also,

researchers on critical thinking hold that it matures slowly, and
is difficult to measure over time periods as short as an academic
term.

Concluding Remarks

The study supports the contention that the SBI (TM) methodology
assists students in becoming more proficient, and is not merely a
way of getting students to consult for small businesses.

The study was limited.

It omitted some competencies that the SBI

(TM) methodology undoubtedly impacts, such as those in the
business cluster associated with the AACSB's "common body of
knowledge."

The instruments used were crude.

While methods of

objectively verifying changes in such skills as written
communication and oral presentation were more sophisticated than
those used for problem analysis and interpersonal effectiveness.
Improving their sophistication cvould take more class time than
they are worth.

As Mullin and his colleagues (1991) pointed out,

it not only took more than 15 hours of class time to run the
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assessment centers needed to get an objective measure of baseline
Interpersonal skills, but also the use of assessments centers
undoubtedly generated training effects that gave the students
practice in the skills and thereby skewed the baseline
measurements.

To use such an approach would probably help

students further Improve their skills, but would not tell us as
much about the competitive strengths and weaknesses of the SBI as
an educational methodology.

Approaches that might be useful additions to the Small Business
Institute (TM) Directors Manual would include those for measuring
competencies at the beginning and end of a course, and for
evaluating group presentation skills.

REFERENCES
(Available from author)

Table 1
AVERAGE CHANGE IN COMPETENCE BY CLUSTER
===============================================================================
Business Planning
Students
Before

SBI
Differ-

After

ence

Difference

Students
Before

After

Difference

Between
Courses

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Applied problem solving
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Problem analysis

1.67

2.78

1.11 **** 2.44

3.22

0.78 ****

0.33

Judgement

1.22

2.33

1.11 **** 2.33

2.89

0.56 ****

0.56

Creativity

1.89

2.89

1.00 **** 2.22

3.11

0.89 ***

0.11
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------------------------------------------------------------------------------Interpersonal effectiveness
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Influencing others

1.56

1.56

0.00

2.56

3.33

0.78 ***

(0.78)

Building rapport

2.22

3.22

1.00 ***

2.33

3.56

1.22 **** (0.22)

----------------------------------------------------------------------------Accountabilty
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Initiative

1.56

2.56

1.00 **** 2.22

3.11

0.89

0.11

1.86

3.08

1.22 **

2.44

3.56

1.56 **** (0.34)

2.13

2.69

0.56 **

2.33

3.67

1.33 ***

Performance under
pressure
Project management
skills

(0.77)

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------Communciation skills
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Data collection
skills

1.56

3.11

1.56 **** 2.56

3.56

1.00 ****

0.56

Industry research

1.56

2.78

1.22 **** 2.11

2.89

0.78 ****

0.44

Listening skills

1.78

2.33

0.56 **

2.33

2.56

0.22 **

0.33

Presentation skills

1.78

2.67

0.89 ***

2.56

4.00

1.44 **** (0.56)

2.89

3.33

0.44 **

3.11

3.67

0.56 **

Written communication 2.44

3.44

1.00 **

3.11

4.00

0.89 ***

Oral communication,
1 on 1

(0.11)
0.11

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------Computer skills
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Spreadsheets

1.78

2.44

0.67 **

2.33

3.33

1.00 ***

Presentations tools

2.22

2.78

0.56 **

2.56

3.56

1.00 **** (0.44)

Word processors

2.44

2.44

0.00

3.11

3.89

0.78 ***
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Internet

0.67

1.56

0.89 **

0.67

2.89

2.22 **** (1.33)

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Overall results
------------------------------------------------------------------------------Means

1.85

2.67

0.82

2.41

3.40

0.99

(0.17)

Standard deviations

0.49

0.51

0.40

0.52

0.42

0.43

(0.03)

Beginning and ending
differneces

(0.56) (0.73)

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------*P<.1, **P<.05, ***P.<01, ****P<.001
===============================================================================

filename: 98sbi80.txt

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi080.txt

5/7/2004

Page 1 of 16

Entrepreneurship and Small Business Education:

Who needs it?

Sumaria Mohan-Neill, Roosevelt University

ABSTRACT

This paper explores the findings from two focus groups concerning
students' attitudes towards small versus large businesses, and
their views on the value of small business and entrepreneurship
education.

The first focus group was with students enrolled in

an experimental entrepreneurship course, while the second group
was with members of a graduate marketing research class.

This

second group may be viewed as a control group, representative of
business students who had not been exposed to an entrepreneurship
course.

The majority of students in both groups were working adults.

The hypotheses were that students exposed to at least one
entrepreneurship course would 1) have a more favorable attitude
towards small businesses, 2) be more likely to consider business
ownership as a career option and 3) they would perceive a higher
value for entrepreneurship education.

Due to the qualitative

nature of the study, validation of these hypotheses are only
tentative.

However, the more important results are the rich,

qualitative insight into the similarities and differences in both groups.

Both groups discussed the pros and cons of small versus large
businesses.

However, the experimental group suggested many more

advantages of small businesses compared to the control group.
More people in the experimental group expressed an interest in
business ownership someday, and the few that were absolutely
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opposed to it had specific and informed reasons for their
preferences.

Some in the control group expressed the view that

business ownership may be a reasonable option, but no one was
really passionate or strong in their views one way or the other.
The most significant finding is the strong, unanimous support and
high perceived value of entrepreneurship education by the
experimental group.

Independent of their stand on the advantages

and disadvantages of small versus large businesses, they all
believed that at least one if not more entrepreneurship courses
would be of value to all business students.

The control group

thought that having entrepreneurship courses as an option would
be good to give students more choices, but they did not perceive
it as a critical, necessary component of business education.

In

contrast, the experimental group believed that a hands-on
business plan course should be a requirement for all business
students.

Many expressed the fact that the course forced them

for the first time to integrate all the various business areas
into a comprehensive, useful learning experience.

The question

for educators is whether exposure to at least one entrepreneurship
course should be a requirement, since those who are not exposed
are not aware of what they are missing.

The debatable question

is the type of course or courses that would be appropriate
in various situations.

BACKGROUND

Entrepreneurship education (EE) programs have had unprecedented
growth during the past fifteen years (Katz and Green 1996, MohanNeill 1997, Robinson and Haynes 1991; Solomon and Fernald 1991;
Sulski 1997).

However, one has to be cautious not to repeat the
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mistakes of business education during its phenomenal growth
period.

Plaschka and Welsch (1990) report that "One criticism is

that business schools follow a 'product' approach rather than a
customer approach to education.

All too often, schools like to

pump out whatever they have rather than what is needed".

Neck

(1981) suggested that this top-down approach does not seem to
adequately cater to the needs of small business and entrepreneurs.

Mohan-Neill (1997) has suggested that when EE programs are
designed, it is critical to consider the needs of students.

She

also suggested taking a more consumer approach by actually
conducting marketing research to aid in the design of programs.
This is particularly important for institutions with nontraditional older students.

They are more savvy consumers of

education compared to younger traditional students.
relevance in their education.

They demand

While adding this consumer

perspective to education has definite advantages, we should be
careful not to use it to the exclusion of common sense.

For

example, consumers almost always have certain preconceived ideas
concerning the value of popular product or service offerings.
Entrepreneurship and small business course offerings are no
different to our student consumers.

One popular misconception by

some students is that small business and entrepreneurship
education is only of value to those interested in owning or
working for a small business.

For example, a student, whose

career goal is to climb the corporate ladder, may view small
business/entrepreneurship as unimportant in their educational mix.

The primary issue addressed in this paper concerns the perceived
value of small business and entrepreneurship educational exposure
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to business students.

The methodology provides rich, qualitative

insight into how even one course can make a significant
difference in students' views on small business and
entrepreneurship.

This is an important finding for smaller

institutions struggling to find ways to attract more students
into business disciplines.

Often, studies and statistics are

based on larger schools; for example, Robinson and Haynes (1991)
used a sample of 232 US universities with 10,000 or more
students.

What about the schools that are not in the top

listings, who are also trying to create value for their students?
What is do-able at resource-poor intuitions?

Research objectives

This paper explores the impact of at least one small
business/entrepreneurship course on students' attitudes and views
on the following:

1) Do they have more favorable views towards small business
versus large businesses?

2) Are they more likely to consider small business ownership as a
career option?

3) Do they perceive a greater value for small
business/entrepreneurship education?

METHODOLOGY

The research methodology was qualitative in nature and involved a
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quasi-experimental design.

Data collection utilized primary data

from two focus groups and in-depth interviews.

The quasi-

experimental design involved an experimental and a control
groups.

The first focus group could be considered the

experimental group (EG) in the research design; the participants
were currently enrolled in an entrepreneurship business planning
course (the treatment variable).

The second focus group

represents the control group (CG); the participants were students
in a graduate marketing research class.

Subjects were very

forthcoming and articulate in their views and opinions.

Focus

groups reflect both the advantages and disadvantages of
qualitative research.

The most significant disadvantage relate

to small sample sizes, which are often correlated to samples that
are not representative of the population of interest.

However,

in this case there was a great deal of diversity in the samples.

Profile of the experimental group.

The age of the sample ranged from 20 to 46 years old, with a mean
of about 31 years and median of 30 years; about 69% percent were
female.

The sample all had some college and some work

experience.

They were either full or part-time students at a

private university with less than 10,000 students.

Only three of

the sixteen participants were full-time students with no current
work responsibilities.

What was particularly remarkable about

the sample was the ethnic and global diversity represented.
There were 56.3% US born and 43.8% foreign born (e.g., Argentina,
Cyprus, Mexico, Malaysia, Bahamas).

There were 56.3% whites,

12.5% blacks, 6.3% Hispanics and 25% other categories of race.
Some had first hand experience with their own or family-owned
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businesses.

What they all had in common was the fact they were

all enrolled in an experimental entrepreneurship course.

Profile of control group

The demographic profile was similar to the experimental group,
except for the ethnic and global diversity.
foreign-born.

Only about 20% were

One out of the ten participants in the control

group was a full-time student with no current work responsibilities.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Before analyzing the findings of the focus group discussions, it
is important to directly address some potential criticisms or
questions concerning the research methodology.

The first obvious

question is whether there was self-selection when people choose
courses.

For example, did people who are more likely to favor

small business and entrepreneurship sign up for the
entrepreneurship course, and were thus self-selected into the
experimental group?

When asked why they signed up for the course

at the beginning of the semester, a small percentage indicated an
interest in entrepreneurship.

However, the greater percentage

signed up because it fit their schedules or it sounded different
or interesting.

Experimental Group:

Attitudes towards small versus large

companies and business ownership

During the first part of the focus group, participants were asked
to discuss the advantages and disadvantages of working for a
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large versus a small company.
exchange ensued.

An interesting interactive

It is important to note that when asked if they

wanted to have their own business at some point in the future,
the majority strongly agreed, irrespective of their current small
or large business employment stance.

Only two women said they absolutely did not want their own
businesses.

Both came from families that had their own small

businesses.

One woman (AP) responded, "I would never want to own

a business.

My father did.

He worked too many hours".

However

AP also said that she is currently working for a very small
entrepreneurial market research firm and she loves the
independence, flexibility and the ability to wear many hats.

She

is treated as a partner in all respects, except for financial
responsibility, which is exactly what she wants.

The second

woman (LC) said her family owned a business in her native
Argentina, but the employee-related problems were very bad, and
she did not want to deal with such problems.

She is a Ph.D.

chemist and worked for large chemical companies in the past.

She

is currently on the job market, and prefers large companies
because of the resources available.

One participant (RL) who had strongly defended his employer
(a large telecommunications company) said that in spite of the
advantages of working for a large company versus a small company,
"Self-actualization only happens when you work for yourself".
Another man (DH) who worked for small insurance agencies and is
currently employed by a large bank, suggested that it does not
matter whether you work for a large or small company, "in one you
make a big corporation rich, in the other you make the owner
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rich".

DH also wanted to have his own business, but he said that

after taking the entrepreneurship class he realized "there is a
lot more to owning a business.
to start a business.

I need to put away enough money

I want to do it the right way, rather than

doing it blindly."

A woman in the group (BR) thought she was giving her energy and
effort to someone else (the companies she worked for).

She

wanted to give herself a chance to channel her energy and effort
into her own business, so when she gets older she would have
something to show for it.

Another woman (DM) wanted a home-based business when she starts
having children for life cycle reasons.

One woman (SR) suggested

that small or large, "there is no such thing as job security
anymore".

She also wanted a business which would fit her life

and temperament.

SR continues to work for a very large company,

but is looking forward to starting her own business.

Even though there were differences of opinion concerning some
issues, the consensus was that small company or large company,
there is no company like your own company.

Participants' opinions varied in terms of working for a large
company versus a small company.

Some said working for a large

company provides more security, while others said that security
is due to the economy and that no one's job is truly secure The
experimental group had many specific advantages in support of
working for a small company.

Very often the reasons were either

very personal or customer-focused.

The following are comments
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from the Experimental group support for working with a small
company The following are examples of those comments:

"In a small company, you have direct link to your customer."

"In a small company, how much I work is related to how much I am
paid."

"In my small company, I give everything to my boss to make the
business a success.

I agree with the point of having a direct

like to the customer."

Experimental Group Summary

The primary advantage in support of working for a large company
had to do with resources.

"Small companies don't have the

resources of a large company.

In a large company, you don't feel

the effects of losing a client."

There was interest in students starting/having their own
business.

Reasons to support this included:

"There was a generally positive feeling about seeing the end
result of one's work, especially with the customer."

"There is nothing more satisfying than doing a job well and
seeing the results of your job and seeing a satisfied customer."

"Working for yourself is the only way to achieve selfactualization--efforts come back to you, whether they are good or

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi086.txt

5/7/2004

Page 10 of 16

bad."

"The desire to see "my product" on the shelf--to create something
and for monetary reasons."

There were a few people that fell strongly about not wanting to
have their own business.

The reasons were specific and informed.

"It's too much responsibility and you have to work a lot more.
It's too much pressure."

"There is always something to worry about."

"The legal aspects of it are not appealing."

"I just don't have the passion for it."

"Dealing with employees can be a nightmare.

It's extremely

difficult."

Control Group Summary

The are examples of advantages of large companies:

-Employees benefits, e.g. medical
-401K, pension
-greater career opportunities
-more resources
-greater likelihood for reimbursement
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Small companies were seen as lacking in these advantages.

The following are examples cited as disadvantages of large
companies:

-threat of downsizing
-lack of independence

The following was cited as an advantage of small company:
-more freedom

Experimental versus control group

The experimental group spent most of the time discussing the
differences between small and large companies with small
companies as their frame of reference, whereas the control group
used large companies as their frame of reference.

As a result,

the experimental group suggested more specific advantages of
working for a small company compared to a large company.

In

contrast, the control group had more specific advantages of large
companies.

The experimental group were more expressive in their

views and seem to have stronger opinions, even when the content
of the opinion was the same for both groups, the control group
were unemotional in their views.

It appeared that while there is not conclusive evidence, the
qualitative findings indicate that the experimental group had not
only more favorable, but also more realistic views concerning
small businesses.

Even the people who indicated that they didn't

want to be a business owner had very definite reasons for their
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opinions.

More people in the experimental group also indicate

their desire to have their own business some time in the future.

The focus groups were conducted during the last part of a 15-week
semester.

By this time, they were already familiar with the

demands of the courses.

The experimental group found the entrepreneurship course to be
very different and very demanding compared to the "regular
courses" in the MBA program.

Many were surprised by how much was

involved in planning a new venture, but they all agreed that this
was valuable whether someone was going to start their own
business or stay with a larger employer.

AP who had previously said that she absolutely did not want to
own a business said, "You can be entrepreneurial in your own
department.

Everyone taking the class could apply something they

learned to their own work environments".

RL said " This is the

type of course that pulls it all together and integrates it all."
SR said she took the traditional capstone course, which is casebased, and this made more sense for a capstone course.

LC, the

Ph.D. chemist who wanted to continue working for a large company
said, "This course should be required for every MBA student.
They should learn how to write a business plan, and how to pull
it together."

SR and many others agreed that the most valuable

feature of the course was what AP expressed "This course brings
it all together...marketing, management, finance...".

Comparison with control group
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The experimental group strongly recommended at least one
entrepreneurship course as a requirement for all business
students.

The control group believed that having

entrepreneurship courses as choice options was a good thing, but
they did not see the need to make any entrepreneurship courses a
requirement.

So the perceived value of EE was higher in the

experimental group.

Even the people who said they didn't want to

become business owners argued persuasively concerning the value
of EE for all students.

CONCLUSION, IMPLICATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH

Conclusions

Both groups appeared equally knowledgeable about the advantages
and disadvantages of working for a large company.

However, the

experimental group appeared to be more informed about the
specific advantages and disadvantages of small companies and
business ownership.

Many in the experimental group seem to

believe that if you plan to work very hard, you might as well do
it for yourself, or in an environment where you have more control
and a better quality of life.

The experimental group also

perceived EE to be a very valuable component of business
education, independent of one's current employment status.

They

valued hands-on learning.

Since the methodology involved qualitative data, the results are
only tentative.

However, they do suggest the following

concerning the impact of EE education (in this case, a business
planning course:
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1.

Students exposed to EE not only have more favorable views of
SB, their views are more informed about the advantages and
disadvantages of SB.

2.

The uncertainty of employment security in large companies
make SB ownership a viable career option to students who have
been exposed to EE.

3.

The strongest conclusion of this study is that undoubtedly
even a single entrepreneurship or small business course can have
a significant, positive impact on students' views and attitudes
concerning the value of EE courses and programs.

Implications

If sampling is the way to give students a taste for what they may
be missing, educators need to determine interesting and
innovative ways to meet this need.
are older and more experienced.

The students in this sample

They also represent the growing

number of part-time business students at lesser known schools.

Future Research

This initial research employed qualitative methodology because
the intent was to gain a rich and deeper understanding of the
issues.

No apologies are made for the methodology.

in its hypothesis and idea generation objective.

It succeeded

The next phase

is to develop a measurement instrument which can be administered
to a larger sample in order to test the hypotheses generated in
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this study.

We can now present a large sample specific choice

options in a survey format.

The results of such a study can help

in the design and implementation of EE programs.
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GENDER DIFFERENCES BETWEEN FINNISH
AND AMERICAN ENTREPRENEURS:

AN EXPLORATORY STUDY

Jo Ann C. Carland and James W. Carland, Western Carolina University

Salme Nasi and Juha Nasi, University of Jyvaskyla, Finland

ABSTRACT

This paper examines the gender differences between Finnish and
American entrepreneurs in terms of risk taking propensity,
innovation, need for achievement and entrepreneurial drive.

The

paper concludes that there appear to be more cultural than gender
differences in the entrepreneurial behavior between the two groups.

INTRODUCTION

Can American understanding of entrepreneurship be successfully
translated to an understanding of the same phenomenon in other
nations?

Just how much do the entrepreneurs in America differ

from those in other nations?

If culture is enmeshed with

entrepreneurship, there must be differences and those differences
are likely to vary from nation to nation.

This paper presents an

exploratory study of gender differences in entrepreneurs from the
U.S. and Finland.

The authors have approached the question by

investigating the entrepreneurial drive and the key components of
the entrepreneurial psyche as espoused in the American model.

ENTREPRENEURIAL CHARACTERISTICS
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To delineate a profile of entrepreneurs, one must first examine
the characteristics which embody that persona.

Many researchers

have studied the attributes which provide an intuitive rationale
for entrepreneurial behavior.

The first of these characteristics

is the propensity for risk taking, the earliest identified
entrepreneurial characteristic.

Cantillion (circa 1700)

portrayed an entrepreneur as the individual who assumed the risk
for the firm (Kilby, 1971), a perspective echoed by Mill (1848).
Palmer (1971) added that risk assessment and risk taking are the
primary elements of entrepreneurship.

Some studies have

indicated no significant differences in risk taking propensities
for entrepreneurs as compared to the general population (i.e.,
Brockhaus, 1980; Sexton & Bowman, 1983), but others have
discovered a higher propensity for risk taking among
entrepreneurs (i.e., Sexton & Bowman, 1986; Carland, Carland,
Carland & Pearce, 1995), when confronted with business risk (Ray,
1986), but moderated by experience, age, education, and type of
business (Schwer & Yucelt, 1984).

Further, entrepreneurs

evidence low uncertainty avoidance irrespective of culture
(McGrath, MacMillan & Scheinberg, 1992).

Risk taking propensity

remains a key aspect of the entrepreneurial psyche as visualized
by American researchers (Carland, Carland & Stewart, 1996).

The second characteristic central to the American model is
preference for innovation.

Schumpeter's view of entrepreneurial

innovation was rooted in the classic theories of economists such
as Say and Marshall (Hornaday, 1992).

In the literature,

innovation remains a frequently identified functional
characteristic of entrepreneurs (e.g., McClelland, 1961; Hornaday
& Aboud, 1971; Timmons, 1978; Brockhaus, 1982; Carland, Hoy,
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Boulton & Carland, 1984; Gartner, 1990).

Timmons (1978)

suggested that creativity and innovation were conditions inherent
in the role of entrepreneurship.

Drucker (1985) actually defined

entrepreneurship as innovation in a business setting.

Olson

(1985) included invention, an activity analogous to innovation,
as a primary entrepreneurial activity.

This contention was

intensified by Carland, Hoy, Boulton and Carland (1984) who
proposed that innovation was the critical factor in
distinguishing entrepreneurs from managers and small business
owners.

The preference for innovative behavior is firmly

established as central to the American view of the
entrepreneurial psyche (Carland, Carland & Stewart, 1996).

The third, and perhaps the most ubiquitous entrepreneurial
characteristic, is the need for achievement.
initiated by the work of McClelland (1961).

This insight was
In a study of

behavior in young men, McClelland (1961, 1965) concluded that a
high need for achievement would influence the self selection of
an entrepreneurial position.

Numerous subsequent studies have

shown a positive relationship between achievement motivation and
entrepreneurship (i.e., Hornaday & Bunker, 1970; Hornaday &
Aboud, 1971; DeCarlo & Lyons, 1979; Lachman, 1980; Begley & Boyd,
1986).

Achievement motivation remains a central tenet in the

American view of the entrepreneurial psyche (Carland, Carland &
Stewart, 1996).

Carland (1982) suggested that entrepreneurship might actually be
a continuum.

If it is, then much of the conflict in findings and

many of the anomalies found in previous studies could be
explained:

the people under investigation in all of the studies
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shared entrepreneurial tendencies but not with the same
intensity.

Carland, Carland and Hoy (1992) posited a perspective

of entrepreneurship which treats the phenomenon as an individual
drive.

They developed and validated an instrument which measures

the strength of that drive, the Carland Entrepreneurship Index,
and demonstrated that entrepreneurial drive is normally
distributed (Carland, Carland & Hoy, 1992).

The function is a

personality trait or drive which is translated into a need to
create or create and grow a business venture.

THE SAMPLES

The American sample consisted of 209 business owners developed
using a convenience sampling technique.

The firms were all

individually owned and operated small businesses according to the
U.S. Small Business Administration definition.

The Finnish

sample consisted of 424 owners of small businesses.

The sample

was developed by mailing the surveys to a group of 1,000 owners
of small businesses throughout Finland.

The high response rate,

43%, demonstrates the keen interest which Finnish entrepreneurs
have in supporting entrepreneurship research.

The demographics

of the two groups are displayed in Table 1.

TABLE 1:

DEMOGRAPHICS OF SAMPLES

==============================================================================
U.S.

Finns

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Type of Business
Retail

38%

18%

Service

44%

44%
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Wholesale

3%

4%

Construction

9%

15%

Manufacturing

4%

15%

$100,000 or less

36%

34%

$100,000 to $250,000

19%

16%

$250,000 to $500,000

18%

19%

9%

14%

14%

15%

84%

78%

11 to 25

8%

10%

26 to 50

5%

2%

51 or more

2%

2%

Proprietorship

51%

25%

Partnership

13%

38%

Corporation

36%

38%

Over 10 years

54%

50%

5 to 10 years

38%

32%

4%

17%

Male

68%

75%

Female

32%

25%

Annual Sales

$500,000 to $1,000,000
$1,000,000 and over

Number of Employees
10 or less

Business Form

Age of Business

1 to 4 years

Sex of Respondent
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Age of Respondent
25 to 35 years

23%

15%

36 to 45 years

35%

29%

45 to 55 years

24%

41%

Over 55 years

13%

13%

12 years or less

33%

73%

12 to 15 years

27%

9%

16 years

23%

3%

More than 16 years

13%

9%

Started Business

75%

81%

Purchased Business

21%

13%

Inherited Business

5%

5%

Profit and Growth

47%

21%

Family Income

53%

77%

Education of Respondent

Role of Respondent

Primary Objectives

==============================================================================

THE INSTRUMENTS

The instrument selected to measure risk taking propensity was the
Risk Taking Scale of the Jackson Personality Inventory (Jackson,
1976).

The instrument has been reported to display high

reliability and validity and to exhibit high correlations with
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self and peer ratings, with internal consistency reliability
values of .93 and .91 using Bentler's coefficient theta and .81
and .84 using coefficient alpha (Jackson, 1976).

In a test for

validity, Jackson (1976) reported correlations with the
completion of an adjective check-list, with self rating and peer
rating of .75, .77 and .52, respectively.

The instrument selected to measure preference for innovation was
the Innovation Scale of the Jackson Personality Inventory
(Jackson, 1976).

This instrument has been reported to display

high reliability and validity and to exhibit high correlations
with self and peer ratings, with reported internal consistency
reliability values of .94 and .93 using Bentler's coefficient
theta and .83 and .87 using coefficient alpha (Jackson, 1976).
In a test for validity, Jackson (1976) reported (N=70)
correlations with the completion of an adjective checklist, with
self rating and peer rating of .79, .73 and .37, respectively.

The instrument used to measure the need for achievement is the
Achievement Scale of the Personality Research Form (Jackson,
1974).

The instrument has been shown to have reliability

(Jackson, 1974), to display convergent and discriminant validity,
and high correlations with self and peer ratings (Jackson and
Guthrie, 1968).

In a test for validity, Jackson and Guthrie

(1968) reported correlations with self ratings and peer ratings
of .65 and .46 respectively, and reported that the form possessed
convergent and discriminant validity.

The instrument selected to measure entrepreneurial drive was the
Carland Entrepreneurship Index.

The instrument requires less
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than 10 minutes to complete, can be scored by untrained
administrators, and results in a scaler score which can be
interpreted as a representation of the strength of one's
entrepreneurial drive.

The test-retest correlation for the

Entrepreneurship Index was .80 with a split-half, odd-even
reliability of .73.

The Kuder-Richardson test for validity was

.73 indicating good reliability and validity statistics for the
Index (Carland, Carland, & Hoy, 1992).

DATA ANALYSIS

The first examination checked for differences between American
male and female entrepreneurs on the four instruments.

The

results, displayed in Table 2, show that males scored higher on
the preference for innovation scale, but no other significant
differences existed.

TABLE 2:

T-TESTS BETWEEN GENDERS IN AMERICA

==============================================================================
Carland Entrepreuship Index
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

20.9

5.4

66

19.6

5.6

American Females

1.575

.12

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Need for Acheivement
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

12.490

2.669

66

11.879

2.995

American Females

1.421

.16

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Preference for Innovation
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

13.881

4.190

66

13.258

4.727

American Females

0.918

.36

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Propensity for Risk Taking
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males
American Females

143

10.287

5.087

66

7.894

5.075

3.166

.002

==============================================================================

The second stage of analysis was an investigation of Finnish male
and female entrepreneurs.

The results, displayed in Table 3,

show no significant differences between Finnish male and female
entrepreneurs on any of the four instruments.

TABLE 3:

T-TESTS BETWEEN GENDERS IN FINLAND

===============================================================================
Carland Entrepreneurship Index
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Finnish Males

320

18.438

4.980

Finnish Females

104

17.846

5.528

0.970

.333

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Need for Achievement
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Finnish Males

320

10.653

2.411

Finnish Females

104

10.452

2.413

0.739

.461

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Preference for Innovation
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Finnish Males

320

13.216

4.203

-

Finnish Females

104

13.721

4.533

1.005

.326

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Propensity for Risk Taking
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Finnish Males

320

7.331

3.856

-

Finnish Females

104

7.385

4.420

0.110
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===============================================================================

The next phase investigated differences between American and
Finnish entrepreneurs.

First males were examined.

The results,

displayed in Table 4, show that male American entrepreneurs
scored higher on entrepreneurial drive, need for achievement and
propensity for risk taking than the male Finnish entrepreneurs.

TABLE 4:

T-TESTS BETWEEN MALES

===============================================================================
Carland Entrepreneurship Index
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

20.874

5.399

Finnish Males

320

18.438

4.980

4.594

.000

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Need for Achievement
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

12.490

2.669

Finnish Males

320

10.653

2.411

7.043

.000

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Preference for Innovation
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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American Males

143

13.881

4.190

Finnish Males

320

13.216

4.203

1.578

.116

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Propensity for Risk Taking
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Males

143

10.287

5.087

Finnish Males

320

7.331

3.856

6.197

.000

===============================================================================

The final stage examined differences between American and Finnish
female entrepreneurs.

The results, displayed in Table 5, show

that American females scored higher on entrepreneurial drive and
need for achievement than did their Finnish counterparts.

===============================================================================
Carland Entrepreneurship Index
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Females
Finnish Females

66

19.576

5.605

104

17.846

5.528

1.971

.051

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Need for Achievement
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Females
Finnish Females

66

11.879

2.985

104

10.452

2.413

3.265

.001

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Preference for Innovation
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Females
Finnish Females

66

13.258

4.727

-

104

13.721

4.533

0.633

.528

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Propensity for Risk Taking
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------N

Mean

SD

T

P

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------American Females
Finnish Females

66

7.894

5.075

104

7.385

4.420

0.670

.504

===============================================================================

CONCLUSION

The results of this study suggest that there may be
little or no differences in the entrepreneurial characteristics
of male and female entrepreneurs in Finland.

The findings of

this study revealed no significant differences on comparisons of
entrepreneurial drive, preference for innovation, need for
achievement, and risk taking propensity.

With regard to American
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entrepreneurs, it appears that males tend to be more risk taking
than females.

Previous research has shown that American females

in general tend to be less risk taking than American males
(Carland, Carland, Carland & Pearce, 1995).

Yet, there were no

differences on preference for innovation, need for achievement or
entrepreneurial drive.

This finding is consistent with Carland.

Carland (1991).

Overall, gender differences within the two countries appears to
be minimal.

However, there were considerable differences between

the genders of the two countries.

The higher levels of

entrepreneurial drive noted among Americans compared to Finns for
both genders may be a reflection of cultural differences.
Entrepreneurial traditions in America may translate into greater
proclivity among the population to consider entrepreneurial
careers as desirable and attainable.

Perhaps the entrepreneurial

drive in Finland is dampened by the socialistic nature of the
government.

The need for achievement and risk taking propensity

are not issues because of the social programs and financial
support garnered by the Finnish entrepreneurs.

Anecdotally, the

Finns are very reserved which might well translate into a more
conservative posture and therefore, a much less measurable
propensity for risk taking.

Perhaps the socialistic nature of

the economy dampens the drive encompassed within the need for
achievement for the Finnish peoples.

The ability to advance

within the economy may well depend upon other than psychological factors.

Additional research is required to validate such a conclusion,
however, these findings suggest that national differences in
entrepreneurial personalities is a fruitful area for study.
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real differences can be shown to exist, the ramifications of such
differences for educational systems and entrepreneurial
assistance programs are significant.
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AN EVALUATION OF THE SMALL BUSINESS INSTITUTE PROGRAMME
AT THE UNIVERSITY OF LIMERICK:

A STUDENT AND CLIENT

PERSPECTIVE

Patricia Fleming, University of Limerick

Briga Hynes, University of Limerick

Abstract

This study is an evaluation of the Small Business Institute
(SBI) Consulting Programme at the University of Limerick.
evaluation examines the programme from two perspectives.

The
First,

the effectiveness of the teaching method used in the delivery of
the SBI course is assessed from the students' viewpoint, and
secondly, the level of client satisfaction achieved from the
owner/managers' perspective is evaluated.

It is argued that a

teaching methodology which incorporates a setting in which ideas
can be tested through direct experience, a project task for
learning under conditions of uncertainty and an enterprising
delivery mode, will stimulate enterprising behaviour and
associated skills and attributes.

Through the use of two

quantitative research surveys the results presented here provide
tentative evidence that a strong relationship exists between the
teaching mode used in the SBI courses and the level of
enterprising learning achieved.

In addition, it is contended

that the SBI programme is providing a valuable consulting service
to the small business community within the hinterland of the
University of Limerick.
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Introduction

This paper presents an evaluation of the Small Business Institute
(SBI) consulting programme at the University of Limerick.

The

evaluation examines the programme from two perspectives, the
teaching effectiveness of the course from a student viewpoint,
and the level of satisfaction achieved from a client perspective.

For several years now there has been an increasing awareness by
the Irish education system of the importance of generating
enterprising and entrepreneurial graduates in order to achieve
national development priorities.

Traditionally there has been an

emphasis towards preparing students for work within large already
established organisations rather than encouraging and teaching
students how organisations can be started and how small
businesses operate.

At the University of Limerick campus, the

entrepreneurship faculty have been experimenting for several
years in an attempt to find the best course structure and
teaching/learning methodology for encouraging students to think
enterprisingly and to examine the option of self-employment as a
viable career option.

Over the past number of years a

comprehensive integrated entrepreneurship programme has been
developed which is intercollegiate and university-wide.

This

programme incorporates a Small Business Institute consulting
module as a capstone course for final year students completing
their four year degree.

The objective of this paper is to

present the findings of an evaluation of this module.

Although evaluations of students as advisors have been positive
in previous studies (Hafer, 1984; Fry, 1985), few have evaluated
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the SBI programme from both the student and client perspective.
Only limited attention has been given to assessing the extent of
student learning that takes place as a result of the innovative
teaching method employed in a programme of this nature and no
study, the authors have found, has combined this research with
the attitudes of the participating clients/entrepreneurs towards
the programme.

The SBI Programmes at the University of Limerick

This programme promoted, by the University of Limerick and local
development agencies offers small businesses a consultancy
programme to identify and solve their business problems.

Through

the Student Enterprise Centre at the University, small firms may
access the resources, managerial expertise and assistance of the
University and its students at an agreed nominal fee.

The

consultancy programme provides confidential managerial assistance
to firms in manufacturing, tourism and agribusiness sectors.

To

date some 400 companies in the Shannon Region have been assisted.
Preparation of feasibility studies, marketing plans, market
research reports and the implementation of financial control
systems represent typical assignments.

Students benefit

enormously from this experience as they have the opportunity to
apply experiential knowledge and concepts learned in the
classroom to real-life business situations.

The nature of the SBI programme involves close working
relationships with the owner/manager of the firms of the various
companies assisted.
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Teaching Objectives:

*

To introduce students to the principles of consultancy

*

To provide practical hands on experience of working with a
small firm

*

To improve students analytical, communication and presentation
skills

On completion of this module students report an improved
understanding of the operations of a small firm and consider
themselves capable of advising owner/managers in a professional
manner on the best strategies for expansion and growth.

Module Structure

The module is structured as follows:

1.

Students are formed into groups (34 students)

2.

Students plus faculty meet the client to become familiar with
client problems and clarify any issues.

3.

Student team then devise a research proposal which forms the
basis of agreement between both parties.

4.

Research proposal is sent to client, with a follow up call by
students to discuss any queries.

Any modifications will be

made at this stage.
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5.

Project Research is conducted by student teams (workshops
provided to give assistance)

6.

A final written report is presented to tutor and client, plus
an oral presentation of findings to client.

The module involves a number of lectures but mainly workshops
where teams discuss their projects and progress with the tutor.

The Student Study

A number of studies (Root and Gall, 1981; Sexton and Bowman,
1984) relating to the teaching effectiveness of entrepreneurship
prograrnmes have been completed.

Sexton and Bowman (1984)

developed a teaching method that was unstructured and posed
problems requiring novel solutions under conditions of ambiguity
and risk.

The course was structured around assignments given

with deadlines but no additional guidance, class sessions were
seminar-types discussions, written assignments were critiqued,
graded and suggestions for improvements offered.

In addition

students were assigned market research projects for products that
had not been introduced to the marketplace, consequently no data
was available to assist with the research.

The student's response to the course and the teacher
effectiveness was measured using a 22 question Likert-type
questionnaire.

The test was designed to measure the degree to

which the course met its objective in offering an innovative
teaching approach, the students' reaction to the teaching
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approach and the students' perception of the teaching
effectiveness.

The overall conclusion of the student evaluation

was that the course provided a unique, positive, and enhanced
learning experience.

In a second similar evaluation by the

researchers in 1988, the results validated the earlier study.

It is contended here that the teaching method employed for the
delivery of the SBI programme has the same characteristics as the
course developed by Sexton and Bowman.

The mechanics of delivery

involve independent study outside the regular instructional
setting, an unstructured course that poses problems requiring
novel solutions and has high student/tutor interaction.

The

student survey analysed in this paper is designed to replicate,
to the highest degree possible, the research design and
methodology of the Sexton and Bowman studies in an attempt either
to validate or repudiate the findings of their studies.

Methodology

The evaluation instrument used to determine the students'
response to the course and the teacher effectiveness was a 22
question Likert-type questionnaire used in the Sexton and Bowman
studies (1987, 1988).

The test was designed to measure the

degree to which the course met its objectives in offering an
innovative teaching approach and the students' reactions to the
teaching approach and the students' perception of the teacher
effectiveness.

The questionnaire asked students to express their

agreement or disagreement with statements using a seven-level
Likert scale (strongly agree, agree, mildly agree, neutral, mildly
disagree, disagree and strongly disagree).

The questionnaire
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focused on seven elements of investigation.

(i)

Novel Approach:

for the vast majority of students this was

their first experience of an unstructured course that
involved a situation outside the context of the university.

(ii) Ambiguity tolerance:

the course presented many situations

with uncertain outcomes.

(iii) Conformity and Independence:

because of the unstructured

nature of the course students had the opportunity to use both
individual and team initiatives.

(iv) Social Adroitness:

many entrepreneurship students enjoy

persuading others to adopt their point of view.

This can be

applied both to their lecturer/tutor or their SBI client.

(v)

Learning by Doing:

the application of academic theory and

concepts to the practical situation of small business consultancy
is a key component of the course.

(vi) Self-Confidence:

part of the learning experience is to gain

confidence in one's ability to make decisions under certain
conditions.

(vii) Overall Effectiveness:

an examination of the total

experience including the lecturer/tutor relationship and an
understanding of the small business environment.

A final open question was added to the questionnaire asking
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students for comments or suggestions to add to the research.

It

should be noted that the questionnaire presented to the student
sample did not identify the seven categories of interest outlined
above as it was presumed that knowledge of these criteria might
bias the student's response.

Consequently the seven headings

were erased from the research instrument administered.

The questionnaire was mailed to all the ninety one students who
participated in the 1997 SBI programme.
graduates from four areas of study:

The sample included

business, tourism, agri-

business and equine science, all of whom had opted for this
entrepreneurship course in their programme of study.

A response rate of 67.5% was obtained.

Table 1:

Small Business Institute Programme Questionnaire

Strongly Mildly
Question

Agree

Agree

Mildly
Agree

Neutral

Disagree

Strongly
Disagree

Disagree

==============================================================================
Novel Approach

1.

This course provided a new and different experience
59

2.

37.5

3.5

0

0

0

0

52

15

I prefer courses that are more routine
3.5

0

3.5

11

15

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Ambiguity tolerance
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3.

The course taught me to deal with ambiguity in the real world
15

4.

67

7

0

0

0

3.5

11

11

49

18.5

This course exposed me to situations with uncertain outcomes
37.5

6.

7

I do not enjoy courses that require a student todeal with ambiguity
0

5.

11

55.5

7

0

0

0

0

44.5

11

I prefer courses wher the outcomes are know
0

7

3.5

30.5

3.5

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Conformity & Independence

7.

This course provided the opportunity to "do things my way"
without conforming to class structure
15

8.

52

3.5

0

3.5

0

3.5

11.00

0

I prefer unstructed courses
11

9.

26

37.5

15

18.5

This course provided an opportunity to persuade the lecturer that
my approach was correct
33.5

10.

30

26

3.5

7

0

0

I prefer a course in which students work as members of a team
18.5

41

15

18.5

3.5

0

3.5

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Social Adroitnes
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11.

This course provided an opportunity to persuade the lecturer that
my approach was correct
0

12.

33.5

40.5

15

11

0

0

I prefer a course in which students work as members of a team
0

11

7

26

34

22

0

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Learning by Doing

13.

This course provided an opportunity to learn by doing
59

14.

30

0

0

0

0

0

7

7

34

52

This course enhanced my level of self-assurance or security
11

16.

0

I do not enjoy courses that require a student to learn by doing
0

15.

11

52

15

18.5

0

3.5

0

I prefer courses that do not threaten or expand my self-confidence
0

0

3.5

30

0

22

44.5

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------Overall Effectiveness

17.

The lecturere did a good job of making this course relevant to
the real world
49

18.

40.5

7

3.5

As a result of taking this course,

0

0

0

I feel I have a better

understanding of the problems associated with the real world.
44.5

37.5

11

3.5

3.5
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19.

The project was graded in a fair manner
33.5

20.

40.5

15

0

11

0

0

The lecturer did not seen to care about us students and was not
sensitive to our educational needs
0

21.

0

3.5

3.5

48.5

44.5

The lecturer provided the support network when I needed help
34

22.

0

62.5

0

0

0

3.5

0

The lecturer is open and friendly in a professional manner
52

44.5

3.5

0

0

0

0

===============================================================================

Findings -- Student Survey

Novel Approach:

The first two questions were designed to obtain the students'
response to the novel course structure and the teaching method
employed.

Table 1 indicates that 100 per cent of respondents

agreed with the statement that the course presented a novel
approach, with a substantial majority, 59 per cent, strongly
agreeing with the statement.

Only 7 per cent of respondents

stated that they preferred a more routine course.

Responses

indicate that the SBI course was perceived as different from a
conventional course structure and teaching approach.

It involved

innovative ideas and a different kind of learning experience.
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Ambiguity Tolerance:

The next four questions dealt with the issue of students'
perceptions of the learning process involved and their ability to
deal with ambiguity and situations where the outcomes were
uncertain.

The vast majority (78.5 per cent excluding neutral),

of students agreed that the course taught them how to deal with
real world ambiguity while only 10.5 per cent of respondents
indicated that they disliked courses that involved ambiguity.
All respondents agreed that the course exposed them to situations
with uncertain outcomes and only 10.5 per cent stated that they
preferred courses where the outcomes are known.

Analysis of the answers to these four questions reveals that the
course fulfilled its objective to present situations with
uncertain outcomes and the majority of students preferred this
ambiguity.

Conformity and Independence:

Conformity was the concern of questions seven and eight.
Course is unstructured with few restraints.

The SBI

The responses

indicate that the overwhelming majority, 93 per cent, believed
that the course provided them with the opportunity to use their
own initiative without having to adhere to class structures while
67 per cent of respondents stated they preferred such
unstructured courses.

Questions nine and ten examined students' perceptions of their
capabilities as both individuals and team members.

A very high
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percentage of students, 89.5 per cent, felt that the course
provided them with the opportunity to show their individual
capabilities while 74.5 per cent enjoyed working as members of a
team.

This finding is interesting as the team selection process

involves students from varying disciplines--marketing, finance
and personnel, working together in a group, allowing them to
demonstrate their individual capabilities in their own area of
expertise, as well as benefiting from working together as an
interdisciplinary team.

Social Adroitness:

Questions eleven and twelve were designed to obtain the students'
responses to the flexibility the course provided by allowing
participants to put forward their own ideas to include
negotiating and rationalising decision choices.

In total, 74 per

cent of respondents felt positively that the course provided
these options while 56 per cent enjoyed persuading others to
adopt their point of view.

Learning by Doing:

One of the objectives of the course was to provide the students
with the opportunity to apply the theory that they had studied to
a practical and real life situation.
fourteen addressed this point.

Questions thirteen and

All respondents felt that they

had the opportunity to apply the concepts and theory studied in
class to the real life situation of providing consultancy advice
and formulating a consultancy report.

Everyone agreed that they

liked courses that involve 'learning by doing'.
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Self-Confidence:

The question as to whether students had gained self-confidence in
their ability to make decisions, especially under conditions of
uncertainty was addressed in question fifteen and sixteen.
Again, a high percentage, 78 per cent, of students felt the
course had enhanced their self-confidence with only 3.5 per cent
preferring courses that do not threaten or expand their selfconfidence.

Overall Effectiveness:

The final set of questions seventeen to twenty two, explored the
overall effectiveness of the course in terms of the students
gaining a better understanding of the business world.
lecturer's capabilities were also examined.

The

Positive results

were again in evidence here with 93 per cent of respondents
stating that their understanding of the business world was
enhanced.

The vast majority, 96.5 per cent, felt that the

lecturer provided the support needed while all respondents agreed
that the lecturer was approachable and professional and 89 per
cent felt that the course was assessed and graded in a fair
manner.

A Comparative Analysis

As stated earlier it was hypothesised that the results of this
study would support the findings of the Sexton and Bowman studies
of 1987 and 1988.

These studies concluded that the
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entrepreneurship course designed, based on the nine psychological
characteristics of entrepreneurship students, had provided a
unique, positive and enhanced learning experience.

It should be

noted that the sample size and characteristics of the students in
the present and the two Sexton and Bowman studies were basically
the same.

All the respondents were entrepreneurship students in

their final year of study.

The only difference between the

present study and the Sexton and Bowman studies is that in the
previous studies students worked independently on assignments
whereas in the evaluation reported here students participated in
teams.

It is interesting to note that comparing the results of

the evaluations, this individual versus team effort is reflected
in the findings.

To facilitate a comparison with the second

Sexton and Bowman (1988) study, the results of the present
evaluation were combined into three categories:
and disagree.

agree, neutral

The combined responses of both studies are

presented in Table 2.

Table 2 Comparative Analysis of Responses (In Percentages)

Evaluation Sexton & Bowman (1988)

Question

Agree

Neutral

Disagree

Evaluation Fleming & Hynes (1997)

Agree

Neutral

Disagree

==============================================================================
Novel Approach

1.

This course provided a new and different experience
100

2.

0

0

100

0

0

I prefer courses that are more routine
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0

20

80

7

11

82

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Ambiguity Tolerance

3.

The course taught me to deal with ambiguity in the real world
82.5

4.

17.5

0

93

7

0

I do not enjoy courses that require a student to deal with
ambiguity
10

5.

72.5

10.5

11

78.5

This course exposed me to situations with uncertain outcomes
95

6.

17.5

5

0

100

0

0

I prefer courses where the outcomes are known
30

27.5

42.5

10.5

30.5

59

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Conformity & Independence

7.

This course provided the opportunity to "do things my way"
without conforming to class structure
90

8.

7.5

93

3.5

3.5

18.5

14.5

I prefer unstructured courses
65

9.

2.5

22.5

12.5

67

This course provided an opportunity to show my capabilities as
an individual.
90

10

0

89.5

3.5
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10.

I prefer a course in which students work as members of a team
40

15

45

74.5

18.5

7

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Social Adroitness

11.

This course provided an opportunity to persuade the lecturer that
my approach was correct
42.5

12.

30

27.5

74

15

11

I prefer not having to persuade others to align with my ideas
37.5

22.5

40

18

26

56

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Learning by Doing

13.

This course provided an opportunity to learn by doing.
95

14.

2.5

2.5

100

0

0

I do not enjoy courses that require a student to learn by doing
5

2.5

92.5

0

7

93

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Self Confidence

15.

This course enhanced my level of self-assurance or security
75

16.

17.5

7.5

78

18.5

3.5

I prefer courses that do not threaten or expand my self-confidence
0

12.5

87.5

3.5

30

66.5

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Overall Effectiveness
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17.

The lecturer did a good job of making this course relevant to the
real world
100

18.

0

0

96.5

As a result of taking this course.

3.5

0

I feel I have a better

understanding of the problems associated with the real world.
100

19.

0

93

3.5

3.5

The project was graded in a fair manner.
60

20.

0

12.5

27.5

89

0

11

The lecturer did not seem to care about us students and was not
sensitive to our educational needs
0

21.

100

0

3.5

96.5

The lecturer provided the support network when I needed help
95

22.

0

2.5

2.5

96.5

0

3.5

The lecturer is open and friendly in a professional manner
97.5

2.5

0

100

0

0

==============================================================================

A review of the combined responses to the twenty two questions
shows remarkable similarities between the two studies, with
perhaps the present study showing stronger support for the course
delivery mechanism.

While answers to question one were

identical, more positive responses to fourteen of the remaining
questions were made in the present study.

On five questions

response rates differed less than five percentage points and on
only two questions the response was more negative.

More routine
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courses were preferred by 7 per cent of students in the present
study compared with none in the 1988 evaluation.

A high

proportion of students, 30 per cent, remained neutral when asked
if they preferred courses that do not threaten or expand their
self-confidence.

Quite a large difference in opinion occurs in question ten with
74.5 per cent of the present sample preferring to work as members
of a team compared with 40 per cent in the 1988 evaluation.

The

result may be reflected in the fact that the students worked
independently.

It would appear that either working as a team or

individually students benefit from the experiential delivery
mechanism of the course.

Other differences occur in responses to questions eleven and
twelve.

The present sample appear to enjoy being more persuasive

in convincing others to accept their ideas.

In general,

comparing the responses of the two studies it can be said that
the present study supports the evidence of the Sexton and Bowman
survey thereby further validating their results.

It can be concluded that the teaching method employed in the
delivery of the SBI course appeals to entrepreneurship students
and is perceived by them as a unique, positive and enhanced
learning experience.

Discussion

The findings presented in this study lend substance to the claim
that a strong relationship exists between the novel teaching
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approach used and the level of student learning achieved.

It is

evident that the delivery mode and structure of the SBI course
provides a setting in which ideas can be tested through direct
experience.

Such off campus activities which enable students to

apply ideas or experience new environments are important because
these ideas and experiences can be converted to conceptual
development by reflecting on the experience through a written
project, presentations and discussion with others.

Linking the

experiential learning acquired on this programme with student
reflection through a written report and presentation while
faculty act as advisors/facilitators is learning in the broadest
sense (Guskin, 1984).

Although lecturer-student interaction is a

labour-intensive activity in a course of this nature, it is very
important for enhancing student learning.

Not only can the tutor

provide the students with the feedback and focus that challenge conceptual
thinking but he/she may also enable students to build a sense of confidence
in their own ideas.

Finally, it should be noted that the primary learning environment
for undergraduate students is the fairly passive lecturediscussion format while faculty talk and most students listen.
This is contrary to almost every principle of optimal settings
for student learning (Norman, 1993).

The teaching method and

course structure presented in this study, that is, direct
faculty/student contact that encourages feedback, that motivates
students and allows students to perform, is the exception not the
norm.

As results of courses of this nature have proved positive

(Douglas and Lamb, 1986, O'Connor and Rodgers, 1988) it is
suggested that consideration should be given by educators to
provide students with modes of delivery where such real peer and
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collaborative learning can take place.

Client Survey

This study now focuses on the firms that received SBI assistance
from the student cohort discussed in the previous section.
Client satisfaction and the perceived importance of the
consultancy report are considered.

Both Ramocki (1987) and

O'Connor and Rogers (1989) analysed client perceptions of student
responsibility.

This study extends to other student/report

characteristics including professionalism, business knowledge,
practical benefit and value for money.

The overall objective of

the study was to evaluate the value to the SBI clients of the
consulting provided by the student teams.

Methodology

Primary data for this study were obtained via a postal survey.
The questionnaire contained ten questions directed at obtaining a
client profile, clients' perception of the SBI project, the level
of satisfaction achieved and feedback regarding any suggested
improvements to the programme.

The research attempted to conduct

a survey of all the twenty two SBI companies who received
consultancy assistance during 1997.

Of the twenty two clients in

the sample surveyed fourteen replied giving a response rate of
64%.

This high level of participation can be attributed to the close
working relationship developed with the clients during the
duration of the programme and also to the explanatory cover
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letter and brief questionnaire that was administered.

TABLE 3.

SBI Client Profile

===============================================================================
Business Characteristics

N

%

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Sector

Tourism

7

50.0

Manufacturing

5

35.7

Service

2

14.3

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Totals

14

100.00

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Age of firm

> 2 years

4

28.6

2-5 years

5

35.7

< 6 years

5

35.7

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Totals

14

100.00

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Number of Employes

> 2 employees

2

14.2

2-9 employees

8

57.4

<10 employees

4

28.4

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Totals

14

100.00

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Legal Structure

Sole Proprietor

4

28.6

Company

6

43.0

Co-operative

1

07.0
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Community

3

21.4

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Totals

14

100.00

===============================================================================

Service firms dominated the sample consistent with the trend
towards a service-based economy.

Tourism is a rapidly growing

sector in the Irish economy and as can be seen in Table 3
represented 50% of the respondents.

An analysis of the business characteristics of the respondents
indicates that the majority of the businesses were well
established with 85.8% employing three or more people.

The legal

structure of the businesses were mainly limited companies 43%
with sole proprietor/individuals, community groups and a
cooperative company also participating in the survey.

Table 4:

SBI Client Perception of SBI Project

===============================================================================
Statement

N

%

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------(a)

I was pleasantly surprised by the high standard

10

71.4

(b)

I thought that the students were eager but their
inexperience was obvious

4

28.6

(c)

The report is useful but not comprehensive enough

-

-

(d)

I expected more from such a highly educated group

-

-

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi098.txt

5/7/2004

Page 24 of 29

(e)

I felt there was too much theory, and too little
application

(f)

-

-

-

-

The student recommendations were neither practical
or feasible

------------------------------------------------------------------------------Totals

14

100

===============================================================================

SBI clients were questioned regarding their overall perception of
the students contribution and the final report.

Six statements

were presented and respondents were asked to select the statement
which best represented their views.
of the responses.

Table 4 outlines a summary

"I was pleasantly surprised by the high

standard" was the view of 71.4% of the respondents while 28.6%
felt that although the students were eager their inexperience was
obvious.

The results indicate that, overall, a very high level

of satisfaction with the SBI programme was obtained by, the SBI
participants.

Table 5:

Level of Satisfaction with SBI programme

===============================================================================
Very

Satisfied

Satisfied

Fairly

Dissatisfied

Satisfied

Very Total Weighted
Dissat-

Average

isfied

Score

------------------------------------------------------------------------------(a)

Research Proposal

4

8

2

-

-

14

4.14

(b)

Size of student

6

7

1

-

-

14

4.36
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team

(c)

Liaison with student
team

(d)

-

14

3.64

7

6

1

1

-

14

4.57

6

5

2

-

-

14

4.00

4

6

4

-

-

14

4.00

2

10

2

-

-

14

4.00

Feasibility of
recommendations

(h)

1

Achievement of
objectives

(g)

6

Students business
knowledge

(f)

4

Professionalism of
approach

(e)

3

Practical benefit of
final report

4

7

3

-

-

14

4.07

(i)

Value for money

6

6

2

-

-

14

4.28

(j)

document to source
3

4

4

-

-

14

3.90

funding

===============================================================================

Table 5 outlines a more detailed investigation of the level of
client satisfaction with a number of elements of student
behaviour and report characteristics.

A review of the weighted

average score indicates that students scored highest (4.57) on
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the professionalism of their approach to their consultancy task.
The SBI clients attributed a high score (4.28) to 'value for
money' of the final report.

The average client fee to cover

overheads and expenses is approximately E700 with eligible
companies receiving a 50% rebate from local development agencies.
SBI clients indicated their satisfaction with the size of the
student team (4.36).

Generally, teams consist of three to four

students with interdisciplinary skills.

High satisfaction levels

were also obtained for preparation of the research proposal
(4.14), students' business knowledge (4.0), achievement of
objectives (4.0), feasibility of recommendations (4.0) and the
practical benefit of the final report (4.07).

Not all SBI

clients require the consultancy report to assist in sourcing
funding.

A score of 3.90 was attributed to this variable.

The

results indicate where improvements could be made is the
interaction and communication between students and clients.

A

score of 3.64 indicates the need for closer working relationship
between both parties.

The vast majority of respondents 93% said they would 'strongly
recommend' or 'recommend' the SBI programme to other small
businesses.

One respondent remained neutral on this

issue.

Another respondent recommended that information about the
programme should be more readily available to prospective
clients.

Other issues that emerged from the survey were that 86% of the
SBI clients felt that there should be follow up support from
University of Limerick faculty after the programme is completed.
Suggestions included monitoring the implementation of
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recommendations, back-up support and greater access to the
library and other resources at the University.

Discussion

In general, the findings of the client survey corroborate the
results of previous studies (Weinstein et al., 1992; O'Connor and
Rogers. 1988) Overall the evidence indicates that the SBI
programme is providing a valuable consulting service to the small
business community in the region.

The effective use of students

to help solve business problems is a service that other Irish
educational institutions can offer to the local community.

The

Irish environment for entrepreneurs is increasingly becoming more
favourable, in particular, with the various agency supports and
sources of funding available.

Many opportunities exist in

tourism, services and agri-business where the use of student
consultants to conduct market research and feasibility studies
can be an added benefit to those willing to exploit these
opportunities.

Conclusion

The overall purpose of this study was to evaluate the mechanics
of delivery methods used in teaching potential entrepreneurs and
to assess the level of client satisfaction with the SBI
Programme, Kirby (1992) contends that to develop more
entrepreneurial graduates requires a more enterprising approach
to teaching.

The suggested method is learning through the

development of entrepreneurial attributes such as role
orientation, abilities and motivation, in addition to skill
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building through active student participation involving them in a
real life situation, working in teams and allowing them to make
decisions and exposing them to successful entrepreneurs.

The

tentative evidence from the results presented here is that the
SBI programme at the University of Limerick is providing an
effective mechanism for developing graduate entrepreneurs while
efficiently assisting, the small business sector with their
problems and opportunities.
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RETHINKING THE EDUCATIONAL NEEDS OF ENTREPRENEURS

Margaret F. Shipley, University of Houston--Downtown

Abstract

The educational needs of entrepreneurial owners and managers
appears to change based on the amount of time that the business
person continues to operate his/her company.

The emphasis on the

internal factors and external factors that the small business
owner/manager considers to be difficult for and important to
ensuring survival and growth may vary over time.

Thus, the daily

activities of the small business owner/manager may impact how
they view their organizational environment.

Introduction

It has been suggested that the educational needs of entrepreneurs
vary along a continuum (Monroy 1993).

Accordingly, intervention

points must be identified to respond to issues ranging from
awareness to achievement of some level of success.

Teaching

intervention should be oriented toward education to
entrepreneurs.

Monroy (1993) indicates that education should

provide entrepreneurs with insight and guidance on how to assure
survival and deal with growth.

At present, emphasis has tended

to stray from teaching basic concepts a small business operator
needs to survive (Cheatham, Dunn, Cheatham 1993).

External and internal threats to an entrepreneurial venture's
growth and success include those caused by newness and smallness
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(Aldrich & Auster 1986).

Internal forces include the ability to

attract quality employees, to ensure a quality product/service,
and to plan for the future.

The commitment of the entrepreneur

to the business may be the greatest internal factor.

Managing a

small business requires long hours and the ability to "wear a
variety of hats" (Kuehl & Lambing 1994).

It has been noted that

succeeding in business requires that the entrepreneur only work
half days and it doesn't matter which 12 hours he/she chooses
(Kuehl & Lambing 1994).

This is particularly important in the

first five years of operation when the new venture's failure rate
may be the greatest (Dun & Bradstreet 1992; Szabo 1988).

Even the mere smallness of the enterprise causes the entrepreneur
to experience difficulties in attracting financial stakeholders
as well as employees, suppliers, and customers to keep the
enterprise viable (Bhide & Stevenson 1992).

In particular,

obtaining financing and maintaining a sufficient cash flow are
difficulties that must be overcome in order for the company to
survive.

This financial management challenge is more difficult

for a small business than a large one because of a lack of access
to external debt and equity funds to solve liquidity problems
(Cheatham, Dunn, Cheatham 1993).

Limited availability of

financial resources, especially at start-up, makes it imperative
that the entrepreneur/small business manager does not make
mistakes (Cheatham, Dunn, Cheatham 1993).

Cash flow drought at start-up requires that a small business
begins cash flow budgeting even before it opens its doors to
customers (Cheatham, Dunn, Cheatham 1993).

Realistic cash flow

forecasts need to be prepared and plans made (Welsh & White
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1983).

According to Cheatham, Dunn and Cheatham (1993), existing

courses in accounting, finance or small business management
should be altered to cover these issues or new courses should be
added to the entrepreneurial education program.

Entrepreneurs need to be aware that organizations engage in
activities that will be rewarded by their external environments
through increased legitimacy, resources, and survival
capabilities (Meyer & Rowan 1977; Pfeffer & Salancik 1978).

A

firm's actions should fit its internal activities to its external
environment (Hofer & Schendell 1978).

It follows then that

entrepreneurs need to assess their actions with an understanding
of the value of, and decisions about, matching external
opportunities with internal resources (Rydz 1986).

In

particular, internal planning becomes essential to the success of
the undertaking (Hodgetts & Kuratko 1992).

Thus, it was the premise of this work to determine from a group
of successful business persons whether those activities stressed
in small business educational programs are actually performed by
the entrepreneur on a daily basis.

In addition, this study

sought insight into whether the internal and external factors
generally presented as difficulties and those generally presented
as important to success of a small business were indeed areas
upon which educators should be focusing attention in guiding
entrepreneurs and future entrepreneurs toward business survival
and growth.

The Study
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A survey was developed and distributed to former Small Business
Institute (SBI) clients of the College of Business at the
University of Houston--Downtown.

These business persons were

primarily from the metropolitan Houston area.

Including those surveys undeliverable by U.S. mail, the response
rate was approximately 28 percent.

Of the thirty-three

respondents, twenty-four specified their ethnicity.
responses, 75 percent (18) were Non-Hispanic:

Of these

44.4 percent were

White, Non-Hispanic males; 27.8 percent were White, Non-Hispanic
Females; 5.6 percent were Black, Non-Hispanic females; 5.6
percent were Asian males; 5.6 percent were Asian females; 5.6
percent were Native American males; and 5.6 percent were Syrian
males.

The combined percentages of males and females were 61.2

percent and 39.0 percent, respectively.

This is slightly higher

than the 22 percent female ownership as determined by the
National Federation of Independent Business (1988).

However, the

cited data was prior to 1990 and perhaps does not reflect the
increasing number of females entering into small business ownership.

Of the twenty-five respondents who specified their ages:

12 percent

were in their twenties; 44 percent were in their thirties;
12 percent were in their forties; 20 percent were in their fifties,
and 12 percent were in their sixties.

The average age for the

twenty-five respondents was 42.24 years.

The average number of years in operation for all thirty-three
respondents was 17 years; with 57.6 percent of the thirty-three
respondents operating their small business for at least 10 years.
Thirty respondents specified their educational background.
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educational experience of these small business persons ranged
from a GED to a Master's degree.

A profile of the businesses showed that 77.9 percent (23) were
start-up initiatives while 12.5 percent (4) were franchises.
Over 54.5 percent (18) were service companies, almost 27.3
percent (9) were production oriented, and almost 18.2 percent (6)
had both service and production functions.

Analysis of Results

First, the data appear to support the literature that the first
three years (especially, the first year) are the most difficult.
Seventy percent of thirty respondents considered the first year
to be the most difficult, while ninety percent cited at least one
of the first three years as difficult.

The primary sources of

information for the respondents were family, friends, colleagues,
and mentors; not business schools.

In general, the results support the Marquette study that shows
that independence or autonomy is the primary reason for starting
a business; 75.8 percent (25) of the respondents.

Income/wealth

was the second most cited reason with 42.4 percent (14) of the
respondents indicating that this was why they became small
business owners.

The challenge involved in becoming a small

business owner was cited by 36.4 percent (12) of the respondents,
and an innovative idea that they wanted to pursue was cited by
30.3 percent (10) of the respondents.

It should be noted that

the ranking of the top four reasons as determined by this survey
are the same as derived from the Marquette study.

However, the

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi107.txt

5/7/2004

Page 6 of 17

ratio of persons seeking independence over income is
significantly higher than in the Marquette study.

The challenge

of being a small business owner and an innovative idea that they
wanted to pursue are more highly rated by this surveys
respondents than by the Marquette respondents.

The respondents rated as not difficult to very difficult (rated a
"10") the activities usually focused upon in small business
management courses.

Table 1 shows the ranking which resulted

based on the number of persons (n) responding.

TABLE 1:

Factors Considered Above Average to Marginal in Difficulty

==============================================================================
Factor

Average Score

n=

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Hiring competent personnel

6.90

30

Maintaining an adequate cash flow

6.50

20

Obtaining financing

5.36

28

Training personnel

4.93

30

Competing with established businesses

4.47

30

Keeping personnel

4.30

30

Marketing

4.04

28

Advertising/promotion

3.95

19

Addressing legal issues/government regulations

3.90

29

Assuring product availability

3.58

26

Ensuring quality of service/product

3.53

30

Accounting system

3.45

29

Determining customer needs

2.59

29

Deciding where to locate

2.23

30

Obtaining credit from suppliers

2.13

30
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Obtaining insurance

1.86

28

==============================================================================

There appears to be some disagreement with the usual
entrepreneurial education course focus on marketing, selecting a
location, obtaining credit from suppliers, obtaining insurance,
and maintaining a lawyer for legal problems; at least according
to these respondents.

Of primary concern to these small business

owners is hiring competent personnel.

The other factors they

perceived as being more than moderately difficult are obtaining
financing and maintaining a sufficient cash flow, while training
personnel was perceived as slightly less than moderately
difficult.

Obtaining insurance, obtaining credit from suppliers,

and deciding where to locate were only minimally difficult.

Since most of these small business respondents were "successes"
with respect to the length of time their business had been
operating, it was investigated whether the number of years
operating was correlated to the perception of difficulties
encountered by the small business owner/manager.

It was

interesting to note that no difficulty was highly, linearly
correlated to the entrepreneur's length of time in business.
However, except for obtaining financing, marketing, and
maintaining a sufficient cash flow, all correlations were
negative.

Thus, it appears that the longer the small business

person operated his/her business, the less difficult he/she
perceived all other factors.

In particular, competing with

established businesses had the highest negative correlation
(-0.48932), followed by obtaining credit (-0.2981), deciding where
to locate (-0.27176), and determining customer needs (-0.25497).
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Ironically, ensuring quality of the service/product was the fifth
most negatively correlated difficulty (-0.21468).

Another correlation analysis was performed to determine whether
the number of full-time or part-time employees was related to the
perceived difficulties of hiring, training, and keeping
personnel.

Again, training personnel was negatively correlated

to the number of full-time and part-time employees.

The larger the workforce employed, the less difficult the
business person perceived the training issue.

Although not

overly significant, hiring and keeping personnel were positively
correlated to the number of full-time and part-time employees.
Keeping full-time personnel was perceived as a greater difficulty
(0.353591) than keeping part-time employees (0.2894).

Hiring

competent part-time employees was perceived as a greater
difficulty (0.29295) than hiring competent full-time employees
(0.169).

These results certainly underscore the importance to

the small business owner of hiring and keeping competent full-time workers.

After assessing the difficulties encountered in operating their
businesses, the small business owners were queried as to the
importance of factors enabling them to succeed.

The respondents

rated the attributes contributing to their success on a scale of
0 to 10, with 10 being extremely important.

Table 2 shows the

ranking of the attributes for n respondents.

TABLE 2:

Attributes Considered to be Of High to Average
Importance for Entrepreneurial Success

==============================================================================
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Factor

Average Score

n

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Quality of product/service

9.27

33

Quality of workforce

9.09

33

Commitment to idea/project

9.00

33

Willing to work long hours

8.73

33

Ability to plan

8.28

32

Focus on target market niche

8.23

30

Relationship with suppliers

7.75

32

Availability of financing

7.73

30

Visibility to customer

7.72

32

Reacting to market change

7.63

32

Support of family/friends

6.18

33

Preparation of business plan

5.66

32

Expertise with computer

5.23

31

==============================================================================

Interestingly, a business plan and a computer system, are
the least attributable factors to success according
to these small business owners.

Although, these respondents

considered development of a business plan to be only minimally
important, they rated their ability to plan as high in importance
for their success.

A commitment to idea/project was

significantly important.

Quality of the product/service was

rated slightly more important than quality of the workforce.
Still, quality was considered as the most important factor for success.

The willingness of the small business owner/manager to work long
hours was fourth in importance for success.

Indeed, the average

number of hours worked per week as estimated by 20 respondents
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was 64.67 hours.

Fifteen of the respondents specified 60 or more

hours per week; and, of these 15, 53.3 percent had been in their
business 10 years or more.

Obviously, the length of time in

business does not diminish the importance of working long hours,
at least to these respondents.

Again the number of years of operation was correlated to the
factors the small business respondents considered important to
their success.

Only two correlations were even moderately

significant, the quality of the workforce (-0.42616) and the
ability to plan (-0.39914).

Quality of the product/service was

less correlated (-0.30920) to the number of years in operation.
Of little correlation was the need for computers (-0.02578), the
ability to react to market change (-0.07429), and the working
relationship with suppliers (-0.05596).

The only positive

correlation to the number of years in operation was availability
of financial resources (0.12303).

It appears that although the

respondents consider this factor of only greater than moderate
importance (7.73), that importance is a positive factor the
longer the company continues to operate.

Still, the issue of

quality continues to be the most important force, although this
appears to diminish as the company ages.

To generate this most important focus on quality, it appears that
small business owners are geared toward a hands-on approach to
managing.

Table 3 shows the time-management results for 33 respondents.

TABLE 3:

Daily Percent of Time on Business Areas

==============================================================================
Area

Average Percent of Day
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Operations Management

26.66

Marketing

16.76

Personnel Management

13.15

Inventory/Purchasing

10.82

Accounting

9.27

R & D

6.51

Financing

4.97

Long-Range Planning

4.07

Collections

3.11

Legal Matters

2.22

==============================================================================

Again, there is a lack of emphasis on planning by these
respondents.

Legal matters also appear to be less of a daily

concern than suggested by materials on managing small businesses.
However, the majority of the respondents are involved at least
part of their day in operations management, accounting, personnel
management, and marketing.

Table 4 shows the areas for which the entrepreneur generally did
not take an active part on a daily basis.

TABLE 4:

Lack of Daily Involvement

==============================================================================
Percent of Entrepreneurs
Areas

With No Daily Involvement

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Operations Management

15.2

Marketing

18.2
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Personnel Management

3.0

Inventory/Purchasing

21.9

Accounting

15.2

R & D

45.2

Financing

51.2

Long-Range Planning

45.5

Collections

42.4

Legal Matters

45.5

==============================================================================

Although approximately half of the respondents spend no time on a
daily basis for financing, collections, research and development,
legal matters, or long-range planning, these factors were
positively correlated to the number of years in business; as was
operations.

Of these correlations, only legal issues (0.55423)

and planning (0.36591) were of any significance.

It may be that

legal issues and long-range planning involve the business person
who has been in business for a relatively long time, and hopes to
maintain that position for many more years.

To maintain that

position, small business management courses generally suggest
that the small business owner maintain working relationships with
bankers, lawyers, and accountants.

While bankers and accountants

were generally contacted with some degree of regularity, lawyers
were infrequently utilized by the respondents.

Thus, the issue

of key outside personnel is one in which this study runs contrary
to that of most management education.

Conclusions

Overall, it appears that these successful entrepreneurs
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considered external factors the most difficult for their
business' survival.

Importantly, maintaining an adequate cash

flow and obtaining financing were two of the top three most
difficult concepts.

This study supports the ideas of Cheatham,

Dunn and Cheatham (1993) that entrepreneurial education should
focus on these topics and suggests that more time be devoted to
finance and accounting in small business management courses.

With respect to the correlation of difficulties encountered with
length of time operating his/her business, the most negatively
correlated difficulties to time in service were external factors:
competing with established businesses, obtaining credit, deciding
where to locate, and determining customer needs.

This suggests

that the longer one stays in business, the less difficult some
external factors become.

The idea of intervention points (Monroy

1993) for different stages in an entrepreneur's business
development may, therefore, be supported.

The internal difficulty of training and keeping a quality
workforce was important to the survival of the respondents'
businesses especially in relationship to the number of part-time
and full-time employees.

Therefore, the size of the company

should be an intervention point in the educational process.

Of the factors the respondents considered important to success,
almost all were internal factors.

The Survival of the company is

recognized to depend upon the entrepreneur/owner/manager.

In

particular, the training and keeping of a quality workforce and
production of a quality good or service were the most important
factors.

Thus, education must convince the entrepreneur that
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without a quality focus, the chances of survival may be
diminished.

The entrepreneur is generally aware of and committed

to the company and accepts long hours, but may not see the need
for hands-on assurance of quality.

Key aspects of operations management may need to be insinuated
into entrepreneurship education, especially the ideas related to
quality and inventory management.

Marketing and personnel

management with some accounting are also recognized needs.

In designing these educational programs, an intervention point
may be the number of years in operation.

However the small

business failure rate is interpreted (Land 1975; Dun & Bradstreet
1992; Birch 1988), with 57.6 percent of the respondents in
business for at least 10 years, most respondents to the survey
must be considered successful business owners.

Overwhelmingly,

these small business owners believe that the first three years
are the most difficult.

This suggests that programs may need to

be developed that emphasize the different needs of the beginning
versus the more established small business.

In particular, with

the average age of the respondent at 42.24 years and the average
number of years of operation of 17 years, this study appears to
support that many younger people are electing to become small
business owners.

Again, an intervention point could be the age

of the entrepreneur.

This study supports the idea that all entrepreneurial education
courses should not be designed and packaged the same, but allow
for experience in the learning curve.

Key to success in this

endeavor is defining intervention points such as those related to
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size of the company, number of years in operation, age of the
entrepreneur, and managerial training experience of the entrepreneur.
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EXPERIENCING CONSUMER EXPERIENCE

Steve Vander Veen, Calvin College

Abstract

A radical paradigm for the study of consumer behavior has found
its way from the "ivory towers" of academe to "main street: " no
longer are products thought of as goods and services, but as
experiences.

This article describes and applies a

Hedonic/Experiential approach to uncovering consumer experiences
and suggests that small business retailers are uniquely
positioned to take advantage of the new "two-tier" trend in
marketing.

Introduction

A radical paradigm for the study of consumer behavior has been
gaining prominence.

In addition to what has become known as the

Cognitive Processing Paradigm (CPP), the Hedonic/Experiential
Paradigm (HEP) has emerged (see Shimp 1993, Holbrook and
Hirschman 1982) and its effects are being felt on Main Street.
While CPP is objective in nature, HEP is subjective; while CPP
focuses on consumer knowledge across consumers, HEP focuses on
individual consumer experiences.

While CPP is broad, HEP is

deep.

In 1982, Holbrook and Hirschman (1982) challenged us to see
products not as a bundle of "tangible benefits performing
utilitarian functions," but as "symbols" with "subjective
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characteristics." Their paper was published in a esoteric
journal.

Recently, however, Pine and Gilmore (1997) had

published in the Wall Street Journal a small article entitled
"How to Profit From Experience."

In this article the authors

distinguish between products as goods, services, and experiences.

Goods are tangible and services intangible.

But both are

decidedly uneventful, while experiences are memorable.

Goods are inventoried and services delivered on demand, while
experiences unfold over a period of time.

Goods are standardized and services customized (created in
response to individual demand).
outside the customer.

But both remain at arms' length:

Experiences, on the other hand, are

inherently personal.

But most importantly, at least from the perspective of small
retailers, businesses such as Fouquet's in Paris, which charges
$15-20 for a cup of coffee, "are able to charge more because they
offer [customers] a distinctive experience.

But note, say Pine and Gilmore (1997),

selling experiences is [not] merely a matter of selling
entertainment; entertainment is only one kind of experience.
Rather, it is about engaging [customers] -- connecting with them
in a personal, memorable way.

Because HEP focuses on individual consumer experiences, small
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business retailers are uniquely positioned to take advantage of
this cutting-edge trend in marketing.

This is because only small

business retailers, by their very nature, are able to take
advantage of experiential marketing to high social economic
status clientele.

Large retailers, ironically even super

entertainers such as Disney which mass markets much of its
entertainment, have too many customers to develop truly
distinctive consumer experiences unless they focus on only a few
customers and radically decentralize their operations.

Large

retailers, by their very nature, are also unable to determine
what experiences the customers are having.

But small retailers

can do this, just by asking.

Therefore, at least three questions need to be answered.
how can small retailers offer distinctive experiences?

First,
Second,

what experiences are their current customers currently
experiencing?

Third, how can small retailers know what it is

consumers are experiencing?

The second question can be answered by relying on a method of
existential-phenomenology which, of course, answers the third
question.

The first question will be more difficult to answer,

in part because the answer will depend on the specific consumer
and the specific retailer.

The first question will also be more

difficult to answer for small business retailers unless they have
clientele who are economically able to afford such
distinctiveness.

But we do know this: it will involve person-to-

person communication.

Once a small retailer offers customers

distinctive experiences, the small retailer then has developed
for her/himself a retailer brand that has value, much like what
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occurs for a product brand.

As Levy (1996, p. 171) writes:

We can envision a continuum or a hierarchy, then, from bulk
commodities through big brands to small brands and to brands that
are so custom designed, elite, and individual as to be unknown to
the general population.

At the huge bulk end are the movement of

grain to feed starving masses, as in Somalia.

As the commodities

are turned into competitive brands, they offer choices to
segments with preferences--large segments that share their
preferences for favorite brands, smaller segments for lesser
known brands, and ultimately individuals choosing something
almost or literally unique .... This hierarchy also correlates
with prices moving from (ideally) perfectly competitive lowest
prices for the commodities to the most expensive individualized
products and services at the top.

Therefore, as brands compete

through price promotion, they move down the hierarchy toward
reducing their symbolic differences, they move up the hierarchy
via advertising and other marketing activities designed to create
distinction (Levy, 1986).

This, too, was in an esoteric journal, but then in a recent New
York Times (Kuczynski, 1997) issue the following was presented:

Richard Kurtz, a 59-year-old marketing research consultant in
Manhattan, uses brand marketing to distinguish his work from
other freelance consultants in his field, "Branding is the neon
in your name," he said.

"You go to the store, and there are all

these different brands of mustard.
I Grey Poupon?

Tell me, Am I French's, or am

How can I make people see me differently?

How

can I add value to me?"
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One way for small retailers to create distinction is to engage
their customers in marketing activities.

The result is that both

retailers and customers will have distinctive experiences which
are memorable, personal, and which unfold over a long period of
time.

These experiences can be like a good story:

customers will

want to stay to hear the endings.

In short, the time is ripe for small business retailers to learn
more about the philosophy and methods of HEP, particularly
existential phenomenology.

To this end, a philosophy and method

of HEP will be briefly introduced and applied by reporting on
recent grocery shopping experiences at an individual store (small
brand) in a large retailing chain (big brand).

A Philosophy and Method of HEP

Whereas CPP attempts to deduce phenomena and transfer it to
mathematical terms, seeks to explain and predict, and views the
nature of reality as objective, tangible, single, and divisible,
and the nature of social beings as deterministic and reactive,
HEP seeks to understand, views the nature of reality as sociallyconstructed, multiple, holistic, and contextual, and the nature
of social beings as voluntaristic and proactive (Thompson,
Locander, and Pollio 1989, p. 134).

In other words, instead of

looking at consumers in terms of how they will collectively react
to a particular stimulus (for example, a promotional display),
small retailers can take a different perspective and experience
consumers as individuals creating and experiencing their own
realities within a store over time.

According to Pine and
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Gilmore (1997), the more distinctive the experience is, the more
memorable and the more profit-generating it is.

Within the Hedonic/Experiential Paradigm, many interpretive
methods have been introduced.

One is the existential-

phenomenological (EP) approach.

This is an interesting and

valuable approach, ironically because scholars in the CPP realm
have determined that shopping experience (good versus bad) has
significant influence on shopping intentions (see Swinyard 1993).
EP is also advantageous operationally, since it is marketing
research which, can be done by someone not versed in statistical
procedures and analysis.

In practice, EP relies on the phenomenological interview (ibid,
p. 138).

The goal of such an interview is to attain a first-

person account of some experience.

The course of this interview

is set largely by the interviewee; that is, "with the exception
of the opening question, the interviewer has no a priori
questions concerning the topic."

"Why" questions are avoided.

The interview is interpreted using the "emic" approach; in other
words, its interpretation "relies on the respondent's own terms
and category systems rather than the researcher's."

The text of

the interview is treated as an "autonomous body of data comprised
of respondent reflections on lived experiences."

Thus there is no

attempt to verify a respondent's description and there is no
attempt to incorporate hypotheses.

Instead, themes are sought

across respondents stories and at the same time used to better
understand the individual consumer's experienced reality.

Experiencing a Big Brand
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Students in a Master's degree program at a small midwestern
college and at undergraduate classes at another small midwestern
college were asked to write down all their thoughts, feelings,
and sensations during or immediately after their next visit to
the grocery store.

Each wrote about 3-5 pages.

This, of course,

was similar to a customer interview with no a priori questions
and yet was considered acceptable by the standard outlined by
scholars (see, for example, Mick and Buhl's, 1992 description of
a life project).

In the Master's degree program, most, if not

all, of these students were taking classes part-time and working
full-time.

Their ages ranged from late twenties to late forties.

Students in the undergraduate program were between the ages of
20-22.

Data was collected from both a spring and the following

summer semester.

Only data from experiences in the same chain

store will be reported.

Small retailers, of course, would be

interested on in data from their own store.

In fact, instead of

asking for stories in print, small retailers could merely engage
their customers in conversations about their customers'
experiences.

This might be enough engagement to make the

experience in the store distinctive.

It is, after all, a tenet

of EP and HEP that the researcher and the phenomena under study
are mutually interactive and not mutually exclusive, as in CPP
(see, for example, Hirschman, 1986).

Having students do this

exercise no doubt made the experience in the classroom
distinctive.

Following are the partial experiences of two shoppers, both
female.

Though their experiences are different, it is important

to note that they are distinctive not particularly--nor are they
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particularly engaging or memorable.

For the most part, they

reflect frustration and antagonism!

Knowing this general theme

makes it easier to understand individual realities, and vice
versa.

Shopper #l.

After sitting through traffic...I pull into the

parking lot of....It was a challenge locating a decent place to
park (close to the door).

I park, walk into the store, and the

first thing I see is a mass exodus towards the electric doors
....I grab a cart and head towards the produce department.

"How

can my boyfriend dump me after seven months for someone else?,"
is the only thing running through my head.

I find it rather

difficult to concentrate on what deals I could find in produce.
[After finding nothing in produce and finding glazed donuts in
the Bakery department], next I pass the Seafood department.
Speeding past with my cart, I can't help but notice the very
obvious and disgusting fish odor.
department!

"I'm definitely passing that

"After the seafood comes the chicken and beef aisle.

The refrigeration was cold and it's too uncomfortable to be in
that section anymore.

I know I need Spaghetti-Os, so I head down

the favorite aisle of college students.

"My boyfriend made me

Spaghetti-Os for lunch the other day, I mean my ex-boyfriend."
After nearly breaking down in tears in the middle of..., I threw
a few cans in my cart.

As people of various sizes push their

carts down the aisle and stand in the way, I stand semi-patiently
making faces, hoping someone will have the decency to move.
Figures, nobody does.
my next destination.

I say a rude "Excuse me!" and move on to
As I head down the next aisle, an older

woman with a cart full of frozen foods cuts me off as I turn the
corner.

I mumble obscenities under my breath and reach for a box
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of Pop Tarts.

Pulling out my carefully clipped coupons, I look

for a bargain.

Of course, I find no coupons for the products I

choose to buy.

Shopper #2.

It is approximately 7:05pm, Saturday, June 8, 1996,

and I am completing my grocery shopping list.

I like preparing a

list beforehand because it keeps me somewhat on track so that I
do not purchase any unnecessary items, and most importantly, I am
in and out of the store in about one hour with everything I need.
O.K., I am all set!
Wait!
it!

I have my list, a pen and my checkbook,

Where did I put that calculator?

Oh great, I cannot find

Oh well, I will have to do without it this time.

to do is grab the car keys and out the door I go.

All I have

There is no

doubt where I will be shopping tonight...It's always....I
prefer shopping at...because its location is less than one mile
from my apartment and, late in the evening is the perfect time of
day to do my shopping because it is not crowded with people and
loud, rambunctious kids.

I really like shopping at this newly

remodeled....It is much brighter, cheerful, and comfortable.
Ha!

I am in the retail business, so I am aware that it is their

intention to make my shopping experience relaxing, therefore, I
can stay longer and purchase more!

Clever store planning

strategy, but it won't work on me!

Discussion

Given the frustrating, antagonistic, non-distinctive, and nonengaging experiences of these shoppers at a large retailing chain
(big brand) store, it is easy to see how a more personal touch on
the part of the retailer could make these experiences, and the
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retailer brand, more valuable.

In short, both of these shoppers

would have had a much more pleasant experience had they had
someone in the store to talk to and share their frustrations, or
their love life as the case may be.

A grocery store, or more

broadly, a packaged goods store, could better "stage" such an
experience by having assistant store managers walking the floors
and talking to customers.

What would really aid in developing

the experience making it distinctive would be if the assistant
store managers greeted an talked with these distressed customers
week after a week (and a degree in psychology would not hurt!).
The point is that grocery shopping appears to be a rather cold,
impersonal experience where shoppers are competing against the
grocer.

The problem, of course, is that in exchange for a more
distinctive, less frustrating and less antagonistic experience,
the customer will have to pay more because providing such one-onone service is expensive.

There may be a need to go back to the

bygone days of the congenial Mom and Pop grocery retailer, except
that the idea here is that Mom and Pop will have to be more
exclusive if they want to stay in business.

College students,

unfortunately, are therefore not likely candidates for more
personable shopping (though they could benefit from it).

But if

they were better able and willing to afford a smaller retailer
brand of store, there seems to be a niche for the small retailer
to operate.

The question is, why are there not more small niche

operators (small or elite brands) who can bring value to the
customer by way of distinctive experiences?

If there can be a

Foucet's in Paris, why cannot there be a Smith's (although a less
common name may be appropriate) in Dayton?
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On reason there is not a Smith's in Dayton is that we are just on
the edge of a new wave of thinking.

Today manufacturers

understand that services are often the key to establishing their
goods' value and forestalling commodization.

Similarly, service

providers now use experiences to increase the attractiveness of
their offering--to bring customers back to the same airline,
bank, hotel or store.

This is the natural progression, but as

services increasing become commoditized themselves, more and more
businesses will explicitly charge for the memorable encounters
they stage, and thereby enter the new experience economy (Pine
and Gilmore, 1997).

If one follows this logic, then, in order to keep memorable
encounters from becoming commoditized, they will have to remain
subjective, existential-like experiences.

This is a radical way

of looking at products, since today marketers look for
standardization of products and economies of scale, particularly
in a global economy where global marketers selling basically
undifferentiated products are running wild.

Actually, if we go the route to the new experience economy, we
will be, in part, retracing our steps to the retailing stores of
yesteryear, before the revolution which brought us the bigger and
more impersonal stores (see, for example, Kahn and McAlister.
1997) selling less expensive but more common products.

And, if

it is true that companies are now competing with two-tiered
marketing by targeting and "tailoring their products and pitches
to two different Americas" (one in which the rich get richer)
(Leonhart, 1997, p. 83), then experiential marketing to the rich
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is a niche small retailers must exploit.

Personal (or private)

bankers, for one, already seem to be doing it.

If small

retailers do not experience consumer experience, they may succumb
to the massive chain stores.

On the other hand, if small

retailers do exploit the opportunity to serve those of high
social economic standing, who will be left to give quality
service the poor?
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DEVELOPING A SIMPLE BUT GOOD META-MARKETING MODEL
FOR SELLING RETAIL PRODUCTS IN-STORE

Steve Vander Veen, Calvin College

Abstract

A large percentage of in-store purchases are unplanned and are
influenced by store layout and atmospherics.

The small business

retailer has a plethora of ideas, studies, and models to choose
from when designing in-store marketing strategies.

But given

time and money constraints, s/he may prefer a summary.

This

paper begins to develop a simple but good meta-marketing model
for selling retail products in-store, utilizing some of the most
prominent and enduring models in the field of consumer behavior.

Introduction

Weinrauch, Mann, Robinson, and Pharr (1991) state that a
broadening topic of research is "enhancement of marketing
practices within the small business firm.

One focus of this

broadening topic is the experiences of small business owners
under tight financial constraints.

Since time is money, this

focus would have to include temporal constraints as well.

Gaskill, Wickett, and Kim (1994) determined that competitive and
promotional strategies (such as visual merchandising) were a
significant need for small business apparel and accessory
retailers in business five years or less.

No doubt competitive

and promotional strategies are important to all retailers in
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business five years or less.

In particular, in-store strategies can be extremely important
when particular purchases are unplanned.

For example, research

shows that 60% of the buying decisions in a supermarket are
unplanned (Kahn and McAlister, 1997, p. 117) and therefore can be
influenced by the retailer's layout and atmospherics.

In other

retail environments, there are also a high percentage of
browsers.

Therefore, this paper will address the need for a simple but good
model for the creation of low cost, in-store strategies which
will "extract more surplus from consumers once they are in the
store" (Dreze, Hoch, and Park, 1995).

To develop such a model,

this paper will rely on some of the more prominent and enduring
marketing models in the field of consumer behavior.

In short, the effective use of this meta-marketing model depends
on the asking and answering the following questions.

First, what

type of product is being sold in terms of consumer shopping
behavior and in terms of consumer involvement toward the product?
Second, what type of in-store promotion is being used in terms of
consumer involvement toward these stimuli?

What Type of Product is Being Sold in Terms of Consumer Shopping
Behavior and in Terms of Consumer Involvement Toward the Product?

1. Shopping Goods versus Non-shopping Goods.

Bucklin (1986.

orig. 1962) refined Copeland's (1923) classification of consumer
goods to develop a model of retailing strategy.

The model rests
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on the notion that in some cases consumers have full knowledge of
a particular product category in question before beginning the
shopping trip, while in other cases they do not.

When consumers

have full knowledge of the category and are willing and able to
use this knowledge, the good is a non-shopping good.

Non-

shopping goods can be classified as either convenience goods or
specialty goods, the difference being that with convenience goods
consumers are "indifferent to the precise item from among a
number of substitutes;" in other words, consumers have no
"preference map" for convenience goods (Bucklin, ibid., p. 334)
even though consumers are very knowledgeable about these goods.
Convenience goods are also goods which are chosen not because
consumers are loyal to the brand but because the particular brand
chosen is the most convenient and least costly (see, for example,
Howard's discussion of Routine Problem Solving in Howard, 1994,
pp. 128-161).

However, it is also true that consumers will

likely buy that brand with which they are most familiar (Dreze,
Hoch, and Purk, 1995).

There are three types of convenience goods:
and staple items.

emergency, impulse,

Both emergency and impulse items tend to have

higher profit margins (for obvious reasons), while staple items
are more price competitive.

Specialty goods are goods that consumers are extremely brand
loyal toward:

they will likely "by-pass" the purchase of more

accessible and less costly substitutes to buy a particular brand.

When the consumer does not have full knowledge (and does not,
therefore use a stored rule method--see, for example, Howard's
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discussion of Limited Problem Solving in Howard, 1994, pp. 98127) but "regularly formulates a new solution to [her/his] need
each time it is aroused," the product is a shopping good.

The

consumer will then continue a product search "until the perceived
value to be secured through additional comparisons is less than
the estimated cost of making those comparisons" (ibid.).

Thus, for the retailer, this means that convenience goods need to
be conveniently located in high traffic areas (for example, at
eye level, in end-aisle displays, by the checkout, etc.) or that
high traffic areas need to be built around convenience goods.
Because of their higher profit margins, it is profitable to put
convenience goods between staple items.

For example, one grocer

found that by placing the greeting cards between the peanut
butter and jelly and meat aisles, sales of greeting cards
(impulse or emergency convenience items) increased by 40% (Kahn
and McAlister, ibid.)

Specialty goods, on the other hand, can have high profit margins
but can be more inconveniently located, given that the buyer will
make the effort to find that particular brand.

In fact, it may

be profitable for the retailer to stock convenience items along
the route to specialty items.

The retailer can help the consumer gain more knowledge of
shopping goods by putting competing brands side by side and by
providing information about the brands or the category to help
the consumer decide to buy.

Information about the brands could

be provided by way of signage, on-package labeling, or with sales
help.
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In short, see below.

Copeland/Bucklin Model
-------------------------------------------------Preference level:

Preference Map

No Preference Map

-----------------------------------------Knowledge of category:

Full knowledge of category

SPECIALTY GOOD

CONVENIENCE GOOD

Incomplete knowledge of

SHOPPING GOOD

N.A.

category
---------------------------------------------------------------------------

2. Involvement Toward the Product.

Foote, Cone, and Belding

(Vaughn, 1986) offered a helpful framework in trying to determine
which type of promotion to use based on product type.

Products.

according to this framework, can be divided into thinking versus
feeling and high versus low involved products.

Products are thinking products in cases where consumers use their
reasoning and develop rationale before deciding if they like the
product.

Products are feeling products in cases where consumers

rely on their emotions to determine if they like the product, and
then search for rationale as to why.

In the former category,

generally speaking, are such products as cars or houses or life
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insurance, whereas in the latter category are such products as
perfume or jewelry and "vice" products.

Products are low involved in cases where consumers spend few
resources thinking or feeling because the consumers's behavior
has become routinized, whereas products are high involved
products in cases of non-routine purchases, or in cases where
consumers allocate many resources toward the product category.
Consumers purchase low involved products before they "think" or
"feel." The sequence of "effects" for high-involved thinking
products is think-feel-do, for high involved feeling products it
is feel-think-do.

For low involved thinking products it is do-

think-feel, for low involved feeling products it is do-feelthink.

In short, see below.

Foote Cone Belding Model
-------------------------------Product type:

Thinking Products

Feeling Products

-------------------------------------------------Involvement level:

High Involved

THINK-FEEL-DO

FEEL-THINK-DO

e.g., computers,

e.g., jewelry,

cars

gourmet food
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Low Involved

DO-THINK-FEEL

DO-FEEL-THINK

e.g., milk, nails

e.g., beer

---------------------------------------------------------------------------

The Foote, Cone, Belding model suggests that the retailer must
determine into which quadrant the product falls.

For low

involved products, promotion has to be geared toward immediate
purchase.

For low involved thinking products like milk or bread

or other staples, consumers will likely buy the brand that
catches their cold, rational fancy; that is, cents-off coupons
may be most appropriate.

For low involved feeling products like

liquor, consumers can be motivated by tickling her/his nonrational fancy; that is, colorful, sexually explicit (an ethical
practice?) posters and creative displays may work.

But for high involved products, promotion would not be geared as
much toward immediate purchase as it would to stimulating
consumers' minds or emotions, so that a liking for a particular
product or brand could develop and be remembered.

For example, a

male salesperson may be able to communicate to a female buyer how
much her male spouse will enjoy the product (a "thinking" appeal)
or how good he would look in it (a "feeling" appeal).

What Type of In-store Promotion is Being Used in Terms of
Involvement Toward the Stimulus?

In order to evaluate in-store promotions, it is first helpful to
understand how involved consumers are toward these stimuli.
Petty, Cacioppo, and Schumann (1983) determined that consumers
can rely on two types of processes, depending on the consumers'
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involvement level.

Consumers are more likely to elaborate on a

message if they are high involved toward the stimulus.

They can

be high involved if they have the motivation (that is, if the
product was relevant or the stimulus stimulated their curiosity),
the ability (that is, if the consumer had prior knowledge or
experience with the category or with messages about the
category), and the appropriate context (that is, if the consumer
had the time to process the message).

In other words, if

consumers are high involved, they are likely to allocate many
resources toward the stimulus.

Consumers are more likely not to elaborate if they are low
involved toward the stimulus.

If they are low involved toward

the stimulus, it is likely they will be influenced by peripheral
cues such as color, smell, sound, brand name, price, and store
layout.

For example, price can be a very important cue.
a dual role:
sacrifice.

Price can serve

as an indicator of quality and as an indicator of
If perceived value equals perceived quality over

perceived sacrifice, the question for retailers to answer is
whether a noticeable price increase influences the perception of
quality more than the perception of sacrifice, or vice versa, so
that the perception of value increases (Monroe, 1990).

If retailers are competing on price, they can create a lower
price image if advertised and (presumably) posted in-store prices
are presented as reductions from previous prices.

Consumers do

not remember prices as well as they think they do and need to be
reminded of a reference price (see Cox and Cox, 1990).
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tactics which use "was X" and "is Y" or "suggested retail price
is X" and "our price is Y" can be particularly effective at
decreasing the level of perceived sacrifice.

Showing an

inexpensive product before a more expensive product, or showing
an inexpensive product and expensive product together could
increase the perceived quality of the expensive product if the
appropriate attributes are salient.

It is most difficult for retailers to get consumers to switch
brands if the good is a specialty good.

For one, the consumer

will have little motivation to process information.

Consumers

may also have little motivation to process information about
convenience goods, because consumers are fully knowledgeable
already.

For shopping goods, the retailer must determine if the

good is a homogenous or heterogenous shopping good.

If the good

is a homogenous shopping good, the consumer will ultimately give
price a dominant role in making a purchase decision.

If the good

is a heterogenous shopping product, the consumer will give some
other attribute the dominant role.

If the good is a shopping good, the consumer will be more
motivated to process messages, and the retailer will have to
gauge the motivation of the consumer to process information.

If

the consumer is low motivated, the retailer could make it easier
for the consumer to make comparisons by reorganizing her/his
shelves to put substitute products closer to each other,
particularly if a brand in question is clearly superior and
offers the retailer a higher product margin.

In other words. the

retailer must match the consumer's resources (Anand and
Sternthal, 1989).
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Discussion

This article was written under the assumption that there is
nothing so practical as a good model.

The goal of this article

is to combine the above models into a simple but good metamarketing in-store retailing model.
questions must be answered.

To use the model, two

First, what type of product is being

sold in terms of consumer shopping behavior and in terms of
consumer involvement toward the product?

Second, what type of

in-store promotion is being used in terms of consumer involvement
toward the stimulus?

Knowing the answers to these questions can

aid decisions about store layout and atmospherics.

Combining the

Foote Cone Belding and Copeland/Bucklin models, we get this:

Product Type
-----------------Involvement with product:

Low involved

high involved

--------------------------------------------Knowledge of category:

Full knowledge

SPECIALTY/CONVENIENCE

N.A.

GOODS

Incomplete knowledge

N.A.

SHOPPING GOODS

---------------------------------------------------------------------------

The reason specialty and convenience goods are low involved goods
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is because by this time consumers have full knowledge about and a
lot of experience buying products in this category.

Consumers

are "cognitive misers" and always attempt to truncate their
buying processes.

For the most part their hierarchy of effects

is do (buy)-think or feel and they are not allocating many
resources to this buying process.
shopping goods.

The opposite is true for

If we combine this model with the Petty,

Cacioppo, and Schumann model, we get this:

In-store Promotion Type
----------------------------Involvement with in-store stimuli:

High involved

Low involved

--------------------------------------------------Type of good:

Specialty Goods

N.A.

center vs. peripheral
floor plan

Convenience Goods

in-store circular

"snadwich" floor plan;

containing most

impulse/emergency

familiar convenience

between staples

brands

Shopping Goods

in-store circular

p.o.p and on-shelf

containing attribute

info.; picture-based for

comparisons of

"feeling" brands, word-

shopping brands

based for "thinking"
brands
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------

It is not necessary to promote specialty brands in-store even
though consumers would be devoting a lot of resources toward
stimuli:

consumers in this category will make the extra effort

regardless.

When consumers are low involved toward stimuli and buying
specialty products, retailers could use a center versus
peripheral floor plan.

Here specialty items are placed at

different points along the periphery so that consumers can be
"herded" past countless impulse convenience items (if they were
high involved, they may not like such manipulation).

In a way,

this is like having to pass countless slot machines and gambling
tables on the way to a registration desk in Las Vegas.

In store circulars featuring convenience items may work well for
convenience goods (particularly impulse and staple items) if the
most convenient brands were displayed.

Such circulars would also

work well for shopping goods if comparative data (to inferior
brands) is given, since consumers in this category have
incomplete information and would be high involved toward such
stimuli.

If consumers are low involved toward in-store stimuli, it would
likely pay to use a "sandwich" floor plan.

Here emergency and

impulse convenience goods are sandwiched between staples--like
greeting cards between meats and peanut butter and jelly.

For shopping goods, on-shelf information would be helpful--price
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information for thinking or homogeneous shopping brands and other
more stylish attribute data for feeling or heterogenous shopping
brands.

By making it easier for consumers to compare, more

comparisons may be made.

Now, how does one determine into which category consumer goods
and stimuli fall?

A little observation goes a long way.

behavioral manipulation ethical?

Is such

That discussion we will have to

leave for another time.
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ETHICAL DATABASE MARKETING PRACTICES FOR SMALL
FIRMS:

AN EMPIRICAL STUDY

Lisa D. Spiller
Christopher Newport University

Richard A. Hamilton
University of Missouri-Kansas City

ABSTRACT

Technology has revolutionized the marketing industry, enabling
businesses of any size to achieve precise market segmentation and
selectivity through database efforts.

With this selectivity

comes the responsibility of determining acceptable and
unacceptable uses of personal information for business and
marketing purposes.

This article empirically explores the privacy issues surrounding
database marketing activities.

On the basis of the research

findings, managerial implications are provided for the ethical
usage of database marketing by small firms.

INTRODUCTION

It doesn't take a wizard to see that a new kind of marketing has
been born.

This marketing has been driven by technology,

increased competition, a need for greater accountability and a
need to interact with the consumer.
thus, information driven.

It is database driven and

The increase in database marketing
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activities by businesses of all sizes has brought about the
increase in information privacy concerns.

While the use of

database activities has become a commonly used marketing tool,
they have also become labeled as a potential source of privacy
invasion in some consumers' eyes.

There is a growing public

concern about the information stored in databases.

Some people

may feel violated because they believe too much information about
their lives and personal preferences is known by businesses.

The purpose of this paper is to explore the information privacy
issues surrounding database marketing activities via empirical
study.

In addition, suggestions for small firms regarding how

they can continue to "ethically" practice database marketing by
being sensitive to potential privacy concerns of their customers
will be presented.

DATABASE MARKETING ON THE RISE

Much of present-day marketing has become database driven
activities.

Technology has provided the ability to obtain

specific, highly personal information about individuals.
Although technology has provided the means, efficiencies from
changes in communication and distribution channels provide the
motivation for an increasing number of small firms to develop and
utilize database marketing programs.

Therefore, database marketing is really nothing more than using
information about customers and prospects in order to interact
with them (Cross, 1991).

Information technology has made it

possible for small firms, armed with personal information, to
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design promotional campaigns directed at different segments of
prospective and current customers.

The issue is to determine

where to stop in terms of individual privacy (Morris & Pharr,
1992).

INFORMATION PRIVACY

Technology has revolutionized the marketing industry, with
database marketing efforts enabling firms to select those
consumers who will be exposed to their promotions.

However, with

increased selectivity comes added responsibility:

the manner in

which marketing information is gathered, categorized and used
becomes salient.

Despite all the discussion about consumer

privacy, the question remains whether concern voiced by privacy
advocates is representative of that felt by the majority of
Americans, and under what circumstances consumers object to being
targets of database marketing efforts (Wang & Petrison, 1993).

Privacy has suddenly become a very public issue.

What was once

information that "only your hairdresser knew for sure" has become
open game for the world to know--if marketers rent the right
lists and possess the right information technology.

Personal

information is "out of control" according to the first annual
report from the Privacy Rights Clearinghouse and based on results
from the annual consumer privacy survey conducted by Louis Harris
Company. (Louis Harris & Associates, 1994) Previous research
showed that 55% of Americans feel that the protection of
information about consumers will get worse by the year 2000
(Louis Harris & Associates, 1993).
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Information privacy concerns have lead to the passage of the
(federal) Privacy Act of 1974, the creation of the Privacy
Protection Study Commission, and the recent publication of more
than 2,100 books, articles, legal cases, technical reports on the
subject of information privacy (Stone, Gardner, Gueutal &
McClure, 1983).

The pulse of the nation with respect to

information privacy has been felt by many legislative bodies.
California (Spiller & Hamilton, 1997b) and Hawaii (Alberta, 1997)
have recently passed more restrictive regulations with respect to
information privacy.

The U.S. Congress, Tennessee and Alaska are

in the process of developing more stringent information privacy
laws (Winston, 1997).

Although many articles concerning privacy

have recently appeared in the academic and popular literature
(Culnan, 1995; Culnan, 1993; Dowling, 1993; Foxman & Kilcoyne,
1993; Gattuso, 1994; Milne & Gordon, 1994; Orr, 1993; Posch,
1993; Waldrop, 1994; Wang & Petrison, 1993;), few of these
articles are based on empirical studies.

Privacy has been defined as the ability of an individual to
control the access others have to personal information (Culnan,
1993).

Invasions of privacy occur when individuals are unable to

control their interactions with the social and physical
environment (Laufer & Wolfe, 1977) or when their actions are
unknowingly structured (Simitis, 1987).

Information privacy has

been long equated to the power to control the use of personal
information (Kevlin, 1973; Margulis, 1977).

Thus, many consumer

privacy problems stem from the improper use of the information-not just the actual collection of personal data.

Empirical research has suggested that consumers' attitudes about
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privacy issues depended partly on how descriptions of database
marketing activities were presented.

Specifically, when the

advantages to the direct marketer were described, 69 percent of
respondents were opposed; but when the advantages to the consumer
were pointed out, only 31 percent were opposed (Colacecchi,
1993).

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

The sample consisted of 618 undergraduate and masters students in
business (and a few journalism) courses at 30 universities in 19
states.

Groups of pre-tested questionnaires, each with an

attached letter to the students, were mailed to the participating
professors.

The professors administered the questionnaires to

prespecified classes in accordance with the instructions, and
then returned them to the researchers in a preposted envelope.

The questionnaire measured the respondents' attitudes about the
level of restrictions that should be placed on the use of
personal information about the respondent and his/her household
for business/marketing purposes.

These attitudes were measured

on a scale of 1 to 4, where 1 = no restrictions, 2 = minor
restrictions, 3 = major restrictions and 4 = completely
restricted.

The questionnaire also explored respondents'

attitudes about their fears of such information (data
inaccuracies and unlawful usage), regulation of such data, and
optout provisions.

Finally, the questionnaire measured

respondent demographics.

DISCUSSION OF RESULTS
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With respect to the level of restrictions desired, our research
showed that respondents desire minor (as opposed to "major")
restrictions on the use of all personal data used for business or
marketing purposes.

This has also been supported by another

empirical study where 60% of the respondents felt that merchants
are entitled to collect and maintain information about customers,
however 80% of the respondents noted that they are not entitled
to exchange that information with other merchants (Asato, 1997).

There were no significant differences found across the various
demographic groups examined (age, gender, employment status) with
the exception of education level.

Our analysis showed that 65%

of the respondents were undergraduates and 35% were graduate
students.

Undergraduate students were significantly less

restrictive about the use of personal information than were
graduate students (X = 8.61, d.f. = 3, p < .05). One possible
explanation for this may be that graduate students, who are
farther along the learning curve of higher education than
undergraduates, are more aware of the potential abuses of
personal information, thus more restrictive.

In addition,

graduate students, who are generally older and farther along in
their careers and life cycles, may possess more "personal"
information than the typical undergraduate student.

An overwhelming majority of respondents are willing to pay a onetime fee to successfully have their name removed from all lists
and databases in order to eliminate unsolicited marketing
communications forever.

Although the amount of the fee the

respondents are willing to pay is minimal.

Only 10% of the
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respondents indicated their willingness to spend more than $100
for one-time, permanent list removal services.

Significantly fewer respondents (60%) are willing to pay a fee to
have their name and home address removed from all lists and
databases than are the number of respondents (72%) who are
willing to pay a fee to have their name and telephone number
removed (X -6.07, d.f. = 1, p < .05). The amount respondents are
willing to pay for telephone number suppression is also
significantly greater than what they are willing to pay for home
address suppression (X = 5.20, d.f. 1, p < .05). This finding
supports the notion that receiving telephone calls from
businesses at their home is of greater concern to consumers than
is receiving mail.

This is supported by previous empirical

research where 90% of the respondents found telephone or
telemarketing calls intrusive.

When asked "who" should be responsible for minimizing the abuse
of information privacy, the responses were varied.

Many

respondents (30%) felt that the Federal Government was the
institution who would be most successful in this effort, followed
by Individual Businesses (24%); Better Business Bureaus (23%);
the Direct Marketing Association (9%); and their Local Government
(5%).

MANAGERIAL IMPLICATIONS FOR SMALL FIRMS

Since this study along with other empirical research supports the
notion of an increased privacy concerns among individuals. it
must be taken into consideration when using database driven
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marketing strategies.

While the personal touch should always

remain at the heart of the marketing activities of every small
firm, small firms may want to consider strategies that will it
soften" their touch just a bit.

Some strategies to achieve this include:

a. Reward Customers for Data Collected About Them.
Customer loyalty programs (e.g. frequent flyer programs) are popular
with consumers.

They are based on data captured at the time the

transaction is made.

This data (dates of purchases, items

purchased, prices paid, etc.) is captured and stored by the firm
and forms the basis for the periodic rewards given to the firms
"better" customers.

Customer loyalty program rewards may

mitigate negative attitudes toward privacy.

Therefore, their

usage is recommended for small firms in attempting to ethically
practice database marketing strategies.

b. Provide a Guarantee of Confidentiality.
When required, a small firm may guarantee that private information
collected about a customer will be held in strict confidence and
will not be sold or rented.

This simple, yet potentially powerful,

guarantee of confidentiality may help the small firm to build
customer trust and cultivate that all important customer relationship.

c. Educate Your Customers.
The more information your customer has about database marketing
activities and how they can benefit from these activities may lessen
their information privacy concerns.

When consumers understand how

database marketing actually enables more tailored marketing
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communications and less "junk mail", their willingness to cooperate
may increase.

Previous research has shown that consumers may be less

concerned with information privacy when they know the purpose and the
intended use of the information being collected.

Therefore, it

would be wise for small firms to reveal their data intentions to
their customers.

d. Beware of Selling/Renting of Customer Data.
Small firms should value the unique relationship that they can
establish with their customers.
an element of trust.

As with any relationship comes

Customers entrusting personal information

to you and your firm should not be violated.

Therefore, the

personal information that you possess about your customers should
not be shared with anyone without prior written approval by your
customers.

One common method to accomplish this task is to provide

an "opt-out" option, whereby consumers can easily check a box which
will make known their desires regarding the renting or selling of
their names and personal information.

e. Do Not Collect Unnecessary Data.
The collection of data you do not need and or will not use will only
cost your firm (collection, data entry, and storage costs) and only
adds to the potential of violating your customer's trust.

f. Secure Your Database for Privacy.
Database information must be secured from unauthorized usage and
theft.

It must be protected from physical theft, illegal employee

access (through passwords), and outside hackers.

Almost on a

continual basis, updated copies should be maintained (in several
different locations) to protect the database from loss due to
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uncontrollable circumstances (fire, vandalism, etc.).

CONCLUSION

Small businesses, perhaps more-so than larger businesses, need to
build trust in their customer relations.

If we think of the

neighborhood "mom and pop" stores of our parent's generation, the
customer business relationship was built almost exclusively on
that trust.

In today's business world, the importance of that

trust cannot be overemphasized.

While most small businesses today may be larger than the small
businesses of a generation past, one important fact has endured
the test of time...the value of a customer.

A customer of a

small business is more important to that business than is a
customer of a large business.

The customer of a small firm

represents a larger percentage of the firm's total revenue and
profits.

Thus, a small firm may need to be even more sensitive

to the information privacy concerns of its customers.

In

conclusion, ethical database marketing activities should enable
small firms to enhance their customer relationships without
endangering the information privacy of their customers.

Database

marketing activities can indeed be carried out effectively and
with sensitivity when small firms are cognizant of the issues and
employ ethical practices.
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Small Business Owners Decisions Regarding Usage of the Yellow Pages
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Abstract

One hundred seventy four small business owners from Missouri were
asked about their decisions regarding use of the Yellow Pages, as
well as other information regarding their personal backgrounds
and relevant experience prior to starting their business, their
behaviors and strategies during the start-up of their business,
and their subsequent performance and changes in strategy.
Respondents were classified on the basis of whether they did not
use the Yellow Pages, used only the basic Yellow Page listing, or
purchased additional features beyond the basic listing.

These

three groups showed markedly different profiles, with the "no"
groups demonstrating a greater willingness to spend larger
absolute amounts and relative proportions of projected sales on
marketing, while the "basic" group was characterized as lower in
monitoring customers, and the "extra feature" group sought to
market to the most possible customers (both in terms of the
number of customer segments and specifically targeting the
general public).

Comparisons of subsequent performance suggests

that while use of the Yellow Pages was associated with higher
initial performance, the "basic" group was significantly more
likely to have to abandon all or part of its original product
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line.

Implications for business owners and advisers are discussed.

Introduction

One of the most pervasive marketing mediums in our society is the
local "Yellow Pages."

Distributed for free to residential and

commercial customers, and available for use with many public
telephones, the Yellow Pages is referenced extensively by
consumers.

For the small business owner, often faced with

minimal resources available for marketing, the Yellow Pages may
represent the one opportunity to at least have the business be in
the eyes of the consuming public.

For local merchants the Yellow Pages are often the sole
advertising medium used and now with the proliferation of so many
specialized directory, it is even more difficult for a small
business owner to decide not only whether buy a listing in the
Yellow pages, but also which directory. (Bov'ee and Arens, 1989)
Over 98 percent of all adults indicate that they are familiar
with the Yellow Pages and 78 percent of these respondents say
that they consult the Yellow Pages at least once a month.

On an

average day 20 percent of adults refer to the Yellow Pages and
the typical adult uses the Yellow Pages three times a week.
(Krugman, Reid, Dunn, and Barban, 1994).

For all of its perceived importance, the Yellow pages has
received little serious study.

Extensive independent literature

searches by the two authors and two research assistants yielded
only two studies which would meet typical standards for research
neutrality (there were a large number of studies that would be
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clearly classified as advocacy or self-serving; while many of
these studies contained various types of data, these data and
their interpretations were usually seen as readily suspect for
any of a number of methodological reasons).

The two studies

(Cobb-Walgren and Dabholkar, 1992; Butler and Abernathy, 1996)
both dealt with the viability of Yellow Pages advertising for
physicians.

Both studies concluded that Yellow Pages ads

typically did not provide the types of information (e.g., fee
information, insurance information, professional qualification,
and references) that most consumers were seeking.

While the marketing issues facing physicians are in many ways
distinctively different than most businesses, these results do
suggest that the efficacy of the Yellow Pages may be highly
variable across businesses. Among the issues that may play a role
are the geographic scope being pursued (Yellow pages are
overwhelmingly used by local or area consumers), the types of
consumers being targeted, e.g., government procures most items
through formal bidding processes, and the degree to which the
company commits resources to other advertising media.

Since the Yellow Pages do not create awareness or demand for a
product or service, but rather points out to the customer where
they can be located, these directories are often referred to as a
directional medium.

To the small business owner it is important

that his business becomes an option for the shopper and a listing
provides this.

He is aware that the Yellow Pages are widely

distributed, have relatively low costs as compared with other
media, have longevity with users, are considered nonintrusive by
consumers, and are often the crucial final link in the buying
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process.

But on the down side, he also realizes that the Yellow

Pages demand long lead times and give little opportunity for
creativity.

If the directory is published just before start-up,

the owner may have to wait a year before an ad can be published.
To Complicate matters, the entrepreneur must decide whether a
simple listing will suffice or should spend funds on a more
engaging ad. (Belch & Belch, 1995)

The research question considered here is whether small business
owners vary in their decisions regarding usage of the Yellow
Pages.

Since this involves a monetary commitment, we will

consider two degrees of such commitment:

(1) the simple yes/no

decision to use the Yellow Pages, which involves the commitment
to pay the minimum charge for Yellow Pages inclusion, and (2) the
decision to purchase more expensive, extra-cost feature such as
bold letters, boxed listings and stand-alone ads.

Since this is

an exploratory study, no specified relationships are hypothesized.

Three categories of variables will be considered in this study.
The personal characteristics and past experience of the owner
will be considered given that in most small businesses, the owner
is the primary decision-maker.

The start-up behaviors and

strategies of the owner will be considered because the decision
to commit to the Yellow Pages is one of the first agenda items
facing the owner (usually as soon as the owner requests a
business line from the telephone company, the telephone company
will attempt to sell the owner Yellow Pages coverage).

Will

there be variability in Yellow Pages decision based on the
initial marketing strategy of the company.

Finally, the

subsequent performance and strategic changes of the business will
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be considered.

The specific measures used will be detailed in

the methodology section.

Methodology

A mail survey was sent to a sample of 1000 Missouri small
business owners.

This sample was drawn from lists of training

seminar attendees provided by Small Business Development Centers
in Missouri.

One hundred eighty responses were received, with

174 being acceptable for inclusion in this study.

Most

respondents were either in retail or wholesale distribution, with
approximately 25 being in manufacturing.

Most of the items used in this study were also used in prior
research (Fitzpatrick, etal., 1997; Hunt and Frey, 1997; Hunt,
etal., 1997, Puetz, etal., 1997).

However, for this research

population, two separate considerations were added:

owners'

decisions about the Yellow Pages, and owners' decisions about
changing the name of their company.

In this study, we will focus

on comparing owners classified into one of three categories based
on their decisions regarding the Yellow pages:

"no Yellow

Pages," "basic Yellow Pages," and "Extra Features Added."

Owners

were classified based on their responses to two items ("Is your
company listed in the Yellow Pages?" and "If yes, do you enhance
your company's visibility by having your company's name in bold
letters, in a box, or a separate ad?").

Analyses will be ANOVA

(with Tukey T pairwise comparisons) between these three groups.

The specific variables to be compared are classified into the
three categories discussed in the Introduction:
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Group 1:

Owner's Personal Characteristics and Prior Background

1.

Gender of respondent

2.

Age when respondent started the business

3.

Did respondent have college degree

4.

Did respondent previously own another business

5.

Years of marketing experience prior to starting business

6.

Years of management experience prior to starting business

7.

Years of prior experience in this industry prior to starting business

8.

Predisposition towards monitoring customers (3 point scale)

9.

Predisposition towards monitoring competitors (3 point scale)

Snyder (1982, 1987) developed the concept of "self-monitoring,"
i.e., the innate predisposition of individuals to be variable in
their personal sensitivity towards environmental cues.

Prior

research (Adams and Hunt, 1996; Hunt and Frey, 1997) have
provided strong support for the viability of this concept in
research populations of small business owners.

Repeated factor

analysis results across the aforementioned studies, plus other
research under review (Hunt and Adams, 1997), suggest that the
use of these two items represent the best measure of "self-
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monitoring" for business subjects.

In this study, the two items

form a common factor with factor scores of .77 and .81.

In these

analyses, we will consider them separately to see if customers or
competitors are more likely to be a driving force behind Yellow
Pages decisions.

Group 2:

Start-up Behaviors and Srategies

1.

Prepared a business plan

2.

Start-up capital

3.

Began with an innovative product line.

Puetz, etal (1997)

considered the issue of initial innovation and subsequent
modification of the start-up business' product mix.
will be considered in this study.

Both factors

Respondents were asked to

indicate whether their initial product line was well-established
or innovative.

4.

Initial marketing budget as percentage of projected first
year's sales.

5.

Market segments initially targeted.

Respondents were given

seven specific market segments plus an "other" category and asked
if they initially targeted each of these segments.

In the

analyses, each of the eight segments is analyzed separately, as
well as the total number of segments initially marketed to.

6.

Geographic segments initially targeted.

Respondents were

given five specific geographic segments and asked if they
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initially targeted each of these segments.

Again, separate

analyses of each segment and the total number of segments
initially marketed to were performed.

Group 3:

1.

Performance outcomes and subsequent changes in strategy

First Year's sales versus projections.

Since many business

owners will anticipate a first year loss, but still pursue the
business opportunity, it was decided to focus on projected sales
attainment as a reasonable measure of first year performance.
Respondents were asked to indicate if their first year's sales
were more than 20% below projections (coded -1), within 20% of
projections (coded 0) or more than 20% above projections (coded +1).

2.

Added distinctively new product lines and 3. Dropped all or
part of the original product line.

These two variables measure

the degree to which the business owner modifies the product mix offered.

3.

Added new customer segments and 5. Added new geographic
segments.

Just as respondents were asked to indicate their

initial choices of customer/geographic segments, they were also
asked if they subsequently added new segments.

Since (1)

relatively few (see results) added new customer/geographic
segments and (2) the number of new segments was usually only one,
we are reporting the proportion of respondents adding segments
rather than some sort of average number of new segments added.

4.

Percentage of current workforce with marketing as primary responsibility.

5.

Changed name of company.

This data set was developed to
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consider both decisions regarding Yellow pages and changes in
company names (approximately 1 in 4 respondents reported changing
their company's name).

Since changing the company's name is a

significant marketing problem (just think of the shift from
Datsun to Nissan), this variable is worth considering.

Results

Table 1 shows comparisons between the "no Yellow Pages," "Basic
Yellow Pages," and "Extra Features" groups in terms of owners
personal characteristics and prior background.

In the four cases

where significant differences were found, the group that was
consistently divergent was the "Basic Yellow pages" group,
significantly more likely to have previously owned another
business, to have had more years of marketing and management
experience prior to starting their business, and were less likely
to monitor their customers.

These results suggest two possible

profiles for the basic user, (1) past experience may have
resulted in recognition that a basic listing is satisfactory, and
little would be gained from extra features, or (1) that they may
be insensitive to customer differences.

While this latter

interpretation may sound harsh, reviewing the responses to the
item about monitoring customers, it was found that 17 of the 66
respondents in the "Basic Yellow Pages" group never monitored
their customers, versus only 8 of 108 in the other two groups
combined (chi-square=9.86, 1 d.f, p<.01).

Since prior research

(Hunt and Frey, 1997) has shown a small but significant positive
relationship between relevant experience and monitoring, these
findings for the "basic" group, i.e., higher experience and lower
monitoring behavior suggest that the decision to use only a basic
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Yellow Pages listing may often be done with little sensitivity or
consideration for the degree to which it will actually affect
consumers; rather, it almost appears to be a reflexive choice.

Table 1.

ANOVA (with Tukey T pairwise comparisons) of owners personal characteristics
and prior background with owner's decision regarding Yellow Pages.
==============================================================================
Owner's characteristics

No Yellow
Pages Group

Basic Yellow
Pages

Extra Features
Added

F Score

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Gender (proportion males)
Age when started the

.73
36.8

.67
40.2

.75
36.2

.66
1.83

business
College degree

.76

.68

.57

2.10

Previously owned another

.25

.50a**c**

.20

3.50**

4.37

7.12a*c***

3.75

4.11**

6.66

9.23c***

5.29

3.56**

7.07

9.16

7.25

Monitor Customers

2.52b**

2.18

2.42b*

Monitor Competitors

2.45

2.41

2.48

business
Years of prior marketing
experience
Years of prior management
experience
Years of prior experience

.37

in their industry
3.53**
.21

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------*p<.10

a.

Significantly higher than "no Yellow Pages" group

**p<.05

b.

Significantly higher than "basic Yellow Pages" group

***p<.01

c.

Significantly higher than "extra features added" group
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==============================================================================

Table 2 shows comparisons of the three groups in terms of start-up
behaviors and strategies.

Here the group that significantly

differs is the "Extra Features Added" group.

The only place

where either the "No Yellow Pages" or "Basic Yellow Pages" group
is significantly higher is in terms of the initial marketing
budget as a percentage of projected first years sales, with the
"No Yellow Pages" group allocating approximately twice the
percentage as either of the two other groups.

This, combined

with an average start-up capital over twice as large as other of
the other two groups, suggests that those respondents who opted
not to use the Yellow Pages had both the resources and
willingness to use their resources for a more extensive initial
promotional thrust rather than simply placing their name in the
public eye.

The "extra features" group can be seen as seeking to reach the
largest customer base within the local reach of the Yellow Pages.
They were significantly more likely to initially target more
distinct customer segments (approximately four versus three for
the other two groups), with special emphasis on the general
public per se and on the hobbyists/recreation market.

They were

almost significantly more likely than the other two groups to
target the local and extended local market.

Table 2.
ANOVA (with Tukey T pairwise comparisons) of start-up behaviors
and strategies with owner's decision regarding Yellow Pages
==============================================================================

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi134.txt

5/7/2004

Page 12 of 19

No Yellow
Pages
Start-up behaviors and strategies

Basic
Yellow
Pages

Extra
Features
Added

F Score

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Prepared Business Plan
Start-up capital (in thousands)
Began with innovative product line

.39
67.29

.33

.33

.16

25.39 28.37

1.25

.29

.33

.22

11.71b**c*** 6.20

4.66

.85

Initial marketing budget as percentage
of projected first year's sales

3.61**

Initially targeted general public

.53

.59

.83ab**** 6.98****

Initially targeted government

.60

.60

.65

.16

Initially targeted professional customers .58

.65

.73

2.29

.17

.18

.36ab**

3.89**

.24

.30

.42

2.10

.21

.27

.34

1.08

.07

.08

2.97

Initially targeted industrial customers

Initially targeted hobbyist/
recreational customers
Initially targeted ethnically
identified customers
Initially targeted gender
identified customers
Initially targeted other customers

1.8

1.91

3.25

4.15ab***

5.69***

.88

.81

.96ab***

4.03**

.64

.72

.84a**

3.16**

Initially targeted regional market

.59

.60

.63

.10

Initially targeted national market

.66

.55

.46

2.02

Initially targeted international market

.30

.31

.24

.59

2.71

2.78

2.81

.06

Number of customer segments
initially marketed to
Initially targeted local market
Initially targeted extended
local market

Number of geographic segments
initially marketed to
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------*p<.10

a.

significantly higher than "no Yellow Pages" group

**p<.05

b.

significantly higher than "basic Yellow Pages" group

***p<.01

c.

significantly higher than "extra features group"

****p<.001
==============================================================================

Table 3 shows the results of comparisons between the three groups
in terms of subsequent outcomes and strategy changes.

Perhaps

the most interesting finding was that while the "Basic Yellow
Pages" group had the best track record for meeting or surpassing
first year's sales projections, the longer-term performance
appears to have lagged badly.

They were from two to four times

as likely to eventually drop part or all of their initial product
line than were the other two groups (.17 versus .07 for the "no"
group and .04 for the "extra feature group," F=3.42, p<.05).
This suggests that while the Yellow Pages may lead to initial
consumer willingness to try a new company's products or services,
it cannot sustain that which the consumer finds wanting.

Table 3.
ANOVA (with Tukey T pairwise comparisons) of subsequent outcomes
and owner's decisions with owner's decision regarding Yellow Pages
==============================================================================
No

Basic

Yellow Yellow

Outcomes and decisions

Pages

Pages

Group

Group

Extra
Features
Group

F Score

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------First Year's sales versus projections

-.19

.15a**
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Added distinctively new product
lines to product mix

.19

.19

.36ab**

3.47**

.07

.17a*b**

.04

3.42**

Added new customer segments

.19

.28

.28

.32

Added government as new customer segment

.12c** .07

.01

2.58*

Added new geographic segments

.26

.21

.31

.38

29.07

26.88

27.67

.94

.23

.22

.28

.71

Dropped part or all of original
product lines

Percentage of current workforce
with marketing as primary responsibility
Changed name of company

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------*p<.10

a.

Significantly higher than "no Yellow Pages" group

**p<.05

b.

Significantly higher than "Basic Yellow Pages" group

c.

Significantly higher than "extra features" group

==============================================================================

An interesting finding was seen with the "no" group, where they
were significantly more likely to subsequently add government as
a new customer segment.

Since a large proportion of government

purchasing is handled via bidding, it would do the business
little good to advertise.

This brings up the possibility that

some of the "no" group may have initially used the Yellow pages but
subsequently dropped it, a possibility that these data cannot ascertain.

Finally, the one area where the "extra features" group was
significantly higher (approximately twice as likely) was in terms
of adding distinctively new product lines to their product mix.
This is especially interesting when we consider that this group
also had the lowest likelihood of dropping all or part of their
initial product mix.

This suggests that those who choose to use
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the Yellow pages in an aggressive manner have a distinctively
different profile, i.e., less prior experience but higher
monitors of consumer desires, seeking more customer segments
(especially the general public) and more likely to expand their
product mix to find that "something" that will meet the
consumer's needs.

Discussion

Results from a written survey completed by 174 small business
owners suggest that there are systematic differences between
business owners who do not opt to use the Yellow Pages versus
those who choose the basic listing versus those who decide to
incorporate extra-cost features such as bold letters, boxes, and
separate ads.

Those who do not use the Yellow Pages are most

noteworthy in that (1) they have both the greatest willingness
(and ability) to commit resources to marketing during the early
stages of the business and (2) are most likely to subsequently
pursue government as a new customer segment.

This, combined with

being the highest monitors of their customers, suggests that
these individuals may be the most likely to recognize that
different market niches may require different promotional
strategies.

If this is the case, it would suggest that part of

the customer "cues" that the owner monitors is the customer's
relative receptivity to alternative modes of promotion.

The one

downside to this is that Initial performance may suffer, as seen
by the finding that this group had the worst first year performance.

The almost diametrically opposite profile is seen when we
consider the group that chose the basic Yellow pages listing.
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While they were across the board more experienced, they were by
far the lowest monitors of their customers, which dispels the
conventional wisdom that monitoring behavior is a function of
experience.

While they had the best initial performance, their

relative insensitivity to their customers eventually resulted in
a significant number of them having to abandon all or part of
their initial product mix.

These results suggest that many

Yellow Pages users may have given less than complete thought to
the marketing side of the equation, both in terms of what to
offer the customer and how to promote it.

To be sure, these data

suggest that, in the short run, Yellow pages inclusion can
generate business, but long term success requires a viable product.

The final group to be considered were those who not only decided
to use the Yellow Pages, but also commit to extra-cost features
that let them stand out from the "crowd."

In a general sense,

this was the most ambitious group, striving to market to the most
diverse mix of customer segments, the largest number of
customers, i.e., they were 30 percent more likely to target the
general public, and the most likely to add over time
distinctively new products to their product mix.

The one shortcoming of this research was the failure to ask
respondents if there had been changes in their Yellow Pages
strategy over time.

Two scenarios that might have happened at

least to some respondents were (1) shifting to bidding for
government business and therefore dropping the Yellow Pages and
(2) adding new Customers may lead to more Yellow pages usage.
However, these data do not offer major support for these
contentions.

There were no cases where the business opted to
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drop all of its previous customer segments and concentrate
strictly on government-related business; in fact the profile of
the business adding government was that of starting with a
limited customer base (2.36 initial customer segments versus 3.61
for those which did not add government) and merely playing
"catch-up" (64% of those that added government also added at
least one other new market segment).

Thus, we would have to

assume that if the business owner was initially using the Yellow
Pages to reach their original customer segments, this would still
be likely to be the case.

Regarding the second scenario, a

review of Table 3 shows that 19 percent of the no Yellow pages"
group added new customer segments, which was not significantly
different from the other two groups.

This suggests that once the

decision was made not to use the Yellow Pages, it was probably
permanent in most cases.

Similarly, both the "basic" and "extra

features" groups had the same" percentage (28%) adding new
customer segments, which would reject any tentative hypothesis
about upgrading from basic to extra features.

The results from this study suggest that there are systematic
differences in terms of the profiles of the three groups.

A key

implication for the business owner is to recognize that while the
Yellow Pages may give an initial boost to sales, it cannot
sustain an otherwise mediocre or deficient offering.

The Yellow

Pages is merely one potential element to the marketing mix.
Paralleling this, advisers to small business start-ups need to
stress that the Yellow pages is not the answer, and in many cases
may not be a viable component in the marketing strategy.

Rather,

there is a need to recognize how the target consumer is likely to
"shop" for the product or service and provide the appropriate response.
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JAWS REVISITED:

HOW TO SHARK-PROOF SMALL BUSINESSES

FROM THE GNASHING JAWS OF WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

William E. Smith and Geralyn McClure Franklin

Stephen F. Austin State University

Abstract

Workplace violence is on the rise.

Businesses, particularly

small businesses, must take a proactive stance by establishing
policies and procedures for preventing violence at work.
Conducting pre-employment checks and training employees to
identify signs of potential violent behavior are just two examples
of how businesses can be proactive.

Ultimately, a small business's

very survival may depend on preventing violence in the workplace.

Introduction

Violence is one of the leading concerns facing our nation today.
Brought on by economic, social, religious, and political
disagreements, this leviathan of the deep has surfaced in the
workplace to reek havoc on American businesses, particularly
small organizations.

Waters that were once considered safe to

swim now house the ferocious appetite of violence.

The tranquil

oceans of yesteryear now team with fear and desperation.

This

troubling trend has both immediate and far-reaching implications
on small businesses.

The materialization of workplace violence has no single formula.
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It is a culmination of tangible events and intangible emotions
climaxing in some type of disturbing or destructive conduct.
Businesses must face the daunting task of minimizing violence and
its repercussions, ultimately providing a safer workplace in the
future.

In order to successfully address this growing trend,

businesses must evaluate current polices, procedures, and
preventive measures and develop and implement effective strategies
for monitoring, punishing, and preventing workplace violence.

Legal Requirements Regarding Workplace Violence

The responsibility of creating and enforcing workplace safety
regulations falls squarely upon the shoulders of the Occupational
Safety and Health Administration (OSHA).

OSHA, created by the

Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSH Act) of 1970, mandates
that employers have a general duty to provide their employees
with a workplace free from all recognized hazards likely to cause
harm or death (NIOSH, 1997).

The National Institute for

Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), a sister organization of
OSHA and also established by the OSH Act, is charged with
determining the causes of work-related issues.

NIOSH defines

workplace violence as any physical assault, threatening behavior,
or verbal abuse occurring in the work setting (NIOSH, 1997).

The only clause in the OSH Act that addresses and combats
workplace violence is currently being debated in the House of
Representatives.

This clause, the general duty clause, gives

OSHA the authority to investigate and impose citations on
employees who do not provide safe workplaces.

HR Bill 1834--The

Safety Health Improvement and Regulatory Reform Act of 1996--
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would repeal this clause, thereby reducing the federal influence
to practically nothing (Bowman, 1997).

Due to the lack of precise and effective federal legislation,
each individual state is responsible for the development of an
effective policy of preventive measures for workplace violence.
Unfortunately, this has not proven effective.

Thus, future

federal legislation is crucial to the integrity of consistent and
practical workplace safety standards.

Current Workplace Violence Statistics

According to the U.S. Department of Justice (1994), approximately
one million violent crimes occur in workplaces each year.

In

addition, seven percent of all rapes, eight percent of all
robberies, and 16 percent of all assaults occur at work.

A

survey conducted by Northwestern National Life Insurance Company
revealed that 2.2 million workers are attacked, 6.3 million
workers are threatened, and 16.1 million workers are harassed
each year (Taylor, 1997).

The most troubling statistic is the increase in workplace
homicides.

In 1992, homicide was the leading cause of death in

the workplace (Taylor, 1997).

The Centers for Disease Control

report that approximately 15 people are murdered each week at
work (Taylor, 1997).

Although most of these deaths were

associated with some type of robbery, 13 percent of the homicides
resulted from disputes between co-workers.

Interestingly, over

half of violent acts in the workplace are not reported to police
(U.S. Department of Justice, 1994).

Many workers believed that
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the infractions were minor and saw no reason to report them.
Others reported the offenses to a company official.

A recent survey of 5,000 Society for Human Resource Management
(SHRM) members discovered an alarming increase in workplace
violence.

Forty-eight percent of respondents said that workplace

violence had occurred in their organization since January 1, 1994
(SHRM, 1996).

This constituted a nine percent increase from a

similar SHRM survey in 1993, which found that 33 percent of
respondents had reported a violent act in their workplace since
1988 (SHRM, 1996).

What Is Workplace Violence?

Workplace violence can occur in many forms and be caused by a
multitude of reasons.

The majority of workplace violence

incidences include verbal threats, shoving, fistfighting,
stabbing, sexual assault, and shooting (SHRM, 1996).

However,

there is an enormous gray area of violence that includes such
acts as touching, inappropriate gesturing, behavior that may
trouble or worry, stalking, intimidation, and inappropriate
joking.

It is currently at a state's discretion which acts

constitute workplace violence.

Workplace violence can result from work-related, social,
economic, and emotional stresses.

The most prevalent causes of

workplace violence are personality conflicts, work-related
stress, family problems, substance abuse, emotional problems, and
firing (SHRM, 1996).

These particular causes originate from

factors such as religious differences, cultural differences,
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philosophical differences, gender disputes, political
differences, and ethical diversity.

Work-related stress can

result from organizational restructuring, downsizing,
decentralizing, lateral and vertical reorganization, new
management, and a new job position.

Such events expose an

employee to new sets of circumstances, rules, behavior, and job
duties.

In addition to these work-related stresses, there may be

enormous stress at home and in daily life.

Inflation, family

conflicts, financial concerns, divorce, separation, and parenting
can become both mental and psychological drains on an employee.
The combination of factors which ultimately consummates in a
violent act are limitless.

Consequences of Workplace Violence

The consequences of a violent act within a any business
organization are both immediate and far-reaching.
impact on a small business may be detrimental.

However, the

Immediate

consequences of violence are fairly obvious--increase in fear,
stress, uneasiness, and uncertainty.

These responses are

detrimental to organizational cohesiveness and overall stability.
These disruptions may cause both social and psychological harmony
to be broken.

This decreases the effectiveness of the

organization, decreases productivity, and drains morale.

According to the survey by SHRM (1996), the two major effects of
workplace violence on employees were increased stress and fear.
In addition to the effects violence may have in-house, the news
of violent acts may harm relationships with employees of the
organization, the customer base, and business associates while
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also impacting the overall perceived reputation of the organization
in the community.

Given the nature of a small business, a

violent act in the workplace may threaten its very survival.

Far-reaching consequences include losses to both human resources
and financial resources.
depleted due to violence.

Human resources can ultimately be
Violent acts may cause increases in

absenteeism and turnover (SHRM, 1996).

The loyalty of employees

to an organization is reduced, leading some to seek positions in
a safer work environment.

In addition to human resources, financial resources are also
affected.

By law, employers have an obligation to provide a safe

workplace.

Failure to provide a safe work environment can lead

to a legal confrontations which may result in financial
disbursements through workers' compensation and lawsuits.
Employers may also be held financially accountable under
anti-discriminatory laws for failure to prevent racial or sexual
harassment that leads to violence in the workplace.

Thus, it is

crucial that an organization take proactive measures to prevent
violence and reduce legal liability in the event of a violent act.

Special Concerns of Workplace Violence for Small Businesses

Small businesses are exposed to special circumstances in regard
to consequences, security, and prevention.

Since a small

business has fewer employees, a violent act has an immediate
impact.

In a environment where all employees are acquaintances,

the loss of or attack on or against a comrade hits too close to
home for most to ignore.
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Far too often, security measures and procedures tend to be too
relaxed in small businesses.

As an example, in the survey by

SHRM (1996), seven methods for background investigations of
potential employees were detailed.

These methods included:

(1) reference checks; (2) previous work history; (3) educational
records; (4) criminal background checks; (5) motor vehicle
records; (6) credit check; and (7) military discharge
information.

In all categories but reference checks, small

businesses (defined as those with less than 250 employees) used
fewer methods for background investigations by an average of
eight percent per category (SHRM, 1996).

Obviously, larger businesses are more likely to have established
security procedures to protect employees.

But, procedural safety

measures could be--and should be--implemented by small
businesses.

Such practices as signing in visitors, limiting

public access to certain areas of the work environment, and
walking to parking lots in groups can be extremely effective.
Still, the survey by SHRM (1996), found small businesses tended
to provide less security improvement from 1994 to 1996.
eleven security measures addressed in the survey were:

The
(1) added

sign in procedures; (2) limiting public access; (3) increased
lighting in parking area; (4) installation of access card entry
system; (5) identification cards for employees; (6) security
patrols in parking area; (7) video surveillance inside the
building; (8) security patrols inside the building; (9) video
surveillance outside the building; (10) escort service to and
from parking area; and (11) providing cabs for employees working
late.

With the exception of added sign in procedures, small
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businesses provided less security measure increases than large
businesses by an average of 10 percent in all categories. (SHRM, 1996).

Maintaining a Violence-Free Work Environment

Prevention is the best tool for elimination of violence in the
workplace.

Understanding the legal requirement of protecting

employees from violence in the workplace and implementing a
policy and procedures for preventing workplace violence are
critical.

Such measures can go a long way toward ensuring a

pleasant, fair, and respectful work environment.

An organization's plan of action for maintaining a violence-free
work environment should include:

(1) assessing current security

measures; (2) establishing a clear and meaningful policy and
procedures regarding violence in the workplace; (3) meeting with
employees and managers to discuss the policy and procedures; (4)
investigating any and all complaints of violent acts at work; and
(5) taking timely and appropriate action against all violators.

Assessing Current Security Measures

Initially, a small business owner/manager should analyze and
assess the current security measures, if any, being taken to
protect employees.

Then, the owner/manager should determine what

security measures should be adopted.

Measures to consider might

include check in procedures, limiting public access to the work
environment, improving lighting in and around the workplace,
using video surveillance in and around the work environment, and
using employee identification cards.
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If the owner/manager feels he or she lacks the knowledge to
conduct a security measures audit, and financial resources are
available, a security consultant can be hired.

An outside

security consultant may be more impartial and effective in
appraising the security needs of the business.

Establishing a Policy and Procedures

A key component of the plan of action for preventing violence at
work is establishing a policy against and procedures for dealing
with workplace violence.

A small business's workplace violence policy

should be designed to eliminate violence and deal with any complaints.

Based on the sexual harassment case of Robinson v. Jacksonville
Shipyards, Inc. (1991), five criteria which provide organizations
with the structural framework needed to implement effective
workplace violence policies were identified.

Thus, a workplace

violence policy should include:

(1) A statement of policy indicating the intent and position of
the employer in regard to workplace violence;

(2) A statement of prohibited conduct containing a non-inclusive
list with appropriate examples;

(3) A schedule of penalties for misconduct which lists specific
offenses;

(4) Procedures for receiving and investigating complaints; and
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(5) A schedule of penalties which specifies the weight carried by
each offense and the penalty associated with the offense (Bowman, 1997).

Establishing a policy and procedures for punishment are important
steps in preventing workplace violence.

Of equal importance, however,

is implementing procedures that will prevent violent acts at work.

Training, counseling, and assessment of employees can contribute
significantly to workplace safety.

One of the most effective

procedures for preventing violence is to conduct background
checks on potential employees.

Currently, there are many avenues

available to employers to inquire about a potential employee's
past.

The most widely used methods are reference checks,

previous work history, educational verification, and criminal
background checks.

Also beneficial are credit checks, motor

vehicle records checks, and military discharge information (SHRM,
1996).

In addition to background checks, and if financial means

allow its use, psychological analysis of prospective or current
employees can provide employers with an idea of the emotional and
psychological status of personnel.

Since liability can be

affixed to organizations for the hiring or retention of employees
that commit violent acts, it is extremely critical to uncover as
much background information as possible in order to avoid accountability.

One of the keys to detecting and preventing possible violent
behavior is physical and behavioral awareness.

It is crucial for

employees to recognize potentially-violent situations in and
around the workplace.

It is equally important to train employees

to monitor co-worker behavior in an attempt to defuse a
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potentially-threatening situation.

Employees, particularly managers, should be trained to detect
warning signs that may be evident of a disturbed or troubled
co-worker.

Warning signs can be very helpful in preventing a

violent scenario from occurring.

Some of the more evident

warning signs to look for include: changes in personality, mood,
or performance; threatening statements; paranoia; peculiar
discussions or correspondence; and attendance problems.

Such a

training program should be conducted by someone knowledgeable.
External experts can be hired, or in cases where financial
resources are scarce, the owner/manager or designated
representative may attend training sessions and then reproduce
them for the organization's employees.

Not only will these

tactics reduce workplace violence, they will also decrease
liability to the organization.

Meeting with Employees and Managers

A policy and procedures like those mentioned above are not
sufficient by themselves.

It is critical that all employees

understand what workplace violence is, how the prevention program
will be administered, and the repercussions for not adhering to
the policy and procedures.

Thus, the policy and procedures

regarding violence at work must be communicated to all employees.
If formal training is feasible, every employee, either at an
initial orientation session and/or through regularly scheduled
employee meetings, should receive training in maintaining a
violence-free work environment.
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Since most small businesses cannot afford consultants to conduct
such training, the owner/manager can hold a meeting with all
employees to discuss the workplace violence issue.

Specific

procedures should be addressed along with the consequences for
not obeying the policy and procedures.
discussion should be allocated.

Sufficient time for

And, a record of employee

attendance is highly recommended.

Investigating Complaints

The small business owner/manager or designated representative
must investigate any and all complaints that could be construed
as or lead to violent acts in the workplace.

Failure to

thoroughly investigate a complaint may be seen as approval for
such an act and could result in financial liability for the
business.

The owner/manager should always remember that the

purpose of the investigation is to determine whether the
organization's policy has been violated.

If it has, the outcome

of the investigation provides the justification for appropriate
action or discipline.

Taking Appropriate Action

If a complaint of a violent act is found to be warranted, the
small business owner/manager must take appropriate remedial
action.

Any action taken must adhere to the guidelines in the

workplace violence policy.

Therefore, it is imperative that the

schedule of penalties which specifies the weight carried by each
offense and the penalty associated with the offense is well thought out.
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Concluding Remarks

Violence in the workplace will likely continue to escalate due to
continued diversity of the population, personal contact, and
differing views.

It should be the policy of all businesses--

large and small--to limit the opportunity for violence in the
workplace.

Prevention of potentially-violent scenarios will

limit the window of opportunities for offenders and ultimately
have a positive effect on the organization.

Ultimately, the key

to effectively shark-proofing small businesses from the gnashing
jaws of workplace violence is constructing a safety cage,
establishing safety procedures, and being able to detect a dorsal
fin before an attack occurs.

The very survival of a small

business could depend on preventing violence in the workplace.
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ABSTRACT

This paper chronicles a large scale natural disaster and the
opportunities afforded university based assistance centers'
potential roles in the redevelopment of small businesses.
Concepts such as a virtual university with expanded relationships
for community, state, and federal entities with a university will
be explored.

This paper also serves as a start point in a

profile for recovery of business functions in a community which
could be shaped by relationships among businesses with the SBA,
FEMA, SBDC, and the like.

The intent of the paper is to establish some baseline information
about opportunities afforded student project teams, faculty
consulting, and the physical co-location of displaced businesses
on university property following catastrophic events in the life
of a business.

INTRODUCTION

Small businesses confront many challenges during their business

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi154.txt

5/7/2004

Page 2 of 13

life cycle.

Many of these challenges are foreseen, many are

unforeseen.

A devastating change in the life of the business may

be caused by a catastrophic natural disaster.
disaster is problematic at best.

Recovering from a

However, the role of assistance

centers in that recovery can not be underestimated.

Most businesses do not seriously contemplate the occurrence of
catastrophic events which could ultimately result in the
cessation of that organization.

Most, if not all, businesses

protect against potential disasters such as fire, theft, and
other insurable losses including business interruption.

Having

business insurance for protection against property losses, both
real and personal, addresses what most would agree is the usual
approach to potential recovery.

However, some catastrophic

events defy even the most pessimistic planner.

One such event which occurs infrequently is loss as a result of
flooding.

One would assume physical damage and economic losses

resulting from flood waters would be covered under a blanket
insurance policy purchased by business owners.
case.

Such is not the

Unless flood insurance is purchased under a separate

policy underwritten by the federal government by and through
regulations approved by the Federal Emergency Management Agency
(FEMA) businesses are categorically exposed.

Even when physical damage is addressed in an insurance policy,
provisions for economic injury are usually overlooked.
money may be available through non-grant vehicles.

However,

For example,

the Small Business Administration offers low interest loans
targeted to recover economic injury.
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While in many cases intervention by loans through the Small
Business Administration may be a road to recovery for some
businesses others simply can not afford to incur more debt.

Curiously, recovery of a business from a cataclysmic event goes
far beyond mere recovery of property.

Issues such as rebuilding

a client base, redeveloping an employee pool, generating a
critical mass of operating capital, and many other concerns can
prove to be overwhelming.

Many business owners are unable to set in motion the forces
necessary to reestablish a business without turning to outside
assistance.

That outside assistance goes far beyond the obvious

economic needs.

The needs of a business which has been heavily

damaged, some obliterated, can be addressed in some measure by
institutions of higher education with specialized expertise in
business development such as small business institutes.

A recent

flood has given rise to innumerable opportunities for such
organizations to come to the assistance of these businesses.

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The literature discussing the impact of natural disasters
addresses very little on how businesses cope with recovery, and
what long-term effects disasters have on their vitality.

Most

research addresses the sociological impact on families and
households (Dahlhammer and Tierney, 1996).

Research on economic consequences are generally focused on
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aggregate community effects.

Those findings suggest that

disasters produce negligible impacts at the community level.

It

appears that disasters studied had no discernible or lasting
impacts on housing stocks, population, or other economic
indicators at the census tract level (Bolin, 1994).

The literature, however, addressed the macro-level research.
Missing was research about individual businesses.

While the

aggregate business community may be stable when looking at long
term effects of a natural disaster, individual businesses may
disappear.

Attention was noted that some businesses do quite

well in the aftermath of a disaster.

Construction related firms

were invariably better off as were businesses which delivered
basic services (Bolin, 1994).

The literature suggests that if no appreciable economic effect
occurs as a result of disasters there must be gains and losses
among the business community.

Thus, if larger more stable

businesses become even larger then small businesses must bear a
disproportionate loss.

At worst, those losses may result in

cessation of business activities.

Empirical data support the notion that disasters create winners
and losers.

Research has been done suggesting that those with

lower incomes suffer a disproportionate share of losses while
their more wealthy counterparts may actually benefit (Dahlhammer
and Tierney, 1996).

Following various natural disasters researchers found that the
trade and service sectors in the business community were severely
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disrupted while business improved for firms the construction
sector.

A problem identified in the literature was the

difficulty in determining which businesses would profit or lose
as the result of a disaster.

Uniformly, however, the literature

suggested the importance of a business obtaining not only
economic assistance but also decision making guidance.

The literature recited the importance of the intangible of advice
and consultation assistance throughout the life of a business
recovery as a necessity.

A support structure for a business in

crisis was determined to be crucial to recovery (Dahlhammer and
Tierney, 1996).

Economic Description of Disaster

The cities of Grand Forks, ND, and East Grand Forks, MN, were
mandatorily evacuated April 19, 1997.
dropped below flood stage May 30, 1997.

The Red River of the North
When the population left

virtually all business activity ceased for approximately one week.

Only minimal business activity commenced after that week and some
businesses never reopened.

Many of the remaining businesses were

faced with the daunting task of virtually starting over.

Many

would begin from a position of not only having lost their
business but having a debt load generated by the now flooded
entity (Mayor's Task Force, 5/27/97).

The devastation was immense.

Damage estimates released from

various sources were inconsistent.
observed.

However, one consistency was

As damage estimates trickled in from various sectors
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the estimates were continuously revised upward.

Early estimates of property loss alone ranged from $1.2 to $2.0
billion.

The housing industry alone suffered damage to over

1,500 homes and 7,000 apartments.

Grand Forks, ND, city

officials have identified damage to city property and
infrastructure exceeding $250 million (Antoine, 1997).

City officials place commercial real property losses at around
$400 million.
million.

Inventory losses by business was placed at $500

The University of North Dakota experienced $43 million

in damages.

The public school system in Grand Forks lost two

elementary schools and one middle school completely with damages
approaching $30 million to the remaining school buildings
inundated with flood waters.

The total clean-up costs, however, have not been estimated.
While the economy will be somewhat sustained by insurance claims, SBA
funding state aid, and a federal funding package (including $230 million
in Community Development Block Grants), infrastructure reconstruction
will have a long-term impact on the local financial structure.

Throughout the region publicly owned property such as roads,
bridges, schools, county and municipal buildings, as well as
water and sewer systems received substantial damage.

The Long

term result will be tax revenue losses both at a state and local
level.

Citizens (and businesses) will face additional expenses

in the form of higher taxes over the next several years as
bonding necessary to rebuild infrastructure is put into place.

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi154.txt

5/7/2004

Page 7 of 13

Estimates of the impact on businesses were difficult to ascertain
with a great degree of certainty.

As of June 4, 1997 about 300

of the 2,000 businesses in the Grand Forks/East Grand Forks area
were still shut down.

It appeared that most of these were firms

with 20 or fewer employees (Staples, 1997).

The exceptions to this generalization were mostly businesses from
the downtown area.

However, most of the large businesses from the

downtown area (universally affected by the flood and in some instances
a resulting fire which burned eleven downtown buildings to the
ground) were already conducting operations from facilities elsewhere.

The 1,700 businesses that were back in operation were running at
70%-80% of capacity.

Many of the firms had problems getting

their employees to return to work and some suffered setbacks from
loss of inventories (Staples, 1997).

Even in the face of these adversities it appears that the overall
business attitude of the major employers and manufacturers is
upbeat.

The major area of uncertainty is the area's smaller

businesses that were severely impacted by physical flood damage
or by flood related economic losses.

Predictions for Recovery

Some expected initial employment opportunities in the area to
drop.

However, the immediate loss to the employment base appears

to be over.

As some small businesses fail some fluctuation in

new employment can be expected.

The North Dakota Department of

Labor estimates that as many as 10,000 jobs have been disrupted
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by the flood.

A large percentage of the losses, however, are

temporary (Leistritz, 1997).

Businesses were not only impacted directly they were also
affected by the impact on potential customers.

Personal income

appears to be one the hardest hit components of the economy.
Under the current conditions, income declines of 13% are expected
to filter down throughout the third quarter.

As anticipated by the literature, projections for growth in the
construction sector are predicted.

An analysis prepared for the

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development expects the
construction industry to experience a 16% growth through the
third quarter of this year thus shifting revenue and income to
contractors, plumbers, carpenters, electricians, etc.

Most of the large construction companies in the Grand Forks area
were committed (pre flood) to contracts through the summer.
Capital consumption is expected to increase over the next several
quarters, led specifically by large expenditures and replacement items.

Construction product manufacturers, as well as home and appliance
retailers witnessed phenomenal increased sales.

It appears that

due to this activity the local economy should recover relatively
quickly.

The issue remains, however, that not all businesses

will share in what the local newspaper has headlined as "The Boom Years."

The Outlook and Opportunities

The local economy was growing at a pre flood rate between 1.3%
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and 3.0% (Backman, 1997).

Usually, disaster events exacerbate or

accelerate pre-disaster growth/decline trends.

Short of total

destruction these economic trends change but are rarely
reversed.

Opportunities arise as crises (disasters) serve as

default agents of change which provide opportunities for
individuals, businesses, and communities to rethink how they operate.

These crises provide unique opportunities for businesses to
restrategize what they are about and how they will go about
restructuring their organizations to not only recover but to
flourish as a result of the crisis.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR UNIVERSITY LINKAGES

Opportunities for knowledge based resources in light of this
crises for small businesses can not be underestimated.

As

recited by various observers the group of businesses most at risk
following a natural disaster are small businesses.

Relatively speaking small businesses do not have the resources at
their disposal to blunt the results of a potentially business
ending event.

They lack both economic and knowledge based

resources which larger businesses can summon.

The role for advisors and information resources based in
institutions of higher education can be invaluable.

This most

recent disaster has opened a heretofore unknown potential for
small business institute activities.

Significantly more small businesses are turning to the local
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university as a source for information.

Academic professionals

have found themselves in great demand as a resource for small
businesses in many academic disciplines.

Engaging faculty and students for basic applied research as small
businesses reorganize their affairs can afford great assistance
to entities seeking help.

Small businesses will require

assistance in virtually every facet of their operation.

Post-disaster business could in many ways be quite different than
pre-disaster operations.

Everything from relocation studies

through redevelopment of a basic business plan lends itself to
expertise available through small business institutes.

Potential opportunities afforded student project teams appear to
be endless.

Every phase of the recovery for businesses could

involve all components of a business school curriculum.

Basic

decisions such as whether to continue in business or not could
involve faculty and students of all disciplines.

Interdisciplinary teams aggregated by SBI entities including
accounting, marketing, management, economics, finance, etc.,
students could prove to be invaluable to a small business person
who is reconfiguring a business.

Faculty consulting has been and will continue to be a fertile
field of opportunity.

Businesspeople in the affected area are

faced with a multitude of questions due to the flood.

Basic

assistance dealing with the virtual restarting of a business is
sorely needed.

Additionally, many small businesspeople don't
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have the time and/or expertise to work through the various
federal and state programs designed for recovery from natural
disasters.

Faculty and student project teams could lend valuable

assistance in these areas.

Faculty will find that assisting these businesses in their time
of need will probably open many new possibilities for continued
consulting.

Also, these faculty-business liaisons should ripen

into more possibilities for student involvement.

Obviously these

interchanges result in all parties, the business, the faculty
member, and the students gaining new and valuable insights from
an educational perspective.

Another unplanned opportunity resulting from the flood was the
actual physical co-location of displaced businesses on university
property.

The flood event left much of the downtown area

inundated by flood waters.

The university had a good deal of its

physical plant left untouched by flood waters.

The university was able to offer space to businesses for short
term sites for business operations.

Businesses as well as the

university faculty and students have learned immeasurably through
this symbiosis.

Businesses "discovered" what services were

available from university based business centers while students
and faculty had the luxury of being on site observing the day to
day operations of many businesses.

EPILOGUE

Interestingly, the applications outlined in this paper are not
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necessarily confined to events following a widespread natural
disaster.

Small businesses have all sorts of needs for

assistance short of cataclysmic events.

University based

assistance centers offer great potential to small businesses
short of universal loss of property and economic injury.

Simply put, natural disasters offer a plethora of opportunities
for small business assistance from university based entities.
However, while natural disasters greatly magnify assistance
opportunities one should not underestimate the application of university
based assistance to all small businesses regardless of circumstances.

It is the hope of the authors that future papers will chronicle
success stories and progress resulting from the associations
formed by small businesses and university based assistance
centers in the wake (no pun intended) of a flood of the millennium.
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ABSTRACT

This is a telephone interview survey empirical research study.
Through inferential statistical tests of differences, the
researchers found strong support for bank financing
discrimination against African-American small business owners
even though they posses equal or greater measured characteristics
than whites, which supports discrimination is a major factor for
African-Americans receiving smaller bank loans than whites, and
that substantial progress to eliminate discrimination has not
been made over the 14 years of comparative data.

Through

logistic regression, race is a significant predictor of loan
acceptance.

However, the classification accuracy and R value are

relatively low.

When adding other variables to race, the model

to predict loan acceptance is significant and the classification
accuracy is very high.

However, the individual variables are not

significant and their R values are low.

The findings and

implications are discussed.

INTRODUCTION
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Financial discrimination against African-Americans and other
minorities was brought to the media attention back in the early
1990s.

For example, according to data reported in 1991 from the

Home Mortgage Disclosure Act, it was observed that white
applicants in all income groups had lower rates of denial than
black or Hispanic applicants (Residential, 1994).

In November

1991, the Federal Reserve Board released a study of Home Mortgage
Disclosure Act data which indicated a high rejection rates for
minorities compared to white applicants (Bush, 1992).

Lonchofer

(1995) indicated that problems may exist in lending in terms of
bias against minorities.

If factors other than the true

creditworthiness of the applicants taken into consideration, then
illegal discrimination may exist.

To further emphasize that

discrimination may exist against African-Americans, there has
been exploration in terms

of consumer bias (Bates, 1996).

THE NEED FOR BUSINESS FINANCING

Lussier (1995; 1996a; 1996b) and Lussier and Corman (1995; 1996)
have conducted extensive research to determine business success
versus failure predictive variables.

When tested statistically,

the difference between capital of successful and failed
businesses, with capital as a predictor of success or failure,
has had mixed results.

However, the general literature consensus

contends that securing some type of financial loan is crucial to
the long-term success of many small businesses regardless of race
and that African-American business owners receive less financing
than white business owners.

Bates (1996) stated that limited access to financial capital
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stunts the African-American community in three ways.

First, some

potential entrepreneurs never open a business because they are
unable to get start-up financing.
capitalization depresses firm size.

Secondly, inadequate
Finally, inadequate

capitalized firms are more likely to go out of business (Bates,
1996).

Raheim (1996) supported Bates by stating that disparity

exists between the capitalization of white and African-American
businesses, and that undercapitalization is linked to lack of
growth and business failure.

Price (1995) concluded that

expected Profit for African-American owned companies are low,
thus discouraging the entry of new African-American owned firms.
Prewitt (1995) noted that scarcity of investment dollars and
loans was cited as a key reason for derailing minority franchising efforts.

AFRICAN-AMERICAN VS WHITE BUSINESS FINANCING

The Commerce Department reported that one of the major roadblocks
for minorities is access to adequate financing (DECs, 1994).
Bates (1991) found that African-American firms were
undercapitalized and more likely to have discontinued businesses
than whites.

Branch (1992) stated that the lack of access to

capital is one of the factors that has historically lead to the
higher failure rate, than whites, of African-American business.
Oleck, Sokolove, LaBreccue, Freeman, and Nichols (1992) found
that the percentage of franchises does not come close to the
minority percentage in the population, or the percentage of
customers.

The reason for underrepresentation of franchisees if

the lack of ability to get startup financing.

Mack (1991) stated

that the number one problem facing African-American business
owners is finding venture capital.
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Wold (1992) found that minority owned inner city business owners
have to work harder to get financing, and few actually get
financing.

Bates (1996) found that the African-American owned

firms who do get a bank loan receive smaller loan amounts than
white-owned firms possessing identical measured characteristics
during the same time period.

Bates reported that the average

loan size for whites was $51,700 compared to only $25,073 for
African-Americans.

African-Americans business owners who do find

financing are growing faster than average but remain smaller than
average due to smaller loans (Mergenhagen, 1996).

Brown (1993) found that African-American business owners continue
to scramble for capital from family and friends and how they must
find other sources to finance a business besides bank loans.
Reynolds (1993) found that of all minorities, African-Americans
have the hardest time acquiring funds; 71% must completely
finance their businesses by themselves.

The U.S. Department of

Commerce Bureau of the Census researchers (1987) strongly
supported the hypothesis that minorities start their businesses
with less startup capital than whites.

In fact, 76% of African-

Americans started their business with less than $5,000.

Crockett (1996) stated that the Small Business Administration
(SBA) and banks are working to increase minority loans.

However,

with downsizing to cut cost of the government and banks, the new
loan system will be a centralization creating an automated loan
approval processes.

Less human interaction will alienate

minority business owners and will not help solve the problem.
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No one seems to be debating the fact that African-Americans start
businesses with less financing than whites.
exist over the reason for the differences.

However, debate does
Is the reason for

lower minority business financing discrimination?

The case

supporting and not supporting discrimination is presented next.

LITERATURE FOR AND AGAINST DISCRIMINATION

Much of the above discussion infers financing discrimination.
However, there are few empirical studies that directly test for
discrimination.

Bates (1991) statistically tested for

discrimination but never directly stated that banks discriminate
against African-American business owners.

Bates (1991) stated

that African-American owned businesses are receiving smaller
loans than whites because they are African-American owned rather
than riskier businesses.

The data Bates analyzed was from the

Characteristics of Business Owners (CBO) 1982 survey.
in this study was gathered in late 1996.

The data

Therefore, results will

be compared to Bates to determine if discrimination exists, and
whether progress against discrimination has been made over the
14-year period between data collection of the two studies.

As the above researchers imply, an indication has been reported
that bias and discrimination does occur in certain situations
that pertain directly to African-Americans.

However, information

also exists that disputes such accusations.

Also, most of the

research is based on consumer rather than business lending.
Wiank (1986) claimed that discrimination today is often
inadvertent or unintentional, thus, not easy to detect under the
Fair Housing and Equal Credit Opportunity Acts.
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Blalock (1995) noted that a number of studies over the past two
years have examined myths concerning the alleged discriminatory
lending practices of banks and other lenders.

First, there is

strong evidence that banks systematically discriminate against
minority borrowers and second, banks tend to redline certain
neighborhoods.

In this situation, Blalock stated that

discrimination does not take place against African-Americans and
other minorities because the information is inputted into
equations using raw data extracted from the Home Mortgage
Disclosure Act and not based on factors such as income and
wealth.

Also in 1995, the Federal Reserve Board performed a

study that concluded lenders do not discriminate against
African-Americans.

It indicated that if minorities are really

being discriminated against only highly qualified minority loan
applicants would ever be approved (Hocker, 1995).

Thus, there is

no recent conclusive evidence that loan discrimination against
African-Americans actually takes place.

THE NEED FOR FURTHER RESEARCH

To further determine whether or not discrimination exist in bank
financing, over the past few years, the Clinton Administration
reviewed administrative regulations that allow banks to reveal
how much money is actually being lent to minorities.

A major

focus of this particular investigation was to examine the number
of loans to minority businesses and startups (Rummer, 1993).

Since contrasting information exists on the topic of
discrimination, further research is necessary to determine if

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi165.txt

5/7/2004

Page 7 of 25

discrimination still exist and to determine what progress towards
elimination of discrimination has taken place during the 14-years
between study data collection.

Also, more research has been

conducted on consumer loans than business loans.

Most of this

research has occurred using information that pertains to the
entire United States and not necessarily to specific geographic areas.

The main concern is that a nationwide survey may be biased
towards certain parts of the United States and may not
necessarily reflect accurate information as it relates to regions
or major cities.

According to Cochran (1981), research on

subgroups of the small businesses sector might be more useful
than studies that are national in scope.

To date, the current

authors have not found any financing discrimination empirical
research based on an empirical small business sample taken from a
major metropolitan city; the researchers compare a survey sample
of white and African-Americans in Cook Country Illinois, which
includes Chicago.

Cook Country has a population of 5,105,067, of

which 1,317,858 (25.86%) are African-Americans (Census, 1990).
The number of African-American owned firms has increased over 50%
in recent years totaling 28,433, or nearly 4% of all businesses
in Illinois.

Receipts grew even faster at 61% to $1.77 billion.

The state ranks only second to California in receipts per firm.
However, the atmosphere and environment in California is more
conducive to minority entrepreneurs of all kinds (Merrion, 1996).

PURPOSE AND HYPOTHESES

This research can be beneficial to both lending institutions and
African-American individuals who are interested in pursuing new
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business opportunities through the assistance of bank loans,
plus, public policy makers can also use the findings.

The

purpose of the researchers was to examine bank financing of small
businesses owned by African-Americans and whites, focusing
specifically on the issue of whether discrimination might be
responsible for smaller loans received by African-American owned
firms in Cook County-Chicago.

If discrimination is reported to

occur in Chicago, the research will further establish whether or
not African-American owned firms received smaller loans than
white-owned firms possessing identical measured characteristics.
If African-American owned firms in the Cook County-Chicago are
undercapitalized due to loan discrimination, then lack of bank
financing may contribute to African-American firms having a
higher failure rate than white-owned firms.

Hypotheses

Does bank financing discriminate against African-Americans in the
City of Chicago for small business owners take place even if
these firms possess identical CBO measured characteristics as
compared to white-owned firms?

Hypothesis 1:

Bank financing discrimination does not occur

against African-American small business owners when their firms
possess identical measured characteristics as white-owned firms.

Is discrimination against African-Americans in the City of
Chicago and on the national level responsible for them receiving
smaller bank loans relative to white-owned small business firms?
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Hypothesis 2:

Discrimination against African-Americans is not

responsible for them receiving smaller bank loans relative to
white-owned small business firms.

With the accusations of bank financing discrimination publicized
in the early 1990s, have banks made progress in eliminating
discrimination against African-American business owners.

Hypothesis 3:

Banks have made progress in eliminating

discrimination against African-American small business loan
applicants.

Can race alone, and/or can multiple CBO variables, be used to
predict if a business owner will receive bank financing?

Hypothesis 4:

Race alone cannot be used to predict if a business

owner will receive a loan.

Hypothesis 5:

Multiple CBO variables cannot predict if a

business owner will receive a loan.

Are the characteristics of the Chicago business owners similar to
that of the CBO national results?

Hypothesis 6:

The characteristics of business owners in Chicago

are similar to that of the CBO national sample.

METHODS

Research Design and Sample
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This telephone interview survey research was based on the
Characteristics of Business Owners (CBO) mail survey conducted by
the U.S. Bureau of the Census (U.S. Department of Commerce Bureau
of the Census, 1987).

The CBO questionnaire was used to test

discrimination of African-American owned small businesses in the
Cook County--Chicago.

However, unlike the CBO descriptive

statistics, this study went a step further by calculating
inferential statistical test to determine if bank financing
discrimination exists.

Survey respondents in Chicago were pre-qualified before they
answered the questionnaire over the telephone.

Participants had

to be African-American or white-owned firms that applied for a
bank loan and met the definition of "small business."

Small

business was defined as non-dominating firms with less than 500
employees in 1995.

Participants not meeting these criteria were

dropped from further consideration.

Because most minority owned

businesses are in the service and retail industries (U.S.
Department, 1987), the sample was limited to these industries.

A list of 100 African-American and 100 white-owned service and
retail firms were obtained through the Chicago's Black Pages and
the Chicago Yellow Pages, respectively.

Potential respondents

were randomly picked and contacted by telephone.

If candidates

were qualified to participate in the survey, they were
interviewed at that time or called back at their convenience
until the sampling was completed.

Of the 100 African-American

business owners, 33 did not apply for a loan and were eliminated
from the sample, 51 completed the questionnaire interview, and 16
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refused to participate in the study for a response rate of 61%.
Of the 100 white business owners, 35 did not apply for a loan and
were eliminated from the sample, 43 completed the questionnaire
interview, and 22 refused to participate in the study for a
response rate of 55%.

With a combined response rate of 58%,

non-response bias should not be problematic.

Measures

A series of 12 CBO variables were used to measure differences
between African-Americans and whites:

1. whether or not the

owner actually received the bank loan which was applied for; 2.
the amount of the bank loan the owner applied for; 3. whether or
not the owner received the loan amount which was originally
applied for; 4. the number of years the business was owned when a
bank loan was applied for; 5. the amount of capital the owner
used to start the business; 6. the percentage of capital the
owner borrowed to start the business; 7. whether or not the
proprietor owned any other businesses preceding their current
firm; 8. the level of education of the owner; 9. the number of
Years of work experience the owner had prior to acquiring
ownership of the current business; 10. age; 11. gender; and 12.
race (U.S. Department, 1987).

Other variables describing business owners included:

household

income for 1995, business income, identification of industry,
sources of borrowing to become a business owner, sources and
types of assistance that were employed to start operation of the
business, how ownership of the business was acquired, type of
prior work experience, type of ownership, and income that was
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produced as a result of the business (U.S. Department, 1987).

Analysis

The sample was separated by race and descriptive statistics were
run for all variables.

A test of differences, either t-test or

Chi-square, was run using all variables as the dependent variable
and race as the independent variable.

Logistic regression was

run using the 12 primary variables to measure predictability of
the CBO variables.

The standard significance levels of .10, .05,

and .01 were used for all inferential statistical test.

Hypothesis 1, bank financing discrimination does not occur
against African-American small business owners, was statistically
tested using test of differences for the 12 primary CBO dependent
variables with race being the independent variable.

The t-test

and Chi-square test of differences were used based on the level
of measurement of the dependent variable.

If there is a

significant difference in the number of loans received by
African-Americans and white business owners, but there is no significant
differences in the other variables, discrimination does exist.

Hypothesis 2, discrimination against African-Americans is not
responsible for them receiving smaller bank loans, was also
tested using the same test of differences as in Hypothesis 1.

If

discrimination does take place, then it will support discrimination
as being the reason for smaller loans.

Hypothesis 3, banks have made progress in eliminating
discrimination against African-American business loan applicants,
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was also tested using the same test of differences as in
Hypothesis 1.

If discrimination does take place, then it will

support that progress to eliminate discrimination has not taken
place over the past ten years; the CBO survey was conducted in
late 1986 and this survey was conducted in late 1996.

Results are

also compared to Bates (1991) with a 1982 sample, for a 14 year comparison.

Hypothesis 4, race alone cannot be used to predict if a business
owner will receive a loan and Hypothesis 5 multiple CBO variables
cannot predict if a business owner will receive a loan, were
tested using logistic regression.

Whether the applicant actually

received the loan was used as the dependent variable and race and
the 11 CBO primary variables were used as the independent
variables.

If the CBO variables have predictive powers, this

further supports Hypotheses 1-3.

Hypothesis 6, the characteristics of business owners in Chicago
are similar to that of the U.S., is tested by comparing the
sample to the CBO national sample of 425,000.

If the sample and

CBO national sample are not significantly different there is
further support for Hypothesis 1-3 and the support for

generalizing

the results to other cities.

RESULTS

Hypotheses 1-3

Table 1 provides the descriptive statistics and test of
differences for the CBO variables, and it is used to test
Hypotheses 1-3.

The CBO variables are segmented into primary and
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other.

The 12 primary variables are used in loan decisions and

are therefore used with logistic regression.
differences do not support Hypotheses 1-3.

The test results of
All variables that

are not significantly different at the .05 level are considered
to be equal.

Therefore, African-American and white business

owners applied for equal amounts of the loan, had the same number
of years in business before applying for a loan, had similar
startup capital, had an equal number who owned a prior business,
had similar years of work experience prior to ownership, are the
same age, and the percentage of founders and males are equal.

The variables that were significantly different (p < .10)
included:

a smaller percentage of African-Americans who received

the loan (p = .030), more African-Americans received less than
the amount of the loan they applied for (p = .034), AfricanAmericans started their business with a smaller percentage of
borrowed capital (p = .066), and more African-Americans have
completed a college education (p = .001) than white business
owners.

Household income of African-Americans is less than white

income (p = .082), which may be due to the fact that whites get
the loans that increase the size of their business and their incomes.

The results of the test of differences strongly support rejecting
Hypotheses 1-3, or they are similar to Bates findings (1991).
Results support discrimination does occur against AfricanAmerican small business owners in Chicago.

Results indicate

discrimination is the reason why African-Americans receive
smaller loans than whites.

Banks have not made progress to

eliminate discrimination against African-American loan applicants
over the 14 years since the Bates (1991) 1982 survey.
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Americans having a higher level of education further supports the
results because Bates (1991) and others have found that education
is an important factor in getting a loan and the amount of the
loan.

Generally, the higher the education the better the chance

of getting a loan and the larger the loan.

Thus, the African-

Americans in this study should have more loans of higher amounts
than whites, but they do not.

Hypotheses 4 and 5

Logistic regression was used to test Hypotheses 4 and 5.
Logistic regression is nonlinear and is not as popularly used as
regression.

However, it should be used when the dependent

variable is a nominal measurement with two levels (Lussier &
Coughlin, 1997).

Because logistic regression is not commonly

used, it will be explained and then followed by the results of
the two hypotheses test.

The appropriate tests for the logistic regression model are
goodness of fit of the model.

The model is tested to examine how

"likely" the sample results are given the parameter estimates.
The -2 log likelihood (LL) compares the model to a "perfect"
model in which all cases would be correctly classified.

The

-2 LL statistic indicates whether the model offers significantly
from the "perfect" model.

Another test of how well the model

fits is the goodness-of-fit statistic; it compares the observed
probabilities to those predicted by the model.

How well the

model classifies the observed data is another way to determine
how well the model fits, or how well does the model performs?
Classification is conducted by comparing the model's predictions
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to the actual observed outcomes.

The classification table shows

whether the estimated probability is greater or less than onehalf.

As in regression, the R values explain the partial

correlation variance in the dependent variable explained by the
independent variables.

The model Chi-square in logistic

regression is used to test the overall significance level of the
model; it is comparable to the overall F test for regression.
examines the goodness of fit with all variables.

It

The model Chi-

square tests the null hypothesis that the coefficient for all the
terms in the model, except the constant, are 0.

The results of the logistic regression to test Hypothesis 4, race
alone cannot be used to predict if a business owner will receive
a loan, are mixed.

While race is a significant predictor of

receiving a loan, the combined classification accuracy and R
value is low.

See Table 2 for results.

Race does have empirical

validity because it is significant (p = .029), or the model fits
the data.

In other words, race will reliably predict a group of

loan applicants as African-American or whites more accurately
than random guessing over 97% of the time.

However, race had a

combined classification accuracy rate of approximately 62% for
predicting if an African-American and white received a loan.

If

random guessing produces a 50% correct classification, then the
model is 12% more reliable at classifying a specific AfricanAmerican and white as receiving or not receiving a loan.

Also,

the R value (R = .143) is low, approximately 86% of whether a loan
is received or not is determined by factors other than race.

In

conclusion, results supporting Hypothesis 4 are mixed.

The results of the logistic regression to test Hypothesis 5,
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multiple CBO variables cannot predict if a business owner will
receive a loan, do not support the hypothesis.

The 1 variable

model is a significant predictor of receiving a loan and the
combined classification accuracy is very high.

However, the

individual variables are not significant and their R values are
low.

See Table 2 for results.

The model does have empirical

validity because it is significant (p = .0000), or the model fits
the data.

In other words, the model will reliably predict a

group of loan applicants as African-American or whites more
accurately than random guessing over 99% of the time.

The model

had a very high combined classification accuracy rate of
approximately 92% for predicting if an African-American and white
received a loan.

If random guessing produces a 50% correct

classification, then the model is 42% more reliable at
classifying a specific African-American and white as receiving or
not receiving a loan.

However, of lessor importance, the R

values are low, or there are variables missing from the model
that determine if a loan is granted (see Table 2 for the values).
While the individual ability of each of the predictor variables
to explain receiving or not receiving a loan is low, the
combination of variables do explain a larger proportion of the variance.

The logistic regression result of having a significant model with
no individual significant variables, with a high classification
accuracy rate, was surprising.

The reason for the results was

first thought to possibly be due to multicollinearity.

So,

Bivariate Kendall correlations were run between the 11
independent variables.

Of the 55 correlations, 76% were not

significant at the .05 level, and the highest coefficient was
.5082.

According to Anderson, Sweeney, and Williams (1996),
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"..., multicolinearity is a potential problem if the absolute
value of the sample correlation coefficient exceeds .7 for any
two of the independent variables" (p. 597).

Therefore,

multicollinearity was not the reason for the surprising results.
As with multiple regression, the contribution of individual
variables in the logistic model is difficult to determine.

The

contribution of each variable depends on the other variables in
the model.

Therefore, the reason for the results is due to the

interrelationship of the independent variables in respect to the
variability of the dependent variable.

In other words, the

goodness of fit with all variables combined are significant and
result in high classification, however, individually they are
less important.

This is somewhat like most of the individual star

high school scholars and athletes going on to college to become
average but make a valuable contribution to a team.

In

conclusion, results do not support Hypothesis 5, or the CBO
variables can predict if an applicant will receive a loan.

Hypothesis 6

It is not easy to state if the Chicago sample characteristics of
business owners is significantly different than the CBO national
sample because the CBO does not supply means by variable
categories.

The CBO gives elaborate breakdowns of the data by

categories.

The questions relating to received a loan, received

the amount of the loan requested, the amount of the loan applied
for, and number of years in business before applying for a loan
were not on the CBO questionnaire.

Seventy-five percent of the CBO sample stated that they needed

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi165.txt

5/7/2004

Page 19 of 25

more than $10,000 to start their business.
startup capital mean was $11,588.

The Chicago sample

However, the standard

deviation was $21,086 and there was one outliner who started with
$150,000, which overstates the mean.

There were 58% who started

with no capital versus 39% for the CBO sample.

The percentage of

capital borrowed to start the business reported by the CBO had a
40% response of not reported or not applicable, making it
difficult to compare to the Chicago sample.

Overall, capital of

the two samples is considered similar.

The CBO sample included 94% sole proprietorships versus a similar
90% of the Chicago sample.

The number who owned a prior business

in the CBO sample was 19% versus 59% for the Chicago sample.
Also, the CBO sample included 26% with a college education
compared to 57% for the Chicago sample.

However, having had a

prior business should not hurt the owners chances of getting a
loan and having a college education should help the owner get a
loan.

Therefore, these differences should not affect the results

of this study in a negative way.

The age of the owner of the CBO sample is lower than that of the
mean Chicago sample of 38 years old.

However, being older should

increase the chances of getting a loan (Bates, 1991) and the mean
age of the white owners is 39.

The years of work experience

prior to ownership of the business of the CBO sample is less than
the mean of the Chicago sample of 9.12.

However, having prior

work experience should increase the chances of getting a loan and
the mean years of the white owners is 9.95.

Therefore, age and

years of experience differences should not affect the results of
the study in a negative way.

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi165.txt

5/7/2004

Page 20 of 25

Overall, the CBO sample and the Chicago sample are similar, or
the Chicago African-American sample should have had a greater
chance of getting a loan than the national sample.

Therefore,

the results of this study may be generalized to the entire
country.

However, one cannot be sure because the loan acceptance

and rejection rate is not available from the CBO.

Other parts of

the country may have different loan acceptance rates.

However,

Chicago is a major metropolitan city with a high African-American
population, which may make it easier to get a loan in this area.

DISCUSSION

Whether or not bank financing discrimination exists against any
group, it is important for small businesses to has a sociomonetary foundation in order to survive.

Therefore, the need for

capitalization, in terms of starting and maintaining a business,
can be considered common place for small business existence.

This study focused on the possibility that African-Americans do
not receive the same consideration as whites when it comes to
obtaining the financial resources necessary to start and maintain
a potential business opportunity.

Results supported the findings

of Bates (1991; 1996) and indicate that bank financing does exist
against African-Americans.

Plus, the African-Americans received

smaller loan amounts than whites.

Thus, banks have made little

progress at eliminating small business lending discrimination
against African-Americans over the past 14-years.

The African-

Americans had a lower acceptance rate for loans than whites even
though they had similar characteristics in terms of expectations
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of applicants for a bank loan.

In fact, the African-Americans,

in this study, had a higher education level than whites, yet they
were turned down more frequently than whites for small business loans.

The private-sector small business lending practices appear to
result in discrimination against African-Americans.

However, if

qualified African-Americans continue to be turned down for small
business loans based on race, America does no only have a social
problem but an economic one as well.

Economic growth is stymied

when qualified African-Americans are not given the financial
resources to start and maintain businesses that would create
goods and services while increasing the employment rate.

The challenge to obtain small business financing are unique to
African-American entrepreneurs.

Legislation that discourages

discrimination appears to have failed to eliminate the problem
over the past 14-years, since prior studies.

It appears that

legislation that encourages entrepreneurship and community
development and governmental and corporate set-aside program for
African-American entrepreneurs is needed to help eliminate the
bank financing discrimination as the private-sector small
business lending practices have not eliminated the problem.

This

is especially true as the percentage of the U.S. population is
projected to continue to decrease through at least the next 2030
when half of the people are expected to me non-white.
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TABLES

Table 1:

Descriptive Statistics and Test of Differences

==============================================================================
African-American

White Mean

P=value

Mean & s.d. or

& s.d. or

test of

[frequency] & [%]

[frequency] & [%]

(n=51)

(n=43)

difference
t-

Variables

or Chi-

test

square

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------12 Primary CBO variables
-----------------------Received the loan
Amount of loan applied for
Number of years in business

[16]

[31%]

[23]

[54%]

[.030]*

29,647

25,451

27,419

33,543

.715

7.71

5.12

8.21

3.70

.593

[12]

[24%]

[19]

[44%]

11,588

21,086

18,890

26,737

15.49

24.19

25.81

29.64

[13]

[59%]

[9]

[41%]

before applying for loan
Number receiving amount of

[.034]*

loan requested (vs. less)
Startup capital
Percentage of capital

.142
.066+

borrowed start firm
Number who owned a prior

[.603]

business
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College education

[29]

[57%]

[11]

[26%]

[.001]**

Years of work experience

9.12

4.25

9.95

2.90

.278

38.14

7.95

39.44

4.91

.352

Male

[45]

[88%]

[36]

[84%]

[.528]

Race

[51]

[54%]

[43]

[46%]

[.859]

36,649

16,277

43,383

20,891

Founder of business

[48]

[94%]

[39]

[91%]

[.739]

Borrowed capital--none

[25]

[50%]

[21]

[49%]

[.796]

Borrowed capital--family

[15]

[48%]

[16]

[51%]

[.796]

Prior work--white collar

[26]

[50%]

[25]

[58%]

[.147]

Income from business--100%

[42]

[82%]

[37]

[86%]

[.726]

Industry--services

[36]

[71%]

[32]

[75%]

[.581]

Assistance received--none

[49]

[96%]

[41]

[95%]

[.985]

Ownership type--proprietor

[46]

[90%]

[38]

[88%]

[.960]

prior to ownership
Age

Other Variables(a)
---------------Household income

.082+

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------(a) Note that all but the household income variable had multiple options,
and only the one highest response was selected to be reported.
+

p < .10

*

p < .05

**

p < .01

==============================================================================

Table 2:

Logistic Regression Results

==============================================================================
Race can Predict Loan Acceptance
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-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Model Variable
-------------Race
Constant

B

R

----------------.9225*

.1431

-1.7053

Model Test Results
------------------2 Log Likelihood
Goodness of Fit
Model Chi-square
Model Significance
Correctly Classified Cases

122.8500
94.0000
4.7250
.0297*
61.70%

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Multiple CBO Variables can Predict Loan Acceptance
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------Model Variables
---------------

B

R

------------------

Age

-.1145

.0000

Amount of loan applied for

7.3000

.0000

.0060

.0000

4.8400

.0000

.4212

.0000

-.2434

.0000

Gender

-3.6720

.0000

Received amount asked for

-9.7072

.0000

.1405

.0000

-.0934

.0000

.0007

.0000

% of capital borrowed
Startup capital
Owned a prior business
Education

Years before loan application
Race
Years prior work experience
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Constant

7.5729

Model Test Results
------------------2 Log Likelihood

42.6350

Goodness of Fit

54.6010

Model Chi-square

84.9400

Model Significance
Correctly Classified Cases

.0000***
91.49%

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------* p < .05
** p < .01
==============================================================================
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Ethics in Small Businesses:

Can Culture

and Moral Values Successfully Co-Exist?

J.N. Bradley, Central Washington University

The Issue of Ethics:

Since the early 1980's, there has been increasing concern and
discussion regarding business values, ethics and morals.
Contemporary organizations are realizing that ethics and profits
are not conflicting concerns.

In a recent survey, top executives

of many organizations noted that good ethical behavior and values
were a prime company asset (Business Roundtable, 1994).

Many of

the survey respondents indicated that a solid ethical foundation
is one of the important components for long-term business success.

However, ethics would appear to be a troublesome issue for many
business owners and managers as they express uncertainty as to
how ethics are properly defined and fit into their business
activities (Barry, 1979 & Nelson, 1994).

Their uneasiness stems

partially from an uncertainty about what ethics actually is to
how it fits into the realm of business and business management.
According to Taylor, ethics has been defined as an "...inquiry
into the nature and grounds of morality where the term morality
is taken to mean moral judgments, standards and rule of conduct."
(Taylor, 1975, p. 1).

Sathe (1985) goes a step further by describing how business
ethics is deeply concerned with both moral values and moral
actions.

According to Sathe, moral values are the basic ideals
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that are considered desirable or worthwhile for human interaction
and moral actions are the overt expressions and applications of
those underlying values.

The integration of moral values and actions

would then appear to logically lead to honest and fair treatment of
customers in accordance with commonly accepted social standards.

Although a variety of explanations have been offered for the
current status of ethics in both business and politics, few have
addressed the impact organizational culture has on individual
values and ethics.

The dynamics of organizational culture would

appear to provide new perspectives and, potentially, a better
understanding of what prompts unethical behavior.

According to Archie Carroll, strong moral directives can be a key
component of an organizations culture and thereby define
appropriate employee actions.

However, not all organizations go

to great lengths to identify inappropriate behavior or values.
While many large business actually identify specific behaviors
that are inappropriate or detrimental to achieving organizational
objectives, few small businesses even consider them.

As Carroll notes,

many small business cultures are neither moral or immoral, but amoral.

Organization culture is a broad and complex topic.

According to

Shafritz and Ott, culture is "...the unseen and unobservable
force that is always behind organizational activities that can be
seen and observed." (Shafritz & Ott, 1987, p. 374).

Essentially,

this force or culture is comprised of the dominant underlying
assumptions commonly shared and accepted by organizational
members (Deal & Kennedy, 1982).

In order to fully understand

culture, three aspects of Deal and Kennedy's definition need to
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be examined.

First, assumptions are considered dominant and

underlying if they are of primary importance to the success of
day-to-day business operations.

Second, these assumptions are

based on the beliefs and values which indicate what is desirable
and acceptable by the business owner(s) and manager(s).

And

finally, the common sharing and acceptance of these assumptions
implies that the organization members view them as an acceptable
standard for conducting business and integrate them into their
own beliefs and values (Schein, 1989).

Moral values then provide the basis for standards or norms of
conduct and become guides for employees (Barry, 1986).

The

better that these values are assimilated and integrated into an
organization's culture, the stronger, and more quickly, employees
will respond when confronted with a difficult or ambivalent
ethical dilemma.
situation.

This then represents the "ideal" organizational

The key question then becomes how does a small

business owner or manager influence or build a moral organization?

The first step in answering that question, according to Schein
(1986), is to first recognize the existence of three separate,
but interrelated, levels of organization culture.

The first and

most visible level of culture deals with the observable
behavioral manifestations of the culture.

Examples would be the

customary words and phrases that are peculiar to a given
organization, a common physical layout in executive or management
offices, and the actions and/or decisions made by management.
Schein goes on to state that people usually tend to identify the
visible cultural traits for they provide a basic familiarity for
assimilation and/or operation.
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The second level of culture involves the overt and espoused
organizational values.

These values, often representing the

views and opinions of management, identify what "ought" to be.
This values are stated or printed publicly and are often debated
and/or tested through business operations.

A fairly typical

example would be where a small manufacturing business experiences
a drop in orders and the owner finds it necessary to reduce
costs.

However, the owner views her/his employees as family and

treats them as such.

So while work hours are reduced, no

employees are eliminated, no layoffs occur and no jobs are lost.
In this example, the owner has taken an overt action based on a
specific and recognized value (Milton-Smith, 1995).

Over time, these values will become commonly accepted, shared,
internalized, and used by organizational members.

Thus, they

become habitual, unconscious, automatic, non-confrontable, and
non-debatable.

These shared and fully accepted values then

represent the third level of culture and, accordingly, most
implicitly and forcefully guide employee perceptions, feelings,
and actions (Schein, 1986).

The key here, according to Finegan

(1994), is the organization's members must "see" the owner or
manager apply those values in every day decisions and actions.
The application of those values in the decisions provides a
demonstration the owner's commitment to ethical behavior and
continued demonstration reinforces those values and leads to a
general acceptance of the ethical values among organization members.

Possible Actions:
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Given the preceding discussion, the question should become:

How

then does a small business owner create or foster an ethical
organization?

In searching of an answer that would be

appropriate to a small business setting, it was determined that
one possible means of establishing a positive ethical climate may
be in the adoption and utilization of the following four actions:

* Establish clear ethical business values
* Ethical behavior must be given high priority
* Consistently support the ethical values
* Internalize ethical values within the organization

In looking at the first action, the establishment of clear
ethical business values, it is important to note that simply
stating desired ethical values will not adequately address the
problem.

As indicated by George Saul (1981), statements of

values typically address major issues and are rarely capable of
identifying the subtleties that cause true ethical dilemmas for
employees.

Developing appropriate ethical values must involve

more than ethical statements.

The organization must develop a

series of on-going steps that will support the business values.
Key owner support activities would include the reinforcing of
those values during new employee orientation & training.

In such

a setting, the owner could convey her/his expectations regarding
ethical behavior, stress their significance, and clearly identify
the cost of non-compliance.

Additionally, open discussion of

ethical issues should not be seen as being inappropriate topics
for employee meetings, group decision meetings, or planning
sessions (Farrell & Fraedrich, 1992).
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The second suggested action, giving ethical behavior a high
priority within the organization, is essential if the owner truly
wants employees to adopt and exhibit such behavior.

According to

Ferrell and Fraedrich (1992), such behaviors must be seen as
significant and high priority values for the business and its
operations.

The higher the ranking of those values in relation

to other business activities, the greater the influence on
employee attention to and acceptance of those behaviors.

While providing consistent support of ethical values may seem to
be an obvious requirement, however according to Trevino (1986)
true consistency of support is often lacking.

Trevino goes on to

stress that it is important to recognize that consistency of
values occurs on two levels:

consistency throughout the entire

organization and consistency across a variety of business
situations.

The first level would also seem to be a fairly

obvious one where the values professed by the business owner are
the same as those accepted by the rest of the employees.
However, consistency can be established only through specific
organizational actions.

According to Paine (1994), there needs

to be some type of "check & balance" system in place to
effectively foster consistency within an organization.

This

check and balance system would allow for employee and owner
input, comment, and/or inquiry in order to assure and promote an
increased atmosphere of consistency.

Consistency in dealing with a variety of business situations
asserts that the entire organization adhere to the same values
and standards regardless of any situational pressures or
influences.

Ferrell and Fraedrich (1992) indicate that one of
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the best ways to determine the true culture and underlying values
is to observe how the business responds to emergency or crisis
situations.

For example, one way of determining the consistency

of the business's values would be to determine if the
organization reacts one way, or have one standard response
regarding issues with the average/typical customer but then
utilize a different response for the high volume customer.

The final action that would foster a positive ethical culture is
that of internalizing the values with the organization's
employees.

Unfortunately, as Nelson (1994) indicates, the

process of internalizing values is highly individualized and
occurs slowly and subconsciously.

Hughes and Sheehan (1993)

contribute to the concept of internalizing values by identifying
that organization members will accept and adhere to
organizationally prescribed values when they believe it is
advantageous to do so.

The key point is that there must be some

type of organization-wide reward and disciplinary system to
reinforce the desired value.

Hughes and Sheehan add that the

lack of such support is frequently a major stumbling block to the
internalization process and a key deterrent to establishing the
desired ethical climate.

Additionally, Robert Jackall (1983)

points out that employees are usually rewarded for job
performance and task/project results, regardless of how they are
achieved.

Given this type of reward mechanism, a commitment to

produce financially-oriented results quickly and consistently, is
strongly reinforced.

Additionally, due to the size and structure of most small
businesses, the number of advancement opportunities for employees
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is severely limited.

Consequently, the employee becomes even

more focused on obtaining the required results which, hopefully,
earn an increased level of compensation.

Carroll (1987) adds

that, given this heightened emphasis on results, many
supervisors, managers, and even business owners often feel compelled
to ignore the desired values and focus on achieving the results.

Small Business Owner Implications:

The relationship between organizational culture and ethical
values is one that is complicated and involved; especially in a
small business.

Achieving the desired employee values takes

time, commitment, consistency, support, and rewards.

It starts

by hiring the right employee and continues through providing
rewards based on demonstrating acceptance and adherence to
organizational values or standards.

The challenge for the small

business owner is to establish clear moral values and give them
high priority, visibility and consistency in order to support
internalization by employees.

Such activities are difficult and

require a significant expenditure of attention, energy, and
commitment.

In the face of today's competitive pressures, the

task of nurturing an ethical business environment often competes
with the pressure to improve the bottom-line.

How well a small

business owner balances these pressures will determine the degree of
success and satisfaction both the owner and the employees will achieve.
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EFFECTS OF ORGANIZATIONAL COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION ON
JOB PERFORMANCE AND FIRM GROWTH IN SMALL BUSINESSES

C. Glenn Pearce, Virginia Commonwealth University

Gerald J. Segal,

Florida Gulf Coast University

Abstract

While much is known about the relationship between job
performance and job satisfaction, the relationship between job
performance and communication satisfaction remains relatively
uncertain.

A small but determined effort has gone forward,

however, for almost three decades.

Attempting to perpetuate

these efforts, the authors of this study surveyed a sample of
small businesses to measure the effects of employee communication
satisfaction on job performance.

Analysis of the data showed

communication satisfaction correlating strongly with staff
evaluations, but not correlating significantly with job
performance itself.

Introduction

Since the 1970s, organizational behavior scholars have focused
much attention on factors that might affect job performance.
Factors studied include, to a great extent, how job performance
relates to job satisfaction (Weaver, 1980, for example) and, less
so, to communication satisfaction (Clampitt & Downs, 1993, for
example).

Much of the lack in job performance-communication

satisfaction research may be due to the lack of interest in
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cross-disciplinary research in organizational communication among
human resources management and organizational behavior scholars.
Thus far, organizational communication scholars, often working
independently in programs removed from business programs, have
done the organizational communication research.

Human resources

and organizational behavior scholars have focused on other
measures related to job satisfaction, such as pay equity and
voluntary turnover (Micheli & Lane, 1991; Dalton & Todor, 1993).
In addition, apparently no research has used small business
owner/managers as respondents, rather than employees and supervisors.

Continuing interest among organizational communication scholars
in the organizational communication satisfaction-job performance
construct has spanned almost three decades now, though most of
the work is anecdotal, quasi-experimental, or a review of
existing literature, such as Downs & Hain (1982).

Much more

empirical, focused research is needed to investigate the nature
of the construct and various dimensions of the factors involved,
especially in small businesses.

Literature Review

Beyond the extensive research done in job performance the past
few decades, researchers have done some work on the organization
communication--job satisfaction construct (Downs, 1977;
Foehrenbach & Rosenberg, 1982; Goldhaber, Porter, Yates &
Lesniak, 1978; Muchinsky, 1977; Pincus, 1986; Ruch & Goodman,
1983; Thiry, 1977; Walther, 1988).

The prevailing evidence

indicates these factors relate positively.

Only three studies,

though, have documented correlations specifically between
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organizational communication and job performance (Clampitt &
Downs, 1993; Jain, 1973; Pincus, 1986).

Jain's (1973) early study used a questionnaire interview format
to examine the relationship between communication effectiveness
of hospital supervisors and their job performance as perceived by
their subordinates.

Effectiveness criteria were supervisor

communication behavior, supervisor-subordinate communication
frequency and amount, employee knowledge of policies and
procedures, employee communication satisfaction, and nonsupervisory formal communication channels use.

Results showed

positive correlations between communication effectiveness and job
performance, communication frequency and amount and job
performance, and employee communication satisfaction and
supervisor job performance.

Surveying 327 hospital nurses, Pincus (1986) measured nine
communication factors (See Downs & Hazen, 1977) grouped into
three dimensions:

informational, relational, and

informational/relational.

The results showed employee perception

of organizational communication satisfaction related
significantly to both job satisfaction and job performance,
though the communication satisfaction-job satisfaction link was
stronger than the communication satisfaction-job performance
link.

The major contributors to both the organizational

communication-job satisfaction relationship and the
organizational communication-job performance link were supervisor
communication, communication climate, personal feedback, and top
management communication.

Interestingly, three of the four

contributors comprised the informational/relational dimension,
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which Pincus (1986) described as having "dual focus on both
informational and relational aspects of communication." (p. 402)
Top management communication, the fourth contributor, was a
relational dimension.

Clampitt & Downs (1993) used Downs & Hazen's (1977) communication
satisfaction survey to measure perceptions of eight of the nine
factors Pincus (1986) measured (all except top management
communication).

Respondents were 65 employees of a service firm

and 110 employees of a manufacturing firm.

The respondents

perceived all eight communication satisfaction factors as
affecting their productivity:

co-worker, subordinate, and

supervisory communication; media quality; communication climate;
organizational integration; corporate information; and personal
feedback.

The strongest relationships were between personal

feedback and productivity (M=86.5 on a 100-point scale; SD=12.6)
and communication climate and productivity (M=84.5; SD=15.9).
Content analysis revealed that respondents defined productivity
in at least nine distinctive ways in the service firm and at
least eight distinctive ways in the manufacturing firm.

ANOVA

followed by secondary analyses with polynomial curves revealed
employees of the service firm who deemed supervisors to be low
and medium producers felt the personal feedback communication
factor had the greatest effect on their productivity, while those
employees judged most productive felt personal feedback was less
important.

Further, these analyses revealed those employees in

the manufacturing firm who felt their supervisor's productivity
was high felt the supervisory communication factor had a greater
effect on their productivity than those who felt the supervisor's
productivity was low; and the same trend was found for the effect
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of communication climate and productivity and media quality and
productivity.
trends emerged:

The researchers concluded that three identifiable
(1) organizational communication had an "above

average" effect on productivity, (2) organizational communication
satisfaction factors differentially affected productivity, and
(3) the effect of organizational communication on productivity
varied with job design and information usefulness.

At this writing, the positive relationship between organizational
communication and job satisfaction appears to be well documented,
while there is less reason to say this about the relationship
between organizational communication and job performance.

Nor do

we know much about the factors that compose organizational
communication satisfaction and their interrelationships.

Strong,

continuing interest in the construct has appeared in books,
conference proceedings, and doctoral dissertations (Downs,
Clampitt & Pfeffer, 1988; Downs & Hain, 1982; Hawkins, 1980;
Hellweg, 1982; Jenkins, 1977; Kim, 1975; Lewis, Cummings & Long,
1982; O'Reilly & Roberts, 1977; Petelle & Garthright-Petelle,
1985), though few empirical procedures were used.

In summary, investigation of the organizational communication-job
performance research indicates a need for further empirical
study.

The existing research is limited to three studies (Jain,

1973; Pincus, 1986; and Clampitt & Downs, 1993), two of which are
dated.

None has focused solely on the small business, except a

portion of Clampitt & Downs (1993) population.

Intensified

efforts to explain the nature of organizational communication
satisfaction as a construct likely would prove beneficial in
further developing the theoretical base for sound applications
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research and in determining important research directions.

Problem and Method

The problem of the present study was to examine the effects of
employee communication satisfaction on employee job performance
and firm growth among small businesses.

Available evidence

indicates small firms differ from large and mid-sized firms in
important ways that might affect job performance (Hanna, 1988).
If higher levels of communication satisfaction result in a
healthy and highly productive work environment, both supervisor staff
evaluations and firm growth should be high.

The hypotheses were:

(1) higher employee communication satisfaction relates to higher
supervisor staff evaluations, and

(2) higher employee communication satisfaction relates to higher
rates of firm growth.

The study randomly sampled 350 small Virginia firms that mostly
had 10 to 100 employees.

Drawn randomly from the Virginia

Employment Commission's database, the firms were primarily in the
food, apparel, and printing industries.

A cover letter asked

that the owner or general manager complete the questionnaire.
Including one follow up to the initial mailing followed by
telephone calls, respondents returned fifty-six properly
completed questionnaires, a response rate of 16.0 percent.
Because small businesses are known for an unwillingness to reveal
financial information such as that required for this study
(Fiorito & LaForge, 1986), we closed the data collection and
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proceeded with the analysis.

Responding firms averaged 47

employees who were 34 years old on the average.

We asked respondents to report their perceptions of employee
communication satisfaction using the Downs and Hazen (1977)
questionnaire.

Prior factor analysis of this instrument found

eight dimensions of communication satisfaction, which were
satisfaction with communication climate, superiors,
organizational integration, media quality, horizontal and
informal communication, organizational perspective, subordinates,
and personal feedback.

Scale values ranged from "1" (not at all

satisfied) to "5" (very satisfied).

We used 39 of the 40 Downs

and Hazen items (1977), deleting a union-focused question because
the sample consisted almost entirely of non-union firms.

Because a 16% return rate proved small, we were unable to conduct
factor analysis, where four or five times as many observations as
variables would be needed (Hair, Anderson, Tatham & Black, 1992).
We were able though to calculate Cronbach's coefficient alpha
(Cronbach, 1960) for each dimension of communication satisfaction
measured and perform correlation and regression analyses.

Results

Table 1 shows Cronbach coefficient alphas for each dimension of
the organizational communication construct.

Nunnally (1978) noted that coefficient alphas greater than or
equal to .70 are acceptable for research purposes.

The eight

dimensions of the construct correlated highly with each other for
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all cross-correlations (p<0.001).
39 items was 0.96.

The coefficient alpha for all

Thus, communication satisfaction proved to be

a unitary construct for the sample.

Based on this finding, we

constructed a communication satisfaction index (CSI) by summing
all 39 items.

We compared responses on the Downs & Hazen (1977) questionnaire
to the outcome measures:
performance.

evaluation of staff members and firm

For staff evaluation, we used the criteria Myers

(1992) suggested:

productivity, work quality, attendance,

safety, conduct, and job longevity.

Scale values ranged from "1"

(substantially below expectations) to "5" (substantially exceeds
expectations).

Cronbach's alpha for the six staff evaluation

measures was 0.87.

We summed the six staff evaluation measures

to create a staff evaluation index (SEI).

For firm growth, we used Chandler & Hanks (1993) criteria: market
share, cash flow, and sales volume.

Following Chandler & Hanks

(1993), we used broad performance categories to enhance response
rates.

Cronbach's coefficient alpha for the three firm growth

measures was 0.85.

We summed the three measures to form a

performance index (PI).

The CSI, SEI, and PI indexes served as main-effect variables for
correlation and regression analysis.

Pearson correlation

analysis (see Table 2) found CSI correlating positively with SEI
at the .001 level (p<0.001).

Thus, higher employee communication

satisfaction was strongly related to higher staff evaluations.
However, CSI did not correlate significantly with PI.
Interestingly, CSI was not significantly related to firm age or
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number of employees.

There was, though, a significant negative

correlation between firm age and PI; older firms had lower growth
rates than newer ones.

Regression analysis (see Table 3) used CSI (communication
satisfaction index) as the independent variable and SEI (staff
evaluation index) as the dependent variable.

This model was

significant (p<0.0001) with an R-square of 40.0 percent.

Discussion, Implications, and Recommendations

The strong relationship between the CSI (communication
satisfaction) and the SEI (staff evaluations) agrees with Jain's
(1973), Pincus's (1986), and Clampitt & Downs, (1993) similar
finding with differing populations and firm sizes.

When

communication satisfaction was low, managerial evaluations of
staff productivity, work quality, attendance, safety, conduct,
and job longevity were low.

Though sample size precluded factor analyzing the dimensions of
the communication satisfaction questionnaire, more work with
small business populations is warranted, though data on firm
growth may be hard to get.

Small firms have high numbers of sole

proprietorships, partnerships, and private corporations not
required to report financial information publicly, which they
often choose not to do.

Because jobs in small firms tend to

include more and more varied job duties than they do in larger
firms, researchers might examine these variations.

Yet, in this

study, the CSI did not correlate with PI.
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A possible explanation for differences in findings between
previous studies and the present one is that this study used
owner/manager assessments of employee job performance and
communication satisfaction levels, while other studies (Jain,
1973; Pincus, 1986; and Clampitt & Downs, 1993) used employee
assessments.
workers.

Jain (1973) and Pincus (1986) used hospital

Clampitt & Downs (1993) worked mostly in manufacturing,

though some of Clampitt & Downs (1993) respondents did work in a
small service firm.

The present study used only service firm

workers, in 47 firms.

As expected, firm age related negatively to firm growth rates;
historically, firms grow more slowly as they age (Hanks, et al.,
1994).

Because procedures among the four studies differ, direct

comparisons are difficult.

Yet, despite these problems, the four

studies, done over nearly three decades, concluded organizational
communication satisfaction relates positively to job performance.

With an increasingly competitive business environment, small
firms such as those we surveyed, must foster a work environment
that enhances human resource effectiveness in ways that build
adequate communication satisfaction levels among employees.
Based on available research done with larger firms (Jain, 1973;
Pincus, 1986; Clampitt & Downs, 1993), these factors include
co-worker, employee, and supervisory communication; media quality;
communication climate; organizational information, corporate
information, and personal feedback.

One bright prospect is that

the ongoing technological revolution has brought affordable
communication systems to small businesses and made them more
competitive with larger firms.

For this reason, futurists such
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as John Naisbitt now predict that smaller firms will control the
world economy in the twenty-first century because they will have
competitive communication systems, and because of their smaller
size, can better personalize customer service (Pospisil, 1994).
Kaplan, Johnson, Pearce & George (1997) found, however, that
small firms are slow to adopt new communication systems; and if
this is true, small firm owners and managers will need to alter
that critical behavior to assume a leadership mantle.

Conclusion

The conclusion is drawn that higher employee communication
satisfaction levels relate to higher supervisor staff evaluations
in small firms.

Firm growth rates, though, did not relate to

communication satisfaction levels in the present study; and no
similar studies were found for comparison with this finding,
perhaps because of the difficulty in acquiring financial data on
small firms.

Fierce domestic and world competition in most

industries calls for business owners and managers to seek ways to
improve communication satisfaction levels among their employees
as a way to improve job performance, and thus competitiveness.
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THE DILEMMA OF ELECTRONIC CONTROL IN SMALL BUSINESS

Edward Bewayo
Montclair State University

ABSTRACT

According to the International Labor Organization, the U.S. has
the dubious distinction of having the most intense form of
electronic monitoring (EM) in the workplace.

EM has gotten to

the point where it doesn't matter what industry or what size
business you work for.

Neither does it matter any longer what

position you hold; you could be the company's senior engineer and
still be subjected to electronic surveillance.

Although there is a groundswell of support for EM from many trade
associations, its criticism is also mounting.

While the focus of

the criticism on EM has been related to privacy rights, EM's
problems go well beyond privacy rights, especially in small
businesses.

EM is a threat to the foundation of the competitive

edge small businesses have in the talent market.

Talented

persons who are attracted to work for small businesses do so
largely because of the higher quality-of-life environment often
found in small businesses, and rarely found in big companies.

The paper offers this point of view.

The paper also discusses

the benefits EM can provide to small businesses.
there is a dilemma.
businesses.

Consequently,

EM can help as well as hurt small

Efforts to reduce the negatives of EM without taking

away its positives are touched upon in the paper.

The paper
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concludes by highlighting questions that need to be empirically
answered based upon the issues and possibilities that have been
identified conceptually.

INTRODUCTION

According to the International Labor Organization (ILO), a
workers, watchdog affiliated with the United Nations, U.S.
employers have the dubious distinction of subjecting their
employees to the most intense form of electronic monitoring (EM)
(Star-Ledger, 1994).

EM, whereby managers use electronic devices

to watch over and control employees, takes a variety of forms.
The oldest form, and probably the most rampant, is service
observation, where managers listen to employees' telephone
conversations.

Rapidly expanding is camera surveillance, where

employees are observed via video cameras.

The newest form, but

also rapidly spreading, is computerized performance monitoring
(CPM), where every activity on an employee's computer terminal or
personal computer is measured, recorded and fed into the
manager's terminal or PC.

EM has become so pervasive that employees now take it for
granted, especially in fields such as telecommunications,
telemarketing, insurance and banking (Macworld, 1994).

The

pervasiveness of EM is such that it has now gone past low-ranking
employees in factories and offices.

An ILO spokesperson is

quoted as saying, "It doesn't matter whether you work in a
factory, in an office, or as a highly paid engineer...you are
very likely under observation...by computers or machines
controlled by your boss' (Star-Ledger, 1994).

Moreover, because
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of the availability of inexpensive EM technology, it is no longer
limited to large companies.

Now, restaurants, liquor stores, convenience stores, drug stores,
grocery stores and all sorts of other categories of retailers use
EM.

Support for EM now runs all the gamet:

the U.S. Chamber of

Commerce, the National Association of Manufacturers, the National
Association of Convenience Stores, the National Retail
Federation, the National Restaurant Association, the National
Association of Chain Drug Stores, the American Warehouse
Association, and the American Society for Industrial Security.

OBJECTIVE OF THE PAPER

Although many organizations support the use of EM, as can be seen
from the above introduction, there have been many critics of EM,
especially worker/labor organizations such as ILO and the
Communication Workers of America (CWA).

Most of the criticism

(and probably most of the support) of EM has been based on
anecdotal evidence and expressed in business magazines (e.g.,
Fortune) and newspapers (e.g., The Wall Street Journal).
Research, such as has been done, has tended to be global.

There

is probably a suggestion that the pros and cons of EM are the
same throughout industry.

However, there are plausible reasons

to believe that both the arguments for and against EM are
business size-sensitive.

In this paper, an attempt is made to explore how the benefits and
problems of EM differ between small and big businesses.

The

paper also contains areas for empirical research to follow-up
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conceptually conceivable differences between small and big
businesses in terms of EM applications.

This paper is based on reviewing literature on EM and management,
especially personnel and human resources management.

WHAT ELECTRONIC MONITORING CAN DO FOR A MANAGER?

Electronic monitoring is supposed to provide easy answers to
problems of productivity, quality, safety, security and ethics
(Flynn, 1995).

We shall see later that these problems are often

of greater magnitude in small businesses than in big businesses.
But it must be noted that EM, can make the manager's job both
lighter and less painful.

EM tools can enable a manager to do

most, if not all, of his/her work without moving a foot from the
comfort of the office.

Computer software, such as "Peek and Spy"

(and there is numerous similar software), peeks on employees'
computers with or without (most frequently) the knowledge of the
employee (Traffic World, 1994).

The manager can send subliminal

messages about an employee's performance on the employee's
computer terminal or PC.

Painful managerial functions, such as

employee performance appraisal, can be accomplished in a carefree
fashion.

Computers can be programmed not only to measure

employee performance, but also to rank employees according to
their performance.

Each employee's ranking can be flashed on the

employee's computer screen.

Proponents of EM point out that it

can achieve perfect objectivity in performance appraisals,
something managers never can achieve and are roundly criticized
for it (Kallman, 1993).
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In many respects, EM is similar to "scientific management" of the
early 1900s.

EM is the modern version of close supervision that

Fredrick Taylor advocated to coax employees to produce more and
to prevent them from making mistakes (thus, hurting product
quality and workplace safety).
scientific management.

But EM reaches much farther than

Scientific managers were human,

susceptible to fatigue.

The tools of EM (listening devices,

video cameras and computers) don't tire.

EM operates with such

an intensity, terms such as "electronic sweatshops" and
"computerized bosses" have been used to describe it (Griffith, 1993).

THE CRITICISM AGAINST ELECTRONIC MONITORING

The intensity of EM has attracted sharp criticism.

However, the

criticism has tilted toward privacy issues, and efforts to
provide legal remedies against excesses in EM have also centered
on privacy issues.

After a comprehensive review of existing

legislation at both federal and state levels, Kenneth Jenero and
Lynne Mapes-Riordan concluded, in their article entitled
"Electronic Monitoring of Employees and the Illusive 'Right to
Privacy,"' that "there currently are few legal restrictions on an
employer's ability to engage in pure service observation,
computerized work measurement, or other forms of electronic
surveillance limited to an employee's job performance" (Jenero
and Mapes-Riordan, 1992).

The general feeling is that additional

legislation is needed because "technology has outpaced the law"
and is "getting ahead of our ethics" (Time, August 25, 1995).

Privacy issues are important, and violating whatever worker
privacy legislation exists can result in costly litigation.
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round of litigation can drive an employer, especially a small
business owner, into bankruptcy.

But EM may have more serious

problems for small businesses than infringements on workers'
privacy rights.

EM can reduce the relatively slim chance a small

business has in attracting highly talented employees.
businesses have a tough time attracting such talent.

Small
First,

small businesses rarely use modern recruitment and selection
techniques.

They rely a great deal on "Help Wanted" window signs

and frequently hire employees without conducting background
checks.

Second, most highly qualified workers gravitate toward

big businesses, largely because they offer better compensation
packages (salaries and benefits) (Bewayo, 1986).

Highly talented workers who choose to work for small businesses
are attracted by the friendlier, more informal and more flexible
work atmosphere in small businesses, vis-a-vis the atmosphere
that is commonly found in large companies (Ryan, Eckert and Ray,
1996).

Because of their size, small businesses can provide to

their employees "enriched" jobs--jobs with great scope for
involvement in the affairs of the small business, great freedom
of action, and broad responsibilities.

These intrinsic job

qualities "may not be so easy to get in large organizations"
(Finney, 1987).

EM creates among employees, the impression that they are not to
be trusted (a theory X assumption), a feeling that is
incompatible with a friendly work atmosphere.
morale plummets.

Consequently,

In a small business, the morale problem will be

aggravated by the fact that the affected employees probably know
the owner/manager of the small business who masterminded the EM
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policy that caused the decline in morale.

In a small business,

EM is unlikely to be taken as some "standard policy" engineered
by some anonymous big shot at corporate headquarters in some
distant city.

The employees are likely to look at EM as an

affront to their integrity personally.

Additionally, some forms of EM, especially computerized
performance monitoring, which record very defined transactions
(such as key strokes), can operate only with very highly
structured jobs.

Broad-scope jobs may not have standardized

tasks that lend themselves to computerized performance
monitoring.

Jobs in small businesses tend to be broad in scope

and, thus, challenging.

Small business owners bent on using EM

have to deliberately create highly structured jobs.

But such

jobs are not known to attract top talent.

UNIQUE SMALL BUSINESS PROBLEMS AND ELECTRONIC MONITORING

Electronic monitoring, therefore, causes major problems in a
small business.

And this is the source of the dilemma small

business owners/managers encounter with EM.

EM can be used to

mitigate problems small businesses face due to their size, or
problems which are exacerbated by small size.

"Small business"

refers to businesses with less than 100 employees.

According to

one of the Small Business Administration's classifications of
businesses, businesses with less than 20 employees are "very
small," those with between 20 and 99 employees are "small," and
those with between 100 and 499 are "medium" (Megginson et al.,
1997).

This paper's focus is on very small and small businesses.

Medium size businesses (100-499 employees) probably don't
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experience the accentuated problems discussed here.

Small

businesses suffer disproportionately from employee and customer
theft (Ryan, Eckert and Ray, 1996, p. 174), workplace health and
safety hazards, poor product/service quality and employee
compensation inequity.

While there are other causes to the above listed problems, a
common cause for all of these problems is weak personnel/human
resources management.

Small businesses, especially those with

less than 100 employees, seldom have specialized personnel/human
resources departments (Finney, 1987).

Accordingly, there is no

professional approach to most personnel functions.

To begin

with, and partly because of poor recruitment, small businesses
rely greatly on unskilled employees.

Additionally, small

businesses do not provide adequate training (Fairfield-Sonn,
1987).

Both poor product/ service quality and workplace

accidents are explained, at least partly, by lack of work
experience and training.

The relatively high rate of employee

and customer theft in small businesses is also greatly a result
of weak personnel management.
screen job candidates.

Small businesses rarely carefully

Tests to detect dishonesty and background

checks on job candidates are rare.

Ideally, small businesses should introduce modern personnel
management practices to abate the problems described in the above
paragraph.

But in reality most small businesses can't afford

these practices.

In general, personnel management practices

improve with increase in organizational size.

Before they can

afford advanced personnel management practices, small businesses
can use EM.

The challenge is to use EM prudently.

Excesses in

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi184.txt

5/7/2004

Page 9 of 12

its usage can worsen any already existing workplace problems and
create new ones (e.g., making it difficult for small businesses
to attract high caliber employees).

In general, what is needed is to reduce the intensity of EM.
Several suggestions have been offered in this regard.

Certain

areas of the work-place (e.g., bathrooms and lounges) and
certain periods in the workday (e.g., lunch breaks) should be
exempted from EM (Jenero and Mapes-Riordan, 1992).

Personal

communication (including e-mail) should not be subjected to EM.
Most EM geared to promote quality and quantity of employee
performance should not be continuous.

The monitoring technology

should be programmed in such a way that it takes only samples of
employee performance (Picard, 1994).

EM intended to enable

managers to provide guidance to new employees should be
discontinued once the employees gain experience.

EM aimed at

preventing theft is probably the toughest to deal with, since it
is intended to catch both internal (employees) and external
(customers) thieves.

But alternatives to camera surveillance

(which is obnoxious to both honest employees and customers)
should be considered.

Electronic article surveillance (EAS),

which involves attaching sensor tags on products, is one such
alternative to the video camera (Williams, 1993).

A basic

recommendation by EM critics is that employers at least inform
their employees about the objectives of EM before they use it.
This may also provide a measure of protection against privacyrelated litigation (Jenero and Mapes-Riordan, 1992).

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS
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An attempt has been made to show that there is, at least
conceptually, a case to look at the merits and demerits (benefits
and costs) of EM differently between small and big businesses.
This has not been the practice among supporters and critics of
EM.

They have assumed, implicitly, that EM benefits and costs

(helps and hurts) small and big businesses similarly.

However,

business size may matter in terms of EM applications, probably in
the same way it matters in other business activities (e.g.,
financial control, marketing and human resources management
[HRM]).

Of great significance are HRM differences in small and

big businesses, most of them dictated by differences in
resources.

These HRM differences have major implications for EM

applications.

Empirical research on EM is very limited.

In addition, as stated

above, the research that exists doesn't consider small businesses
as a separate category.

There is a need to empirically find out:

what attitudes small business owners have about EM, how pervasive
EM is in small businesses, what attitudes small business
employees have about EM, and how EM needs to be modified to fit
the needs of small businesses.

REFERENCES

Bewayo, Edward. (April 1986).
and Subsequent Employers."

"What Employees Look For in First

Personnel, pp. 49-54.

Fairfield-Sonn, James. (January 1987).

"A Strategic Process

Model for Small Business Training and Development."

Journal of

Small Business Management, pp. 11-18.

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi184.txt

5/7/2004

Page 11 of 12

Finney, Martha. (November 1987).
Small Task."

"HRM in Small Business:

No

Personnel Administrator, pp. 36-44.

Flynn, Gillian. (March 1995).

"Legal Insight:

Fine Line of Employee Privacy."

Personnel Journal, pp. 90-92.

Griffith, Terri. (February 1993).
Team Player."

Balance on the

"Teaching Big Brother to be a

Academy of Management Executive, p. 74.

Jenero, Kenneth and Mapes-Riordan, Lynne. (Summer 1992).
"Electronic Monitoring of Employees and the Illusive 'Right to
Privacy'."

Employee Relations Law Journal, pp. 71-102.

Kallman, Ernest.
Employees:

(June 1993).

"Electronic Monitoring of

Issues and Guidelines."

Journal of Systems

Management, pp. 17-21.

Macworld magazine, July 1993, pp. 118-123.

Megginson, W., Byrd, M., Scott, C. and Megginson, L. (1997).
Small Business Management:
Chicago:

An Entrepreneur's Guide to Success.

Irwin, p. 12.

Picard, Michele. (February 1994).
Thumb."

"Working Under an Electronic

Training, pp. 47-51.

Ryan, J.D., Eckert, L.B. and Ray, R.J. (1996).
An Entrepreneur's Plan.

New York:

Small Business:

Dryden Press, pp. 174-284.

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi184.txt

5/7/2004

Page 12 of 12

The Star-Ledger (Newark, NJ), August 2, 1994.

Time, August 25, 1997, pp. 28-35.

Traffic World, February 28, 1994, pp. 30-32.

Williams, Craig. (November 22, 1993).
Retailers Use Electronic Surveillance."

"To Catch a Thief:
Drug Topics, pp. 62-64.

98sbi184.txt

http://www.sbaer.uca.edu/research/1998/SBIDA/98sbi184.txt

5/7/2004

Page 1 of 8

HEALTH RELATED CONDITIONS OF SMALL BUSINESS LOAN APPLICANTS:

VIEWS OF BANK LOAN OFFICERS

T.J. Halatin, Ph.D.
Garland G. Hunnicutt, Ph.D.
Southwest Texas state University

Abstract

Individuals and society are affected by many different health
related conditions and illnesses.

The business community

responds in a variety of ways to various health related
conditions and illnesses.

The responses and actions within a specific industry may be
affected by the experience and views of industry professionals.
Health related conditions and issues that have serious negative
effects on business activities may affect decisions and actions
by those suppliers and customers involved with the business.

In

regard to financing small businesses, these health related
factors could affect loan decisions.

This paper presents the views of 84 bank loan officers regarding
the seriousness of 16 health related conditions and illnesses
that might be experienced by small business loan applicants.

INTRODUCTION

Business involves many stakeholders who must consider and
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evaluate the risk, costs and benefits which link them together.
In the area of commercial banking, the loan officers and the loan
applicants have financial links to each other.

Bank loan

officers need to be aware of and concerned with factors and
conditions that might have serious negative effects on the
lender's ability to repay a loan.

The success, expenses and profits of business organizations may
be affected by many different factors.

One of these factors can

be the health related conditions and problems that may have
adverse effects on the performance of managers and employees.

The individual managers and employees of a business may be
affected by many different health related conditions and
illnesses.

Some of the more general and highly publicized health

problems affecting business are alcoholism and drug abuse.

Other

health related conditions and illnesses are being discovered,
diagnosed and publicized.

Some of these health related

conditions and illnesses include depression, anxiety attacks, bipolar disorders, and heart disease.

The list of health related

conditions and illnesses appears to be endless and ever-growing.

Business organizations respond in a variety of ways to the health
related conditions and illnesses that might affect the
performance of managers and employees.

Some organizations will

test all job applicants and randomly test managers and employees
for illegal drug use.

Routine physical exams and treatment of

alcohol abuse and other medical problems are provided by some
employers.

Fitness and wellness programs are pro-active in some

organizations.
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SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS

Small business owners are often both the managers and employees
of the business.

An owner's health related conditions or illness

may produce serious negative effects on a small business in which
the owner is a key performer.

The negative effects on

operations, expenses and profits may be very damaging in the
small business which has only one person as manager and limited
human resources.

PERCEPTIONS OF SERIOUSNESS

A variety of factors can affect an observer's Views regarding the
negative effects of an owner's health related conditions or
illnesses on the small business.

The observer may have

personally experienced or know someone affected by the condition
or illness.

The observer's views may have been influenced by the

publicity, advertising, warnings, reports, and commentaries
regarding the condition.

In addition, views regarding the

seriousness of a condition as well as the negative effects on a
business may be influenced by the observer's role and
relationship with the affected person.

THE STUDY

A study was designed to examine several dimensions of health
related conditions and illnesses of small business owners.

The

emphasis was on small business owners because quite often the
owners are significant parts of the managerial and employee
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staff.

A condition that limits the owner from daily operations

can damage or ruin the business.

One portion of the study focused on the possible seriousness of
the negative effects on a business when the employer has been or
is currently affected by health related matters.

Although many

different health related conditions are unpredictable and can
affect individuals in different ways, some conditions are deemed
and recognized as being a higher risk or more threatening than others.

The study was designed to report the views expressed by bank loan
officers regarding health related issues and illnesses of small
business loan applicants.

The views of loan officers were

considered to be realistic and important for several reasons.
First, loan officers have experience in working with small
business loan applicants.

Second, the loan officers are in a

position of responsibility for recommending or approving loans
based on the applicant's ability to repay the loan.

Third, banking

and commercial loan professionals must be very informed to evaluate
risks in the highly competitive and dynamic economic environment.

QUESTIONNAIRE

A questionnaire was designed to examine two dimensions of eight
specific issues.

The two dimensions were (1) current treatment

or involvement and (2) history related to the issues.

Eight

specific issues were selected from a countless number of
possibilities.

The sixteen items, presented in Exhibit 1,

provide an introduction to different types of issues.

The first

two issues involve highly publicized general problems regarding
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alcohol and drug abuse.

The second set of issues considers

specific conditions that are growing in public recognition.
These include depression, anxiety attacks, bi-polar disorder, and
heart disease.

The third set of items focuses on the denial of

life and health insurance.

A Likert-type scale was used for describing the possible
seriousness of the negative effects on a small business.

A range

of "1" for "No Effect" to "2" for "Very Serious Effect" was
presented for describing each item.

PARTICIPANTS

A cover letter explaining the study and a questionnaire were sent
to senior loan officers specializing in small business loans at
twenty randomly selected banks in the largest cities in 28
states.

A total of 560 banks were selected from the Thompson

Bank Directory.

Responses were received from 84 senior level bank officers
specializing in small business loans.

This represents a response

rate of 15%.

Respondents reported an average 6.87 years in the current
position and 15.0 total years in working with small business
loans.

Seventeen were female and 65 were male.

complete the portion regarding gender.

Two did not

The average age of

respondents was 42.6 years.

FINDINGS
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A summary of the results is presented in Exhibit 1.

The exhibit

allows for analysis of differences and similarities of views.

Drug abuse was described as having the most serious effects on
small businesses.

A history of drug abuse had a mean score of 5.8

while currently being treated for drug abuse had a mean score of 5.5.

Alcoholism had the second highest set of scores in describing the
seriousness of the effects on small businesses.

A history of

alcoholism had a mean score of 5.4 and currently being treated
for alcoholism had a mean score of 5.1.

Views regarding the seriousness of possible effects of specific
illnesses were varied.

Problems related to bi-polar disorders

and depression had mean scores one-half point higher than the
mean scores for anxiety attacks and heart disease.

It is

interesting to note that a history of heart disease had the
lowest mean scores of all items considered in this study.

All items related to the denial of life insurance and health
insurance had mean scores below 4.0.

A history of being denied

insurance had lower mean scores than currently being denied insurance.

DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS

Senior bank officers specializing in loans to small businesses
express different views regarding the seriousness of health
related issues that might affect a loan applicant.

The

participants in this study do describe alcoholism and drug abuse
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as possibly more serious than other health related issues.

This

tends to support the beliefs, research and literature regarding
the harmful effects of alcoholism and drug abuse.

The participants in this study appear to be varied in their
descriptions of the seriousness of the possible negative effects
related to various health issues.

Each mean score had a standard

deviation of 1.6 or higher which may indicate opposing views.
There appears to be quite a variation in views regarding the
possible negative effects on a small business.

CLOSING NOTE

The importance of this paper is in that it can open discussions
on health conditions that might have a direct or indirect effect
on the small business owner and the small business.

Hopefully

this paper will encourage additional research efforts with a
focus on health related issues in small businesses.

In addition,

this paper may help bank officers recognize health conditions of
the small business loan applicant as a factor in the risk and
ability to repay the loan.

THOMPSON BANK DIRECTORY.

Skokie, Illinois:

Thompson Financial

Publishing Inc., 1995.

Exhibit 1
SUMMARY OF VIEWS OF BANK LOAN OFFICIERS
==============================================================================
Health Related Condition

MEAN

S.D.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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History of alcoholism

5.4

1.6

Currently being treated for alcoholism

5.1

1.6

History of drug abuse

5.8

1.7

Currently being treated for drug abuse

5.5

1.6

History of depression

4.6

1.6

Currently being treated for depression

4.5

1.7

History of anxiety attacks

4.0

1.7

Currently being treated for anxiety attacks

4.0

1.7

4.7

1.8

4.6

1.8

History of heart disease

3.2

1.7

Currently being treated for heart disease

3.4

1.7

History of being denied life insurance

3.3

1.8

Currently being denied life insurance

3.6

1.9

History of being denied health insurance

3.6

1.8

Currently being denied health insurance

3.9

1.9

History of bi-polar disorder
(manic/depressive)
Currently being treated for bi-polar disorder
(manic/depressive)

==============================================================================

98sbi190.txt
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MERCHANT STATUS:
OVERCOMING THE DILEMMA FOR HOME-BASED BUSINESSES

Thomas Liesz, Eastern Oregon University

INTRODUCTION

Whittemore (1993) identified three major problems facing many
home-based businesses:

1) dealing with zoning issues, 2) finding

affordable health insurance, and 3) achieving merchant status at
a bank.

Of these three problems the most perplexing is arguably

achieving merchant status, or the ability to accept credit cards
from customers and clients.

Consumers in today's business

environment expect to be able to use "plastic" when making sales
transactions.

The inability to do so often results in lost sales

for the home-based merchant.

In the business sector, home-based businesses are in the poorest
position for obtaining merchant status due to a number of
factors.

This paper will explain the desirability of merchant

status, explore the reasons banks are reluctant to approve
merchant status for home-based businesses, explain the role of
Independent Sales Organizations as middlemen between the banks
and the home-based business owners, and offer some tips and
guidelines for home-based business owners seeking merchant status.

WHY MERCHANT STATUS IS DESIRABLE

In the United States alone consumers spend over $250 billion
annually with credit cards. (Lamond, 1996)

As more American
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banks are expanding their business internationally, American
credit cards are going with them.

This presents the potential

for all U.S. merchants to have a true world-wide marketplace,
especially with the proliferation of the Internet and FAX
capabilities commonplace in the world today.

Having merchant status allows the business owner to participate
in the growing area of electronic transactions, the most
important of which is credit card purchases.

Among the observed

traits of credit cardholders are:

-people like buying now and paying later

-people tend to make larger purchases than when paying by cash or check

-people often buy on impulse or emotion, usually by credit card

-most people prefer to use a credit card because of ease of use
and payment flexibility

-people will make credit card purchases even when they have
little or no money in their checking accounts or any cash on hand

-90 percent of all direct mail/Internet purchases are made by
credit card. (See Small Business Journal, 1996.)

In addition to the above, merchant status gives a business
enhanced credibility among the people with whom it deals and
helps to attract new clients. (Edwards, 1996)

It shows that the

business is reputable and has status in the credit card world.
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For these reasons, and the obvious opportunity cost of not being
able to make credit sales, it is easy to see why attaining
merchant status should be a primary goal of all home-based
businesses.

However, the road to merchant status has

historically been a bumpy one, especially with commercial banks.

WHY MERCHANT STATUS APPROVAL IS DIFFICULT TO OBTAIN

The primary reason home-based businesses are routinely turned
down for merchant status approval by commercial banks is risk.
This often is confusing to business owners, especially when their
personal banking relationships are on solid ground.

A more

detailed explanation of the banks' view is useful.

When a business applies for merchant status, it is essentially
asking the bank for an extension of credit.

The bank thus uses

similar criteria for approval to what it would use for a term
loan or line of credit.

Chief among the bank's concerns is the

likelihood that it will be repaid.
default risk on a term loan.

This concern is analogous to

It is in this area that home-based

businesses face their biggest challenge.

A hypothetical example

with different scenarios will best illustrate the mechanics of an
electronic (credit card) transaction and the ways in which a bank
may wind up having to absorb a loss.

In a typical credit card sales transaction the bank pays the
merchant the amount of the purchase (minus some discount) within
two days of the sale while the customer pays the bank in about
thirty days. (Griffin, 1997)

This translates into the merchant

getting use of the funds before the bank gets them from the
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purchaser.
well.

When the purchaser makes timely payments, all is

However, home-based businesses are not only subject to the

same problems with credit cards as all other businesses, but also
present some unique problems as well.

Like all other businesses that accept credit cards, home-based
businesses face potential problems with fraud and customer rights
under federal consumer-protection laws.

In the case of fraud,

card holders are generally not responsible for more than $50 of
charges on lost or stolen cards.

And, under current consumer-

protection laws, consumers have up to 60 days after the mailing
of the first bill for a purchase to inform the bank that they are
not satisfied with the purchase and want to withhold payment.
(Whittelsey, 1997)

In each of these situations the bank

typically will go back to the businesses for a return of the
previously advanced funds, which is known as a "chargeback".

Home-based businesses are considered more risky on these issues
for two unique reasons.

First, many home-based businesses make

sales over the telephone, by mail, or via the Internet.

This

precludes verification of the customers' credit cards
(particularly the card holders' signatures) in most cases.

By

not selling "face-to-face" the merchant will often receive its
funds before delivering a product.
twofold:

The bank's concern is

1) if the merchant goes out of business before the

merchandise is shipped to customers, the bank will have to absorb
any losses, and 2) if the customers make any returns, the bank
must rely upon chargebacks to recoup its funds.

Second, home-based businesses lack a "store front".

To a bank a
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store front gives a business more credibility. (Resnick, 1995)
The reasoning is that a business that has purchased or leased a
location for its operations is more likely to make a serious
attempt at success over the longer run.

Therefore, given a more detailed explanation of the problems with
accepting credit cards inherent to home-based businesses, it is
more understandable why banks are reluctant to approve merchant
status.

However, it is still very possible for home-based

business owners to gain merchant status with the help of
Independent Sales Organizations.

These will be discussed next.

INDEPENDENT SALES ORGANIZATIONS (ISOs)

Independent Sales Organizations (ISOs hereafter) fill an
important niche in the credit card industry.

Banks that do not

have the staff or inclination to seek businesses for their
merchant banking portfolios on their own contract with ISOs to
deliver these businesses to them.

There are at least 3,700

confirmed ISOs in the marketplace and it is estimated that the
number is growing by one per day. (Green, 1997)

ISOs perform many tasks in the process of merchant status
approval.

They market themselves to small businesses through

such media as the Yellow Pages and the Internet.

Once contacted

by businesses seeking merchant status they take credit
information from the applicants and perform credit scoring to
rate the creditworthiness of each business.

Each ISO generally

works in conjunction with one or more banks or "sponsoring
financial institutions".

The purpose of the ISO is to develop a
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program of merchant status approval that will be acceptable to
one of its sponsors.

ISOs make money in four basic ways:

1) by assessing the merchant

a transaction fee on each credit card transaction, 2) by leasing
or selling the merchant the equipment and software needed for
credit card transactions, 3) through application fees and 4)
through monthly statement fees.

The ISO might also require a

minimum monthly discount rate for businesses which have no proven
track record of sales volume.

ISOs have faced considerable

criticism regarding equipment arrangements and application fees
but these are easily overcome by becoming knowledgeable about
normal costs and fees in the industry.

The typical ISO's job is not completed once it delivers merchant
status for a business; most ISOs maintain ongoing relationships
with their clients, performing such tasks as watching the daily
numbers for signs of merchant fraud and handling daily customer
service.

It is estimated that between 33 and 50 percent of all

merchant locations are controlled by ISOs. (Green, 1997)

With a better understanding of the roles the banks and ISOs play
in determining merchant status, the home-based business owner
will be better prepared to achieve such status with a minimum of
hassles and at a competitive cost.

The last section of this

paper provides tips for those business owners seeking the ability
to accept credit card payments.

TIPS FOR ACHIEVING MERCHANT STATUS
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For home-based business owners seeking merchant status the
primary tip is to do some preliminary homework and preparation
before approaching a bank or ISO.

It is essential to approach

the process in the same way one would approach obtaining credit
of any sort.

In the case of small businesses this begins with

having a well-developed business plan with detailed information
about products/services and target markets.

On the financial

side, established businesses should be ready to provide at least
two years of historical sales and cost data and justifiable
projections for at least two years into the future.

Start-up businesses will need to provide estimates of the credit
card volume expected and the size of the average transaction.
Principals in the business will often be asked to provide
personal tax returns for the most recent two years and an
explanation of how the capital for the business was raised.
(Griffin, 1997)

Other tips include:

-Know what to expect in terms of reasonable up-front fees and
ongoing costs of merchant status.

Obtaining merchant status will include most, if not all, of the
following fees and costs, with normal ranges for each in
parentheses:

Application fee ($50-$125)

Equipment costs ($40-$50 per month lease, $500-$1,000 for purchase)
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Transaction fees ($.05-$.50 per purchase)

Statement fees ($7.50-$15 per month)

Discount rate (1.5%-5%, depending upon sales volume and perceived
risk; home-based businesses can expect 3.5%-6% initially)

Chargeback fees ($25-$50 per returned purchase)

Miscellaneous fees ($0-$20 per month for batch fees and voice
authorization/connection costs)

By being aware of the reasonable range for initial fees and
ongoing costs, the home-based business owner can avoid being
overcharged for obtaining merchant status.

With the number of

credit card vendors and middlemen in the marketplace, it should
be relatively easy to find a deal with reasonable fees.

-Begin the search for merchant status at the financial
institutions with which the principal(s) already have a
relationship.

The application for merchant status will get a more sympathetic
review from institutions that know something about the principals
and their past credit history.

Many people have multiple banking

relationships, having checking and savings at one bank, a
mortgage through another bank, a car loan at yet another bank,
etc.

Each of these institutions is more likely to assist its

present customers than someone with whom it has no prior relationship.
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-If unsuccessful at a local bank, try contacting Visa/Mastercard,
Discover, and/or American Express directly.

Many business owners do not realize that the major bankcard
companies will deal directly with applicants for merchant status.
Discover has been particularly aggressive in seeking merchant
accounts and American Express will approve almost any home-based
business owner who has a personal American Express card, although
its discount rates tend to be higher than the others.

-Provide formal or informal insurance against chargebacks.

Recall that one of the bank's primary risk concerns with homebased businesses is excessive returns on sales that would be
uncollectible if the business fails or otherwise closes.

Since

1992 chargeback insurance has been available to both banks and
merchants. (Green, 1996)

A merchant status application is much

stronger when backed by underwriting that insulates the bank from
loss.

An informal way to provide chargeback insurance is to keep

the business's cash reserves at a high level.

A standard rule is

to have cash reserves in the amount of six-month's worth of
potential chargebacks. (Resnick, 1995)

-When dealing with an ISO, check to see if it is a certified
member of the Electronic Transactions Association.

The Electronic Transactions Association is a trade association
set up in 1990 to police the credit card transaction and
processing industry.

It has created an industry ethics committee
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and serves to educate and certify ISOs.

Through its efforts much

of the overcharging and bogus fees practices have declined.
Obviously, it behooves the merchant status applicant to determine
the ETA certification status of any ISO.

The organization can be

reached at 1-800-695-5509.

CONCLUSION AND IMPLICATIONS

For home-based businesses that seek to maximize their sales in
today's business environment, obtaining merchant status is a
must.

Historically, home-based businesses have faced difficult

hurdles while trying to become eligible to accept credit cards.
This is primarily due to the risk inherent in many home-based
businesses that do not make the majority of their sales on a
face-to-face basis.

By having a better understanding of what is required in the
merchant status application process, the roles of the key players
involved in the approval process, and what are considered to be
reasonable costs for obtaining merchant status, the home-based
business owner can be proactive rather than reactive during the
procedure.

By doing a bit of homework and following the tips put

forth is this paper, the chances for a successful and satisfying
result will be enhanced.
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SOME ISSUES TO CONSIDER PRIOR TO STARTING A HOME-BASED BUSINESS

Lisa D. Spiller

Stephanie Huneycutt

Christopher Newport University

ABSTRACT

The rapid decline in the number of corporate positions, coupled
with the electronic revolution and the desire for a better
quality-of-life has lead many entrepreneurs searching for new
ways to conduct business.

And many of these entrepreneurs have

found it at their own doorstep...a home-based business.

With the

growth of these new ventures is the need for more information
regarding how to start and operate these businesses more
effectively.

This paper strives to fill that need by discussing

many issues to be addressed by anyone starting or operating a
home-based business.

INTRODUCTION

Working at home may be a dream come true for millions of
Americans.

Home-based businesses are proving to be an attractive

alternative to the traditional nine-to-five option.

It has been

estimated that 8,493 home-based businesses are started each day
(Watts, 1994).

That means that one new home-based business is

born every 11 seconds of the day.
businesses and why?

Who is starting these new

Is this trend going to continue?
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the advantages and disadvantages of operating a home-based
business?

What resources are available to help these new

businesses?

What are the key issues or considerations for these

new businesses?

This paper will attempt to provide answers to

these questions while providing some business advice for this new
breed of entrepreneurs.

A PROFILE OF HOME-BASED BUSINESSES

It has been estimated that in 1996 over 47 million people worked
from home to some degree--20 million take home work after
business hours or "telecommute"; 14 million work full-time from
home; and 13 million work from home on a part-time basis (JLP,
1996).

Some 44% of all U.S. individuals support some form of

home office activity in their homes (Restrepo, 1995).

Although working at home is a national phenomenon, there are
significant regional differences.

The South has the highest

number of full-time home-based businesses (36 million), followed
by the Midwest (26 million), the West (17 million) and 15 million
in the Northeast (Kocher, 1993).

Approximately 54% of new home-

based businesses are "white collar" (e.g., professional, business
& financial) while 46% are "blue collar" (e.g., construction and
residential).

Additionally, more that 850,000 home-based

businesses are owned by African Americans who are working either
part- or full-time from their homes (Biddulph, 1991).

Sixty-six

percent of all home-based businesses are owned by women, while
34% are owned by men (Stephenson & Otterson, 1995).

Many home-based entrepreneurs have worked in the corporate world
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for a while and are using that knowledge and experience to set up
shop at home.

Approximately 41% of home-based entrepreneurs have

children 18 years of age or younger compared with 19% of
entrepreneurs who have offices outside of the home
(Shellenberger, 1994).

The persons starting home-based

businesses are those who are self-starters, valuing independence
(working well alone) and possessing a viable skill to be marketed
(Beiswinger, 1994).

WHY ARE HOME-BASED BUSINESSES SO POPULAR?

Why is working at home gaining in popularity?
many reasons."

The answer is "for

First, corporate downsizing has sent many highly

skilled workers searching for other options.

Over the past

decade, Fortune 500 companies have laid off 4.4 million workers
and smaller companies have steadily reduced their workforces
(Watts, 1994).

Second, the electronic revolution, coupled with

the increasing demand for service businesses, has eliminated the
need to work at specific office locations.

Today it is possible

to outfit a home office with equipment that could only be found
in a Fortune 500 company 10 or 15 years ago (McCune, 1994).

The baby boomers desire for financial security, greater
independence and more flexibility is the third reason for the
growth of home-based businesses (Washer, 1993).

Many entrepreneurs

start their home businesses in hopes of achieving more financial
security.

Research has shown the ninety-five percent of those

who start a home-based business succeed in their very first year--while
85% are still in business and doing well after 3 years-compared with only 20% of new conventional small businesses (HBTC
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Marketing, 1996).

The average pre-tax income of a home-based

worker is $58,400, which is twice the amount the average person
earns outside the home (JLP, 1996).

In addition, the top 20% of

home businesses earn more than $75,000 per year (HBTC Marketing, 1996).

Finally, a slower economy, low inflation, and plentiful capital
have also contributed to the popularity and growth of home-based
businesses (Alexander, 1996).

In summary, a number of factors

have contributed to the home-based business boom.

LEGAL ISSUES FOR HOME-BASED BUSINESSES

Zoning

Home-based businesses are forcing localities and neighborhoods to
rethink zoning policies which traditionally separate "work zones"
from "residential zones".

Many localities, including Los

Angeles, California, banned all businesses from residentially
zoned areas (Fanselow, 1992).

The rational for restricting the

land was to prevent residentially zoned areas from turning into
toxic, smoky, smelly, traffic-filled industrial spaces.

In fact,

zoning and land-use restrictions do serve a valid purpose to
limit noise, pollution, hazardous activities and traffic; but
today, most home-based businesses do not create these negative
by-products (Fanselow, 1992).

In spite of the recognition that home-based businesses do not
generate industrial waste or create hazards and pollution in the
neighborhood, an overwhelming majority of localities prohibit or
limit home-based businesses through neighborhood and local
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homeowner association restrictions.

Zoning and land-use

restrictions can be investigated by the savvy home entrepreneur
by reviewing land-use maps and obtaining zoning codes in their
local Zoning Office.

Never assume that real estate or a building

located in a "business neighborhood" is zoned for commercial use;
permitted uses may change dramatically from neighbor to neighbor
due to many reasons, including "grandfathering" (the allowing of
an impermissible use to continue until the individual dies),
spot-zoning, or zoning variances for special uses.

It is

absolutely imperative to identify the legal zoning classification
of the subject property--which is designated by the local zoning
authority and is of public record.

Local restrictions and private restrictions may hinder the unwary
home-based business owner.

All localities publish their zoning

rules and include very specific restrictions on a host of
business related issues such as parking, signage, lighting, setbacks, and landscaping.

If the home-based business is located in

a self-regulated neighborhood with a homeowners (or condominium)
association, then the Homeowner's Association Rules will apply to
every residential property within it's purview.

This could spell

disaster to the home-based business owner who fails to abide by
the Homeowner's Association rules.

Most home-based businesses

operating within a restricted community have applied to their
Homeowner's Association for permission to function as a small
home-based business; but not all applications have been successful.

To justify the approval of a home-based business requires
analysis of the facts, if known, or a comparative analysis of a
similar business in a similar location.

Address the issues by
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preparing a response to these fears; demonstrate the fallacy of
each fear through data in chart or graph form.

Most home-based

businesses may still find that approval will be conditional upon
parking, traffic control and signage restrictions.

Tax Implications

Taxes are a necessary component in all good business planning,
yet taxes are among the most complex and deadly causes of
business and IRS disaster (Soliman, 1993).

Most individuals

think of taxes in too simple terms: taxes are an obligation paid
to the "government" by April 15th of each year.

This simplistic

approach fails to account for the multitude of taxes in addition
to the income tax which must be identified, budgeted, paid and
filed by every home-based small business owner.

The types of required tax payments include the following:

BPOL

(Business, Professional and Occupational License Tax), Excise
taxes, Corporate income taxes, personal property taxes, real
property taxes, federal and state employee withholding taxes,
social security taxes, estimated taxes, gross receipts taxes,
capital gains taxes, local, state, federal and even foreign
taxes.

These taxes all have one thing in common, failure to plan

for them could ruin a small business (Romano, 1993).

There may be tax benefits from a home-based business which the
business owner can enjoy; provided he/she can document that the
home space set aside for business is "exclusively" for business.
First, it may provide the taxpayer the opportunity to allocate a
portion of the expenses related to the home as a deductible
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amount on his/her income tax return; and this allocation of
expenses is generally based upon square footage.

This is

referred to as the home office deduction and could include such
expenses as utilities, depreciation, insurance, security systems,
intereest, taxes and rent.

The expense deduction is limited to

the gross income from the business reduced by allowable expenses;
home office expenses beyond those allowed may be carried over to
offset income from this same business in future years.

However,

the intricacies of the home-office deduction and the audit flag
flown by the IRS make this area dangerous unless excellent
records can substantiate the validity of the qualification for
the home-office deduction (Soliman, 1993).

Taxes are too important to ignore and too complex to handle as a
"do-it-yourselfer".

Taxes should be thought of as the electrical

live wires of building a home-based business.

Entrepreneurs

should hire a professional in the tax field to provide assistance
in dealing with tax issues.

Liability Issues

Liability means legal responsibility for harm or damages.

No one

can guarantee all business related activities will be risk free;
therein lies the concept of insurance.

Many home-based business

owners are faced with a towering pile of expenses and obligations
which MUST be paid in order to operate their business.

At the

top of the list, right after taxes, should be the insurance
policy payment (Beiswinger, 1994).

Business owners cannot function without capital, land, labor,
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information and insurance.

All businesses should have worker's

compensation, fire, liability and vehicle insurance; and they
should have health, disability, life and theft insurance
coverage.

Lawsuits to recover damages from injuries suffered

where there is a defective product have produced high damage
awards by juries.

Therefore, home-based business owners should

ask themselves "Can we risk such a loss without insurance?"

Insurance is not cheap, but should be purchased by all business
owners.

If the insurance cannot be afforded, then the business

itself cannot not be afforded.

Business plans and budgets which

fail to include the costs of insurance for fire, liability,
worker's compensation and motor vehicles are creating an
unnatural risk for failure.

A home-based business creates

special risks for the business owner.

Most homeowner's insurance

policies exclude risks from defined activities such as businessrelated activities (DeMott, 1995).

Therefore, a homeowner's

policy alone will not protect the inventory and assets of a homebased business.

Experts predict there may be an industry trend

to write home-based business policies (Gilber, 1996).

Some

suggestions for insuring a home-based business include:

* Shop for comparison costs and coverage from several insurance
companies.

Shop for insurance by assuming there will be a need

for the insurance company to pay a claim at some time in the
future.

Questions to include in your insurance inquiry are:

"What is covered and excluded under the policy?"; "What is the
claims procedure?"; "What is the average time of your claims payment?"

* Don't necessarily carry the homeowners and business policy from
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the same company.

* Be sure to inventory your equipment annually and keep
documentation of the costs/value/photographs in a safe place off
the premises (bank safety deposit box is best.)

* If a loss is suffered and the risk is covered under the policy,
be certain the insurance company offers "stop-gap" measures until
the business is back to normal--these might include temporary
vehicle use, equipment rental, and/or compensation payments.

Many home-based and other small business owners forego the
purchase of what they consider "non-essential" insurance, but
this gamble is sure a loss to the business owner.

MARKETING ISSUES FOR HOME-BASED BUSINESSES

One of the key issues for home-based entrepreneurs is how to
market their products and services.

Some of the essential

marketing issues for home-based entrepreneurs are image,
communication channels and distribution channels.

Each will be

discussed in turn.

Image

One of the keys to marketing a home-based business is image.
According to Crystal Laurie (1996), "Home-based businesses must
battle the negative stereotype of "unprofessional" in an era
where image is everything." Some suggestions for obtaining or
maintaining a professional image for a home-based business includes:
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* Select a company name that does not reflect the small size of
the home-based business.

The names should sound professional,

yet give some idea of what the business is about.

Avoid the term

"enterprises" because so many beginners now use that word as part
of their business name that it has become synonymous with
"amateur" (Washer, 1993).

* Be careful about first impressions.

How the telephone gets

answered is critical to the success of a home-based business.

It

is a good idea to have an internal answering machine provided by
the telephone company or an answering service, since many people
like to speak with a person and not a machine.

Considering a

second telephone line may also be a solid business action.

* The business address should also reflect a more professional
appearance.

Consider using Post Office Box addresses instead of

a home address for a more business-like address.

However, of

consideration with P.O. Box addresses is that the UPS and others
cannot deliver packages to P.O. Boxes.

* The appearance of your business cards, stationery, and other
marketing materials is also imperative in contributing to a
professional business image.

It is wise to consult an

advertising agency or marketing firm when selecting your
marketing materials.

Remember, creativity does not have to

suffer to enhance the image of your promotional materials.

Communication Channels
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Home-based businesses are flourishing because the typical
communication channels for conducting business are now available
and affordable to small home-businesses.

Telephones, facsimile

machines, computers, laser printers, and stand alone printers are
the basic equipment for most home-based businesses.

Home-based

entrepreneurs must learn how to effectively use this technology
to communicate with their prospective and current customers.

One of the most cost-effective communication tools for a homebased entrepreneur is to utilize a database.

Database marketing

methods enable the entrepreneur to send tailored promotional
messages to specifically targeted consumer groups via direct
mail, facsimile, telephone or other measurable direct marketing
media.

The database marketing process is relatively easy.

A

small firm with very limited resources could begin database
marketing by using a simple index card file--each containing
customer names, address and telephone number (Spiller & Hamilton, 1997).

The entrepreneur must remember that all home-based businesses are
in the communications business--marketing communications that is.
This is especially important since most home-based businesses are
located in places where normal "drive-by" traffic is not apt to
lend a hand in marketing the business.

By using normal

networking activities and employing database marketing
strategies, a home-based business can successfully "get the word
out" from any location.

Distribution Channels

Some consumers may be hesitant to go to a home location to
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purchase products or services, thus the channel of distribution
is an important marketing consideration.

Home-based businesses

must capitalize on every opportunity to physically get their
products and/or promotional materials in front of their potential
customers.

Trade shows and special events should be seen as

opportunities to network and sell their products/services.
Delivery services should be employed whenever possible in order
to make the purchasing process as convenient as possible for the
customer.

Beating normal delivery schedules whenever possible

will also serve the business well from a customer service
perspective.

Keep in mind, all businesses today attempt to

"meet" customer expectations, but savvy businesses attempt to
"exceed" customer expectations whenever possible.

CONCLUSION

Being informed and prepared to address the many issues and
considerations involved in starting and operating a home-based
businesses is the best strategy to plan for a successful homebased venture.

Throughout this paper we have discussed the key

issues and provided managerial implications and suggestions for
business decision making wherever possible.

In conclusion, the home-based business industry is booming!
Clearly the home-based business trend is going to continue well
into the Twenty-First Century and as millions of Americans will
attest, "there's no place like home!"
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J & P TAX SERVICE

Wilson C. Grier, John Osborne, and Peggy Osborne
Morehead State University

ABSTRACT

This case was developed from an SBDC case file for utilization
and review in small business entrepreneurial undergraduate and
graduate courses.

The business was a family home-based service

organization which was started to fill an identified niche need
in the community served.

The business operation and expansion

covers two generations and due to continuing success has the
ability to expand to a full-time operation with income exceeding
the combined current salaries of the regular jobs held by the
family business owners.

Upon completion of the SBDC consulting

work the business owners were successful in expanding the family
business with "outside personnel" to a full-time operation with a
phenomenal growth and income record.

INTRODUCTION

J & P Tax Service was founded in 1955 by John Samuel, Sr. under
the DBA of Samuel's Tax Service.

Mr. Samuel started the service

with an emphasis on getting farmers qualified for social security
benefits, primarily in Russell County of central Kentucky.
Samuel's Tax Service was initially operated out of the Samuel
home in the evenings and on weekends.
business flourished.

The seasonal home-based

By 1958 the client load had exceeded

capacity and Mr. Samuel recruited his son, John, Jr. as an
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assistant, creating a family tax practice.

In 1974 Mr. Samuel retired.

John Samuel, Jr. assumed the client portfolio of Samuel's Tax
Service upon the retirement of his father.

The home-based

business was relocated to the John Samuel, Jr. residence and
Patti Samuel, wife of John, Jr, was recruited for the family
business.

The business name was formally changed to J & P Tax

Service in January 1975, and they continued to prepare individual
returns in the evenings and on weekends.

Over the next decade,

J & P Tax Service expanded the individual tax service to include
partnership, corporation, and trust income tax returns.

In 1986

the home-based business was moved to a local business center and
co-located with the offices of a real estate firm which provided
secretarial, scheduling and administrative support services on a
year-round basis.

In 1977 John Samuel received an appointment as a faculty member
in the Accounting Department at a regional university located
approximately 150 miles from the Russell County based business.
In 1979 Patti Samuel received an appointment as a faculty member
at the same institution.

John and Patti were successful in

negotiating a preferred faculty schedule during the tax season
which provided for John and Patti to be available two work days
of the week and both on Saturday and Sunday during the tax season
at the primary business location.

J & P Tax Service expanded the

business operation to serve clients via a home-based operation at
the regional university location in 1977.

The number of annual returns prepared grew steadily with an
additional ten percent client base per year through 1988.
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1988, 1989, & 1990, because of an overload in client base,
several clients were handled by extension filing and completed
after the regular tax season.

Through 1990 all returns were

prepared by hand with an average scheduling time of 45 minutes.

In 1991, J & P Tax Service computerized the tax practice with the
installation of a single computer with software at each
location.

The decision made it possible to prepare the returns

in a more efficient manner and reduced the average client process
time to 30 minutes, providing the window for 33 percent
additional client growth.

In addition, the computerization of

the tax filing process made it possible for J & P Tax Service to
offer the Refund Anticipation Loan and electronic filing,
reducing overall workload, and increasing total average revenue
per client.
capacity.

By 1994 the number of clients served reached
In 1995 an additional computer was added at each

location providing for an increase in client load.

DISTINGUISHING CHARACTERISTICS

J and P Tax service exhibited distinguishing characteristics:
service, pricing, and promotion.

SERVICE

It was the belief of the owners of J & P Tax Service that growth
was directly attributable to 1) the personal relationship
established between a knowledgeable provider and client, 2) the
quality of the work evident in the way individual returns were
prepared, and 3) the electronic filing with rapid return and
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refund anticipation loan options, not available at most tax
preparation offices.

Each client was scheduled for a thirty

minute session with the requirement that clients arrive for their
appointment at least 10 minutes before the appointment time.
Standby clients without appointments and waiting in the receiving
area were utilized for late or missed appointment schedules.
During the scheduled appointment all necessary data was collected
and entered while the client was present.

Clients were provided

with tax advise during the interview process that could impact
their tax obligations in the current and future tax years.

A

completed tax return copy was presented to each client at the conclusion
of the appointment.

A large percentage of the client base served

by J & P Tax Service were third and fourth generation customers.

PRICING

Competitive pricing strategies were used by J & P Tax Service.
Total tax preparation cost competed favorably with H & R Block, a
major competitor in the marketplace.

Fifty percent discounts

were offered to full-time students and local military personnel
on active duty.

In an effort to provide equitable pricing

practices, clients were charged a base rate for the Federal 1040
and Kentucky 740 forms with additional charges made based upon
the individual forms required to complete the return.

PROMOTION

J & P Tax Service growth was by word-of-mouth until 1991.

In

1991 a minimal number of radio spots were purchased in Russell
City in the Russell County market to promote the new computer
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services (Refund Anticipation Loans and electronic filing).

The

spots began January 15 and ran through the first week of February
(two spots per day).

One newspaper ad was purchased to run

weekly for one month, the last two weeks of January and the first
two weeks of February.

Home-based services were not promoted

other than by word-of-mouth.

In 1993 radio spots were added in

an additional town in Russell County.
purchased in the new service area.

Local newspaper ads were

These ads highlighted the

personalized service and the completion of the tax returns while
clients waited.

The client base growth from the second town in

Russell County accounted for sixty percent of the new growth in 1994.

CURRENT SITUATION

During 1995, John and Patti recognized that for J & P Tax Service
to grow further, the existing business structure and operation
would have to change:

1) A major concern for the owners was that if "outsiders" were
hired to facilitate this growth, clients would no longer receive
the personalized attention that was considered so important to
the past success of the business.

The business foundation had

been built on clients with repetitive service who brought family
and friends to J & P Tax Service as a "family" relationship.
These clients might resist change and prefer to speak only to
John or Patti about their financial matters.

Could a small

"family" atmosphere continue when new personnel are recruited to
facilitate growth?

2) Historical data supported the position that continued growth
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in number of clients served was excellent.

Based on the addition

of a second computer unit in 1995, the Russell County market had
the ability for twenty percent growth in number of clients served
without obtaining new personnel.

Significant growth would be

possible with the addition of qualified personnel who could
perform tax preparation on a daily basis, and specifically when
John and Patti were not available.

Growth at the home-based site

with the addition of a computer unit was approximately ten
percent, limit to time available of the principles.

No expansion

of the home-based office with "outsiders" was under
consideration.

Expansion of the business with "outsider"

personnel in the university service area would require the
establishment of a permanent versus home-based office.

The continuing success of J & P Tax Service hinges on making the
right decisions now to ensure the future.

John is within three

years and Patti is within five years of an early retirement
opportunity at the regional university, which would provide for a
full-time commitment to the business.

Expansion now creates

problems and stifling expansion does not allow realization of the
full potential of the business.

EXHIBIT 1 provides financial data for 1990, 1991, 1992, 1993 &
1994.

EXHIBIT 2 provides client numbers data for 1990, 1991,

1992, 1993, & 1994.

TEACHING NOTE INTRODUCTION

Regardless of business size a strategic plan should be developed
to ensure future success.

This case presents a dilemma that the
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owners of a small tax service face, whether or not to grow and if
it decides to grow, how should it grow.

It appears to be a

straight forward proposition that should be easily decided but
analysis suggests that it is more complex.

This case explores

the complexity of growth, particularly for a service oriented
part-time business.

This case is appropriate for use in a small business management
class, in an entrepreneurship class, or in a policy/strategy
class as a small business example.

It would be appropriate at

both the undergraduate and graduate level.

OBJECTIVES

The objectives for this case include, 1) exposure to the growth
problems of a small business, and 2) discussion of the
differences between the problem for a product oriented business
and a service oriented business.

QUESTIONS

1.

What are the alternatives that J & P Tax Service should
consider?

2.

What are the tradeoffs for J & P Tax Service not expanding or
growing at all?

3.

What are the tradeoffs from J & P Tax Service growing or
expanding in its home market?
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4.

What are the tradeoffs for growth or expansion in the Russell
County market?

5.

What are the tradeoffs for growth or expansion for J & P Tax
service in both markets simultaneously?

6.

What do you recommend that J & P Tax Service do?

7.

What different problems does J & P Tax Service face as a
service company that would not be present with a product
producing company?

EXHIBIT 1
FINANCIAL DATA
==============================================================================
Gross Income (dollars)

1990

1991

1992

1993

1994

------------------------------------------------

Total Expenses (dollars)

55,080

75,060

79,920

96,789

109,902

1990

1991

1992

1993

1994

------------------------------------------------

Net Income (dollars)

15,319

39,085*

26,305

33,084*

23,453

1990

1991

1992

1993

1994

-----------------------------------------------39,761

35,975

53,615

63,705

86,449

*The increase in expenses during 1991 and 1993 resulted from the purchase of
computer equipment and software required to offer the computerized
tax preparation services.
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==============================================================================

EXHIBIT 2
TOTAL NUMBER OF RETURNS PREPARED
==============================================================================
Year

Russell

Home

Total

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------1990

620

190

810

1991

685

323

1008

1992

777

333

1110

1993

867

590

1257

1994

944

465

1409

==============================================================================
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We are sorry for the inconvenience, but we currently cannot locate this research.
--SBANC Staff

